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PRISON REFORM: ENHANCING THE
EFFECTIVENESS OF INCARCERATION

THURSDAY, JULY 27, 1985

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
WASHINGTON, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:14 a.m., in_room
SD-106, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Orrin G. Hatch
(chairman of the committee), presidix‘ll%.

Also present: Senators Specter, DeWine, Abraham, and Biden.

OPENING STATEMENT JOF HON. ORRIN G, BATCH, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF UTAH

The CHAIRMAN. We will call this hearing to order. We apologize
that we are a little late, but we had a Judiciary Committee meet-
ing that has taken us away for more time than we had expected.

is morning, the Judiciary Committee convenes to consider the
effectiv.ness of incarceration in our Nation. This is one of the most
important issues facin% the criminal justice system today, and I am
pleased that we will be assisted in our task by this very distin-
guished group of witnesses. I extend a warm welcome to each of
you as witnesses. In particular, we are pleased to be joined by our
colleagues, Senators Hutchison and Gramm, as well as Associate
Attorney General John Schmidt and former Attorney General Wil-
liam Barr.

Properly understood, prisons serve three fundamental func-

tions—the incapacitation of eriminals, the punishment and deter-
rence of crime, and, when possible, the rehabilitation of criminals.
Ineapacitation is the linchpin on which the others depend. Punish-
ment and rehabilitation cannot be accomplished if the criminal is
not first incapacitated. If we know nothing else, we know that the
criminal who is behind bars is not victimizing other innocent peo-
ple in society at large.
. Punishment is also a vital part of our prison system. Ideally, it
instills in the criminal an understanding that breaking society’s
rules has consequences and encourages, we hope, the criminal to
reform. The credible threat of serious punishment also should deter
persons from committing crimes. Equally important, punishment
provides closure and peace of miund to victims of crime who too
often are forgotten by the criminal justice system.

Finally, incarceration should advance rehabilitation. The inher-
ent worth of human beings requires that we recognize their ability
to change and provide them the opportunity to do so. Yet, we must
also recognize the limits of rehabilitation. Some criminals commit

1)
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acts so depraved that society cannot risk letting them go free
again.

Our prison system today is plagued by several interrelated prob-
lems—the inappropriate utilization by Federal courts of population
caps and intrusive micromanagement on State and local prisons,
the costlf' effects of frivolous inmate lawsuits filed in Federal court,
and the Jack of sufficient capacity.

The Federal Government has the obligation to help address all
of those issues. As of January 1994, 244 institutions in 34 jurisdic-
tions reported being under conditions of confinement court orders,
and 24 reported having court-ordered population caps. '

No one, of course, is suggesting that prison conditions that actu-
ally violate the Constitution should be allowed to persist. Neverthe-
less, I believe that the Federal courts have gone way too far in ex-
ercising their equitable remedial powers to micromanage our Na-
tion’s prisons at the expense of the proper role of the political
branches and the States.

As Justice Thomas suggested in his concurring opinion last term
in Missouri v. Jenkins, Congress has not exercised its power to de-
fine the remedial powers of the lower Federzl courts. g’erhaps un-
wittingly, it has allowed Federal judges to run school districts, pris-
ons, and other public institutions, a function more properly exer-
cised by legislatures and the executive branches.

There are many other things I would like to address at this time,
but I am just going to put the rest of my statement into :he record
and turn to my colleague, Senater Abraham, who will chair most
of these hearings.

I notice that we have a vote on, and we are going to have prob-
ably 7 votes in a row, and so what we are going to try and do is
keep the hearing going, even if we have to use staff. Both Senator
Abraham and I will try and alternate so we can come back and
take as much of this testimony personally as we possibly can, at
least for the first while, and one or the other of us might get stuck

" over there.

[The prepared statement of Senator Hatch follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR ORRIN G. HATCH

This morning the Judiciary Committee convenes to consider the effectiveniess of
inearceration in our Nation. This is one of the most important issues facing the
criminal justice system today, and I am pleased that we will be assisted in our task
by this very distinguished group of witnesses. I extend a warm welcome to each of
them. In particular, we are pleased to be joined by our Colleagues, Senator
Hutchison and Senator Gramm, as well &s by Associate Attorney General John
Schmidt and Former Attorney General William Barr. . .

Properly understuod, prisons serve three fundamental functions: the incapacita-
tion of ciaminsls, the punishment and deterrence of crime, and: when passible, the
rebabilitation of criminals. Incapacitation is the linchpin on which the“others de-

erd—punishment and rehabilitation cannot be accomplished if the criminal is not

rst incapacitated. If we know nothing else, we know that the criminal who is be-
hind Lers is not victimizing other innocent pesple in society at large. Punishment
is also a vital function of the prison system. . . .

Ideally, it instills in the criminal an understan that breaking society’s rules
has consequences, and encourages the criminal to reform. The credible threat of se-
rious punishment also should deter persons from committing crimes. Equally impor-
tant, punishment provides closure and peace of mind to victims of crime, who too
often are forgotten by the criminal justice system. .

Finally, incarceration should advance rehabilitation. The inherent worth of
human beings requires that we recognize their ability to change, and provide them
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the opportunity to do_so. Yet we must also recognize the limits of rehabilitation.
Some criminals commit acts so depraved that society cannot risk letting them free
again.

Our prison system today is p ed today by several interrelated problems—the
inappropriate utilization by federal courts of population caps and intrusive
micromanagement on state and local prisons, the costly effects of frivolous inmate
lawsuits filed in federal court, and a lack of sufficient capacity.

The federal government has an obligation to help address these issues. As of Jan-
uaﬁ. 1994, institutions in 34 jurisdictions reported being under conditions of
confinement court orders, and 24 reported havinf court ordered population caps.
[The Corrections Yearbook 1994, Criminal Justice Institute, Irc.)

No one, of course, is suggesting that prison conditions thit actually violate the
Constitution should be allowed to persist. Nevertheless, I b:lieve that the federal
courts have gone too far in exercising their itable remedial powers to
micromanage our Nation’s prisons, at the expense of the proer roles of the political
branches and the states.

As Justice Thomas suggested in his concurring opinion last Term in Missouri v.
Jenkins, Corgfw has not exercised its power to define the remedial powers of the
lower federal courts. Perhaps unwittingly, it has allowed federal judges to run
school districts, prisons, and other public institutions, a function more pr:gerly exer-
cised by legislatures and the executive branches. It is time to restore to the political
branches, and to the states, control over their prisons by imposing standards on the
exercise of judicial remedial powers. Prison pupulation caps, which result in revolv-
ing door justice and the commission of untold numbers of preventable crimes, should
be the absolute last resort.

Frivolous lawsuits must also be addressed. Frivolous prisoner suits are reachin
crisis proportions, In some states, these cases make up nearly 50 percent of the fedg-
eral civil docket. In my State of Utah, 237 inmate suits were filed in federal courts
duréng 1994. These accounted for 22 percent of all federal civil suits filed in Utah

year.

I would like to cite just two examples of frivolous %lx:':oner lawsuits from my state
of Utah. In one case, an inmate d tely flooded his cell, and then sued the offi-
cers who cleaned up the mess because they got his Pinochle cards wet. [Lane v.
Avery] In another case, a prisoner sued officers after a cell search, claiming that
they failed to put his cell back in a *fashionable” condition, and mixed his clean and
dirty clothing. (Roberts v. Hopkins)

It is time to restore sanity to this system by imposing legitimate limits on the
ability of inmates to tie the courts and prisons in knots gh frivolous lawsuits.

ures must be modifi>d to quickly 1dentify the vigble prisoner claims and weed
cut the meritless chaff. The money saved by reducing litigation costa could more s
propriately be used by the states to help ensure that adequate prison space is avaﬁz
able, and the courts will have more time to devote to ﬁ‘; worthy prisoner claims.
y, it is entirely appropriate that the federal government provide assistance
to the states for an emergency build-up in prison space and to encourage the states,
In‘mu_g.h the provision of extra funds, to adopt truth-in-sentencing laws that honestly
tell dtizens—and warn criminals—what the penalty is for brealdng the law.
. Our witnesses will be commenting on each of these matters, and pending legisla-
tive proposals address many of the iscaes raised. To that end, I am pleasc% to wel-
coms our witneases and I look forward to their testimony.

Senator HATCH. So, Senator Abraham, why don’t we turn to you.

STATEMENT OF HON. SPENCER ABRAHAM, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF MICHIGAN

. Senator ABRAHAM [presiding]. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me
just say that I am pleased to have the opportunity to have the
chance to preside over at least part of this ggaring today and ap-
preciate the opportunity to do so.

I am convinced that what we are doing here today is important
because people of all political persuasions clearly think that our
prison system is in need of a good, hard look. Americans, I think,
are truly committed to protecting individual rights, but we are also
convinced that any punishment should fit the crime. While we do
a good job of protecting the rights of the accused, I think we are
doing less well in our treatment of convicted criminals.
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Rightly, in my view, we presume that individuals accused of
crimes are innocent unless found guilty by proof beyond a reason-
able doubt, and we provide people accused of a crime with many
other protections—the right to call witnesses, the right not o be
compelled to testify, the right to counsel, the right to trial by jury.
These protections cost both time and money, but most Americans
strongly believe that the costs are weil worth bearing because they
make our system more just.

However, once a person who hLas beex
found guilty and our justice system no2s
cans also believe that the time has
and the victims of crime to stop payirg
age of the price of crime. At that point, i
the burden should shift as much as possitle 22 122 -
nals themselves.

This is not because most of our citizens are heartless cr o700
In fact, to the contrary, I am confident that most Americans ¢3 ns:
want to see prisoners subjected to genuinely cruel conditicns. At
the same time, however, I would like to ask all of you to consider
a few crimes committed in this area that have been in the paper
over the last few days.

One about the murder of a 46-year-old doctor and his 22-, 19-,
and 15-year-old daughters, most likely after the 15-year-cld was
molested. The second involves a 12-year-old girl who was unspeak-
ably tortured and ultimately killed. I won’t go into the details of
that crime, but it was an unbelievably anguishing experience to
read about. A third example involves carjackers who kidnaped,
robbed, and ultimately murdered a £l-year-old woman,

There are legitimate differences of opinion over whether those
who committed these heinous crimes should be subjected to capital
punishrient. From the newspaper, I gather that for various reasons
most of the individuals involved in these particular crimes cannot,
in fact, be executed. But I think virtuaily everybody believes that
a person convicted of any of these crimes should be put in prison
for a long, long time and rot released early on pa-ole or otherwise.

I also think virtually everybody believes that while these people
are in jail, they should not be tortured, but that they should not
have all the rights and privileges the rest of us enjoy, and that
their lives should, on the whole, be describable Ly the old concept
known as hard time. Unfortunately, that is not what necessarily
happens.

All too often, people who have committed heinous crimes do not
face serious and predictable punishment. Instead, they enjoy amen-
ities that the hard-working taxpayers who pay for them and who
live honest lives and don’t %reak laws could not in many cases nec-
essarily afford for themselves. These can include unlimited access
to color TV's, law libraries, weight rooms and other athletic facili-
ties.

In addition, the merest inconveniences and hardships resultin
from imprisonment become fodder for lawsuits. And to top it all off,
many are released after serving relatively little time, either be-
cause they are paroled or because the court enters an order that
the prisons are overcrowded.

g.ven these protections is
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Let me give you some examples, lest anyone thinks 1 am exag-
gerating. In my State of Michigan alone, prisoner grievances and
Jawsuits over prison conditions have included disputes over how
warm the food is, how bright the lights are, whether there are elec-
trical outlets in each cell, whether windows have inspected and cer-
tified up to code, whether prisoners’ hair is cut only by licensed
barbers, and whether air and water temperatures are comfortable.

Through these lawsuits in many States, prisoners, their lawyers,
and unelected judges have replaced the people and their legisla-
tures in controlling the character of prison life. As a further insult,
the taxpayers themselves often pay for—in fact, in almost all cases,
pay for these lawsuits, and this is completely at odds with prin-
ciples of democracy and federalism.

What is more, the result of such litigation is that violent crimi-
nals are freed to prey on more victims, and that, I think, brings
all of our social institutions into disrepute. I think most people in
Michigan, and indeed most pecple in this country believe this is all
wrong, and I have no doubt that they are right about this because
most of us believe that if somebody is convicted of a serious crime,
that person deserves to lose some of the rights the rest of us enjoy.

We believe this for a good reason. We believe criminals have
earned punishment and deserve to be treated less well than those
who obey our laws. We believe that if criminals learn that they will
have to pay a sericus price for committing crimes, they will be less
likely to do it again, and we believe that people contemplating mur-
dering an entire family or torturing and killing a 12-year-cld girl
or kidnaping, robbing, and killing a young woman may be less like-
ly to commit that awful act if they know that they will face many
years of confinement, hard work, and loss of control over their
lives. In short, potential criminals will learn that crime not only
does not Fay, but may impose significant costs; most importantly,
the loss of liberty, dignity, and comfort.

Unfortunately, our system does not always send this message.
Quite the opposite. Through expansive glosses on the eighth
amendment and other rights, our legal system has managed in var-
ious instances to create the impression that prisoners’ rights to
challenge the conditions of their confinement are at least on a par
with society’s authority to decide to put them in jail. This message
of moral equivalence fundamentally subverts the core principle of
our criminal justice system that individuals who have committed
serious crimes are the legitimate objects of society’s reproof and
punishment.

How did this happen? To some extent, no doubt, it was a reaction
to genuine and serious abuses that were taking place in prisons 25,
or perhaps even 20 years ago, and indeed those abuses caution
against complgcen , since prisoners are undoubtedly uniquely vul-
nerable to bein used. But that insight is far from the whole
story and should not make us lose sight of that story’s central fact
that people are in prison because they have done something seri-
ously wrong. An endless flood of prisoner lawsuits alleging prisoner
rights to more handball courts for recreation or more psychiatrists
to cure them of their criminal proclivities fatally undercuts the fun-
damental purpose of incarceration.
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The fpurgmse of this hearing is to reexamine how we can serve
those fundamental dpurposes. I believe it is time the pendulum
swung back in the direction of law-abiding taxpayers and the vic-
tims of crime. We need to ensure that prisoners are fully protected
against cruel and unusual punishment, as our Constitution re-
quires, but we do not need to ensure that prisons are run according
to criminals’ preferences.

A number of my colleagues have introduced various proposals to
address different aspects of these problems. We will be hearing
from two of them now, or in the first panel when they get back
from voting, but I would also like to take a moment to state the
committee’s appreciation for the work of two members of the com-
mittee, the Senator from Arizona, who has made some very innova-
tive proposals about frivolous litigation, and the Senator from Colo-
rado, who has been workinﬁ along with Senator Shelby of Alabama
ou proposals regarding work in prison.

In sum, I am convinced that a more balanced approach to these
issues would reduce the number of criminals released early to com-
mit more crimes; reduce the number of criminals committing
crimes after they are released, if they are released; and help pris-
ons function as a more effective deterrent to crime. I hope in this
hearing we will be able to explore the different ways by which we
can achieve a better balance between individual rights and society’s
right to protect itseif and all of us from dangerous criminals.

At this time, I do not sec the Senators who would make up the
first panel, but perhaps what ‘e might do is begin with As=ociate
Attorr.ey General Schmidt, if that is agreeable, and have him pegin
his testimony. I will go to vote, and perhaps Senator Specter will
officiate until Senator Hatch gets back.

Senator SPECTER. Well, we have a block of 6 votes back to back.
This is an unusual morning. We are going to be gone, I think, for
some time, delaying the hearing, but I would like to make a very
brief comment.

I think “hese are very, very important hearings on the ongoing
problems of—staff tells me that we are going to have shuttling Sen-
ators here to try to keep the hearing in process. That is going to
be some job, with 10-minute votes and at least 5 or 6 minutes to
and another 5 or 6 minutes from, but just a comment or two.

I think these hearings are very important on the ongoing grob-
lems of prisons in America. This is a subject that I have been deep-
ly involved in since my days as an assistant district attorney in
Philadelphia many years ago when I was chief of the Appeals and
Pardons Section anX would visit the prisons on geople who had ap-
plied for pardons and paroles, and in that job had an opportunity
to visit all of Pennsylvania’s prisons. The shortage of prison space
is a tremendous problem.

The first three bills I introduced in my first year in the Senate
involved first, armed career criminals; second, Federal prisons for
career criminals who moved in interstate commerce; and third, re-
alistic rehabilitation requirements for inmates. We have had a
shortage of prison space in this country for at least the past 30
years, to my person knowledge, and we have had insufficient ac-
commodations for prisoner education and training. It is no surprise
when a functional illiterate leaves prison without a trade or a skill
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that that individual goes back to a life of crime, so that job training
and literacy training are very important.

I see Senator Huichison has arrived to make her statement. Be-
fore I call on her, I would like to note the presence today of a ve
distinguished Pennsylvanian and a very distinguished Philadel-
?hian, the district attorney of Philadelphia, Lynne Abraham, who
aces very difficult problems as the chief law enforcement officer of
a major American city, a job I had for 8 years. But I had an easier
time of it than District Attorney Abraham does because I had As-
sistant District Attorney Abraham to help me with the job when
I was district attorney.

You may not have noticed much about District Attorney Abra-
ham because she hasn’t appeared on the cover of the New York
Times Magazine for almost a full week now. But she has unique
problems and one of them is prison overcrowding. She is one of a
very distinﬁuished panel of witnesses, including former Attorney
General Bill Barr.

At this point, I would like to submit Senator Shelby’s statement.

[Prepared statement of Senator Shelby follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. RICHARD C. SHELBY, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF ALABAMA

Mr. Chairman, one of the many controversial provisions of the 1994 crime bill was
the re ment that states have in place an array of dubious programs, including
social “rehabilitation,” ‘job skills,” end even “post-release” programs, in order to
qualify for the prison construction grant moncy contained in the bill. This require-
ment 18 simply a manifestation of the criminal rights philosophy, which hae reeked
havoc on our criminal justice system. This view holds that criminals are victims of
society, are not to blame for their actions, and should be “rehsbiliiated” at the tax-
payers expense. In their zeal to “rehabilitate” violent criminals, proponents of this
1declogy have worked overtime to ensure that murderers, rapists, and child molest-
ers are treated better than the victims of these acts and that these criminals have
access to perks and amenities most hard-working taxpayers cannot afford.

Award-winning journalist Robert Bidinotto has revealed a myriad of these abuses.
For example, at fercer Regional Correctional Facility in Pennsylvania, hardened
criminals have routine access to a full-sized basketball court, handball area, punch-
ing bags, volleyball nets, 15 sets of berbells, weightlifting machines, electronic bicy-
cles, and stairmasters facing a TV.

David Jirovec, a resident of Washingion State hired two hit men to kill his wife
goerwmqi?mnce money. His “punishment” includes regular conjugal visits from his

wife.

Bxdmot.to also osed abuses at Sullivan high-security prison in Fallsb NY,
where prisoners hold regular “jam sessions” in a music room crowded with electric
guitars, amplifiers, drums, end keyboards.

In Jefferson City, MO, inmates run an around-theclock closed<circuit TV studio
and broadeast movies filled with gratuitous sex and graphic violence.

. Perhaps the winner in the race for “rehabilitation” is the Massachusetts Correc-
tional Institution in Norfolk, MA. There, prisoners sentenced to life in prison—
El_lga’?_sa; tier “‘_{.'Ahfem S%mup"—held ;t;}.l ennuel “Lifers banquet” in the $2 miilion
i nter. These 33 convicte—m : ir invi L
dined on e radiady y murderers—and 49 of their invited guests

This is just the tip of the .ice_berg: These are not isolated incidents, but have be-
come commonplace in our criminal justice system. Violent criminals have by defini-
hf*n commil brutal acta of violence on innocent women, children, the elderiy and
other ciiizens. Thet the government continues to take money out of the pockets of
law-abiding taxpayers—many of whom are victims of those ind bars—io create
resorts for hinsonem to mull around in is incomprehensible. The rationale for this
system is likely summed up by Larry Meachum, Commissioner of Correction in the
state of Connecticut: “We must attempt to modify criminel behavior and hopefully
not return a more damaged human being to society than we received.”

\ I reject this liberel social rehabilitation philosophy. I, elong with ten of my col-
eagues, have introduced legislation, S. 930, which has a different messege: prisons

8

should be places of work and organized education, not resort hotels, counseling cen-
ters or social laboratories. It ensures that time apent in prison is not good time, but
rather devoted to hard work and education. This is a far more const ictive approach
to rehabilitation.

Specifically, S. 930 repeals the social program requirements of the 1994 crime bill
and instead makes the receipt of state prison construction grant money conditional
on states requiring all inmates to perform at least 48 hours of work per week, and
engage in at least 16 hours of organized educational activities per week. States may
not provide to any prisoner failing to meet the work and education requirement any
extra privileges, Including the e ious items listed above. (Exemptions from the
work requirement gre granted for security conditions, medical disabilities, or dis-
ciplinary action.)

The critics of this legislation are likely to portend that it is too costly or too un-
workable. However, as prison reform expert and noted author John Dilulio has
pointed out, one-half of every taxdollar spent on prisons goes not to the basics of
security, but to amenities and services for prisoners. However, these extra perks
would severely restricted under my legislation. No cne failing to meet the werk
and organized study requirements would have access to them, and since the inmates
would occupied for 11 hours per day ing the work and study requirement,
the opportunity for these costly privileges would be reduced. Moreover, to reduce op-
eration costs even further, prison labor could be used to replaced labor that is cur-
rently contracted out. Thus, these programs could be implemented.

The other charge is that the federal government should not micro-manage state

rison efforts. However, this bill does not micro-manage at all. Rather, states have
geen micro-managed by the federal courts which have mandated that states provide

risoners with every possible amenity imaginable. For example, Federal Judge Wil-
Fiam Wayne Justice of the Eastern District Court required scores of changes in the
Texas prison system, designed to improve the living conditions of Texas prisoners.
These changes increased Texas's prison operating expenses ten-fold, from $91 mil-
lon in 1980 to $1.84 billion in 1994—even though the prison population ozly dou-
bled. This legislation will empower state and local prison officials to operate their
systems in a cost-efficient manner, and will give them the much needed protection
from the overreaching federal courts.

Moreover, this is only a requiremant on states who choose to receive federal pris-
on construction money. It does not affect states which do not receive this money.

In closing, I want fo reiterate that the American ple are h'vini in increased
fear of being victimized by violent criminals. People no longer feel safe on the
streets, in their neighborhoods, and even in their own home. Yet, law enforcement
officials are only eble to apprehend a fraction of those individuals committing
crimes. And, only a fraction of those apprehended are ever sentenced. And when
they are sentenced, they only serve a ction of their time. Therefore, we should
take every step possible to make sure that the time they do serve is not spent
watching television, working out with weights, playing basketball, or any other lux-
urious activity. Rather, the Congress should do everything possible to ensure that

rison time i3 devoted to hard labor and focused on requiring the offender to pay
gack to victims and society the debt he or she owes. This legislation is a first step
in that direction, and I urge its passage by the committee.

Well, Senator Hutchison is here now, a veri,;ldlstmgulsh_ed Sen-
ator from Texas who has been very active in this field. While I am
not officially presiding, Senator Hutchison, I call on you at this
time and I will stay for a couple of minutes. The ‘irst 15 minutes
are just about up, so I will have to excuse myself in just a couple
of minutes.

STATEMENT OF HON. KAY BAILEY HUTCHISON, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS

Senator HUTCHISON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I certainly hope
that you will be able to continue the Learing. 1 saw Senator Abra-
ham at the elevator and I think he will be right back. I have al-
ready voted, so I certainly understand when you need to leave.

Mr. Chairman, I want to tell you the story about my friend,
Cecile Autry. Cecile and I were sorority sisters at the University
of Texas. She was voted one of the 10 most beautiful girls on cam-
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pus. She was the Texas Bluebonnet Queen. She got married and
moved to Houston and became active in the community.

Cecile didn’t come home 1 day and she was found in a field about
200 miles from Houston. She had been strangled. As the story
evolved, when her car was found and the man accused of her mur-
der was arrested in Colorado, she had walked out to her car in a
parking lot and a2 man had been waiting for her to come. He stran-
gled her, threw her in the back of the car in the trunk, threw her
out in a field on the way through Texas, and kept on driving to
Colorado.

The murderer was on early release because of a case, the Ruiz
case in Texas, that requires us to release prisoners if we go above
an 1l-percent vacancy rate. When asketf why he strangled my
friend, Cecile, he said, I just had to have her car.

Senator SPECTER. Senator, I am going to have to excuse myself
now. We have got 4 minutes.

[Recess.]

Mr. CooNEY. My name is Mannus Cooney. I am the staff director
of the committee. We have a problem in that there are several
back-to-back floor votes. I have been asked by the chairman of the
committee, Senator Hatch, and by Senator Abraham to at least
begin the testimony. Senator Abraham, I am told, is on his way
back and Senator Hatch will be here shortly. There will be a few
occasions where I may need to sit in in lieu of a Senator. We have
checked with Mr. Schmidt and that is fine with him.

. So, Mr. Schmidt, if you will proceed with your statement? This
g{gh Jo};{n Schmidt, Associate Attorney General of the United States.
ank you.

STATEMENT OF JOHN SCHMIDT, ASSOCTATE ATTORNEY
GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. SC}?”DT‘ Thank you. I guess I should address you as “Mr,
Chairman” and address all the distinguished members of the staff
of the Senatq Judiciary Committee, many of whom I do know well.
I know how important you all here, so I am not reluctant at all to
goIforlelagd.b b

will be brief because 1 know there are some very distingui
people, including former Attorney General Barr, '»?1,10 are elrsg] ?:g
testify on this important subject. I have a written statement which
we have submitted and I will just emphasize a couple of points.

I think the one message I would most like to convey is that we
think the most important thing that we at the Justice Department
can do to increase the capacity for effective incarceration in this
counfry at this point is to go forward as rapidly as possible with
%&é’;ui r??n inilvl“f.ymg States under the prison grant provisions of the

As you knew, .almost 810 billion was committed under the 1994
crime law to various forms of assistance to the States in the incar-
ceration area. $7.9 billion of that was set aside for grants to States
"V,h§9h met the various conditions in the truth in sentencing area.
Unlike some other areas of the crime law where funding was pro-
}'1:1.0(3 for us to make grants immediately, in this area the funding
is intended to be available as of October 1, but it was expected, I
believe, and certzinly we have gone forward on the basis that we

o
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should use this year to be ready so that on October 1 we could real-
ly begin the grant-making process.

So, in December, we put out draft regulations that requested
comments on some of the key technical issues in the area of truth
in sentencing and defining various categories that are important in
that area. We have received comments from virtually every State
on that subject. We have, in fact, met with representatives of vir-
tually every State and talked about the prisor grant program. We
had a conference which was attended by virtually every State. We
set up an office to administer the prison grant program under a
very well-respected corrections professional.

We are ready to go, and I think the States are ready for us to
go. There obviously 1s an enormous need in this area. You will hear
from cther witnesses, but I know from my own experience traveling
around the country that there are literally places in this country
where parts of the criminal justice system have broken down be-
cause of the unavailability of adequate prison space, and that is an
intolerable situation. The 1994 crime law was intended to rectify
it.

There are, as you all know, some proposals around to modify in
various respects the truth in sentencing conditions that are set
forth in the 1994 crime law. I think that would be a major mistake.
I think it would be a mistake, first of all, because I don’t think
there are any alternatives that I have seen that will, in fact, be
more effective in inducing real reform at the State level and in in-
ducing the States to move in a realistic way toward truth in sen-
tencing.

I also think it would be a major mistake because I think there
is an overwhelming interest from the standpoint of sound public
policy and stability in this area in allowing the States to go for-
ward on the basis of the law that was passed in 1994, There are
already a number of States which have passed laws reforming their
sentencing procedures in reliance on that law. The law passed with
respect to the prison area with overwhelming bipartisan support.
and so I really think it is a mistake to talk about changing it. What
we ought to do is go forward and put those resources to use i% the
way that Congress intended.

With respect to the other legislative proposals which are before
you which deal with the effort to get at some of the problems of
abusive prisoner litigation and the impact of litigation that Senator
‘Abrahzm was referring to earlier, we generally support those pro-
nosals. The written statement sets out in some detail our positions.
but we support the provisions that would strengthen the require-
ment for exhaustion of administrative procedures before prisoners
can go to court. In fact, we would like to see those expanded to
cover Federsal prisoners as well as State prisoners. . o

We support the provisions that would generally require that pris-
oners pick up the costs of litigation, which I think is important
given the absence of other disinducements to litigate in a prison
situation. We support very strongly the objective of the STO pro-
visions to make absolutely certzin that any cap on prisen pepu-
lations is used by the courts only as an absclute last resort whern
it is the only remedy which is available for a censtitutional viola-

tion.
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We do have a couple of constitutional and other concerns about
particular provisions that are in the STOP proposal, and these are
set out in detail in the statement. But just in general terms, our
concern is that we not have provisions which would bar the use or
a cap if that is, in fact, the only way to remedy a constitutional vio-
lation. I think the problem in the legislation does not arise where
the violation is, in fact, attributable to overcrowding. In those cir-
cumstances, the provision says, yes, you can go ahead and do it.

I will interrupt and let Senator Abraham resume chairing his
hearing.

Senator ABRAHAM. Mr. Schmidt, I apologize. Because of the way
these votes are going and our need to try to make sure the Sen-
ators don't miss rollcall votes, Senator Hutchison, who, of course,
is the chief sponsor of this bill, is here and has asked for 5 minutes
to just outline the bill. We apologize to all witnesses, but particu-
larly to you for the need for us to continue interrupting.

Senator Hutchison, thank you for being here, and I apologize for
the fact that earlier when you were here, we were not in a position
to hear your testimony.

Senator HUTCHISON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Earlier, after
you left, I told the story of my friend from college who was brutally
murdered by an early-relezse prisoner. In fact, it highlighted the
need for doing something about this tragic situation, and my State
is just one example and it is why I introduced this bill along with
Congressman B’ll Archer on the House side.

In my State and others, the Federal courts have imposed unwar-
ranted and onerous limitations on State prison systems that have
resulted in thousands of viclent criminals being released back into
society, in some cases before they have served even half of their
original sentences.

Earlier this year, I introduced the Stop Turning Out Priscrers
Act to curb Federal court takeovers of State prisons. My purpose
in appearing today is to impress on the committec the seriousness
of the problem of Federal court takeovers and to describe the tre-
mendous costs, financial and societal, that the courts’ actions are
imposing on our States.

A brief history of the problem in my State may be helpful to the
committee because it illustrates the absurd circimstances under
which the courts are intervening and imposing judicial control over
State prisons. Under the Ruir case which was settled in 1892, a
Federal district court has asserted control over every important as-
pect of Texas’ correctional system. To quote from the court’s final
ludgment, the court’s control is in perpetuity in key areas such as
population limits, restrictions on new facilities, use of force, access
to the courts, and staffing.

Ircluded in Ruiz is a requirement from the court that on any
given day, at least 6,100 prison beds, 14 percent of the total space
in my State’s prissns, must be kept vacant. As a result of Texas
sons being forced to maintain a large permanent vacancy rate,
erally thousands of violent criminals are released early after
serving fractions of their sentences. .

At the time of the Ruiz decision, I was treasurer for the State
of Texas, so I speak from firsthand knowledge about the financial
impact of these Federal court demands. In order to comply with the
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Ruiz decision, the State of Texas has embarked on a massive pris-
on-building program with annual expenditures estimated to grow
from $3.75 billion to $4.4 billion over the next 2 years.

But the court has gone even further, Mr. Chairman, in imposing
conditions on how and where new prison beds may be built. The
court stepped in and prehibited building an addition on some pris-
on ground that was used as a baseball field. The court ruled that
Texas cannot use common space or recreation space for housing
without first replacing the common space and outdoor recreation
areas, including all ball fields. It is estimated that the court-man-
dated prison population caps will cost my State’s taxpayers $610
million a year for the next 5 years.

This State prison population cap is also a critical problem for
local taxpayers. Texas county jails are overcrowded with prisoners
that cannot be transferred to State prisons and millions of dollais
in extra costs are being incurred. I would add that so far there is
no estimate of the extra costs of protecting every inch of baseball
fields.

In the court’s view, the prison population cap is necessary to en-
sure that convicts will be comfortable. However, with thousands of
convicted murderers, rapists, muggers, and other criminals out
roaming the streets instead of serving time behind bars, no law-
abiding citizen can feel safe, let alone comfortable.

Our experience in Texas raises two key questions. First, which
are more important, the rights of violent criminals to live com-
fortably or the rights of past and potential victims to live free of
fear that those criminals will be released early to roam our streets?
The second question follows directly from that. If Texans decide
that victims’ rights are more important, is Texas free to set prison
standards that favor those rights? o

My STOP bill would prevent mare Ruiz decisions. It would limit
relief in a civil action regarding prison conditions to extend no fur-
ther than necessary to grant relief. My bill also provides that the
courts not impose limits or reduction in prison population unless
the piaintiff proves that overcrowding is the primary problem and
there is no other solution available. Furthermore, the courts would
not be able to use a single lawsuit as a springboard to take over
the administration of an entire prison system.

In order to prevent the kind of permanent Federal court control
over a State’s correctional system that we have in Texas today, my
legislation would automatically terminate prospective relief granted
by a court after 2 years, and it would terminate immediately in the
agsence of a finding by the court of a Federal rights violation.

What has happened in Texas is gartlcularly galling because the
Ruiz decision was not appealed. Although T and others have repeat-
edly called for an appeal to be undertaken, the responsible State
official has declined. Among the provisions of my bill is one that
would allow other State officials and elected representatives that
have a reason and a cause to step in and undertake an appeal in
these cases when Federal courts have gone too far.

Mr. Chairman, we in Texas and those in other States desperately
need these kinds of changes. While Federal prisons continue to op-
erate at an average of more than 160 percent _of capacity, my
State's correctional system is required to maintain less than 90-
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percent occupancy. We need the use of those extra beds. Our coun-
ties, whose jails are bursting with prisoners, need those beds to be
available.

Mr, Chairman, I am encouraged that you are looking at this and
1 appreciate very much the time you are spending on it. I am sorry
about the votes, and I know that has caused a problem. So I just
hope you can get the testimony so that we can move this bill for-
ward, and I hope it will be part of the crime package that you will
put forward later this year.

Thank you.

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you very much, Senator Hutchison,
and thank you for working on this issue.

Thank you, Mr. Schmidt, for indulging all o vur vote patterns
over here today. We may have at least cue other Senator who has
to come between votes, but please contizwue your testimony.

Mr. ScHMIDT. Well, it is timely in ‘hat I was just about to com-
ment on the STOP legislation. Let m> just repeat the one basic
point I had previously made, whict is the importance that we see
in Congress not doing anything that will prevent us from going for-
ward and making grants to the States that qualify under the 1994
crime law for financial assistance to build new prisons because I
think nothing else, certainly, that we at the Justice Department
can do is as important as that in dealing with the problem that we
face in this area.

With respect to the legislative proposals to deal with prisoner
litigation and the impact of certzin kinds of litigation, as I was in-
dicating, we support the provisions that would require exhaustion
of administrative remedies prior to going to court. We would like
to see those expanded to cover Federal prisoners as well as State
prisoners.

We support the provisions that would generally make it clear
that prisoners must pick up the costs of filing lawsuits, which I
think is important given that there are often no other
disinducements to litigate in a prisoner situation. With respect to
the STOP legislation, we strongry support the principle that a cap
on prison populations should be imposed only if that is the absolute
last resort and the only remedy available for a constitutional viola-
tion.

We have a couple of eonstitutional concerns with particular pro-
visions that are in the legislation. The one that I was starting to
refer to arises because of a concern that we not, by legislation, say
that the cap will not be available if that is, in fact, the only remedy
far a constitutional violation.

The problem arises not with respect to a violation where over-
crowding is the principal viclation because the legislation says then
the cap can be used. But it is possible to have a situaticn where
overcrowding is a secondary rather than a primary cause of a con-
stitutional violation, and a court might nevertheless conclude that
the cap is the conly effective remedy for that violation. It seems to
us in that circumstance there is both a constitutional and a policy
problem in restricting the court from using the cap as the remedy.

We also have a constitutional concern with attempting to appfly
these restrictions to existing decrees that have resulted from prior
adjudications of constitutional violations. 1 think there is a real
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constitutional question whether Congress can do that with respect
to decrees that result from adjudications of constitutional violations
prior to the legislation.

Finally, we have jist a practical concern about a couple of the
provisions that relate to consent decrees. In particular, there is a
provision that, at least as we read it, would say that in any consent
decree there would have to be an explicit finding of a violation of
constitutional rights.

The concern we have is that that might present a significant im-
pediment to settling cases in circumstances where the State is pre-
pared to accept all of the conditions of the decree, but is unwilling
to make what would amount to an admission of liability which
could have other consequences.

It seems to us that the problem that we are trying to get at
there, which, as I understand it, is the concern that State officials
would sort of collusively settle cases for their own reasons and not
take into account the interests of the law enforcement community,
is really dealt with by the other provisions of the bill that give to
any local prosecutor or other criminal justice official who has a ju-
risdiction that will be affected the right to intervene in that pro-
ceeding and participate in any consideration of relief.

If you actually had a situation where all of those people, includ-
ing all those intervenors, were grepared to sign off on a consent de-
cree, but for whatever reason the State was unwilling to have that
admission of a violation of the Constitution, it seems to us that in
the interests of avoiding litigation, which is scmething we generally
try to do in the Justice Department, that that really doesn’t make
sense.

The other somewhat similar concern we have is with the provi-
sion for automatic termination of all decrees after 2 years. The cur-
rent law, as you know, now has a provision that gives the defend-
ant a right to go in and seek a review of any decree after 2 years.
It seems to us if you have a situation where at the end of 2 yecrs
there is still an unremedied constitutional violation, the effect of
the automatic termination is going to be to force a new round of
litigation, and that, from the standpoint of judicial and litigation
economy, doesn’t make sense.

It seems to us that an alternative approach there might be to
give that same group of people who are given the right to intervene
under the bill in the initial proceeding the right themselves to in-
voke the 2-year review of any decree. So there would be an assur-
ance that the review would take place if there was any significant
gublic interest at stake or that would warrant it, but you would not

ave an automatic termination that would force new litigation if,
in fact, it is clear that there is 2 continuing constitutional violation.

With those qualifications—and I have to say I think those are is-
sues that can be dealt with in the drafting—we think that that is
an area where Congress should legislate. We would like to see it
and we would like to work with the members of the committee to
achieve something that would be both constitutional and sound
from a policy standpoint.

With that, I will stop, and I will be happy to respond to ques-
tions.
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Senator ABRAHAM. The preponderance of the questions may have
to be in writing since the other panel members are still at the
hearing.

Mr. SCHMIDT. That is fine.

Senator ABRAHAM. [ am hopeful that Senator Hatch will, after
casting what is now our fourth vote, will be able to be back, and
I think he may have some questions as well.

I would just like to maybe focus a little bit, because there are
other panels here, on a matter a little closer to home for me, which
is our situation in Michigan. As I am sure you know, we have been
under a longstanding consent decree that affects our prison system.
In 1992, we believed, I think, that things had been worked out.
There was a stipulation agreed to between the Department of Jus-
tice and our State corrections officials that we had solved the prob-
lems which had caused the initial issue to be raised, and so we felt
we were on the way to essentially ending this judicial supervision.

But despite the fact that both parties had agreed to the stipula-
tion, the court overseeing the consent decree refused to cede its
power over these prisons, and when it rejected the parties’ stipula-
tion and we sought to appeal the court’s ruling, as you know, DOJ
refused to argue for support of the stipulation that it had itself en-
tered into. I guess I really would like to understand the Depart-
ment’s position on that a little more clearly because it is a very cis-
ruptive situation, certainly, in our State.

Mr. ScuMIDT. Well, I know about the case. It happened before 1
was there, but I understand about it.

Senator ABRAHAM. And I would certainly stipulate that——

Mr. SCHMIDT. Let me tell you my understanding of it. It is cer-
tainly correct that the Justice Department had agreed to stipulate
to a dismissal of the bulk of the consent decree. I think the provi-
sions relating to mental health were going to remain in place.

Senator ABRAHAM. That is right.

Mr. SCHMIDT. But the rest was to be stipulated to be dismissed.
The court refused to accept that stipulation. As I understand it, the
issue on appeal was whether the court lacked jurisdiction to refuse
to accept the stipulation, and on that legal question the view of the
Justice Department was that the district court was correct that it
did have the jurisdiction to refuse to accept the stipulation, al-
though we had urged the district court in good faith and were pre-
pared to accept the stipulation.

. So on that legal question of whether the district court had the
jurisdiction to refuse to accept the stipulation, the Justice Depart-
ment took that position in the court of appeals and the court of ap-
peals agreed with that. So the district court retained jurisdiction.

Senator ABXAHAM. Right.

. Mr. SceMIDT. My understanding is the district court, when it re-
jected the stipulation, set up an alternative procedure under which
it said the decree could, in fact, be dismissed in sort of a piecemeal
fashion if there were a demonstration of compliance in various
areas. It is my understanding that that process is, in fact, going
forward, and to the extent that there are continuing issues under
the de_cree, substantive issues, they result almost entirely from con-
cerns in the mental health area.
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But there is, in fact, I tkink, a mediator process that was estab-
lished by the court of appeals which is going forward in an effort
to embody under the new procedure that the district court set up
the sort of substantive result that would have been reached imme-
diately had the stipulation been accepted.

Senator ABRAHAM. But there is nothing in your Department that
has changed insofar as its acceptance of the conditions that
prompted the stipulation; that is, there has not been a reversal of
position at least with regard to the areas not including the mental
health area?

Mr. ScHMIDT. Well, my understanding of what the district court
said was that we needed to look at them area by area and make
a demonstration to the satisfaction of the district court that there
was no continuing constitutional violation. What I said is, I think,
a correct statement of where we are that we think that is going for-
ward and that it is only in the mental health area that we see
major continuing problems.

Senator ABRAHAM. But you would say that in the other areas,
your position remains consistent with the earlier view that Michi-
gan prisons were no longer in violation of the Federal law?

Mr. SCHMIDT. Well, I think our position is that we need to look
at each of those areas and make the appro&;riate demonstration to
the satisfaction of the district court. The district court refused to
accept the flat dismissal, so I think our view of it is that it is not

_appropriate for us then to say, well, not withstanding your refusal

to accept our stipulation, we are effectively dismissing the case.

But, substantively, it is my understanding that we are working
through the other areas in an effort to go to the district court and
say that we believe that, apart from the mental health area, there
is no need for continuing jurisdiction by the district court.

Senator ABRAHAM. All right. What I'am trying to, I guess, estab-
lish is this. Clearly, the district court has reached a different con-
clusion which you have accepted, but has your position or the De-
partment’s position changed insofar as your earlier conclusion? I
mean, there is some difference there between your actions and your
assessment of the circumstances and I just wonder—

Mr. ScHMIDT. Well, I am not trying to be evasive. I guess what
I am saying is that I think given that the district court rejected the
stipulation and said that we should lock area by area and make
a demonstration and an evaluation of whether there was compli-
ance, we are doing that. My understanding, though, is that that is
going positively and that the sixth circuit or the eighth circuit.

The sixth, imposed a mediation process, so there is actually a
mediator with whom the parties are working to try to work
through the question of: Has there been compliance .in each of
these areas? .

Senator ABRAHAM. I see that we have been joined by another
member of the Senate who is in between rollcall votes here. Again,
if you would indulge us, Mr. Schmidt, I would now ask Senator
Phil Gramm to join us at the table. He, too, I know, has some
strong opinions on some of the current legislative issues before us.

In order that you might get back for the next vote, Senator
Gramm, we appreciate your joining us today and welcome you.
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STATEMENT OF HON. PHIL GRAMM, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF TEXAS

Senator GRAMM. Mr. Chairman, let me thank you for continuing
the hearing during these votes because this is important business,
and given the number of votes we have on the floor, many people
would be precluded from having the opportunity to speak.

Let me begin by saying that I am a cosponsor with my dear col-
league from Texas, Kay Bailey Hutchison, of her bill S. 400. That
bill is very important. I want to urge the committee to adopt it as
part of an omnibus crime bill. We took an initial step last year to
try to limit Federal courts frem setting arbitrary caps on prison

opulations. We took a first step toward setting a higher standard.

is is the next logical step and we need to take it.

Mr. Chairman, you migEt get a lot of suggestions about how to
figure out who ought to be in prison, not just on the basis of who
committed a crime but by using some other formula or suggestion
because we don’t have the capacity. I want to take a tota%ly dif-
ferent tack. People who are convicted and sent to prison ought to
serve their full terms.

Let me tell you some things that need to be changed. First of all,
we have at least three Federal statutes that ought to be repealed.
The Hawes-Cooper Act of 1929, the Ashurst-Sumners Act of 1935,
and certain provisions of the Walsh-Healy Act of 1936 should be re-
pealed. Now, these are three laws that have one objective, and that
objective is to criminalize prison labor in America.

One bill restricts the commerce of goods produced in prisons. The
second bill prohibits the intersiate transport of most goods pro-
duced by prisoners for sale in the private sector of the economy.
The third bill basically has the objective of banning prison labor,
with certain exceptions.

Now, it seems to me that with the number of people we have in
prison in America, nothing is more logical than putting these peo-
¥le to work. I believe the statutes I mentioned should be repealed.

think we can work out a compromise to satisfy the concerns that
have been expressed. Every year, my dear friend, Jesse Helms, of-
fers an amendment banning trade with countries that have prison
labor, and I wonder every year why we can't be one of them. So
I think it is very important that we go back and repeal these laws
and that we put prisoners to work. I think Federal prison inmates
ought to work 10 hours a day, 6 days a week, and I think they
ought to go to school at night.

I can tell you as Chairman of Commerce, State, Justice Appro-
priations, which funds the prison system in this country, that last
year we spent $22,000 per Federal prisoner, and that doesn’t count
the cost of building prisons. We should include in our next crime
bill a goal of cutting that amount in half over the next 8 years, and
we ought to set a zoal of paying for half that amount by having
prisoners work.

We should change the standards for prison construction. We
should stop pmldmg prisons like Holiday Inns. We should take out
color televisions and weight rooms and air conditioning. We should
build our prisons as miniindustrial parks where people go to pris-
on, they work, they go to school at night. They pay for their cost
of incarceration by working, something that used to be common
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prior to 1929 when we started making it a crime to make prisoners
work.

Finally, we need to change the whole approach we have in terms
of the criminal justice system. I believe if we change the standards
for prison construction, if we make prisoners work, we can afford
to incarcerate violent criminals in America. I think that is the ap-
proach we should follow and I strongly urge this committee to do
that.

Thank you very much.

Senator ABRAHAM. Senator Gramm, thank you very much for
being with us today.

Mr. Schmidt, I asked you to stay here because I thought maybe
some of the others would come back. I just heard a beep, so I think
I am going to have to go back and vote, as well, fairly soon. So 1
would like to thank you for being here.

Mr. Scumipt. Thank you. . )

Senator ABRAHAM. We in our office are going to submit some ad-
ditional questions, and I suspect some other members will want to
as well, and we appreciate your taking time. Thank you very much.

[The questions of Senator Abraham are located in the appendix.]

Mr. SceMipT. Thank you. .

(The prepared statement of Mr. Schmidt follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN R. SCHMIDT

MR CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE: Thank you for giving me the
opportunity to appear before you today to discuss the progress the Department of
quaﬁce has made and some of what we have learned over the past year in imple-
menting The Violent Offender Incarceration and Truth in Sentencing Incentive
Grants p. and related provisions of the Violent Crime Control and Law En-
forcement X:: of 1994. Please include my full written statement in the record.

As you know, last Fall the Attorney neral asked me to assume overall respon-
sibilify for coordinating the Department’s efforts to implement the 1994 Crime Act.
1 am proud of the Department’s strong record of accomplishment in meeting the
many related challenges it has faced in the past year. Like the Attorney General,
1 am confident that with !;‘el y w:l can lasaur; thfxst:l.pdy federal assistance

it to end revolving door justice. .
gez';otgek;t::‘h%“chmrmnn. t.hepCrime Act authorizes a total of '39.7 billion in
ﬁsonrelateduaishmewersixyears,indu ing $1.8 billion to reimburse states
bor the costs of incarcerating criminal aliens and $7.9 billion to help address the
critical need to assist States in expanding correctional facility mgl;a:lty to ensure
ad te space for confi t of violent offenders. The aim of The Violent Of-
fender Incarceration and Truth in Sentencing Incentive Grants is to ensure that vio-
lent offenders are not relessed earl{ because of a lack of secure correctional space
and that they remain incarcerated for subetantial periods through the implementa-
] in sen! ing laws. . .
uqleh:f.?u‘;glee Deparhnenmungt already has made considerable p in implementing
the Violent Offender Incarceration and Truth in Sentencing gmnuvg rants. We
stand ready to provide immediate assistance to state and local correctional systems
wherefn"ﬁesmbunﬁngattheseam&Thegmqtﬁmgnmunderthh 8
lawindesignedtoudstmwo—endamistt_hemqqx y—to assure that convi
predatory criminals remain incarcerated and incapacitated. . .

Because implementation of these grant programs 1s 8 high priority fo: the Ju?]m
Department, we created a new Corrections Program Office within the Office of Jus-
tice Programs tc develop and administer these prﬁmms. "I'he office is headed by
a Director, Larry Meachum, who hes mare than 30 years correctional eaenenqe
and has led state correctional agencies in Massachusetts, Oklahoms, and Ex:xﬁctl-
cut. The Deputy Director, Stephen Amos, is former Director of Research and \u::
tion for the Oregon De ent of Corrections. Director Meachum reports to Assis
ant Attorney General Laurie Robinson, who heads the Office of Justice Programs

and in turn, reports to me.
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Soon efter the Crime Act's enactment, the Department began meeting with rep-
resentatives from national criminal justice organizations, state and local criminal
justice agencies, and others to determine how best to implement the new law so that
progrems were responsive to the needs of state and locel communities. OQur goal in
implementing these prison grant pn{hgrams is to forge & productive federal, state,
ang local partnership to strengthen the natisn’s criminal 4_ustice system’s ability to
effectively deal with career criminals and serious violenu offenders.

Some states have made important progress in te'ect.ingX and reversing the anti-
incarcerative policies that have contributed so heavif to the growth of crime in the
past. Few states, however, have gone gs far as the federal system in adopting nec-
essary reforms, and it is clear that nationwide much more needs to be done. The
prison grants programs of the 1994 Crime Act provide the essential incentives and
eczistance for edoption at the state level of these urgently needed measures to pro-
tect the public from violent criminsals. In fact, we are encovraged many states have
already teken steps to reform their sentencing laws alresdy in expectation of quali-
fving for grants under the 1994 Act.

BOOT CAMP INITIATIVE

On March 1, the Office of Justice Programs issued program guidelines and appli-
ation materials for the Boot Camp Initiative. For those not familiar with the %oot
amp concept, a boot camp is a residential correctional Program fer adult or juvenile
N -rs. Boct camps provide short-term cenfinement {or nonviolent offenders. Boot
camps zre generally styled after their military namesakes, and require inmates to
achere to a rezimented schedule that involves strict discipline, physical training,
and work, Education, job training, and substance abuse counseling or treatment also
are provided to help offenders prepare for a productive life in the community.

Reszearch has shown thet boot camp programs can reduce instituticnal crowding
znd costs, while improving offenders’ ecfucatiorml level, employment prospects, en
access to eommunity programs. Evaluations of boot camps in New York and Louisi-
ara have found that the programs resulted in reduced costs and reduced recidivism.
Our Boot Camp Initiative i3 based on the results of theze evaluaticns. Applicants
were encouraged to incorporate into their programs strategies that were found to
be successful in existing boot camps.

We're currently reviewing a total of 89 applicetions received from 42 states/terri-
teries end the District of Columbia. Thirty-nire applicaticas are for boot camp con-
struction, 32 are for planning grarnts, and 18 wro for funds to rencvaote
camps to increase bed space. Mere then helf the epplications er
Ju\\'\enile offenders.

‘e expect to awerd approximately 25 plenning prants
grants of up to 31 millien will be awards tojurisd?;ticm
ties for use as boot camps, and another 5 grants or so ¢f
be ewarded for construction of new boot camp facilities.

ol

VIQLENT CFFENDERTRUTH [N SENTENTING FROGRAMS

While we've been moving forward with the baot camp gront program, we've aleo
made progress in developing the more complex Truth in Sentencing end Violent OF
fer.der Incarceration Grant sgrams. These programs are scheduled to begin in Oc:
tober, with the start of Fiscal Year 1996,

The statute divides fundi ually between the Truth in Sentencing Inceative
program and}he'\'iolent ,eiger Incarceration pr 1. Fifty-pereent of these
funcs are to be sillocated for Truth in Sentencing g" Ia Grants for states that
adopt truth in sentencing laws assuring that second time viglent offenders serve at
ieast 85 percent of their sentences. State allocations sre based on their UCR rates

g:vr Part viclent offenses. The cther 50 percent are to be allocated for Vieleat O
fender Incarceration Grants to el states. To be eligih’e £ oH tates
mﬁot several essurances. Both programs require truth in g, but the Viglent
ng{?dsr Incarceration Program is somewhat less stringert in egibility require-
ments,

_ Specifically, under the Vialent OFender Incarceration Program, states must show
t{:a‘t they have implemented or will implement truth in sem,‘e'ncing faws that encure
vicient cfferders serve a substantial portion of their sentences; provide sufficiently
fevere punishment for violent offenders; end incarcerate violent cfenders for a po-
riod of time necessary to protect the public,

LStntfs must agree to work with locel governments. They also must demonstrate
h.&t the rights cf crime victims cre protected. Much like the Byrne Memorial Grants
whic state end local planning, states ere also to cagage in comprehensive

ionning thet includes local governments. We think this kind of com-
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prehensive lanmxﬁ is essential to implementing an effective d wisel
spending feSeral dollars. Certainly, this is one lesson—the meeciJ ?z?;fnangng:?heayt
we learned from LEAA.

To be eligible for Truth in Sentencing grants, states must also show that they
have in effect truth in sentencing lawa that ensure that offenders convicted of a sec-
ond violent crime serve not less than 85 perceat of the sentence imposed or meet
other requirements that ensure that violent offenders, and especially repeat violent
offenders, remain incarcerated for substantially greater percentages of their imposed
sentences. We believe that this is a workable and meaningful goal that states can
meet which appropriately targets dangerous career offenders and will measurably
improve public safety.

'Fhese requirements were outlined in the Interim Final Rule published in the Fed-
eral Register last December. Since then, we've been working with state and local of-
ficials to solicit suggestions on how to best implement key elements of these pro-

grams.

Written :igonses have been received from governors’ offices, departments of cor-
rection, sheriffs’ departments, local Jaﬂs,. prosecutors and criminal justice organiza-
tions. Additionally, to help in formu.latmﬁlthese programs we've held wo ops
with state and local corrections officials. We've also met to discuss related issues
with, among others, representatives from offices of prosecutors, state attorneys gen-
eral and governors, the National Governors Association and the Nationa! Criminal
Justice Association.

The Department of Justice is committed to ensuring a realistic and workable re-
sponse to violent crime and truth in sentencing that can provide states the prison
beds they need to help assure that violent and predatory offenders are put away—
and put away for a long time. That’s what the Fublic wants, thet’s what the public
deserves and we are moving rapidly ahead to deliver thet through this program.

REFORMS RELATING TO PRISONER LITIGATIiON

The Department also supgorts improvement of the criminal justice system
through the implementation of other reforms. Several pending bills under consider-
ation by the Senate contain three sets of reforms that are intended to curb abuses
or perceived excesses in prisoner litigation or prison conditions suits.

e first set of provisions appears in title II of H.R. 667 as passed by the House
of Representatives, and in §103 of S. 3. These provisions strengthen the require-
ment of exhaustion of administrative remedies under the Civil Rights of Institu-
tionalized Persons Act (CRIPA) for state prisoner suits, and sdogt other safeguards
against abusive prisoner litigation. We have endorsed these reforms in an earlier
communication to Congress.! We also recommend that parallel provisions be adopt-
ed to retﬂnre federal prisoners to exhaust administrative remedies prior to com-
mencing litigation. .

The second set of provisions appears in a new bill, S. 866, which we have not pre-
viously commented on. The provisions in this bill have some overlap with those in
§103 of S. 3 and title II of H.R. 667, but also incorporate a number of new propos-
als. We support the objectives of S. 866 and many of the specific tprovisions in the
bill. In sBome instances, we have recommendations for alternative formulations that
could realize the bill's objectives more effectively.

The third set of provisions appears in S. 400, and in title III of H.R. 667 as passed
by the House of Representatives, the “Stop Turning Out Prisoners” (STOP) pro, X
T¥xe Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994 enacted 18 U.S.C.
3626, which limits remedies in prison conditions litigation. The STOP proposal
would amend this section to impose various additional conditions and restrictions.
We support the basic objective of this legislation, including nfardcularly the principle
that judicial caps on prison populations must be used only as a last resort when
no other remedy is available for a constitutional violation, elthough we have con-
stituticnal or policy concerns about a few of its specific provisions.

A. The provisions in §103 of S. 3 and H.R. 667 title II

As noted above, we support the enactment of this set of provisions.

The Civil Rights of Institutionalized Persons Act (42 U.S.C. §1997e) currently au-
thorizes federal courts to suspend § 1983 suits by prisoners for up to 180 days in
order to require exhaustion of administrative remedies. Section 103(a)~(b), (e} of S.
3 strengthens the administrative exhaustion rule in this context—and brings it
more into line with administrative exhaustion rules that apply in other contexts—

1 Letter of Assistant Atterney General Sheila F. Anthony to Henorable Henry J. Hyde concern-
ing HR. 3, &t 17-19 (January 26, 1995).
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by generally prohibiting prisoner § 1983 suits until administrative remedies are ex-
hausted.

As noted above, we recommend that this proposal also incorporate a rule requir-
ing federal priscners to exhaust administrative remedies prior to commencing litiga-
tion. A reform of this is as desirable for federal prisoners as the corresponding
strengthening of the austion provision for state prisoners that now appears in
cection 103 of S. 3. We would be pleased to work with interested members of Con-
gress in formulating such a provision.

Section 1030¢) of S. 3 directs a court to dismiss a prisoner T1§1983 suit if the
court is satisfied that the action fails to state a claim upon which relief can be
granted or is frivolous or malicious. A rule of this type is desirable to minimize the
burden on states of responding unnecessarily to prisoner suits that lack merit and
are sometimes brought for purposes of harassment or recreation.

Section 103(d) of S. 3 deletes from the minimum standards for prison grievance
systems in 42 U.S.C. 1997e(bX2) the requirement of en edvisory role for employees
and inmates (at the most de:2ntralized level as is reasonably possible) in the formu-
leticn, implementation, and operation of the system. This removes the condition
that has been the greatest impediment in the past to the willingness of state and
local jurisdictions to reek ification for their grievan-e systems.

Section 103(f) of S. 3 strengthens safeguards sgainst and sanctions for false alle-
gations of poverty by prisoners who seek to proceed in forma pauperis. Subsection
(d) of 28 U.S.C. 1915 currently reads as follows: “The court may request an attorney
to represeat any such person unable to emplcy counsel and may dismiss the case
if the allegaticn of poverty is untrue, or if setisfied that the action is frivolous or
malicious.” Section 103(fX1) of S. 3 amends that subsection to reed as follows: “The
court may request an attorney to represent any such person unable to employ coun-
scl and shall at any time dismiss the case if the allegation of poverty is untrue, or
if satisfied that the action fails to state a claim upon which relief may be granted
or is frivolous or malicious even if partial f{iling fees have been imposed by the
caurt.” .

Section 103ifX2) of S. 3 adds a new subsection (f) to 28 U.S.C. 1915 which states
thet an affidavit of indigency by a prisoner shall include a statement of all assets
the prisoner possesses. The new subsection further directs the court to make inquiry
of the correctional institution in which the prisoner is incarcerated for information
evailable to that institution relsting to the extent of the prisoner’s assets. This is
a reasonable precaution. The new subsection concludes by stating that the court

shall m%‘mre full or partial payment of filing fees according to the prisoner’s ability
to pay.” We would not understand this language as limiting the court’s authority
to require payment by the prisoner in insta fi:nents, up to the full amount of filing
fees and other applicable costs, where the priscner lecks the mezns to mske full
peyment et cnce.

B. S. 866

Section 2 in S. 866 amends the in forma pauperis statute, 28 U.8.C. 1915, in the
following manner:

(1) The authority to allow a suit without prepeyment of fees—as opposed
to costs—in subsection (a) is deleted.

(2) A prisoner bringing a suit would have to submit a statement cf his
prison account balance for the Frecedm g six months.
_ (3) A prisoner would be liable in all cases to pay the full amount of a fil-
ing fee. An initial partial fee of 20 percent of the average monthly deposits
to or average monthly belance in the prisoner's account would be required,
and merea_geer the prisoner would be required to meke monthly payments
of 20 percent of the p ing month’s income credited to the account, with
the agency having custody of the prisoner forwarding such payments when-
ever the amourt in the account exceeds $10. However, a prisoner would not
be barred from bringing any action because of inability to pay the initial
partial fee.

(4) If a judgment against a prisoner includes the payment of costs, the
prisoner would be required to pay the full amount oxPcosts ordered, in the
same manner provided for the payment of filing fees by the amendments.

_In essence, the point of these amendments is to insure that prisoners will be full
liable for filing fees and costs in all cases, subject to the proviso that prisoners W\ﬁ
%c'n be barred from suing because of this liability if they are actually unable to pay.

e support this reform in light of the frequency with which prisoners file frivolous
and harassing suits, and the general absence of other disincentives to doing so.
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However, the complicated standards and detailed numerical prescriptions in this
section are not necessary to achieve this objective. It would be adequate to provide
simply that prisoners are fully liable for fees and costs, that their applications must
be accompanied by certified prison account information, and that funds fror. their
accounts are to be forwarded Eﬁﬁo.dxcally.when the balance exceeds a speafied
amount (such as $10) until the liability is discharged. We would be pleased to work
with the sponsors to refine this pro, .

In addition to these amendments relating to fees and costs, §2 of S. 866 strength-
ens 28 U.S.C. 1915(d) to provide that the court shall dismiss the case at any time
if the allegation of poverty is untrue or if the action is frivolous or malicious or fails
to state a claim. This is substantially the same as provisions included in §103 of
S. 3 and title II of H.R. 667, which we support. .

Section 3 of S. 866 essentially directs courts o review as promptly as possible
suits by prisoners against governmental entities or their officers or employees, and
to dismiss such suits if the complaint fails 1o state a claim or seeks monetary reliel
from an immune defendant. This is a desirable provision that could avoid some of
the burden on states and local governments of responding to non-meritorious pris-
oner suits.

Section 6 provides that a court may order revocation of good time credits for fed-
eral prisoners if:

(1) The court finds that the prisoner filed a malicious or harassing civil
claim or testified falsely or otherwise knowingly presented false evidence or
information to the court, or

(2) the Attorney General determines that one of these circumstances hes
occurred and recommends revocation of good time credit to the court.

We support this reform in principle. Engaging in malicious and harassing liti%?-
tion, and committing perjury or its equivalent, are common forms of misconduct
prisoners, Like other prisoner misconduct, this misconduct can appropriately be
punished by denial of time ts. i . . .

However, the pi ures specified in section 6 are inconsistent with the normal
approach to denial of good time credits under 18 U.S.C. 3624. Singling out one form
og misconduct for discretionary judicial decisions concerning denial of good time
credits—where all other decislons of this type are made by the Justice Depart-
ment—would work against consistency in prison disciplinary policies, and would
make it difficult or impossible to cooana ate sanctions imposed for this type of mis-
conduct with those imposed for other disciplinary violations by a prisoner.

We accordingly recommend that §6 of S. 866 be revised to provide that:

(1) A court may, and on motion of an adverse party shall, make a deter-
mination whether a circumstance specified in the section has occurred (i.e.,
a malicious or harassing claim or knowing falsehood),

(2) the court’s determination that such a circumstance occurred shall be
forwarded to the Attorney General, and

(3) on receipt of such a determination, the Atiorney General shall have
the authority to deny good time credits to the prisoner. We would be
pleased to work with the sponsors to refine this proposal

Section 7 of S. 866 strengthens the requirement of exhaustion of administrative
remedies under CRIPA in prisoner suits. It is substantially the same as part of
§103 of S. 3, which we support.?

C. The STOP provisions . .

As noted above, we support the basic objective of the STOP proposal, including

articularly the principle that population caps must be only a “last resort” measure.
Ees nses to unconstitutional prison conditions must be d and implemented
in the manner that is most consistent with public safety. ted criminals
should not enjoy opportunities for early release, and the tem's general capacity
to provide adequate detention and comcﬁonixwe should not be impaired, where
any feasible means exist for avoiding such a t. .

f; is not necessary that prisons be comfortable or pleasant; the normal distresses
end hardships of incarceration are the just consequences of the off2nders’ own con-
duct. However, it is nece o recognize that thereunevenhelesaaqqeglfor ef-
fective safeguards egainst inhuman conditions in prisons and other facilities. The
constitutional provision enforced most frequently in prison cases is the Eighth
Amendment’s prohibition of cruel and unusual punishment. Among the conditions

2However, there is & phicminﬁmﬂofmeﬁof:he‘hinmm'mda-
hauntod’inthisum‘hmemahammd.'
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that have been found to vielate the Eighth Amendment are excessive violence,
whether inflicted by guards or by inmstes under the supervision of indifferent
gueards, preventable rape, deliberate indifference to serious medical needs, and lack
of sanitation that jeopardizes hezlth. Prison crowding may also be a contributing
element in a constitutional violation. For example, when the number of inmates at
a prison becomes so large that sick inmates cannot be treated by a physician in a
timely manner, or when crowded conditions lead to a breakdown in security and
contrnibute to violence ageinst inmates, the crowding can be addressed as a contrib-
uting cause of a constitutional violation. See generally Wilson v. Seiter, 501 U.S. 294
(1991); Rhodes v. Chapman, 462 U.S. 337 (1981).

In considering reforms, it is essential to remember that inmates do suffer uncon-
stitutional conditions of confinement, and ultimately must retain access to meaning-
ful redress when such violations occur. While Congress mey validly enact legislative
directions and guidance concerning the nature and extent of prison conditions rem-
edies, it must also take care to ensure that any measures adopted do not deprive
prisoners of effective remedies for real constitutional wrongs.

) fv"i‘th this much background, I will now turn to the specific provisions of the STOP
legisiation.

‘;I'he STOP provisions of S. 400 and title III cf H.R. 667—in proposed 18 U.S.C.
3626(a)—provide that prospective relief in prison conditions suits shall extend no
further than necessary to remove the conditions causing the deprivation of federal
rights of individual plaintiffs, that such relief must be narrowly drawn and the least
intrusive means of remedying the deprivation, and that substantial weight must be
given to any adverse impact on public safety or criminal justice system operations
In determining intrusiveness. They further provide that relief reducing or limiting
prisen population is not ailowed unless crowding is the primary cause of the depri-
vation of a federel right and no other relief will remedy tﬁat deprivation.

Proposed 18 U.8.C. 3626(b) in the STOP provisions provides that any prospective
relief in a prison conditions action shall automatically terminate after two years
(running from the time the federal right viclation is fournd or ensctment of the
STOP legislation), and that such relief shall be immediately terminated if it was ap-
proved or granted in the absence of a judiciel finding that prison conditions viclated
a federal right.

Proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626{c) in the STOP provisions requires prompt judicial deci-
sions of motions to modify or terminate prospective relief in prison conditions suits,
with automatic stays of such relief 30 days after a motion is filed under 18 U.S.C.
3626(b), and after 180 days in any other case.

Proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(d) in the STOP provisions confers standing to oppose re-

lief that reduces or limits prison population on any federzl, state, or loczl official
cr unit of government whose jurisdiction or functicn’includes the prosecution or cus-
0 o{ pex‘-§ofz-:s in a prison sukject to such relief, or who otherwise may be affected
by guch relief.
. Proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(c) in the STOP provisions prohibits the use of masters
in prison conditions suits in federal court, except for use of magistrates to mgke pro-
posed {indings concerning complicated factual issues, Proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(f) in
the STOP provisions imposes certain limitations on awerds of etiorney’s fees in pris-
on conditions suits under federal civil rights laws.

Finally, the STOP provisions provide that the new version of 18 U.S.C. 3626 shall
2pply to ail reiief regardless of whether it was originally granted or approved before,
on, or afler its enactment.

Tke bills leave unresolved certain interpretive questions. While the revised section
contains some references to deprivation of federal rights, several parts of the section
are not exphcmf- limited in this manner, and might be understood as limiting relief
:{ased on state law claims in prison conditions suits in state courts. The intent of
ta¢ proposal, however, is more plausibly limited to setting standards for relief which
i5 besed on claimed viclations of federal rights or im; by federal court orders.
If so, this gqmt should be made clearly in r\ﬁation to all parts of the proposal.

A secon interpretive question is whether the proposed revision of 18 U.S.C. 3628
affects prison conditions suits in both federsl ancf state court, or just suits in federcl
court. In contrast to the current version of 18 U.S.C. 3626, the proposed revision—
gxc"ept for the new provision restricting the use of masters—is not, by its terms, lim-
fted to federa!‘ court proceedings. Hence, most parts of the revision appear to be in-
tended to e&p;y to both federal and state court suits, and would probebly be so con-
strued by the courts. To avoid extensive litigation over an issue that goes to the
basic scope of the Pmposal, this question should be clearly resolved one way or the
other by the text of the proposal.

The an&l:y:s:s of constitutional issues raised by this proposel must be mindful of
ceriain fundamentsl principles. Congress possesses significent euthority over the
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remedies available in the lower federal courts, subject to the limitations of Article
11, and can eliminate the jurisdiction of those courts altegether. In the latter cir-
cumstance, state courts (and the U.S. Supreme Court on review) would remain
available to provide any necessary constitutional remedies excluded from the juris-
diction of the inferior federal courts. Congress also has authority to impose require-
ments that govern state courts when they exercise concurrent jurisdiction over fed-
eral claims, see Fielder v. Casey, 487 U.S. 131, 141 (1988), but if Congress p rts
to bar both federal and state courts from issuing remedies necessary to ‘:gx?ess
colorable constitutional viclations, such Ie§mlatlon may violate due process. See, e.g.,
Webster v. Doe, 486 U.S. 592, 603 (1988); Bowen v. Michigan Academy of Family
Physicians, 476 U.S. 667, 681 n.12 (19363; Bartlett v. Bowen, 816 F.2d 695, 703—
07 (D.C. Cir. 1987). We therefore examine the proposal’s various remedial restric-
tions from that ersgecﬁve. .

Proposed 18 G.S. . 3626(aX1) in the propossu goes further than the current stat-
ute in ensuring that any relief ordered is narrowly tailored. However, since it per-
mits a o:hurtdw order t.hef".relie'f ; :i . arllec;is t_}tﬁ remove ﬂi:‘ih condition:l that are
causing the deprivation o ederal rights,” this aspect of the proposal appears
to be constitutionally unobjectionable, even if it constrains both state and gederal
courts,

Proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(aX2) bars relief that reduces or limits prison population
unless mw% is the primaxg' cause of the deprivation of a federal right and no
other relief will remedy the deprivation. We strongly support the principle that
measures limiting prison population should be the last resort in prison conditions
remedies. Remedies must be carefully tailored so as to avoid or keep to an absolute
minimum any resulting costs to public safety. Measures that result in the early re-
lease of incarcerated criminals, or impair the system’s feneral capacity to Frovide
adequate detention and correctional space, must be avoided when any other teasible
means exist for remedying constitutional violations.

Certain features of the formulation of proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(aX2), however,
raise constitutional concerns. In certain circumstances, prison overcrowding may re-
sult in a violation of the Eighth Amendment, sce Rhodes v. Chapman, 452 U.S. 337
(1981). Hence, assuming that this provision constrains both state and federal courts,
it would be exposed to constitutionsl! challenge as precluding adequate remedy for
a constitutional violation in certain circumstances. For examgle, severe safety haz-
ards or lack of basic sanitation might be the primary cause of unconstitutional con-
ditions in a facility, yet extreme ovetcrqwdm%émght be a substantial and independ-
ent, but secondary, cause of such conditions. Thus, this provision could foreclose any
relief that reduces or limits prison population through a civil action in such a case,
even if no other form of relief would rectify the unconstitutional condition of over-
crowding.

This groblem might be avoided through an interpretation of the notion of a cov-
ered “civil action” under the revised section as not including habeas corpus proceed-
ings in state or federal court which are brought to ¢btain relief from unconstitu-
tional conditions of confinement. See, e.g., Prewser v. Rodriguez, 411 U.S. 475, 499
(1973). However, this depends on an uncertain construction of the proposed statute,
and the proposal’s objectives could be undermined if the extent of remedial author-
ity depended on the form of the action (habeas proceeding vs. regular civil action).
Since the relief available in habeas proceedings in this context could be limited to
release from custody, reliance on such proceedi as an of limiting the release of
prisoners as a remedy for unconstitutional prison conditions.

A more satisfactory and certain resolution of the problem would be to delete the
requirement in proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(a}2) that crowding must be the primary
cause of the deprivation of a federal right. This would avoid potential constitutional
infirmity while preserving the requirement that prison caps and the like can only
be used where no other remedy would work. ) ) . .

Proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626'\’b§—which automatically terminates prospective relief
after two years, and provides for the immediate termination of prospective relief ap-
proved without a judicial finding of violation of a federal right—raises additional
constitutional concerns. It is possible that prison conditions held unconstitutional by
a court may persist for more than two years after the court has found the violation,
and while the court order directing prospective relief is still outstanding. Hence, this

rovision might be challenged on constitutional grounds as foreclosing adequate ju-
gicial relief 1%1' a continuing constitutional violation. ~ ) .

However, we believe that this provision is constitutionally sustainable against
such a challenge. Importantly, this provision would not cut off all slternative forms
of judicial relief, even if it applies both to state court and federal court suits. The
possibility of construing the statute as not precluding relief through habeas corpus
proceedings has been noted above (as has the possibility that habeas may provide
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only limited reiief). Finzlly, the section does not appeer to foreclose an aggrieved
risoner from instituting & new and separate civil action based on constitutional vio-
lztions thet persisted after the automatic termination of the prior rehef.. . !

A more pointed constitutional concern arises from the potential application of the
restrictions of proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(b) to terminate uncompleted prospective re-
lief ordered in judgments that became final prior to the legislation’s enactment. The
epplication of these restrictions to such relief raises constitutional concerns under
the Supreme Court’s recent decision in Plaut v. Spendthrift Farm, Inc, 115 ‘S.Ct.
1447 (1995). The Court held in that case that legislation which retroactively inter-
feres with final judgments can constitute en unconstitutisnal encrecachment on judi-
ciel authority. It is uncertain whether Plaut’s holding epplies with full force to the
prospective, long-term relief that is involved in prison conditiens cases. However, if
ihe decision does fully epply in this context, the application of proposed 18 U.S.C.
3826'b) to orders in pre-enactment fingl judgments would raise sericus constitu-
tional Froblems. L

While we believe that most features of the STOP proposal are constitutionally
sustainable, at least in prospective effect, we find two aspects of the legislation to
bepparticularly problemetic for policy reasons. o

irst, the proposal epparently limits prospective relief to cases involving a judicial
finding cf a violation of a federal right. This could create a very substantial impedi-
ment to the seitlement of prison conditions suits—even if all interested parties ere
fully eatisfied with the proposed resolutich—because the defendants might effec-
tively have to concede thet they have caused cr tolerated unconstitutional conditions
in their facilities in order to secure judicial approval of the settlement. This would
result in litigation that no one wants, if the defendants were unwilling to make such
a dameging admission, and could require judicial resolution of metters that would
otherwise be more promptly resolved by the parties in a mutusally egreeable man-
ner.

Second, we are concerned about the provision that would automatically terminate
eny prospective relief after two years. in some cases the unconstitutional conditions
cn which relief is premised will not be corrected within this timeframe, resulting
in a necd for further prison conditions litigation. The Justice Department and cther
piaintiffs would have to refile cases in order to achieve the objectives of the original
crder, and defendants would have the burden of responding to these new suits. Both
for reasons of judicial economy, and for the effective protection of constitutionsal
rights, we should aim at the resolution of disputes without unnecessary litigation
and periodic disruptions of cngoing remedial efforts. This point applies with particu-
ier force where the new litigation will revisit matters that have already been adju-
dicated and resolved in an earlier judgment.

Existing law, in 18 U.S.C. 3626(c), already requires that any order or consent de-
cree seeking to remedy an Eighth Amendment viclation be reopened gt the behest
of a defendant for recommended modification at a minimum of two yesr intervals.
This provision could be strengthened to give eligible intervenors under the STOP
propesal, including prosecutars, the same right tog)eriodic reconsideration of prison
cenditions orders and consent decrees. This would be a more reasonable approach
to guarding against the unnecessary continuation of orders than imposition of &n
ungualified, sutomatic time limit ca 2ll orders of this type.

Senator ABRAHAM. At this time, I would call the next panel for-
ward—Mr. Barr, Mr. Cappuccio, Mr. Dilulio, District Attorney
Abraham, Mr. Gadola, Mr. Watsen, and Mr. Martin.

_Thank you all for coming here today, with the same caveat that

the whole morning, I think, we will unfortunately have to operate
under, that we may have votes that cause me to have to leave.
Hopefully, Sgnator Hatch and I will be able, between us, or the
staff, to continue this hearing without interruption at this point,
but I do ask ahead of time for your indulgence.

O&u{" panel consists of former Attorney General William Barr; Mr.
Paul Cappuccio, an attorney at the law firm of Kirkland and Ellis;
I':’}‘ofegssor John Dilulio, of Princeton University; Lynne Abraham,
district attorney for Philadelphia, PA; Mr. Michael Gadola, who is
the director of the Office of Regulatory Reform of the State of
Mlchlgap; Mr. Beb Watson, who is director of the Department of
Corrections for the State of Delaware; and Dr. Steve Martin, who
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is the former general counsel of the Texas Department of Correc-
tions.

What I would propose is that in the order of introduction, each
of you make your opening statements, and then we will proceed to
questions at the end of the panel and hopefully have other mem-
bers here by then when the votes probably will be over.

So we will start with Attorney General Barr. Thank you for
being here today.

PANEL CONSISTING OF WILLIAM P. BARR, FORMER ATTOR-
NEY GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, WASHING-
TON, DC; PAUL T. CAPPUCCIO, KIRKLAND AND ELLIS, WASH-
INGTON, DC; JOHN J. DiIULIO, JR., PROFESSOR OF POLITICS
AND PUBLIC AFFAIRS, PRINCETON UNIVERSITY; LYNNE
ABRAHAM, DISTRICT ATTORNEY, PHILADELPHIA, PA, ON BE-
HALF OF THE NATIONAL DISTRICT ATTORNEYS ASSOCIA-
TION; MICHAEL GADOLA, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF REGU-
LATORY REFORM, STATE OF MICHIGAN; ROBERT J. WATSON,
COMMISSIONER OF CORRECTION, STATE OF DELAWARE;
AND STEVE J. MARTIN, FORMER GENERAL COUNSEL, TEXAS
DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM P. BARR

Mr. BARR. Thank you. It is a pleasure to be here, Mr. Chairman,
on this important topic. I have a prepared statement which I ask
to be entered in the record, and I will try to be brief with just some
overview remarks. ’

Senator ABRAHAM. Without objection, it will be entered.

Mr. BARR. Part of my central program as Attorney General was
to stress the essential need for Y‘rison capacity in any criminal jus-
tice system. I believe that the key addressable element of viofent
crime in our society is the violent crime committed by chronic ha-
bitual offenders. I believe this is the largest part of predatory vio-
lence and it is the most preventable part of the problem, and that
we have to have adequate prison capacity to incapacitate these vio-
lent offenders.

As [ tried to get this message out and worked with State and
local officials on this issue, I constantly heard that one of the
central problems that was faced at the State and local level was
the Department of Justice itself and the fact that the Department
had been a key player in hamstringing State and local officials in
operating and managing their prison resources.

So I started to look into the problem, and Mr. Cappuccio, who is
here with me today, was spearheading that effort at the Depart-
ment of Justice when I was there. We found that in the 1970’s and
1980’s, really, during the heyday of judicial activism and sort of
soft-headed constitutional law in many areas of the law, there was
a flood of litigation under the eighth amendment challenging prison
conditions.

In many of those cases, the litigation was afgmpriate. Condi-
tions were unconstitutional and the beginning of that litigation was
fully justified. But in many cases, we also found. that the Federal
courts, assisted by the Department of Justice, had applied incorrect
standards in determining an alleged deviation from the Constitu-
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tion, overall circumstances or totality of circumstances tests, and
had really not been rigorous in determining whether there was in-
deed a Federal constitutional violation.

In other cases, we found that courts sort of confused what the
eighth amendment required with what was sort of sound penolog-
ical practice at the time, or what the best practice was thought to
be in correctional circles, and attempted to run prisons according
to those standards.

We found t¥ it in remedying eighth amendment violations, or al-
leged violations, many of the courts went far beyond what the Con-
stitution required. They started specifying diets and exercise pro-
grams. I think the Ruiz case down in Texas is probably the best
example of judicial overreaching. I personally visited the Texas
prison system where the judge was specifying the materials that
had to be used for tables and chairs, the length of shelving that
was required in the prisoners’ cells, and so forth.

Most pernicious of all, many courts were actually capping prison
populations and forcing the turning-out violent predators back out
onto the streets without any real analysis of whether this was es-
sential to alleviate an unconstitutional condition.

This judicial micromanagement of the prison system had sub-
stantially raised the costs of prison construction and precluded the
use of existing space. For example, many courts had prohibited
double-bunking, as if double-bunking was per se unconstitutional.
We now know it isn’t. They specified the size of cells. In many situ-
ations, the required size of cells was much bigger than what we
currently had in the Federal prison system, which during my ten-
ure was operated at about 165 percent capacity.

I also believe that there was an overly aggressive use during the
1970’s and 1980’s of consent decrees in prison litigation, and I
thought the Department had misused consent decrees in two ways;
one, in putting into those consent decrees conditions and standards
that were plainly in excess of constitutional regquirements. I think
that some of your examples in your opening statement, Senator
Abraham, are good examples of the kinds of things that the Justice
Department was putting in consent decrees and cleariy are not
mandated by the Constitution. They may be good or bad practice
as a policy matter, but they are not mandated one way or the other
by the eighth amendment.

The other way 1 thought the Department was misusing consent
decrees was really using these suits as sort of an occasion, a trig-
gering event that was used to take control and impose on prisons
sort of perpetual obligations and perpetual supervision, rather than
using a case for what it should be, which is resolving a particular
dispute, eliminating the unconstitutional violation and then termi-
nating the case. Rather, they wiere using consent decrees as a regu-
latory tool for keeping perpetual supervision over the systems.

I took a number of actions in early 1982 when I became Attorney
General, and some of the details are set forth in my testimony and
Mr. Cappuccio’s testimony. Basically, 1 directed tﬁat the Depart-
ment should not initiate or continue prison litigation unless it was
necessary to remedy a specific deprivation of a prisoner’s bacic
human needs, the standard set forth in the Seiter case.
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Second, I directed that the Department should not seek remedies
that go beyond remedying the discreet constitutional violation.
Third, I directed that the Department should not encourage or sup-
port ongoing supervision of a prison system unless plainly nec-
essary.

Let me say—and I don’t hold me exactly to this, but I think
when I took office, prison systems or part of prison systems in 43
States were being run under judicial decrees. My view was that
State officials can be trusted to run the prison system and that we
should not encourage ongoing supervision or micromanagement by
the judiciary.

Fourth, I directed that once a violation was cured, then the de-
cree should be terminated and the litigation should be ended. Let
me just say in the Michigan case, I think the Department was
wrong in not appealing. If the parties to a suit agree that there is
no longer a controversy, there is no controversy. There is no article
IIT basis for a continued Federal court role. If someone wanted to
then make a claim and invoke the power of the court and point to
a violation, they are free to do so, but that case should have been
settled on the basis that was agreed to by the Department when
I was there as Attorney General.

Fifth, I took the position that the Department should now ac-
tively support States in modifying their consent decrees under the
Rufo case and that we should come to the aid of the States who
wanted to reopen their decrees. Two States and one city took me
up on that. Texas and Michigan were the States and Philadelphia
was the city, and I know you will be hearing more about the situa-
tion in Philadelphia from Lynne Abraham, the District Attorney.

The courts fought us tooth and nail on each of these cases, and
obviously when we left the Department this effort petered out, to
put it charitably. Our experience, though, suggests to me that there
is need for clear legislative standards and this cannot be left to the
comnings and goings of administrations and the peccadillos of par-
ticular Federal judges, but we do need a clear, uniform standard
on this.

1 generally support the proposals in the STOP legislation. I think
that the Department has pointed to two concerns. I think they are
easily addressable. One concern is the requirement that the over-
crowding be a primary cause in order to justify a cap. I think that
the word “primary” there is ambiguous, and it is almost metaphysi-
cal whether overcrowding or unsanitary conditions, for example, or
lack of plumbing are the primary cause. What is the primary
cause?

I think that could be more artfully drafted, and basically I think
everyone knows what we are saying, which is that unless there is—
vou have to show there is no other way of remedying the viola-
tion—for example, putting in new plumbing—before you can resort
to something like caps.

The second problem with the STOP legislation that the Depart-
ment refers to is the automatic retroactive termination of existing
decrees; that is, decrees that are in effect today and the fact that
that might run afoul of the Plaut case. I think that that, again, we
can address relatively easily in the legislation. I agree that the way
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it is drafted now does raise constituticnal problems, but I do think
it is possible to require the courts to revisit at a certain date.

If the decree has been, for example, in existence for 2 years—the
existing decrees 1 am talking about, not prospectively—revisit
those decrees and terminate those decrees unless it can point then
to an ongoing constitutional violation. I think that that would be
constitutional because I think you must be able to point to a viola-
tion. It is OK to say to a court you have to point to a violation
today to keep a decree in effect because if they can’t point to a vio-
lation, if there is no ongoing violation, then I think essentially the
article I1I basis for use of the Federal power has evaporated. )

So, in conclusion, I think this is a critical part of solving the vio-
lent crime problem in the United States, bringing some ratlonal_lti
to the judicial micromanagement of the prison system. I thin
there is a need for statutory standards and I think a lot of the pro-
posals that are before this committee deserve urgent attention.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Barr follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILLIAM P. BaRR

r. Chairman. 1 am pleased to be here todey to testify in support of
rtent efforts to help the Justice Department end the States
tin inlent crimingls.

M

et n g ual vi

t t I)might co todey 1s describe for you what, during my tenure as
Attorney Generel, I sew es the challenge facing the Federal Government end the
States In providing adequate prison capacity in this country, end then to discuss
briefly some of the principles that I believe should guide legislative reforms in this
area.

Study after study shows thet there is a smell segment of cur population who ere
repeat violent offenders and who commit much, if not most, of the predatery viclent
crime in our society—you know the profile—these offenders typicelly start commit-
ting crimes when they are juveniles, and they keep on committing mere, end more
serious crimes through their adult years.

When arrested and released before triel, these habituel offenders go right ¢ com-
mitting crimes. o

When given probation, inctead of o prison term, they go right on committing

et <f prison cn parcle and early release, they go right on committing
crimes.

In fact, the only time we are sure thet these chronic offenders are not committing
crimes is when they are locked up in prizon,

We can debate a lot of things sbott o5 =i Cen they rchebi
they deter offenders? But, there is one thing thet is beyond ¢
orment (nespacitates chronic violent crimirals. For every yeaor
eits in his prison ccll, there are scores, perhaps hundreds, of i
committed on our streets,

Now, it is obvious that, in order to pursue a successful strategy of incapacitating
hebituel violent offenders, the Federel Government and the States must provide
cdequate prison space to incercerate these career criminals. That was a centrel part
of my messsge, particularly to state officials, during my tenure as Attorney General.

As | traveiied the country with this message, I heora concistent rerain from State
corrections officials: The ebility of the States, to opcrate their prisons effectvely and
efficiently has been hamstrung by the involvement of the Justice Department and
the Federal courts in the day-to-day operation of State facilities. After hearing these
compleints enough times, I esked my staff to lock into them, and to develop rec-
ommendations for alleviating ineppropriate burdens on the States.

believe thst hath the problems thet we identified and the solutions thet we et-
tempted to implement internally et the Justice Department in 1992 provide en p-
propricte stan:icr:ﬁ point for this committee's concideration of legislative reform in
this area, particulerly reform of the Department of Justice’s and Federal courts’ role
in litigation challenging the conditions of confinement in State prisons.

Whet we fsund was this:

tete criminals? Do
+ debate: Impris-
bituel offender
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First, the 1970s and 1980s saw a flood of litigation in the Federal courts by State
prisoners challenging poison conditions as violating the eighth amendment’s prohibi-
tion of “cruel and unusual punishment.” In some instances, Federal court interven-
tion was appropriate because the conditions in State prisons genuinely did fall
below the constitutional minimum—amounting to “cruel and unusual punishment.”
In many cases, however, the lower Federal courts applied incorrect constitutional
standards to justify their intervention in some cases, courts applied a vague “totality
of the circumstances” or “overall conditions” standard to find that the ?Lste system
was in violation of the eighth amendment. In other cases, courts improperly equated
the eighth amendment’s protection against “cruel and unusual punish-
ment” with a requirement that States follow what was thought to be current sound
penolegical practices.

Second, we found that, in remedying slleged eighth amendment violations, many
lower Federal courts often went far beyond what the constitution requires—issuing
orders with respect to the particulars of prisoners’ diets, exercise, visitation rights
and health care. Most burdensome of all, many courts imposed limitations, or caps
on the populations of state prisons and local jails. ’

As a result of these extra-constitutional requirements, we saw that the cost of a
prison bed space in many State institutions was fzr above what was © -.c2:1rv to
com%ly with the Constitution, and in some instances, was even higher ... -~ .stin

ederal prison system. But even more troublesome was the effect of the arbi-
trary gopulation caps imposed by some courte. In 1991, while I was Attorney Gen-
eral, the Federal prison system operated at approximately 140 percent of design ca-
pacity, and did so in compliance with the Censtitution. g‘lan getates, however, are
required by judicial order cr decree to opernte at, or even below, design capacity.
At the time, we calculated that if the States could ¢ verate at levels at or near the
level of the Federal prison system, the States woul: have roem for neerly 300,000
additional inmates, which translates into a savings - approximately $13 billion in
rison construction costs. While not every State may e able to operate at the same
evel as the Federal system, it seems clear that the potential for savings from re-
meving arbitrary court-imposed population caps is encrmous.

The third, and perheps most disturbing, problem -1at we found was ihe Justice
Department’s overly aggressive use of consent deerc 3 in the prison litigation con-
text. I'll let Mr. Cappuccio speak to this problem i more depth, as I understand
it to be the focus of his testimony. But let me just bri. 'y outline the problem:

In my view, in the past, the Justice Department b : used consent decrees in two
ways that, in the context of prison litigation, are inap -opriate:

First, in the past, the Department hes insisted o: including in consent decrees
requirements that quite plainly go well beyond the ; ~otections of the Constitution.
In fairness to the Department, in many cases thos: decrees were negotiated at a
time when some lower courts thought that the eigt h amendment required more
ambitious improvements by the States than the Su -eme Court has subsequently
held that amendment requires. But the fact remains that Federal court decrees in
this area are rife with requirements that go well beysnd the minimum protections
provided by the eighth amendment.

Second, in the past the Department has used the occasion of a lawsuit allegi
discrete eighth amendment violations impose nearly perpetual obligations on, an
supervision of, State prison systems. By and large, the Department and the Federal
courts have lost sight of the fact that Federal interference with the authoriiy of the
States to run their own corrections system may legitimately last only so long as is
necessary to remedy the sredﬁc eighth amendment violation alleged in the Govern-
ment’s or prisoner's complaint. Such a lawsuit should not, however, be used as an
excuse to impose <:on’tinuix;§l supervision of the Stet~ system beyond the time it
u‘akes the State to remedy the discrete constitutional -olations alleged in the com-
plaint.

Perhaps most troublesome and burdensome of all ;. the combined effect of these
two missteps. By first insisting on decree provision: that require more than the
eighth amendment guarantees, and then, attempting to enforce those extra-constitu-
tional provisions agzr the underlying constitutional «iolation has been remedied,
the Department and the courts have, in some cases, succeeded in imposing on the
States in near perpetuity burdensome and expensive requirements that the Federal
Government had no authority to impose on the States ta in with.

To remedy these problems, in early 1992, I set forth the following general prin-
ciples and specific guidelines to govern the Justice Department's involvement in
prison litigetion. I believe these principles, which I imposed as a matter of the De-
partment’s prosecutorial discretion, are also appropriate guideposts for any legisla-
tive reform in this area.
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First, es the Supreme Court has recently made clear in cases such as Wilson v.
Seiter, the Federal courts have no suthority to held that prison conditions are un-
constitutional unless it is proven that prison officials have acted with “deliberate in-
difference” to “the xmmmaf civilized measure of life’s necessities.” It is not an eighth
amendment viclation merely because the overall conditions in a prisen are bad or
substandard where no specific deprivaticn of a human need is demonstrated.

Accordingly, I di that the Department should not initiate goison litigation,
or intervene in on-going prison litigation, unless necessary to reredy s ecific depri-
vation of a prisoners basic human needs—deprivations that rise to the level of cruel
and unusuel punishment,

Second, in remedying constitutional viclations, the courts are not free to order

rison officials to improve conditicns beyond the basic necessitics required by the
(%onstimtion. As the §upmme Court has recognized, the Constituticn “does not man-
date comfortable prisons,” erd the courts may not require prison officials to follow
what some may think are sound correctional prectices.

Accordingly, I directed that the Justice Department should seek to remed{ con-
stitutional violations, but should not seek to impose on the States-—through litiga-
tion or consent decrees—additional burdens not required by the eizhth amendment
or other applicable Federal law.

Third, Sxe business of running prisons belon% to the appropriate State officials,
not to Federal judges, Justice DePart:nent officiels, or special measters. The fact that
a court finds a constitutionel violation does not justify court or Justice Department
supervision of prisons either direct or through the appointment ¢f a special master.
The duty to virdicate inmates’ constitutional rights does not cornfer on the courts
or the Justice Department the power to manage prisons. Where a court finds a con-
stitutional vielation, it should give the State an appropriete opportunity to remedy
the vicleticn without erdering more specific re!iexpnn:rw}thcut aitempting to teke
control of the Stste prison system.

Therefore, I directed that the Department of Justice should not cacourage or sup-
port court supervision of State prisons, either directly or by the cppointment of a
special master, except £s a last resort where it was plainly necezrary to remedy a
continuing constitutional violation thet a state failed to remedy.

Fourth, once a State hes cured a specific constitutional violatica identified by a
court, ongoing remedial decrees shoulg be terminated. Court decrecs should not op-
erate in perpetuity once the State has come into compliance with the requirements
of the Constitution, neither continuing court supervision ner permanent conditions
end limitations are appropriate. Moreover, many States are cperating under decrees
that were negotiated at a time when some courts thought the eighth amendment
requires more than it does. Under the Supreme Court’s decicion in Rufo v. Inmatcs
of%u olk County Jail, courts must stand ready to respen, modify end/or vaczte de-
crees where a State secks modification based on the change of the underlying con-
stitutionsal law.

To effectuate these fundamentel limits on consent decrees, I directed that the De-
partment should support terminetion of a consent cecree as socn as a Stste has
remedied past constitutional violations and there is no indication (1ot the State will
revert to pricr unconstitutional prectices. In addition, I directed thzt, where a con-
sent decree or other judicial order remeins in effect, the Department should consider
whether to su‘,;:por’. tete's request for modificetion of such decree cither because of
a change in the governing constitutionel law or to the extent neccssary to remove
restrainte on the State not required by the Supreme Court's recent interpretations
of eighth emendment.

r annourncing these new guidelines, I offered Stetes and localities living under
Federal-court consent decrees opportunity to have the Department review their case
to determmg whether they were entitled to relief. Two States (Texas and Michigan)
end one major city (Philedelphia) took me up on the offer. Over the next severel
months, after s reviewed these cases, we began to make significant progress in
freeing these States and localities from unwarranted Federal-Government intrusion
in the management of their prisons and jails. .

., The task, however, was more challenging than I thought, and more difficult then
it ehould have been. Even with the support of the Department—which was a plain-
tiff in the Michigan action ard a long-standing intervenor in the action—the Federal
judges in those cases resisted our sttempts to return complete control to the States’
even though it was cleer that both States were in compliance with the Federal Can-
stitution. Before the task wes completed, administration turned over and we left the
Delpartment

It secems to me that the difficulty we faced in implementing these common sense
gu;de}mes mekes legislation in this erea ell the more important. Codifying these
principles in legislation wowd achieve two important goals: First, it would ensure
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a more consistent application of the fundamental principles governi rison litiga-
tion that would not depend on the inclinations otpthe particular adngxiﬁistrg&ong?n
power. Second, many of these limitations can, and should, be imposed not merely
on the Executive Branch, but also on the courts. Since nothing in these principles
would in any way undermine the sbility of the Federal courts to remedy genuine
constitutional violations, it would be entirely within the power of Congress to im-
pose these common sense limits on the courts.

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you very much.

Mr. Cappuccio?

STATEMENT OF PAUL T. CAPPUCCIO

Mr. Cappuccio. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I also have extended
written testimony that I have submitted to the committee and, if
you would, I would like it to be made part of the record and I will
just briefly summarize that testimony now.

Senator ABRAHAM. I+ will be.

Mr. Caprucclo. I had the privilege of working for Attorney Gen-
eral Barr at the Justice Department and one of my primary respon-
sibilities was to assist in a review of ongoing Federal court litiga-
tion concerning the cr.nditions in State prisons and local jails. As
part of that task, Mr. Chairman, I visited a number of prisons, a
number of jails, very many from your State. I think I took the en-
tire tour of the Mich gan tacilities. I bave also been through Texas
facilities and facilicies in Philadelphia, and some of these trips
were actually inspection tours that the Civil Rights Division was
conducting.

Based on that experience and some of my other work with the
Department, [ left with some serious concerns about how the De-
partment was conducting prison litigation and, in particular, con-
cerns about the use of consent decrees in prison litigation. I would
like to address those problems briefly and then talk about some
commonsense solutions.

Mr. Chairman, I start from the proposition that, at least in the-
ory, consent decrees are good things. They avoid the enormous ex-
pense of litigation which could last for years and they allow the
parties to agree on relief and to avoid potentially much more intru-
sive court orders. So I begin with the bias that we should continue
to encourage the use of consent decrees, provided, however, we can
control some of the adverse consequences that have sort of come up
in practice. That is what I would like to talk about today, is some
of the practical problems with them and ways to fix them.

I identify a number of problems with the Government’s use of
consent decrees in my written testimony, but I want to focus on
just three this morning. First, and perhaps one of the more serious
ones, is under the current law there is little or no limitation on the
scope of relief or the scope of requirements that can be imposed on
a State in a consent decree. That is a consequence of a case decided
by the Supreme Court called Local 93 v. Cleveland which says that
the parties to a consent decree can agree to relief that is broader
than necessary to remedy a Federal violation. In fact, the Supreme
Court has held that the parties can agree to relief that the court
itself could not impose after full litigation.

In large part, as a result of this rule, I saw a repeated pattern
in many ofp these negotiated decrees of going well beyond what I
think a fair court would rule the eighth amendment requires, and
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you see this in at least three different respects. Some of these de-
crees went into specifying all manners of prison life—the diets of
prisoners, their exercise rights, health care, visitation rights, all
sorts of other things.

1 think some of the examples, Senator Abraham, that you gave
in your statement today are good examples of decrees getting into
specifics that go well beyond what the eighth amendment mini-
mally requires. Even more troublesome, as Attorney General Barr
pointed out, is many decrees impose quite arbitrary population
caps and space requirements, and those levels generally are much
lower than the levels that the Federal Bureau of Prisons has been
operating with successfully for many years.

Still other decrees, I think, go beyond the Constitution by, in ef-
fect, replacing the narrow constitutional standard, whether the
State is depriving a prisoner of the minimal necessities of life, and
replace that narrow constitutional standard with more openended
and vague standards, like the State of Michigan shall provide
sound care; the State of Michigan shall provide adequate rec-
reational facilities znd safe conditions. These broader standards
znd more openended standards end up replacing the constitutional
standards, and the State ends up agreeing to do much more than
it would have had to do if the court was ordering it to fix a viola-
tion.

A second problem relates to the duration of these decrees, and
it sort of dovetails with the first. Scme of these decrees have been
going on for many, many, many years. Again, the problem is the
parties will agree and the court will approve quite broad and open-
ended relief, such as socund conditions and adequate recreation, and
then for the next decade or so the Justice Depariment will monitor
whether, in its view, the State is living up to those rather open-
ended cbligations.

The result is situations like Michigan where, by my calculation,
the Justice Department has becn in there something like 11 years,
maybe more, even though—and this is based on my own personal
experience—even though if you walked through those prisons, you
would be hard-pressed to see anything that you would call a sys-
temic constitutional violation. There may be incidents of guards
doing things wrong, but I den't think a fair person could walk
through the Michigan prisons and say they are not providing pris-
oners with the bare necessities for life.

Nevertheless, because these consent decrees impose these open-
ended obligations, the Justice Department continues to enforce the
decree and hasn't let go. In fact, I think we need to give a lot of
credit to the career people at the Justice Department for their te-
nacity and hard work and 2!l that, but if I would criticize them in
one area, it is for hanging in there too long. I mean, I think we
ha've‘to keep in mind the notion of a lawsuit. The notion of a law-
suit in Federal court ought to be the Federal Government gets in,
fixes a problem, and then leaves. We have lost sight of that.

A final problem, I think, is sort of democratic process problems.
I think it is bad, particularly given the duration of these things,
for one administration to be able to bind successor administrations
in a consent decree. I think that is the problem that Philadelphia
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has, and Ms. Abraham will be talking about that. That, I think, is
unhealthy. ’

There are also sort of collusive budgetary problems. When I went
around the country, I noticed that, oddly, while senior State offi-
cials often opposed continuing consent decrees, the local correc-
tional people didn’t mind them so much, and the reason for that
was it was guaranteeing their budget. That seems to me to be an
evasion of the democratic process.

Well, then, quite briefly, how do we fix all this? How do we save
consent decrees, while at the same time fixing these problems, and
at ;}ge‘) same time not infringing on the constitutional role of the
courts?

I guess I would begin by saying it would be enormous progress
in this area if the committee could get the Justice Department
merely to agree that it will adhere to the five commonsense guide-
lines that Attorney General Barr announced in January of 1992,
They are in my testimony and they are in his. I have the originals
right here. If anyone reads those and thinks they are controversial,
I don’t think they are being serious about reform in this area. If
the Department would agree to those guidelines and enforce them
internally seriously, we would come a long way. I think legislative
reform is also appropriate here, and I will just end by saying I also
support most of what is in the STOP legislation, with the few
tinkerings that the Attorney General talked about.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Cappuccio follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PAUL T. CAPPUCCIO

Thank you, Mr. Cheirman and Members of the Committee, for inviting me to tes-

tify today.

served as an Associate Deputy Attorney General at the Justice Department
under Attorney General Barr. Shortly after he become Attorney General, General
Barr offered State and localities that were involved in Federal court litigation con-
cerning the conditions in their prisons and jails the opportunity to have the Depart.
ment review their cases to determine whether Fedemi) intervention should be termi-
nated or modified. A number of States and cities took General Barr up on that
offer—including the States of Texas and Michigan, and the city of Philadelphia—
and I was assigned the job of assisting in that review.

In carrying out this task, I had the chance to see first hand how priscn conditions
litigation is carried out at the Federal level. I came away from that experience with
decidedly mixed feelings. On the one hand, I could not Kelp but admire the dedica-
tion and tenacity of the career staff at the Civil Rights Division in dsing what they
believed was right. On the other hand, I came away convinced that in several in-
stances over the last 20 years, the Department of Justice had overreached in pursu-
ing, or continuing to pursue, prisoa conditions litigation, and improperly intruded
into the legitimate domain of the States and localities to manage their own correc-
tional facilities.

In my testimony today, I would like to focus, very briefly, on just cne area of pris-
on cenditions litigation that, based on my experience, I believe needs reform. Specifi-
cally, I would like to focus the committee’s attention on some of the problems with
the use of consent decrees in prison litigation.

Of ell the things that need fixing, why complain about consent decrees? After gll,
the theory of the use of consent decrees in institutional litigation is that they are
decidedly good things. Consent decrees allow the parties to agree to remedy an al-
leged violation of law without the crushing expense of litigation, and, when properly
used, they allow the defendant institution to agree to a remedy that it has some
ro‘ae in shaping and implementing, rather than be subjected to mare intrusive court
orders.

But there is ofien a difference between theory and practice. Based on my experi-
ence, in practice the use of consent decrees in the prison litigation context has often
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turned cut to be more burdensome for Stetes end localities than full-blown litigation
would have been. Indeed, just the other day, I was speaking with one State official
who told me that, based on that State'’s experience with a Justice Department con-
sent decree, the State would have been better off if it had fought the lawsuit in
court to the end.

1. PROBLEMS WITH THE USE OF CONSENT DECREES

As ] see it, the problems that have arisen from the use of consent decrees in pris-
on litigation lie in several different areas. These problems can, in my view, be cor-
rected%)y a combination of responsible Executive Branch conduct and sensible legis-
lation that is respectful of the constitutional functions of the Federal courts.

(1) Cne problem with the widespread use of consent decrees in this area is that,
in practice, they give the Government some incantive to pursue cases that it likely
csuld not (and should not) win in a full-blown court proceeding under the govern-
ing constitutions! standard.
As the committee is aweare, over the last severcl years, the Supreme Court has
clerified that the eighth amendment is not violated unless prisen officiels have
acted with “deliberate indifference” to “the minimal civilized measure of life's ne-
cessities.” see Wilson v. Seiter, 501 U.S. 294 (1991). Based on my experience, some
of the cases that the Government pursued and resolved by consent decree na
well have been cases in which the Government could not have established this dif-
ficult etandard in court.
The device of the consent decree, however, allows the Government to force the
States and localities to agree to take action in marginal or weak cases. The threat
of ensive and time-consumin, litigation, the unequal resources of Justice De-
partment versus the States and localities, and the possibility of drawing an activ-
1st judge are too much for most States and cities to stand up to, so they end u
agreeing to consent decrees in some cases that most likely do not rise to the leveq
of genuine eighth amendment violations.
While such overenforcement may be good in some other areas, in the context of
prison litigation, it has costly implications for States’ rights and the rights of law
abiding citizens.
(2) A second problem with the use of consent decrees in prison litigation concerns
the scope of the relief that may be included in a consent decree. Under Supreme
Courttéurispmdence, the parties to a consent decree can agree to “broader relief
then the court could have awarded after a trim.” Local No. 83, Int'l Ass’n of Fire-
fighters v. City of Cleveland, 478 U.S. 501, 525 (1986). In many consent decrees
In this area, the relief contained in the decree goes well beyong either the mini-
mum requirements of the eighth amendment, or even what a Federal court could
have ordered after a trial on the merits.
A number of the decrees that I reviewed while at the Justice Department speci-
{led, either by their terms or through mandatory implementation plans, the de-
tails of all manners of prisoners’ diets, health care, exercise and recreation, and
the like. In several instances, the particulars of what these decrees required
seemed quite plainly to exceed what could rezscnably be thought to be required
by the eighth amendment. Perhaps even more troublescme, however, several of

ese decrees imposed arbitrary numerical caps on the number of prisoners that
the State or lomgx could incarcerate in its facilities that were weil below the
level at which the Federal bureau of prisons has been successfully operating.
Thus, in many instances, the burden on a State or Jocality im oseg by a consent
decree has turned out to be greater than what a court could gave ordered after
full blown litigation becguse the terms of the decree go beyond strictly remedying
the constitutional violation alleged.
(3) A third, and in my view more serious, problem with the use of consent decrees
in prison litigation concerns their duration. In many instances, the Justice De-
partment and the ccurts have, in my view, not known when to let go. Instead,
gxey have_ maintained intrusive su, ision and micromanagement of state correc-
tional facilities well beyond the time when the State has cured the underlying
constitutional violation.
The vast majority of consent decrees in this area contain no explicit durational
limit, Acoordmgly, termination of the decree is governed by Federal rule of civil
procedure 60(b), which provides for termination of a court decree when the pur-
g‘oses.of the litigation have been fully achieved.

ermination under rule 60(b) should be straight-forward when the underl ying
constitutional viclation is remedied by £n easily-identifiable, objective event. How-
ever, in the prison litigation context, the determiration of when conditions cease
ta be “cruel and unusual” is somewhst moc. ~ subjective, ard this difficulty is

oy
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somewhat vague and open-ended requirements, such as the provision of “ede-
quate” medical care or “safe” conditions. As a result, in cost instances, the Federal
courts have not usually terminated prison consent decrees when they should—
when the specific and particular constitutional violatior alleged in the original
complaint has been remedied.

As a consequence, it is entirely unsurprising to see States and localities bound
up by consent decrees (and the intrusive court or government supervisian they en-
tail) for longer than a decade, and well past the point that a reescnable person
would conclude that there was any genuine ongoing eighth amendraent violation.
Thus, for example, Michigan has lived under a consent decree with the Justice
Department for over 11 years, and Texas has lived under some form of negotiated
decree even longer. And based on the review that I was involved in, I do not be.
lieve that either State was currently in violation of the eighth amerdment on sys-
tem-wide basis, or even close to that line.

(4) A fourth, and perhaps the moest serious, problem with the use cf consent de-
crees in this area relates to the inappropriate ceding of State and locel govern-
ment power. Precisely because of the uncertain and nearly perpetual duration of
many of these consent decrees, the effect of pressuring (or even allowing) State
or local officials to enter into a consent decree governing the management and op-
eration of their correctional facilities is to cede for the indefinite future a signifi-
cant aspect of local governmental power to the Federal Government, the courts,
and/or even to private plaintiffs.

This strikes me as decidedly unhealthy in a couple different respects: First, the
practical consequence of the use of consent decrees in this area is that cne admin-
1stration of a State of local government can bind successor administrations to rem-
edies (and expenses) that go beyond the minimum that the Constitution requires,
That necessarily infringes upon the essence of local democracy the right of the
voters to change their minds and elect officials who will do things differently. Sec-
ond, consent decrees can encourage semi-collusive arrangements between the
plaintiffs and those correctional officials who (understandably) want a larger
share of the State’s budget. By agreeing, in near perpetuity, to specific and de-
tailed requirements in a consent decree, corrections officiels can ensure that the
State will fund their agency fully for the foresceable future. Such errangements
evade the democratic budgetary process.

compounded by the fact that the Government often includes in consent decrees

I1. COMMON SENSE REFCRMS

In my view, these prcblems with consent decrees are serious end must be g2-

dressed. But to say that there are problems with consent decrees in this area is not

to say that their use should be (or even could be) prohibited altogether. Rather, in*
my view, there are some obvious and common sense reforms that can and should

be implemented in this area that would allow all involved to enjoy the benefits of

consent decrees without murh of their current pitfalls.

(1) Meany of the problems with consert decrees can be avsided by responsible Ex-
ecutive Branch conduct. Shortly after becoming Attorney Genersl, General Barr
announced new guidelines to govern the Justice Department's participation in
prison conditions litigation. Those five simple guidelines were:

(a) The Department should not initiate or intervene in prison litigation—
including by entering into a consent decree—unless necessary to a specific
deprivation of a prisoner’s basic human needs, i.e, unless necessary to rem-
edy a genuine eighth amendment violation.

3{‘:) In resolving prison litigation—by consent decree or otherwise—the De-
partment should seek to remedy the constitutional violation, but should not
seek to impose on the States or localities additional burdens not required
by the Constitution or other applicable Federal law. .

(¢) Where an existing consent decree or other judicial order remains in
effect, the Department should ccnsider supporting a State's or locality’s re-

uest to modify the decree to the extent necessary to remove restraints on
&e State or locality not required by the Constitution. .

(d) The Department should not encourage continuing court supervision of
State prisons or local jails, either directly or by a special master, unless
such supervision is plainly required as a last resort to remedy a continuing
constitutional violation. i . i

(e) And finally, as soon as a State or locality had remedied past constitu-
tional violations (and there is no specific indication that the State or local-
ity will revert to such unlawful practices) , the Department should support
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termineation in a timely manner cf ell litigetion and consent decrees that
Emit the ability of the State or locality to run its own prisons and jails.
If these 5 common sense, and I believe uncontroversial, guidelines were strictly
adhered to by the Department, many of the evils associated with prison litigation
end consent decrees in which the United States is a party would be substantiall
alleviated. Of course, such reforms would not necessarily cure the problems wi
consent decrees resolving prison litigation initizted and controlled by private
laintiffs,
1p2) Legislative reform is also called for in this area. indeed, in my view, three dif
ferent types of legislative reform are worth considering in more depth:

(a) First, I see no reason why the Congress should not impose some pre-
sumption of a durational limit on prison condition consent decrees that are
enforceable in the Federal courts. It seems to me entirely justified to put
a limit on the duration of relief (provided, however, that the consent decree
can be extended if the constitutiona! violation has not been substantially
remedied); or, at a minimum, to require the courts to consider periodically
over the life of a decree whether partial or full termination is warranted
under rule 60(b).

{b) Second, I believe that it would be entirely eppropriate for the Con-

s to specify that, in approving consent decrees, a Iederal court must
ﬁmﬁne that the relief contained in the decree is narrowly tailored to
remedy the constitutional (or other Federal) violation alleged, and does not
contain broader requirements that unnecesserily intrude upon the legiti-
mate governmental functions of States and loca{it.ies. In my view, such a
provisien would present no serious separation of powers concerns, provided

it was carefully crafted, because it would not in eny way prevent a Federal
court from doing what was necessary to remedy a genuine constitutionel
violation. Indeef, such a provision would not be different in kind from the
requirement in the Tunney Act that requires a Federel court to determine
that a consent decree is in the public interest before approving it.

(c) Finally, the Congress may want to consider reaﬁirming and meaking
more explicit what I believe the law already requires—that as soon a State
cr locality can demonstrate to a Federal court that it has remedied the con-
stitutionel violation alleged in the underlying complaint, end there is no
imminent risk of that violation recurring, a consent decree should be termi-
nated. That is so even if the consent decree conteins additional provisions
thzt may 50 beyond what the Constitution requires. A Federza! court cennot
enforce a decree when the underiying Federal viclation has been fully rem-
edied, and the parties have no right to attempt to confer upon the court the
jurisdiction to enforce their own agreement with the contempt power of the
court.

* . - - *

All of these reforms can be accomplished without intruding en the responsibility
cf the federal courts to remedy constituticnal violations. In this regerd, I note that
the draft bill that the committee stafl sent to me addre number of these re-
forms. Although the language of the bill may need some & ng both to be effec-
tive and to ensure gn appropriate respect for the courts, it seems to me that the
cemmittee is headed in the right direction.

Senztor ABrAHAM. Thank you very much.

Mr. Dilulio?

STATEMENT OF JOHN J. DiIULIQ, JR.

Mr. Dilunio. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. With your permission,
[ would like to just summarize portions of my 1i-page written tes-
timony.

Benator ABRAHAM. Please, and we will submit your full testi-
mony for the record.

Mr. Diivuio. Thank you.

Make no mistake, revolving-deor justice is a reality. The facts
and the figures on the public record support the American public’s
crime fears. The testimony you will hear today from Ms. Finnegan,
the testimony you heard earlier from Senator Hutchison, and the
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testimony that could be given by literally millions of crime victims
and their families, including my own, is not merely anecdotal, as
is sometimes claimed. Nor are these tales of criminals who are re-
leased from custody and who maim and kill merely sensational.
Rather, as I will attempt to show very briefly, they are reflective
of the systemic realities of revolving-door justice in America today.

Let’s take a look at just some of the hard facts, just the tip of
this iceberg. In 1992, there were over 10 million violent crimes
committed in America, but only about 641,000 of these violent
crimes led to arrests, barely 165,000 to convictions, and only about
100,000 to prison sentences which, on average, would end before
the criminal served even half his sentence behind bars.

Indeed, fully 60 percent of convicted criminals with one violent
felony conviction, 45 percent with two, and 41 percent with three
are not even sentenced to prison. Even those convicted of homicide
and released from prison in 1992 had served, on average, only
about 6 years on sentences of about 12.5 years. Of the 4.9 million
persons under correctional supervision in America in 1993, about
72 percent were not incarcerated.

What I would like to stress here and beg for understanding is
that while some prisons may indeed be overcrowded, and while
overcrowding may create in some conditions a need for judicial ac-
tion, the Nation’s streets are now overloaded with serious convicted
criminals who are out on probation and parole. This is not a myth.
This is a reality.

In 1991, for example, recent research shows that of those persons
convicted of a violent crime and presently under correctional super-
vision, 372,000 were in prison while nearly 600,000 violent con-
victed criminals were out at that point on probation or parole.
What happens on probation or parcle? We all know the statistics
about 33-percent recidivism rates, about only a fifth of probation
violators who are ever sentenced to jail for their failure to comply.
We know about over 90 percent of all convicted criminals who do
go to prison get paroled after serving only 35 to 40 percent of their
sentenced time behind bars.

Nearly a third of parolees who are in prison for a violent crime
and nearly a fifth who are in prison for a property crime are
rearrested within 3 years for a violent crime. Too often, that violent
crime is murder. Of death row prisoners in 1993, 68 percent had
a history of felony convictions, including 9 percent with at least one
previous homicide conviction. Moreover, 42 percent were in cus-
tody, mostly on parole, at the time they murdered.

Indeed, ongoing research reveals that up to a third of those con-
victed of murder over the last many years were in custody on pro-
bation, parole, pretrial release, at the very time they did the mur-
der or murders for which they were convicted. For example, be-
tween 1990 and 1993, Virginia convicted some 1,411 persons of
murder, 33.5 percent of whom had an active legal status at the
time they did the crime. Likewise, between 1987 and 1991, pris-
oners released early from Florida's prisons committed well over
15,000 crimes, including 346 murders. Indeed, about a third of all
violent crime is committed by persons who are technically in cus-
tody when they find their latest victims.
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Once and for all, let us lay to rest the fatally false notion that
most prisoners are mere drug offenders or technical parole viola-
tors. Based on a scientific survey representing 711,000 State pris-
oners in 1991, the U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics found that fully
94 percent of State prisoners were violent or repeat crininals. This
same analysis, by the way, has been run with data representing
three previous data sets stretching back to the 1970’s. In every
case, tge figure was 90 percent or more.

Studies I have done with Harvard economist Ann Piehl likewise
document that in the year prior to their incarceration, State pris-
oners commit an average o? a dozen serious crimes, excluding all
drug crimes. Likewise, a recent National Bureau of Economic Re-
search study reported that incarcerating each State prisoner re-
duces the number of crimes by approximately 13 a year, and a re-
cent analysis published in the Journal of Quantitative Criminology,
which is good for insomnia, I suppose, suggests that prisoners com-
mit between 17 and 21 indexed crimes a year when they are on the
loose.

Parolees do not return to prison for nothing. This is a popular
myth, a myth that has been promulgated especially with regard to
the increase in the California prison population, the Nation’s larg-
est, over the last 5 or 6 years.

In three separate blue-ribbon commission reports in California, it
was asserted that the main factor fueling the growth of that State’s
prison population was the return to prison of mere technical parole
violators. That, we now know from recent research, is totally and
demonstrably false.

In California, in 1991, some 84,194 persons were admitted to
prison, but only 3,116 of them, 3.7 percent of total admissions,
were technical parole violators. The other 42,834 parole violators,
representing 51 percent of total admissions and 96 percent of all
parole violator admissions, had been convicted of thousands upon
thousands of new crimes, including 255 newly convicted of murger
In sum, Mr. Chairman, it is absolutely and abundantly clear from
all the empirical data on this subject, from zll the real studies and
research, that America does have a world-class problem of revolv-
ing-door justice.

have no comparative advantage here in discussing the constitu-
tional or legal issues involved with the STOP provisions. I am not
a lawyer; I do not want to be, I do not pretend to be. But I would
urge this Congress to avoid getting lost in what most Americans,
I think, would consider to be rather empty legalisms on this sub-
ject, especially with regard to such issues as prison crowding.

As | summarize on pages 9 and 10 and 11, I believe, of my writ-
ten testimony, as all the best studies indicate, and I cite several
there, such inmate housing practices as double-celling and open-
bay dormitories are neither constitutionally impermissible nor
automatically dangerous to institutional order and well-being.

In conclusion, the rise of judicial intervention has had precisely
the adverse public safety and other consequences detaileg by the
National District Attorneys Association, lamented by legions of
local police, and testified to by countless crime victims.

The responsibility to act on this stretches, obviously, to.both ends
of Pennsylvania Avenue. At a recent White House dinner I at-
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tended, President Clinton participated in a 3-hour discussion of
crime and violence in America. It is clear that both President Clin-
ton and leaders in this Congress care deeply about America’s crime
problem and are concerned about the demographic time bombs that
are waiting to go off in just a few years.

What remains unsettled, however, is whether our institutions,
beginning with this Congress, can work to protect decent, law-abid-
ing citizens from violent and repeat criminals released early be-
cause of prison caps. With these hearings, Mr. Chairman, I am
heartened that that might happen, and I thank you for inviting me
to testify. :

[The prepared statement of Mr. Dilulio follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN J. DilULIO, JR.

These Senate hearings on crime could prove to be among the most importart that
Congress has ever held. If Congress acts wisely, it can help to end the insanity of
revolving-door justice in America. Moreover, it can help to restore public trust and
confidence in the criminal-justice system, and, in turn, in the moral authority of
government itself. At stake in your deliberations is not only the fate of proposals
to reinforce or revise provisions of the 1994 federal crime bill. At stake is the very
capacity of our representative institutions to honor the will of a persistent papular
majority of the American peo;le, a m?':rity that encompasses Americans of every
race and region, and of every demographic description an:i) socio-economic status.

1 believe that your deliberations should be guided by three sets of principles.

First, America does have a deep, documentable, and morally disastrous problem
of crime without punishment.

Second, the problem of revolving-door justice is due largely to the influence cver
the criminal-justice system exercised by activist judges, as well as by the dispropor-
tionate influence over criminal-justice policy exerted by those who insist (and, in
some cases, have insisted for decades) thet many or most incarcerated criminals
should be released from custody or placed on probation or parvle.

Third, this Congress does have the constitutional writ, the moral responsibility,
and the policymaking capacity with which to begin to set America’s criminal-justice
system straight, enhancing public safety while bolstering public confidence in our
political process.

THE REALITY OF REVOLVING-DOOR JUSTICE

Revolving-door justice is a reality. The facts and tggures support the American
public’s crime fears. Ms. Finnegan's testimony here today, the testimony offered in
the House last February by the father of slain Philadelphia police officer Daniel
Boyle, indeed, the testimony that could be given by literally millions of crime vic-
tims and their families, including my own, is not merely anecdotal. Nor are the tales
of released criminals who maim and kill merely sensational. Rather, they are reflec-
tive of the systemic realities of revolving-door justice in America today.

Earlier this year, the U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS) released what is the
first fully reliable data set on criminal victimization in America in a given calendar
year. The product of BJS's outstanding 10-year effort to perfect its National Crime
Victimization Survey (NCVS), the data revealed that in 1993 Americans suffered
some 43.6 million criminal victimizations, 11 million of them violent crimes. Thus,
fully a quarter of all crimes committed in America in 1993 were violent crimes.

iven that American citizens are now suffering well over 10 million violent crimes
each year, how many predators really do go to prison for violent crimes, how lo
do they actually remain behind bars, and what is their complete criminal profile?

In 1992 about 3.3 million violent crimes were reported to the police. About
641,000 led to arrests, barely 165,000 to convictions (over 90 percent of them the
result of plea bargains), and only 100,000 or so to prison sentences, which on aver-
age endeci) before the convict had served even half his time behind bars. Indeed BJS
data show that fully 60 percent of convicted criminals with one violent felony convic-
tion offense, 45 percent with two felony conviction offenses, and 41 percent with
three felony conviction offenses are not sentenced to prison. Even those convicted
of homicide and released from prison in 1992 had served, on average, only 5.9 years
on sentences of 12.4 years.
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And of the 4.9 million persons under correctional supervision in America in 1993,
about 72 percent were not incarcerated. Between 1880 and 1992 the nation’s incar-
ceration rate per 100,000 residents increased from 139 to 344. But over the same
period the number of persons sent to prison per 1,000 crimes increased from 128
to only 148.

Likzwise, from 1980 to 1993 the nation’s prison population increased by 184 per-
cent but its parole population increased by 205 percent. A recent study by Professer
Joan Petersilia of I.?(? at Irvine, formerly research director of RAND’s criminal jus-
tice pro, , found that in_1991 of those persons convicted of a violent crime and
presently under correctional supervision, 372,000 were in prison while nearly
600,000 were on probation or parole. . )

Revolving-door justice in corrections begins with revolving-door justice at the time
of arrest. In 1992, 63 percent of the 51,000 felony defendants in the nation’s 75 larg-
est counties were released before trial. Among the released defendants, 27 percent
had one or more prior felony convictions. About a third of those released were
rearrested on a new charge, failed to appear in court as scheduled, or committed
some other violation that resulted in the revocation of their pretrial release.

Within three years of sentencing, nearly half of 2il probationers are convicted of
a new crime or sbscond. Among probationers with new felony arrests, 54 percent
are arvested unce, 24 percent are arrested twice, and 22 percent are arrested three
times o1 more.

The popular belicf thet the nation’s 4 million community-based convicted crimi-
nels can get eway with murder is true both figuratively and literally.

As a recent article in Science by Dr. Patrick Langan revealed, about 99 percent
of probationers are required to do one or more things as a condition of their commu-
nity-besed status—pay restitution to victims, stay under house arrest, perform com-
munity service, participate in substance ebuse counseling, and so on. But about half
of them never comply with the terms of their sentences, and only a fifth of the viola-
tors ever go to jail for failure to comply.

Similariy, over 90 percent of all convicted criminels who do go to prisen are pa-
roled after serving only 35 to 40 percent of their sentenced time[i)ehind bars. Nearly
a third of parolees who were in prison for a violent crime, and rearly a fifth who
were in prison for a property crime, are rearrested within three years for a viclent
crime.

Between 1977 and 1993 abcut a third of a million Americans were murdered.
Over the same period, however, 225 persons were executed for murder while 1,789
persons convicted of murder had their death sentence lifted es a result of
commutations, higher court decisions, or other reasons.

At the end of 1993, some 2,716 persons were on death row. Aveilable crimina! his-
tory records reveal that 68 percent had a history cf felony convictions, including @
percent with at lesst one previcus homicide conviction. Moreover, among ceath row
inmates whose legal status st the time of the capital offense wes reported, 42 per-
cent were “in custody” at the time they murdered. About half of them were on pa-
role. The other half were on pretrial release, probation, or had escaped from prison.

In many jurisdictions, about a third of those corvicted of murcer over the last
meny years were “in custody” st the time they did the murder ¢r murders for which
they were convicted. For example, between 1890 and 1933, Virginia convicted 1,411
persons of murder, 33.5 percent of whom hed an active legel status &t the time they
did the crime. More broadly, since 1986 in Virginia, over half of all murders, 76 per-
cznt of il gggrav:ted assaults, and 81 percent of all robberies have been the work
of repeat offenders. The data on other states are much the same. For example, be-
tween 1987 and 1991 some 127,000 pris
prisons. Within a few veers ¢f their parole, they committed over 15,000 violent crnd
property crimes, including 346 murders.

Indeed, about 12 percent of =ll persons arrested for all violert crimes are out on
pretrial release for a previous cherge, 7 percent are cn parole, and 16 percent ere
on prebation. Thus, about a third of all violent crime is committed by persons who
are techrically “in custody” when they find their latest victims.

In sum, we have reached the Ipoint in this country where the criminel penelties
for crime in general, and for violent crime in perticuler, are neither swift, nor cer-
tain, nor severe, and where more is invested in finding out how many convicted scx
offenders get whet type of ineTective treatment behing bars than in how many rape
victims, essauult victims, and murder victims could be spared by ending or gt least
pumping the brakes on revolving-door policies and practices.

And yet, despite gll the data I've just summarized, despite the mountains more
that document the same revolvins-door reality, end despite the publics justifiable
outrage, one corntinues to heer and see reported es fect the fatally false notion that
most prizoners ere “mere” drug offenders, “technical” parole violaters, and other un-

s were released early from Florida's
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fortunate souls who did little criminal harm to society when they were
would do no harm to society if they were released frog; rison togwrrow fx';‘xeoex"ru‘anng(%

Such anti-incarceration notions are errant nonsense at st, and do not merit the
academic, media, judicial, and legislative attention that they continue against all
reason and morality to receive,

Based on a scientific survey representing 711,000 state prisoners in 1921, BJS
found that fully 94 percent of state prisoners were violent or repeat criminals: 49 per-
cent were serving time for a violent crime, 62 percent had been convicted of one or
more violent crimes in the past, and all but 6 percent had a previous sentence to
probation or incarceration. Nearly a quarter of violent prisoners had victimized
more than one person, and 20 percent had victimized a minor.

Studies 1 have done with Harvard economist Anne Piehl and published in The
Brookings Review document that, in the year prior to their incarceration, state pris-
oners commit an average of a dozen serious crimes, excluding all drug crimes. Like-
wise, a recent study by Dr. Steven Levitt of the National ’gureau of Economic Re-
search reported that incarcerating each prisoner reduces the number of crimes by
approximately 13 a year. And a recent analg'sis published in the Journal of Quan-
titative Criminology—not exactly beach reading, but quite relevant here—suggests
that prisoners commit between 17 and 21 index crimes a year when on the loose.

By the same token, a recent study of “mere” federal drig-law violators revealed
that the average quantity of drugs involved in their cases was 183 pounds for co-
caine traffickers and 3.5 tons for marijuana. In 1991, only 2 percent of those admit-
ted to federal prisons were convicted of simple drug possession. In the states, most
drug-law violators, like most prisoners generally, are recidivists who have dcne a
mix of property and other crimes.

Likewise, a recent study by Professor Petersilin examined the oft-repeated claim
that the growth in California’s prison population has been driven by the return to
prison of “technical” parole violators who had dune no more than failed to phone
their perole officer or failed a urine test. She found that in 1991, 55 percent of the
84,19 Fersons admitted to California prisons were indeed parole viclators. But only
3,116 of them—3.7 percent of total prison admissions—were technical parole viola-
tors. The other 42,8§4 of them—b1 percent of total admissions, 96 percent of all pa-
role violator admissions-—were returned to ssrison because they had committed and
been convicted of thousands upon thousands of new crimes, including 255 newly-
convicted of murder.

In sum, the Pope is. Catholic, frogs do not have wings, and America has a world-
class problem of revolving-door justice.

COURTS AND CRIMINALS

But why? Why does this problem c{.)ersist. ainst all public concern, all evidence,
and all laws intended to bring it under control? For example, in the 1970's and 80's
many states passed wave upon wave of mandatory sentencing and truth-in-sentene-
ing-style reforms. Yet by 1988, most prisoners still served a third or less of their
time in confinement, and violent offenders were released after serving 43 percent
of their time tehind bars. By 1992, that number had moved in the right direction—
up!—but only to 48 percent of time sentenced, time served. Why?

A huge part of the answer concerns the role that activist judges, mainly but not
exclusively at the federal level, have come to ;lny in America’s criminal-justice sys-
tem. Earlier this year, a Florida felon who had 13 previous convictions for robberies,
burglaries, theft and dm&crimes was indicted for killing an aspiring major-league

itcher and father on a West Palm beach street. Because of a judicial order to re-
ieve “overcrowding” in Florida's prisons, the felon was on his fourth so-called condi-
tional release when he was booked for the cold-blooded murder.

Since the first filing of prison overcrowding litigation on the grounds of cruel and
unusual punishment in 1965, similar lawsuits have been brought in at least 47
states. Twenty-five years later, 1,207 state correctional facilities were under court
order or consent decree, 264 of them ordered to limit their populations, and hun-
dreds of others under specific orders governing staffing, food services, recreation,
counseling programs, and other matters. In its own January 1993 prisen proje:t
“status report,” the ACLU trumpeted the overwhelming success of prisoner-plantiffs
in 64 out of 70 major overcrowding cases. By late 1994 some 39 states and 300 of
the nation’s largest jails operated under some form of federal court direction. In-
deed, the entire prison system was under court orders in nine states, and over-
crowding litigation was pending in many more.

In1 I edited a book entitled Courts, Corrections, and the Constitution (Oxford
University Press), which examined the impact of court intervention on prisons and
jaila, I believed then, and I believe now, that some instances of court intervention
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are both constitutionally required and morelly imperative. Most federal judges sct
responsibly to balance public safety, prisoners’ rights, and other important public
velues.

But in far, far too many cases over the last three decades, federal judges have
issued reckless orders that unduly jeopardized public safety and imposed great
humen and financial costs on citizens.

In December of 1994, the Nationsal District Attorneys Association (NDAA) passed
a resolution that tock dead aim at the undue influence exercised by judges who im-
pose prison caps that invite released criminals to do murder and may‘f\em on the
streets. The NDAA resolved that “federal court orders in prison litigation often have
severe adverse effects on public safety, law enforcement and local criminal justice
systems.” Last February, the House strengthened relevant provisions of the 1994
federal crime bill by adopting Title I1I of the Violent Criminal Incarceration Act.

The Stop Turning Out Prisoners or STOP provision cuts to the heart of what's
wrong here by making prison caps a remedy of last resort. In essence, STOP would
stop federal judges from issuing sweeping orders, as they do now, and releasing dan-
ilelmus criminals without ruling on constitutional claims or holding a trial on the

egations.

Tﬁose who opposed the: kindred provision of the 1994 crime bill, and who are ral-
lying now to step STOF, would like us to accept the entirely disingenuous argument
that the judges'in question aren't imposing enything cn anyone. They attempt to
hide behind the fact that many such court Interventicns oceur via so-called consent
decrees, which are signed by mayors or other duly-elected public officials.

ut the process by which activist federal judges have getned control of substantial
portions of the natien’s justice system is hardly the disinterested, thoroughl epoliti-
cal, arms-length, judicially-tempered process conjured up by the anti-STOP coali-
tion. Government ty federdl comsent decree is not government with the consent of the
goverred. Anyone who doubts this should take a look ot recent books end articles
on the subi'ect, most pointedly the essay in the Summer 1995 issue of Policy Review
by Philadelphia Assistant District Attorney Sarah Vandenbraek.

Better still, they should read Federalist Paper No. 78, wherein Alexander Hamil-
ton tried to assuage the fears of those early Americans who worried about an impe-
riel federal judicisry. The judiciary, promised Hemilton, would have “no influence
over either the sword or the purse,” and could “take no active resolution whatso-
ever.” If Hamilton could return to Philadelphia today and talk to Mayor Rendell,
Dzst;-ipt Attorney Abreham, or other city oﬂ?ciala who for years have been battling
the jail cap imposed by Federal District Court Judge Norma Shapiro, he would have
to cancede that the Anti-Federalists wero only too right to worry. Likewise, Senator
Hutchison and others who have witnessed Federal District Court Judge William
Justice's control of the Texas prison system know thet judges in these cases have
gare wav beyond remedying specific, documentable violations and exercised enor-
nous influence cver both prison populations and public expenditures. In Texas,
since 1980 the ﬁrison population has about doubled, but inflation-adjusted per pris-
oner spending has increased ten-fold. As a result of court orders and consent de-
crees,” in many states today half or maore of every prisen deliar goos to prisoner
services, amenities, and things other than security basics.

Tke snt;-STQP coalition would like nothing better than to have this Congress
fTus on side issues and Slzt lost in empty legalisms. And frem prisan crowding to
percle, the anti-STOP coalition would like this Congress to believe that the plurel
of anecdote is data. But it is not. The empirical evidence on the reletionship be-
tween prison population densities and levels of viclence cnd other problems behind
Bars iz embigusus or non-existent. To cite just four examples:

1. A 1985 BJS study of over 189,000 housing units at 694 state prisons found that
the most crowded prisons had a rete of homicide lower than that of less crowded
Prisons, and concluded that there was no clear evidence that crowding levels were
dxrecdy_related to the incidence of homicide, assault, or majer disorders. (C. Innes,
Populataon Dersity in State Prisons (BJS, December 1986)
2. A 1989 survey of the empirical literature on prison crowding concluded thet,
crpite familiar claims that crowded prisons have produced dramatic increases
 prison \1plenge= illness, and hostility, modern resezrch has failed to establish
£ny conciusive link between current prison spatial and social densities and thess
problems. (J‘_Blelch, The Politics of Prison rowding, CA Law Review, 79, 1959)
3. A 1990 review of the empirical literature on crowding and other “pains of im-
Prisonment -progiucegl, inadentally, by scholars whose other work some STOP
oppenents have;{g;ted in support of prisoner rehabilitation programs—flatly chsl-
lenged “the vaiaity of the view that imprisonment is universally peinful,” ond
added that from “a physical health standpoint, inmates appear more healthy than
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i i .” (J. Bonta and P. Genreau, Reexamining the Cruel
:z%“UCgm:lm I;t{n:g}l:x.;)t:;f at;?;ri;on Life, Law and Human Behaw‘o.r, 14, 1990)
4. An exhaustive 1994 review of the empirical literature on crowding, one that. re-
vised the authors own much-cited 1985 research on the subject, concluded pAau?l
as follows: “Despite the prevailing sentiments about the ha.x:mﬁ.}] effects og crowd-
ing, there is little consistent evidence supporting the contention tha& 5! ortp—rior
long-term impairment of inmates is attributable to g;enson density.” (G. Gaes, Pris-
o:%rowd.ing ined, The Prison Journal, 74, September 1994).

. . ; I - ei-
i housi ractices as double celling and open-bay dormitories are 11
t.hg;l c?oxlxﬁ?ut:ionallyngmfpemﬂasible nor automatically dangerous to institutional
order and well-being. Institutional }eagler‘ell;klp B}'l\_d in:]xi\agem.eé}; gar:ﬂ_;n;:nc%n%x;ig;us»
cial intervening variables that determine how, if at a 'é:lmw'd Fects conditions.
judges have totally ignored the empirical evic ence and us 1se,
Eﬁ;rmfﬁﬁ Junpgmvable arguments about crowding to justify sweeping interven-
tions.
CONGRESS 1S CONSTIiTUTIONALLY RESPONSIBLE

i judicial i sentl isely the adverse public
ion, the rise of judicial intervention has had precisely ve:
sa}:t;oggguil:;er consequergces detailed by the NDAA, lamented by legions of local
i i tless crime victims. o
po%x:;a:;lt t:sltal&;grwng% 01032 not want or pretend to be. Nor do I specialize in con-
stitutional theoey or such topice, ae consent decree draflemenship or prisoners
i i B revent any T 2
rights. But I fail to see how STOP wo reg N ny re iolation of federal law
itutional deprivation suffe: y a pa ar :
;xl‘a?:le“;: :cg::t?ct:lﬂagl;ime rom bein addresuk sed a: ‘rii‘ces.sa.rysi{ ;el\ggaii}u'die?.rights
i i v at like mos nerican: ctims’ riy
y vgllf; e:?o%::sl?c:ié%; o::c‘ie;hblic safety concerns ahead of legel ebstractions.
zlahea i turns, amazed and appalled at how so seemingly simple and straxgl;f_t-
foxr:vn;razlinén):axerdsé of democratic Will——m:\d t-erim; g I?;:s%isrieig‘ebguﬁggféicdid ‘3& 1}
i d time and again by irresponsibl
cml:n—izc:; ::dﬁ;%k;;egg?rbﬁtdtif policy elites who dismiss public concerns sbout re-
vog\i"t’g;goloii‘i“;fwa;;etzgu b‘;":ﬁ;v, the publyq‘s c:;#cemts abrg x;a%;'sggle, g:stbﬁgcfi?tg;
i i “get-tough” politics. It's not abou - 7 It's
ary. This debate is not about _getl G iesibility of Congrrens to resgend o the wil
gfﬁuggs?sa%ﬁ:;ﬁ:: :;tol;x%;?an?bg check and balance federal courts that trifle
i ubli i lic purse. .
nghs lz.}‘:glllgmg ?’?’igizgnthcz;slgtuﬁgz}al law scholar Edward Corwin m"tgz
Congress and the Congress alone vests judicial power in “such mfenm-fAmde &
~~ongre from time to time ordain and establish. e explicit lang'.mge‘o  Article 111,
gecrggg 2!1331' the Constitution furnishes Congress with more than enough authority
to enact STOP and STOP-like provisions into federal law & seither cen it act
But while Congress should not duck its responsibility to act, neith
a]()Ante'a White House dinner I recently zttended, President YCli]nton a{tg(g&a%seslﬁ
a three-hour discussion of crime iggg t}:icﬂp:slir; Acxtr)\:;rcei‘s It's C‘giplyaabout  Prest-
i P ngress care ce
gg};tcrcil:emprxgiguil %lggec?nZemcd about the demographic crime bombs that are
e explodmeaiinnsonly o e years whether our representative political institu-
tio‘:'vuhat:er?nning mq?}sl:ﬁs' 82:;:52, ltiu’x work to protect decent, law-abiding citizens
f.mIm E%F;‘?nﬁnf&pe:;lgei)%?bubﬁc institution received lower ratinasm froén th:sg\ig;)-
lic r;han did the Céng;-ess itself, “““ée{,yy’ ;{.\:sicnmxng . Lx}:mlzlr-.ygsena;e u;};sthat. 2 ppw sin
fl};oxi\mgg;fd‘;? t&sjsméocggg;: ,c:g begin to save innocent lives and rchabilitate
public trust in government. .
1 thank you for inviting me to testify.

. Thank you very much. ) )
%?gtarg ﬁm Abrahan};, I have just been informed thatba?s
other vote has started, and iﬁ that t?h:;.re a{g ?t?e ostézglx; zgxzzeeas
1d like to ask somebody wi :
he(: ei’s Vz(};at.‘}ewrgg a few minutes to run over, cast what will b'le's?c
g::)tes and then we will start again, because I think every paneli
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deserves the opportunity to address at least one member of this
committee and convey their testimony.

Ms. ABRAHAM. My pleasure.

Senator ABRAHAM. So I will be back soon and the hearing will
stand in recess for a few minutes. Thank you.

[Recess.]

Senator ABRAHAM. The committee will come to order, please. For
the benefit of the panelists and the audience, we have 2 votes left
and we will continue now with District Attorney Abraham’s testi-
mony. [ will probably have to leave at the end of it and cast those
final 2 votes, but I think we will be able to get those 2 done a little
quicker.

So at this point, if you would continue.

STATEMENT OF LYNNE ABRAHAM

Ms. ABraHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Senator Biden. My
name is Lynne Abraham. I am District Attorney of Philadelphia,
end in addition to appearing in my own right, I am appearing also
on behalf of the National District Attorneys Associaticn.

I would appreciate it if the Chair would meove into the record a
letter sent to the Honorable Orrin Hatch from Michael Barnes, now
the n‘ew President of the NDAA, and make that a part of the
record.

[The letter referred to follows:]

NATIONAL DISTRICT ATTORNEYS ASSOCLATION

OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT,
Alexandria, VA, July 25, 1935,

The Hon. ORRIN G. HATCH,

Chairman, Serate Commitiee an the Judiciary,
Dirksen Senate Office Building,

Waskington, DC.

DEAR CHAIRMAN HATCH: As the new President of the National District Attorneys
Associntion | want to express our appreciation fer your continuel efforts in explorin;
new and enhanced methods of assisting local law enforcement in fighting crime ang
prolecting the citizens of our communrities. The work you rre emgarking upon, in
an’fxendmg tp_e Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994, can (;r‘.l&'
refocus public interest in the abilities, and needs, of local ccmmunities in fighting
crime. In reviewing what we believe needs to be done to remove obstacles to outx"
eiforts, one area for Congressional effort is readily apparent.

"I‘_he almost continuel intervention and interference by fedorel courts in prisen liti-
g;é:cn h}as had an adverse effect on our ability to protect our communities. Court
oh ers stemming from the unwarranted intrusion by federal judges has resulted in
the reéesx?e of dangerous crimirnsals back to our city streets; has resulted in the
iquan ering of scarce resources to meet the whims of self-designated monitors; ard

a(s):: yie the authority and respensibilities of locally elected officials. '
estabhis :,oc_xignon strenuously urges the Congress to adopt legislaticn that would
iy Iocaldm orm provisions limiting federal court orders and consent decrees theat
afect o pﬁ-xscns snd jail fecilities; that would limit any permissible injunctive cr
rr?ﬁnt %rg'&‘( to those that are least intrusive and burdensome to local govern-
wc;u]dan' ‘ v.‘lx the weight to doubt being given to the needs of public safety; that
oo ve local prosecutors and other law enforcement officials standing to chal-
;mciii e }ntervennon of federal courts; that would provide for the modificoticn or
vae on of court orders where unconstitutione! conditions have been corrected or
ngfx!t:: ;z:ogbgr;gmg:; ::Iet n; m‘t}hd; and provide measures to protect prisoners
tiOX:lity i prisonpc ror d?tion:. T tions of legitimate chalienges to the constitu-

a career prosecutor, and speaking on behalf of my peers from across the cou;
(rﬂ'c there is nothing more frustrating to a lacal lew enfcptce:ment official then to G:d
Centialy walk-foce bocmansof i) o, e 0% to see 8 convicted felon oo

a ! ) . overreaching. Our criminel justi i
a mockery when priscners rights and comforts imgegril the st-abidijx;‘gsz:li?zzimem b
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The members of the Netional District Attorneys Associaticn and I lock ferward
to continuing to work with you in our mutual efforts to make this country & safe
and decent place to live and raise our families.

Sincerely,
MICHAEL P. BARNES,
PRESIDENT, NATIONAL DISTRICT ATTORNEYS ASSOCIATION,
Prosecuting Attorney, South Berd, IN.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Since I am going to digress from the previous
notes that I submitted on behalf of my testimony, I would ask that
the Chair also admit my testimony in whole so that I may speak
to some of the issues that perhaps some of the other speakers have
not touched.

I also wanted to thank publicly former Attorney General Bill
Barr who, during his tenure, very graciously and wholeheartedly
entered into Philadelphia’s problems with the prison cap and was
of significant assistance to us.

I think that all of the people who have appeared before me have
talked about several of the things that are OF interest to them, and
I thought I would put a little more human face on it. This past Sat-
urday, I took 25 of my 1st-year assistant district attorneys across
the city to see how what they are doing impacts upon Philadelphia,
and also to get them familiar with what they are going to deal with
as assistant district attorneys.

One of the places that we visited was a shooting gallery and
crack house in a drug-infested, crime-ridden neighborhood where
the house that we entered was without any kind of heat, light, or
electricity. It was the flop house for 30 or 40 drug addicts. It is
filled with bugs and garbage and lice, some of which weve carried
off on my assistants. We met 4 drug addicts there, one of whom
was very close to needing to be carried to the hospital because he
was losing his leg because of sepsis caused by drug injections.

I couldn’t help but think that if any cr all of the people that we
saw in that house were arrested, two things would happen. Num-
ber one, they would join the prison suit complaining about the in-
humane conditions of the prison, even though they lived in such
conditions. The second thing is that they would be released right
back to that house to live that night because they would be part
of the prison cap problem.

Since 1 have become district attorney in Philadelphia, I have
been waging a very hard campzaign to rid Philadelphia, and indeed
with the STOP Act I hope every jurisdiction, of the kinds or prison
caps that we have been suffering. In 1970 in this country, there
were no prisons or jails under sweeping court orders, but by 1990,
508 municipalities and over 1,200 State Elrisons were subject to
court orders or consent decrees, many of w ich contain prison pop-
ulation caps. .

In our case, in particular, the Federal judge sitting on our prison
cap issue and our consent decrees has never made a finding of a
constitutional violation. There has never been a trial on the issue.
There has been nothing determined that would viclate any con-
stitutional right, but what has happened is that at least 600 pris-
oners a week are released from our prisens. They don't have to post
bail. They frequently don’t appear. ) .

As a matter of fact, as a running feature in the Philadelphia
Daily News there is a series called “Back on the Street,” and what
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it does every week is it features a person, and sometimes more
than one person, who has been released under the cap. It lists the
500 or 600 people who have been released, and it gives you the
name of the person and it tells you how many cases this person has
failed to appear from before.

We have people with 6, 7, and 8 cases open; 11, 12, 15, and
sometimes 20 people who fit into this category of having 10, 11,
and 12 failures to appear. One, in particular—a defendant has 8
open felony cases, including robbery, burglary, and criminal tres-
pass. He had 7 prior failures to appear last year. He is a fugitive
from other States. He has 5 Social Security numbers, 5 addresses,
and 6 different names. This man will never show up in our court.
The only way he will show up is if he is arrested and incarcerated.
This group of people is simiFar to the many, many hundreds who
have gone through our prison system and been released.

In addition to the wholesale release of prisoners, the issue of how
you can be released is really quite simple. Instead of considering
the defendant’s failure to appear, what his charge is, his history of
criminal conduct, the only tging that we worry about is a charge-
based system. In other words, the only question that the bail com-
missioner asks is what is this defendant charged with today, not
an&y of those other factors that are traditionally considered by
judges.

If the defendant is charged with what the Federal judge has
deemed to be a nonviolent crime, that person cannct be held for
bail or go to jail, no matter how many times he has failed to ap-
pear. Some of these so-called nonviolent offenses are stalking,
carjacking, robbery, burglary, drug-dealing, vehicular homicide,
manslaughter, terrorism threats, and gun-dealing. A person cannot
be detained pretrial, no matter how many time he has previously
failed to appear, and in this absurd situation drug dealers who
carry loaded Uzis on a street corner cannot and will not be sent
to prison under our present prison cap because carrying a loaded
Uzi by a drug dealer is not considered a violent offense. Therefore,
we have that issue.

In the 18-month period that we tracked, and of the thousands of
defendants who were released onto the street because of the prison
cap, some of these people have been arrested for a variety of
crimes, including 79 murders. One of the people who has been with
us in this fight throughout this issue on the STOP bill is Patrick
Boyle,.who is here today right in the front row, in the tan suit. Mr.
Boyle is the father of young Danny Boyle, a 21-year-old police offi-

cer who stopped a defendant who had been in a stolen car who was -

released under the prison cap. The defendant shot his son and
killed him right on the street and right through the stolen car win-
dow because he did nct want to be arrested and he did net want
to go back to prison.

This is not the only case of that kind. In Atlanta just a few
months ago, a person released under a prison cap in Atlanta shot
and killed an Atlanta Braves replacement ball player during spring
training because he was released from the Atlanta prison iecause
of the prison cap even though he was himself a career criminal. In
addition to the 79 murders of people who are released under the
cap, we had znother almost 1,000 robbers, almost 2,500 new drug-
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dealing charges, almost 750 burglaries, 3,000 thefts, 90 rapes, and
several thousand assaults. )

The STOP Act, it seems to me, Mr. Chairman and members of
the committee, is an important Act for our citizenry. The STOP Act
does several things. It properly prevents consent decrees, which are
nothing more than hammers imposed upon us by unfortunately too
frequently activist Federal judges who intrude themselves unneces-
sarily, and sometimes, unfortunately, in perpetuity, into State mat-
ters. L )

Full compliance with these mandates is impossible. The decrees
underestimate the sheer magnitude of the problem. They don’t an-
ticipate changing conditions. Political support is certainly lacking
and, of course, it binds one administration after another, each one
pointing the finger at the previous administration that it wasn’t his
or her fault, that the cap or consent decree was there before. Of
course, the cost not only in monetary terms, but in human terms
is absolutely astronomical. ]

It seems to me that STOP is an appropriate way to address the
issues. There may be some tinkering with some of the language, as
suggested by Attorney General Barr, that we might wish to look at,
but STOP is not a violation of the separation of powers since we
can change in Congress the substantive underpinnings of how the
courts will adjudicate matters because the laws will change. It cer-
tainly won’t deny access to the courts, but it certainly does limit
remedies and the length of time for those remedies. N

Since my light is red, I would be happy to answer any additional
questions at such time a;s t}ﬁe Chair wishes to ask me, and I appre-
ciate the opportunity to be here.

[The prel}))gred staZement of Ms. Abraham follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF LYNNE ABRAHAM

Good Lynne Abraham, the District Attorney of Philadelphia. I am also
a membE: yo'fltha:]Bo{A?g of Directors of the National District Attorneys Association.
I am delighted that the Senate Judiciary Committee has invited me to speak today

' concerns. » .
abowuhx]t. em(‘;m has before it a number of federal issues that are critically impor-
tant to prosecutors, I would like to focus on the question of what the federal govern-
ment can do to help states run their own criminal justice systems in order to ensure
justice for both, for the victims of crime and those who commit crimes. .

Over the last 25 years, we in law enforcement have seen a dramatic change in
prisoner release practices. In 1970, there were no prisons or jails under sweeping
court orders. By 1990, 508 municipalities and over 1,200 state prison were subject
to court orders or consent decrees, many of which contained prison population caps.
Unfortunately, the federal courts, often with the intention of improving prison cond-
ditions, have intruded unnecessarily into the state criminal justice systems an
completely undercut their ability to dispense justice and protect the pv.xl::h(:(;9 .

A Justice Department study of 79,000 felony tﬁir:bathners found that = 0
of them were rearrested for another felony wi their state while on pro sah on.
Half of these arrests were for a violent crime or a drug crime. Another gtudyf ﬂt:vqﬂ
that 35 percent of all persons arrested for violent crimes were, at the time of leu;
arrest, on parole, probation or pre-trial release. All too often these chronic violent
offenders are on the street because of pressure from the federal courts. R

From the day I took office as District Attorney over four years ago, P;E.l eer
trying to rid the City of Philadelphia of a prison cap that has gutted the ﬂbi -

hia criminal justice system and has convinced our residents that crime tgays' g
Eime After inmates in our local prisons filed a lawsuit complaining about the prison
conditions, a federal judge, who made no finding of any constitutional In:ﬁnon,
began overseeing what has now become an eight-year-old program of wholesale re-
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leases of up to 600 criminel defendants per week to keep the prison population down
to what she considers an “appropriate level™.

In this same federal lawsuit there has never even been a trial. In fact, a different
federal judge recently found that the conditions in even Philadelphia’s very oldest
and most fecrepit facility—Holmesburg Prison—were still constitutional. Unfortu-
nately, the prior mayoral administration did not even put up a defense to this law-
suit—it simply folded its cards end agreed, under pressure {rom the federal judge,
to cnter two consent decrees providing for the ongoing release of huge numbers of
inmates.

These two consent decrees mandate federally ordered releases of criminal defend-
ents awaiting trial. Insteed of individualized bail review, where Philadelphia judges
would consider all of the factors relating to a defendent’s dangercusness and risk
of ﬂight, we have a “charged-based” system for determining who may enter the pris-
cng. In other words, the only question asked is “what is the defendant charged with
today™ If the defendent is charged with what the federal judge calls “non-violent
crimes”, he cannot go te jail no matter how dangerous he is and no matter how obvi-
ous it is that he will flee and not show up for his trial. Some of these so-called non-
violert offenses are stalking, carjacking, rcbbery with a baseball bat, burglary, dru
dealing, vehicular homicide, mansla\?gglter, terroristic threats and gun charges.
person cannot be detained pretrial no matter how many times he has failed to ap-
pear in court. In this ebsurd system a drug decler corrying a loeded Ui is deemed
“non-violent”. The defendant's pricr convictions, his Listory of failing to appear for
court, his mentel health histery, his lack of ties to the comrnunity, even if he is in
the country illegally, and his drug or slcohol dependency are deemed completely ir-
relevant under these federal decrees.

Urferturately, criminzl defendents know the system and know that Philedelphia
indges no longer have any power to compel 2 defendant to appear for his trial. The
ferz] interference with our state beil system hes been catastrophic:

» Before the federel prison cep begen, Philadelphia had epproximetely 18,000

‘ nding bench warrents (that is, arrest warrents issued when a defendant
to show up for trial and becomes a fugitive). Now, we have almost 50,000
bench warrants and virtuelly ns one out on the strects locking for these fugi-
i VWhy hother—if arrested, they will il be relezsed agzin to the streets be-

zuse of the cap.

In 20 eighteen month period, thousends of defendents who were on the ctreet
because of the prisen cep have been arresicd for new crimes, including 79 mur-
. 939 robberies, 2,215 drug decling charges, 701 burglaries, 2,748 thefts, 80
and 1113 gsseuits.

and 1984, over 27,000 new bench warrants {or misdemeansr cnd felony
were issued for defendants relessed under the prison cap. This rep-
d 63 percent of all new bench warrants issued in 1993 and 74 percent
ew bench werrants issued for the first six months of 1994,

rate of failure to appear in court is higher fer prison cep defendants than
cr defendants released under our traditiznal state court boil programs. A 1932
estatliched the following {eilure to eppear retes: drug dealing 76 percent;
Giary 74 percent; theft 69 nercent. B contrast, the feilure t5 appear rate for
aggravated assault—a crime for which defendzants cennot be relezsed under the
£riscn cap—was jurt 3 percent. The fugitive rate nationally for defendants
charged with drug dealing is 26 percent in a yeer, In Philedelphia, however,
our FTA rate of 76 percent is three times the netionsl rate,
But these statistics do not reflect the incalculakle losees to our comrmunity caused
y criminals confident in their belief thet the criminal justice system is powerlecs
to siop them. The murder of even one citizen is too high a price for these ill-con-
ceived concert decrees but we have seen over 100 persons in ?—’hilsdelphia killed by
criminels set free by the prison cep. Nationally, with well over 3 million probation.
ers and parolees, meny states will not seek to retuin violators to prison because of

:ﬁ‘ [

=

the impact parole cr probetion revocations have on the prison population. Even
when parole or probeticn viclators are sent back to prison, they ere often released
2gain to comply with a federally-ordered prison cap—a reel Catch 22,

Unfortunately, the prison caps also cause needless finandieal losses to our citizens
end t{usme§ses, Busma;sqs suffer thefts, losses not covered by insurence
deductibles, increased security and surveillance costs, 2nd increased insurance pre-
miums. How can we hcj_pe to attract retail businesses to urben ereas when store
cwqi)rs know theg professional thieves and burglers have a “get-out-of-jeil-free
cr;a‘.l Prison cezs ere not simply a law exforcement issue—thegv are, in turn, inex-
tricably tied to the financial viability of a city. Fear of crime and the belief that law
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enforcement is ineffective are the synergies behind citizens arming themselves in
record numbers. The notion is widespread, firmly fixed and accurate that federally-
ordered prison caps create nothing more than recycling programs for criminals,

Philadelphia is, by most accounts, an extremely attractive terminus in the drug
trade. The Philadelphia International Airport is now a favored location to send out.
of-state couriers. Under the prison cap, we cannot hold a drug smu%gler in prison
unless he is caught with more than 50 pounds of marijuana or more than 50 grams
of cocaine. So the drug cartels and their minions need not even have to suffer the
inconvenience of putting up any money to l:xa_il out the courier—none is ired.

One case involving a drug dealer out of jail because of the prison cap. Undercover
detectives from Montgomery County, which is adjacent to Philadelphia, arranged a
drug deal in a parking lot along the road that forms the border between Philadel-
phia and neighboring Montgomery County. Before the deal took place, the defendant
tried repeatedly to move the deal to the Philadelphia side of tte street because, the
defendant explained to the undercover detectives, he could go to jail in Mon omery
County but not in Philadelphia. The defendant nevertheless completed the deal on
the Montgomery County side of the street and, yes, he did go to jail out there. He
would not if he had completed his drug deal on the Philadelphia side of the street.

While the prison cap has encouraged defendants to commit more crimes and to
thumb their noses at our court system, one must keep in mind that individuslized
bail review—as opposed to the cap’s “charge-based” system—is essential for reduc-
ing the overall costs to the criminal justice system, .

e conseni decrees in this case raise extremely disturbing questions sbout
whether eny federal court ought to intrude 20 unnecessarily into one of the most
basic functions of state government—its criminal justice system. The federal judge,
of whom I am speaking, has controlled 224 million dollars in bond funds for the con-
struction of B new state prison and the new state courthouse, even though there is
not a single prison bed in the courthouse. The federal judge even insisted thst the
Bond Indenture contain language requiring her approval of routine construction
matters. Every single construction change order has required federal court approval.
Recently, for example, the Philadelphia court systcm wanted to expand one room
in the courthouse for court interpreters. This change, if done during the construction
phase, would have cost $5,000. But the federal judge did not like the proposal, so
she rejected it. This change will now be completad post-construction—at a cost to

iladelphia taxpayers of $30,000.

Ph’ll'llfe fe%eral cou.ryt has micro- ed the Philadelphia criminal justice agencies
to a fare-thee-well—there have been sebates over the giacement of flag poles on our
prisons, whether the state judges’ new chairs should scotch-guarded, the candle
watt power of the light fixtures, and the choice of art work at the prisons. Even if
some of these issues are important, the fundarmental q}uestxon is who should be in
charge of the debate—the federal judge or state officials? . ) .

This raises a_most disturbing aspect of federal consent decx:egs in prison condi-
tions lawsuits. With a consent decree, one state political ad:mmstranon_ can arro-
gate unto itself powers it does not have under state law. It can make political deci-
sions, embody them in the federal court order, and then insulate thet policy frem
change by the next duly elected mayor. Indeed, as it stands now, prison caps can
be-—and have been—forced upon states for as long as .twen? years, with no power
vested in the state to be relieved of the burdensome weight of the decrees. .

We, the current mayor, other law enforcement officials and I are attempting to
rid ourselves of the prison cap, even though I have no standing to challenge any
of the issues I have spoken agout today. But we cannot take the naive view that
this step alone will solve the problem. Elimination of the prison cap is only the most
immediate action that can be taken to increase the effectiveness of law enforcement.
Law enforcement in a large urban area is w‘\gh enough; federally-enforced prison
caps undermine our efforts. Restricting feder court interference with individual-
ized bail review, the state judges’ power to punish those defendants who willfully
refuse to appeer for their court hearings or who violate probation or arole, is an
essential step in returning to our state criminel justice system the ability to dis-
pense justice, . .

In Philadelphia, we are committed to devcting adequate resources to ensure ap-
propriate prison conditions for inmates and safety for our correctional officers. Hu-
mane conditions are essential not only because they prevent a federal takeover of
our prisons but, more importantly, because we are morally required to regard the
rights of all members of our society, even those who break the law. But we must
also recognize that resources devoted for priseners come at the expense of other pro-
grams essential for our law-abiding citizens. None of us has the luxury of housing
prisoners in conditions that far exceed the standards of humane treatment when we
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do s0 at the cost of depriving needy, law-abiding citizens of essential and fundamen-
tal government services.

In Philadelphia, a new 2,000 bed prison is about to open. Because Helmesburg
Prison, our oldest facility, will be closing, we will have a net gain of only 400 prison
beds. These beds, which will be filled in a matter of days, are too costly to be squan-
dered by rigid adherence to outdated and ill-advised consent decrees that preclude
the full use of available prison space.

For these reasons, the National District Attorneys Association, a bi-partisan orga-
nization of prosecutors from across the country, has unam‘mousg endorsed a resolu-
tion recognizing the severe, adverse effects of federal prison conditions litigation and
strongly urging Congress to strengthen the provisions of last year's Crime Bill limit-
ing remedies in prison litigation. On February 10th of this year, the House passed
H%i 667, which included provisions that would accomplish the major goals endorsed
by the Naticnal District Attorneys Association. Senator Hutchison’s Senate Bill 400
contains these same provisions. I strongly urge the Judiciary committee to include
in the 1895 Crime Biﬁ these provisions establishing reasonable and necessary limits
on prison court orders.

I geruinely appreciate the invitation to speak here today. I entreat you to help
!l of us in law enforcement with this overwhelming problem. With Congress' help
we may finally have an effective criminal justice system in Philadelphia that our
ci!izen:khsx'e e right to expect but long ago gave up hope of ever seeing.

ank you.

INATIONAL DISTRICT ATTORNEYS ASSOCIATION

RESOLUTION

WHEREAS, federal court crders in prison litigetion often have severe adverse af-
fects on locel criminal justice systems gecauw of the premature release of dangerous
pretrial detainees or sentenced prisoners;

WHEREAS, such federal court orders are often entered pursuart to a ccnsent de-
cree in the absence of a finding that detainees or prisoners have been subjected to
unconstitutional conditions:

WHEREAS, such federal court orders often result in substantiel federal court su-
pervision of local and state prisons and jails exceeding that necessary to ensure con-
stitutional Xg}son conditions;

WHEREAS, such federal supervision often results in an inordinate percentage of
state and locel funds being diverted to improve prison conditions at the expense of
law enfomemenzjmgrams designed to protect the public:

. WHEREAS, federal injunctive relief often remains in effect even after prison con-
aiticns clearly meet constitutional standards:

WHEREAS, such supervisien often results from federal consent decrees whereby
one political administration attempts to bind future political administrations to poli-
cies concerning prison and criminal justice administration:

VWHEREAS, such consent decrees are contrary to one of the most fundamental
principles of our nation that the electorate is free to compel palitical changes when
it dxsagrees with the policies of elected oficials:

WHEREAS, cn September 13, 1994 President Clinton signed into law the Violent
Crime Contrel and Law enforcement Act of 1934 (hereinafter the 1994 Crime Bill):
o WHEREAS, Section 20429 of the 1934 Crime Bill amended Title 18 of the United
States Code by adding a new section. 53626 entitled “Appropriate remedies with re-
£pect 1o prison crowding” (hereinafter “Prison Remedi&e%mﬁsion ")

F\v'HE. AS the Prison Remedies Provision of the 1994 Crime Bill prevides (1)
thst a federal court shall not hold that prison crowding causes en Eighth Amend-
ment violation unless a particular identified inmate proves thet he has been sub-
feted to cruel and unusual punishment: (2) that a federel court shall not order a
prison pepuletion ceiling unless it is necessary to remedy a constitutional violation:
and 3) thag state and loce! governments are entitled to periodic reopenings of out-
standing prisen erders end consent decrees:

WHEREAS, eltorneys opposing local criminel justice officizls have attempted to

revent e{lforpqme{!t of this provision on a wide variety of grounds, seizing upon al-
ziged emviguities in the language of the Prison Remedies Provision to assert that
this legislation violates the separation of powers doctrine, does not apply to local
detenuo‘n facilities, does not apply to consent decrees entered prior to its ezactment,
szO:S not require the rcopening of consent decrees, and, at most, codifics existing
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WHEREAS, the Congressional sponsors of the Prison Remedies Provision clearly
intended that this legislation would place substantial restrictions on a feders!
court's ability to enter excessive injunctive relief in prison cases, intended that it
apply to local detention facilities, intended that it apply to all outstanding consent
decrees in prison cases, and intended for local jurisgxctions to have the immediate
right to vacate prison cap orders in cases where there had been no finding of a con-
stitutional violation: .

WHEREAS, at least one federal judge has expressed the opinion that the Prison
Crowding Remedies provision should not be interpreted as the Congressional Spon-
sors intended it to be; and

WHEREAS, there has been a historical reluctance of the federal courts to disturb
federal injunctive relief in institutional prison litigation or modify federal injunctive
relief on an itious basis.

BE IT NOW RESOLVED, that the National District Attorneys Association urges
Congress to ensure comprehensive relief for local and state governments who have
been adversely affected by federal court orders entered in institutional prison litiga-
tion. The National District Atiorneys Association urges that this comprehensive leg-
islation accomplish the following goals:

(1) establish a uniform provision limiting federal court orders and consent decrees

affecting all state and local prisons or jails including those facilities that house

pretrial detainees, sentenced prisoners, or a combination of prisoners:

(2) establish these limitations in those federal proceedings, such as civil actions

filed pursuant to 42 U.S.C. §1983, where Con?'ess clearly retains the right tc

limit federal remedies without raising an arguable separation of powers claim:

(3) limit the federal courts injunctive and equitable remedies to those that are the

least intrusive means to remedy a constitutional violation, with substantial

weight being afiven to any adverse affect on the public safety or the operation ¢

a state or local criminal justice system:

(4) provide for the prompt modification or vacation of orders where the inmates

are not currently subject to unconstitutional conditions, or where the prior find-

ings or orders for injunctive relief are no longer current:

(5) permit law enforcement officials whose duties may be adversely affected b

prison population reduction measures to have standing to challenge such meas-

ures:

(6) establish time limits for court rulings on such metions: and

(7) protect prisoners rights to obtain prompt judicial determinations of legitimate

challenges to the constitutionality of tgrison. conditions and continued enforcemer:

of any measure necessary to protect those rights.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the attached proposed amendments to 1%
U.S.C. §3626 would accomplish the foregoing goals endorsed this day by the Na-
tional District Attorneys Association.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the National District Attorneys Associaticn
strongly urges Congress to enact legislation in accordance with this Resolution.

Adoptedr%i' the Board of Directors, December 3, 1994 in Longboat Key, Florids.

Senator BIDEN. Mr. Chairman, the light has been red for 5 mix-
utes, but I have never known you to stop for a red light, Lynne
It is good to have you here.

Ms. ABraHAM. [ learned at the feet of a master, Senator Biden.
so thank you.

Senator BIDEN. I know you did. It is good to see you, Lynne.
Thanks for being here.

Ms. ABRAHAM. My pleasure.

Senator ABRAHAM. Just to inform the panel, happily, one of the
votes has now been voice-voted, so we only have one left. There are
about 5 minutes left and I think Eerhaps, before we ge ahead on
the balance of the panel, it might be better for everybody if we re-
cess temporarily, go vote, and then we can at that point have clear
sailing.

Sen%tor BIDEN. And then hopefully at that point have no more
interruptions. .

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you all very much. We stand in reces:

again.



53

[Recess.]

Senator ABRAHAM. The committee will come to order again, and
[ thank witnesses and I thank the audience and the huge press
corps that continues to join us over here on this vital topic for their
indulgence. [Laughter.]

I think Senator Biden will be joining us. I passed him on the way
coming up here, but we had haci from the outset known that Attor-
ney General Barr would have to leave at about 1 p.m., and I had
at least one question that I wanted to ask you before you left and
the panelists who have not yet testified have agreed to hold until
we get through with any questions for him. Then I gather every-
body else can stick around for a bit and we will go through the nor-
mal question format.

Mr. Barr, 1 would like to ask your opinion, having now witnessed
both from inside the Justice Department as well as from a distance
here the CRIPA statute and how it has come into play, how it
interrelates with the normal rights that prisoners might have to
bring lawsuits under any conditions. I would just like to get your
view as to its efficacy and worth at this point, if you think we need
it.

Mr. Barr. I think, on balance, Senator, we do need a statute like
CRIPA. I think it is important, however, that it be accompanied
with the kinds of guidelines that are being discussed here so that
we don’t have Federal agencies like the Department using it really
as a vehicle for taking over the functions of State officials, and also
some rigor in determining when a Federal constitutional violation
really does exist. I think if we get some und rules in that area,
I still think it is an important protection Forx?prisoners.

Senator ABRaAHAM. Thank you.

Senator Biden, as I indicated, Mr. Barr has to leave at 1 p.m.
and if you had questions for him, I thought maybe we would do
that now.

Senator BIDEN. Well, I do, and I will be brief.

It is good to see you, General.

Mr. BARR. It is goad to see you, sir.

Senator BIDEN. As I know you know, but others should know,
too, I truly enjoyed working with you when you were Attorney Gen-
eral. You were one of the best I have ever worked with, and there

have been a lot of Attorneys General since I have been here, and
I mean that sincerely.

Mr. BARR. Thank you, sir.

Senator BIDEN. I have a number of questions. I will send a cou-
ple to you in writing. I won't overburden you. I know you are busy
as can be, but let me ask you two constitutionally related ques-
tions, and if you don’t have an answer off the top of your head, I
would be delighted to have it in writing,

1 am intrigued by this legislation. I think Lynne Abraham is the
sincle best district attorney in the country. I mean, I really mean
that. She Drosecutes more cases in one year than the entire Federal
system ¢2es in a year, and that is not to suggest that other big
cities don't fave similar caseloads. The fact that both of you are
here suf)ior:._ig this gives me reason to take a much closer lock at
it, but ave a couple of questions. I have an open mind about it
and I would be cu. ‘ous to know wkat your view is.
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As I understand it, the STOP legislation terminates currently ex-
isting consent decrees; not just future consent decrees, bul cur-
rently existing consent decrees. These are contracts bet»\:een two
parties, contracts between the Federal quemment and the State
or the locality. Is there any constitutional impediment, as has been
suggested by U.S. District Court Judge Milton Schader to Senator
Hatch? He says potential constitutional problems involving the im-

i contracts exist.
pall)r;ne;:)ﬁl‘)fsee any potential cqnsti_tutiopal prob_lems protecting
against government actions which impair the right to contract
here? In fact, in some contexts, government action interfering with
contracts could be construed as a taking under the takings clause.
Do we have any of that problem, or is that an unreasonable con-
cern or a concern thatbis £0 distant that it is not worth us spending

i hinking about?

m%g} tg:lint. Well,grecognizing this is off the top of the head, as I
said in my opening extemporaneous remarks, I do have some con-
cerns over the provision of the STOP proposal that would termi-
nate existing decrees almost automatically and retroactively, but
that is really under the Plaut decision relating to the legislative
power’s ability to upset final judgments of courts. o

Senator BIDEN. That was my second question. I have a similar

ation of powers. o

corﬁg%:j{nns-ef gruess I haeen’t thought about the contract provision,
although my view of a consent decree is that it is not a contract.
It is a consent decree which implicates the article I1I power of the
court. It has some attributes of a contract, but ultimately you are
asking a Federal court to enforce it. That means there should be
an underlying Federal case or controversy. So I think the right
analysis is to look at the Plaut case and what burden that puts on
retroactively upsetting a consent decree rather than the contracts
Clal\l/};e'proposed solution to the Plaut problem wouid be to say that
when these things are revisited on a 2-year basis, or what have
you, a judge still must make a determination that there is an un-
derlying vioiation still there because my view is once the Federal
violation goes away, I don’t care what the parties have agreed to.
There is no longer a proper article III remedial function being per-
formed by the court and I think the case should then be termi-
nated. .

S EN. I have several more guestions, but I know the
Geneeli'ilto}:aglg leave by 1 p.m. and I will refrain. Thanks an awful
lot.

ou, Senator. _
gigz?tgff{ ABm?’ Thank you very much for being here today. I
izate it very much. . . .
apggegli;etitme,rywe will continue with the panel and their testi-
mony, aad it is Mr. Gadola’s turn. Thank you for being here.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL GADOLA

i i I would
. GADOLA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman,
as{\:{r’chat my written testimony be made a part of the record as

11 o
weSenat,or ABRAHAM. Without objection.
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Mr. GADOLA. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate this opportunity to con-
vey the State of Michigan’s perspective on the topic of prison re-
form. In my previous incarnation, I was deputy counsel for the gov-
ernor in the State of Michigan and had some fair involvement with
prison litigation in that capacity.

The Michigan perspective is necessarily colored by Michigan’s ex-
perience, which is unfortunately not unique, with the Civil Rights
of Institutionalized Persons Act, or CRIPA, as it is enforced by the
Civil Rights Division of the U.S. Department of Justice. That expe-
rience began in 1982 when the Justice Department launched an in-
vestigation of the conditions in various Michigan prisons. This in-
vestigation culminated, or should I say led to, the Justice Depart-
ment’s simultaneously filing in 1984 a CRIPA action against the
State and various State officials, an entry of a consent decree and
an accompanying State plan for compliance that were designed to
address the Civil Rights Division’s myriad concerns about Michi-
gan’s penal institutions.

The consent decree and State plan permit the Civil Rights Divi-
sion attorneys and the Federal district court in Michigan to delve
into such constitutional enormities as whether food being served to
prisoners in segregation is scraping the top of the meal slot when
being delivered to whether food debris has adequately been cleaned
from an electric can opener in a prison mess hall.

I brought with me a series of compliance reports tha- the State
has prepared during the tortuous course of this litigation that out-
line the unbridled extent to which the Federal judicial and execu-
tive branches have delved into the minutest details of the adminis-
tration of Michigan’s prisons.

The bill of particulars that is the State plan for compliance and
attendant court orders allow for a situation in which the State of
Michigan advances the ball down the fleld to satisfy the demand
of the moment, only to have the court and/or the Justice Depart-
ment move the goal posts further away by an equal distance. The
State thus negotiates with itself in its futile efforts to bring an end
to this enormously costly litigation.

_ But my primary purpose in speaking to you today is not to delve
into the minutia that is the U.S.A. v. Michigan consent decree, It
is rather to ask that you think about what message the Michigan
experience with CRIPA, the Civil Rights Division, and the Federal
court sends to all States. To understand this, it is important that
you understand where Michigan found itself in January of 1991
;vhen my boss, John Engler, became governor of the State of Michi-
an,

The Federal dictrict court had found Michigan in contempt of
court for its failure to com ly with the various requirements of the
decree and had imposed 10,000-per-day fines on the State. The
new administration’s response to the state of affairs was to purge
the contempt and to seek compliance with the terms of the decres
in an honest effort to terminate the need for further litigation.

8 approach met with initial success when the Justice Depart-
ment, aﬁ’er conducting its own investigation of the conditions in
Mzc}ugaq 8 consent-decree institutions, concluded that Michigan
had attained the objectives of the decree in the areas of medical
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care, fire safety, sanitation, and others, with the exception of men-
tal health. .

In April of 1992, the parties stipulated to the dismissal of all con-
sent decree issues, with the exception of mental health care. It aF-
peared that Michigan’s vigorous and expensive efforts at compli-
ance had resulted in the hoped for outcome. The Federal district
court, however, refused to dismiss the most onerous decree require-
meiits. Michigan thus found itself in the anomalous situation of not
being able to dismiss a lawsuit that the parties themselves agreed
should be dismissed. ) .

Michigan appealed the court’s refusal to take the parties at their
word, hoping against hope that the Justice Department would rally
to the defense of the stipulation that it had entered into less than
a year previous. In fact, not only did the Justice Department fail
to support the stipulation on appeal, it filed a brief with the Sixth
Circuit Court of Appeals supporting the district court’s ability to
refuse acceptance of its own stipulation with Michigan. Following
this Justice Department flip-flop, the sixth circuit upheld the dis-

ict court’s ruling.
trlAl!ow me to shgare two further indignities that Michigan has suf-
fered that demonstrate the counterproductive message that the
Michigan experience sends to the States. In its effort to purge con-
tempt in early 1991, the State entered into a stipulation that in-
cluded, at the court’s insistence, a requirement that the State oper-
ate mental health bed space equivalent to 3.2 percent of its prison
population, with 1 percent of that total consisting of acute care

ds.
beTo attain compliance with this and other consent decree require-
ments, the State converted a former prison facility into a 400-bed,
state-of-the-art mental health hospital, at a cost of approximatel
$30 million. The State also instituted a new treatment regime and,
in a revolutionary move, turned administration of its prison mental
health program over to the State’s Department of Mental Health.

Given current population projections, the 1-percent acute care re-
quirement would force Michigan to fully staff approximately 400
acute care beds by the end of this year. The only problem with this
requirement is that patient caseloads do not justify opening this
number of beds, The current acute care caseload is below 300 pa-
tients, in part due to the State’s success in treating inmates. The
State’s motion to modify this requirement were denied, and earlier
this week the sixth circuit denied the State’s motions for stay,
which now forces the State to open and fully staff acute care beds

atients that do not exist. o ]

fOI"I' e patent absurdity of this situation faces Michigan with a
choice between defying a Federal court order or spendmlg millions
of scarce taxpayer dolfars treating imaginary prisoners. I put it to
you that the taxpayers of Michigan or any other State would de-
mand that any elected policymaker who made such a decision be
promptly examined by one of the newly hired psych;atpsts, and
enscorced in one of the newly created beds. Again, Michigan's ef-
forts at compliance have been met with an unrelenting refusal to
give the State any credit for managing its own affairs in this arena.

What has been Michigan’s latest reward in its continuing strug-
gle to hit the moving target that is the U.S.A. v. Michigan consent




57

decree? It was announced to State officials in 1994 that the Civil
Rights Division would be launching yet another CRIPA investiga-
tion, this time of the State’s women’s prisens. Thus far, I am happy
to report the State has successfully resisted the Justice Depart-
ment's heavy-handed efforts to pry its way into our facilities on the
basis of generalized prisoner complaints. In fact, two Federal dis-
trict judges in Michigan have denied the Civil Rights Division’s ef-
forts to tour these facilities prior to filing suit.

To help demonstrate the absurdity of the allegations the Civil
Rights Division is making in its investigation of the State’s wom-
en's prisons, the Federal Bureau of Prisons periodically houses fe-
male inmates at one of the facilities subject to the investigation. As
recently as last fall, the Bureau gave the facility a glowing report
on all measures of performance.

The Civil Rights Division alleges that the prisoner grievance sys-
tem denies female inmates their constitutional rights, but the Jus-
tice Department recently certified that system pursuant to the pro-
cedures set forth in CRIPA itself. It would appear that the left
hand does not know what the right hand is doing at the Justice
Department with respect to Michigan's prisons housing female in-
mates, which I believe calls into question the true motivation of the
Division in this investigation.

Now, I would ask you, members of the committee, what does the
Michigan experience szy to States involved in CRIPA litigation?
Michigan’s sincere efforts at compliance and the attendznt expendi-
ture of millions of taxpayer dollars have left it in no better position
than it found itself in in January of 1991 when the court was im-
s0sing $10,000-per-day fines upon the Stzte. If the wages of compli-
¢ are the same 2s those cne would presume for continued
unrepentence—namely, Justice Department flip-flops, court orders

aring no basis in reality, and secmingly vindictive attempts to
150s2 another consent decree on the Stzte—then why chould the

State be motivated to comply?
The message to the Stztes seems to be that there is no benefit

to be derived from complying with the demands of the Justice De-
partment and Federal courts and CRIPA litigation. I sugnest to vou
that this particular consent decree has outlived its usclulrness and
that the CRIPA statute as a whole deserves serious reform.

Thank you very much.

(The prepared statement of Mr. Gadola follows:]

PREFARED STATEMENT OF MICIZATL GADOLA

Mr. Chairmen end distinguished Judiciery Committee members, thank you for
providing me the opportunity to ccmmunicate the grect State of Michigen’s perepec
tive on the issue of overhzuling the ration’s priscns. For better or worse, prisa
ere perticularly big business in Michigan. We incarcerate more people per capita
U.;.&‘..;l eny other northern, industriel state. The current budget for our Department
of rections is $1.3 billion dollars. In Washington terms, thet is Pmbably not
much, but in Michizen it is extremely significent. In point of fact, Michigen now
£pencs 15 percent of its general revenue funding to opercte its prison gystem. In
‘11‘9?}?0 corTections spending represented only 3 percent of the general revenue fund,

' }vthe tremendous increase in resources committed to corrections? The regson is
£.np.e: our prisen population has skyrocketed over the pest 15 years—érom 15,148
prisoners in 1980 to 38,815 prisoners es of July 21st this yvear. lguring that 15 yeer
:':r‘r::fﬂf:ro%'ne, Michigan hes spent in excess of one billion dollers on net prison con-
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Because of the explosive growth in our prisoner population end in prison spend-
in§, Michigan has, in part out of fiscal necessity, become a national leader in prison
reform. The State’s Community Corrections and Boot Camp programs are just two
of the innovate, reasonable and cost-effective alternatives to traditional incarcer-
ation which have been inde .ndent;i'l implemented by the state. Michigan is also

roud of its efforts to run a 2ghqu ity, humane and constitutional prisen system.
Nearly all of our correctional facilities are fully accredited by the American Correc-
tions Association, We have what may be the most extensive training program in the
nation for corrections officers. Our rate of prison violence is among the lowest of any
state. Michigan spends an avex:fe of $4000 per year, per prisoner for health care,
including nearly $1700 for mental health services.

Despite these and other pertinent facts (several of which I will note below), sev.
eral federal laws, whether ﬁjtheir&lam_ words or threugh judicial interpretaticn,
have enabled both the Civil Rights Division of the Justice Department and federal
judges to micro-manage the day-to-day operations of innumerable Michigan priscas.
Such federal micro-management of a purely state function has resuited in more
than a decade of protracted litigation which has cost Michigan taxpayers kundreds
of millions of dollars since 1984. The Committee now has the unique and important
opportunity to remedy the abuses caused by certain federal laws, while preserving
t.ge level of constitutional rights to which a prisoner is entitled.

The federal statute which has been most frequently utilized to micro-manage
Michigan's prisons is the Civil Rights of Institutionelized Persons Act of 1920
(CRIPA). As you are aware, CRIPA as written provides limited power to, and one
would have thought, fairly clear directions as to the role of the Attorney General:
the Attorney General may only initiate suit against a state if the Atterney General
gersonally verifies that he/she “* * * has reasonable cause to believe that any state

* * is subjecting [prisoners] to egregious or flagrant conditions which deprive per-
scns of any rights * * * secured-or protected by the Constitution * * * causing such
persons to suffer grievous harm, and is pursuant to a pattern or practice of resist-
ance to the full el‘xd'oyment of such rights * * *” This is a very high threshold. Con-

3 also placed clear requirements \exgon the Attorney General with respect to pre-
gje; disclosures and the offering of federal assistance to states, as a means of limit-
ing gederal intrusion into state matters and to reduce, to the extent possible, adver-
sarial litigation.

Mareover, Congress properly attempted to limit the remedies which the Attorney
General could seek in any CRIPA action to: “* * * equitable relief as may be appro-
priate to insure the minimum corrective measures necessary to insure the full enjoy-
ment of thoge rights * * *” As Michigan’s unfortunate history with the Justice De-
partment’s Civil Rights Division and federal court interpretation of —CRIPA reveals,
the Congressional Eimitat.ions initially placed within the statute are not beingﬁgd-
hered to by either of these two branches of the federal government. Instead, C A
is being used by federal officials as a vehicle to insure that state prisons are cper-
ated in a manner which these officials believe they should be operated, disreg ing
the Congressions] directive of limiting federal authority to enforcing the minirnum
corrective measures necessary for the enjoyment of constitutional rights. To tax-
pavers and to all law-abiding citizens, the abuse of CRIPA is a crime.

n 1982, the Justice Department's Civil Rights Division investigated several
Michigan prisons and concluded that unconstitutional conditions existed. In July
1984, and on the same day that federal court litigation had been instituted by the
Attorney General, a Consent Decree was entered into val' the parties to remedy the
concerns raised by Justice. As the District Court itself had noted, the Consent De-
cree was entered into as a means to end the litigation (see United States v. Michi-
gan, 680 F.Supp. 928 (WD Mich. 1987)) and alleviate certain minimal constitutional
concerns rai by Justice. This is consistent with CRIPA’s original intention that
the Attorney General safeguard prisoners’ threshold constitutional rights through
minimum corrective measures.

Since 1984, however, the Attorney Gereral and the Federal District Court have
strayed far from the limited constitutional purposes of CRIPA and the Consent De-
cree. The Consent Decree, rather than settling the CRIPA suit as intended, kas pro-
vided Civil Rights with a vehicle to pursue a course of litigation (with the admira-
tion and full support of the Federal District Court) to micro-manage the Consent
Decree prisons. ?‘:at has resulted in the USA v. Michigan case is the federal gov-
ernment (more specifically the Executive and Judicial branches) tgxx.ixrs".:.mg litiga tion
to insure that food served to prisoners is a certain temperature, that a certain num-
ber of light fixtures and electrical outlets are in each cell, and that food loaf not
be sex‘veg to prisoners under certain circumstances. These pat.s;ntlg absurd rulings
with which Michigan has had to comply or apg:a] are all verifiable and reported
in the volumes of the Federal Supplement. See USA v. Michigan, supra, €80
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F.Supp. ataﬁ. 1004; USA v. Michigu.i, 680 F.Su%?..ﬁo, 277 (WD Mich. 1987). What
Ti!

is lost in this fitigation is cne simple fact. Prison is not a vacation, and not a
home away from home. Prison is punishment.

Of course, the Consent Decree was agreed to by the state, and has proven success-
ful in certain areas specifically provided for in the Decree. The problem lies in the
Court end Civil Rights Division's continued pursuit of prison intervention by delving
into the minutia of prison operations all in the neme of enforcing the general provi-
sions of the Decree. -

ing the eleven years of its continuing jurisdiction over the CRIPA Censent De-
cree, the Court has ordered the hiring of numerous independent experts to admin-
ister compliance with the Consent Decree. Unlimited access to prisons, prison per-
sonnel and documents are granted to these experts, each of whom are paid excessive
hourly or daily rates at the expense of Michigan taxpayere. These experts, who have
a significant financial incentive if the Court continues monitoring these Michigan
prisons, have assisted the Court in meking rulings on such constitutionally signifi-
cant decisions es the handling of laundry and the frequency with which lsundry
must be done. See USA, supra.

I state the obvious when I say that what was lost upon the Executive and Judicial
branches is the Congressionel pronouncement that CRIPA remedies are to be nar-
rowly tailored to remedy, in the least restrictive manner, constitutional violations.
Issues like whether a prisoner’s diet inzludes food losf, or whether food served to
priscners is &t a certain temperature, do not raise to constitutional significance;
rather, they provide clear examples of the federal judiciary improperly delving into
the state’s exclusive role of managing the day to éay amrs in its own prisons. In
fact, in Sandin v. Connor, 1995 U.S.L.W. 4601, the U.S. Supreme Court recently
cited the UUSA cese as an example of impermissible federal micro-management of
prison opersticns which occurs under the guise of enforeing constitutional rights.

I am sorry to report thet the trivialization and abuses of CRIPA continue to this
day. Most recently, the Court in USA has granted the Civil Rights Division request
for access to a prison not covered by the Consernt Decree, and which did net even
exist in 1984, ermore, over the 5:52 yeer, the Civil Rights Division has been
conducting an investigation of two Michigan women’s prisons, alleging the existence
of unconstitutional conditions. This investigation is epparertly continuing despite
the fact that one of the prisons has been approved by the Justice Departmert’s ouwn
Federe! Bureau of Prisons to house federal women priscners, and both are fully gc-
credited by the American Corrections! Association The Civil Rights Division has
also alleged that Michigan's dgx—ievauce procedure violates Due Process; at the same
time this allegation was made, this same Justice Department awarded full certifi-
cation of the procedure under CRIPA.

 On July 28, 1994, the Justice Department filed suit against Michigan, seeking un-
limited access to these women’s prisons fer p ses of its investigation, a tactic em-
ployed in other states gs well. In a letter dated May 9, 1995, Governor John Engler
asked Attorney Generzl Janet Reno to prevail upon her staff to “* * * follow the
CRIPA statute and provide the requisite notice of the specific concerns involving the
lichigan facilities prior to issuing a complaint.” The Governor went on in the letter
to remind the Attorney Gen that “ * * the CRIPA envisions cooperstion
through reciprocal exchenge of information.” Michigan has always been wlling to
cooperate with federal offcials regarding legitimate concerns related to its prison
operations, but we have steadfastly insisted that those officials comply with the
spirit and intent of CRIPA before the state would consider going to the rather ex-
traordinary step of facilitating a free- ing inspection of any of its correctional fa-
cilities. And indeed, two Federal District Judges have concurred with Michigan's de-
cision to deny Justice Department access to the women’s prisons in question. Both
District Judges held that CRIPA does not provide pre-litigation access to a state fa-
cility without state consent. However, even this principle, secmingly made clear by
Congress in the statute and its legislative history, has been subject to differing in-
terpretations across the country.
sts for compliance with the requirements of the USA Consent Decree, as inter-
greted by the Court and Justice, are staggering. Since 1584 Michigan has spent over
3225 on to comply with the initinl terms of the Consent Decree as well as the
supplemental requirements crdered by the Court. The Michigan Department of Cor-
rections has hired innumerable stafl whose sole responsibility is to ensure compli-
ance with the Consent Decree.! These excessive costs and the micro-manegement

1The Depuu‘:;e:‘. has been ordered to gubmit to the Court and its experts bi-ennual and
querterly complisnse reports on mental bealth iszues, non-mmentel health issues, and out-of<cell
activities. I kave brought copies of severc! such reperia for the Committee to excmine, as the
Continued

60

of Michigan prisons are the direct but unforeseen result of the misinter ati
and misuse o? CRIPA by the federal courts and Civil Rights Division. The r:tast:.?trf
ed remedy to alleviate these serious abuses is to amend—CRIPA, to mzke explicit
what was initially intended by Congress, and to limit the statutory power of the At-
torney General in p ing CRIPA actions.

For example, an amendment making it explicit that the Attorney General does
not have a pre-litigation right of access to a state facility in the absence of state
consent. Such an amendment will not only preserve the law as intended by Con-
gress in 1980, but will also preserve siate sovereignty, another important issue rec-
ognized by CRIPA but ignored by Justice and the courts. A CRIPA amendment pro-
widing that the Attorney General shall not institute a suit unless he/she has clear
and convincing cause to believe a viclation of the statute exists should be adopted
to protect states against frivolous suits brought at federal ayer expense. Cur-
rently, the Attorney General only needs reasonable cause to believe a violation ex-
ists.

Other amendments which I believe would remedy the abuses spawned by CRIPA
can be found within the Contract With America’s “Taking Back Our Streets” pro-
posal, which includes: continuing the requirement of dismissing a suit for 180 :fays
when the prisoner has not exhausted available remedies, but eliminate the judicial
discretion in ordering the dismissal; adding a provision allowing a judge to dismiss
sua sponte a prisoner comgﬁint which fails to state a claim; and, with respect to
pre-litigation 1ssues, amendments requiring (1) the Attorney General to provide a
state with the specific facts which allegedly constitute unconstitutional mis-
conduct—including the names of prisoners subject to the alleged misconduct—and
(2) enabling a judge to review the substance of an Attorney neral certification,
which would reduce the number of federal suits by providing the full disclosure of
facts necessary to make a prelimi determination as to the validity of any allega-
tions and whether there is a need for voluntary compliance to remedy actuel con-
stitutional violations.

With respect to Consent Decree cases, an amendment placin, ecific time limits
on the duration in which the Attorney General may litigate Cil?A consent decree
cases—such as three years unless specific unconstitutional conditions are proven to
exist—would ensure that the Attorney General and the courts no longer lure states
into voluntary compliance plans only to turn around and create decades of costly
and constitutionally unnecessary litigation. While federal judges may serve for life,
consent decrees should not be a lifelong burden on states. Given the history of con-
sent decree litigation in this country, most especially in Michigan, only with such
an amendment will states have any incentive to enter into voluntary agreements
which save costs for everyone and expeditiously alleviate the unconstitutional condi-
tions which Congress has sought to remedy through CRIPA. Under current law, no
state would enter into a consent decree when doing so inevitably continues and ex-
pands litigation and reduces resources otherwise available for the prison system.

Thenk you for allowing me to express Michigan’s strong concerns on these impor-
tar;‘t 1topics. If we can be of further assistance in your efforts, we would be plessed
to help. :

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you, Mr. Gadola, and thanks for your
patience in waiting.

Mr. Watson, thank you also for lfyour patience and waiting here.

Senator BIDEN. Mr. Chairman, if I may interrupt, Mr. Watson is
from Delaware and I am glad he is here, but his patience is legend-
ary. Thanks for waiting.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT J. WATSON

Mr. WATSON. Mr. Chairman, I would request that my written
statement be entered in the record, also.

Senator ABRAHAM. It will, without objection.

Mr. WATSON. Let me depart a moment from my prepared testi-
mony just to say that with regard to control of crime, Delaware,
being a small State, has taken considerable action in this area. We

reports evidencs the absurd detail in which Justice and the Court have become involved in pris-
on operations. These reporta just as clearly establish the amount of taxpayer supported work
which is required of Michigan to prove compliance with these extraordinary orders.
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abolished parole and we have enacted truth in sentencing. I think
we are one of the few States that complies with the 85-percent re-
quirement of the crime law. We have had a three-strikes-and-you-
are-out bill for 17 years that, has been in use.

We have 5 levels of sentencing, really, to protect the public by
allowing judges to craft sentences that are more responsive to what
they see in the defendant, and they generally combine them—some
prison time, some halfway house time, then some intensive super-
vision and on back to the community. So I just say that as a pre-
liminary comment because there are some other distinguished col-
leagues in the room you will hear from later who will speak about
other matters before the committee. So I will defer to them to talk
about those issues.

I am here to speak about the matters before you that relate to
STOP. I think as one of the prior panelists said, he has found cor-
rections commissioners generally see those with some favor because
of the consequence on our budgets, and I think that is true. That
has been my experience.

I also think thet by zbelishing the zccess to consent decrees as
an initial move or a preliminary move, the States really lose the
right to get in and to resolve things when we consider that to be
appropriate. It does not take away the option of the State to take
a matter to trial if that is how we see the matter should go. It also,
I think, adds costs to local government.

STOP requires that almost all lawsuits involving conditions of
confinement in prisons, jails, and detention facilities would have to
go to trial, and that just means that local governments can’t settle
these suits without admitting liability and opening themselves to
countless other actions.

I was in the Oregon Department of Corrections for approximately
30 years, and in that time was the head of the department for 10.
Seven of those 10 years, we were in Federal court on a lawsuit that
dealt with the totality of conditions in the prisons. That was over-
turned. Then we had to go back to trial on every single condition,
and in the end we lost and had a long order entered by the court,
which in subsequent years I have seen very closely resembled what
could have happened had we entered into a consent decree and
dealt with those matters.

The ironic thing is that in the case and in matters that have oc-
curred since, the strongest evidence the attorneys for the inmates
have is our own requests for improvements to the prison system
that we document for them year after year, improvements that
need to be made. As you know, legislaturés have limited funds and
tend to defer to other matters in many instances of a2 much higher

riority, and I would agree with that. But nevertheless, when these

awsuits come forward, it is not unusual to have subpoenaed your
budget requests for the last several years, or matters that go to ac-
credltqtion. and what those circumstances find.

So, in hindsight, it looked as if we would have been far better
off than spending 7 years and wasting the court’s time and ending
up at the end of that time with something that could have been ne-
gotiated and probably was a mistake. So in subsequent lawsuits
there, we did settle some others by consent decree, and in others
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we went to trial. We felt that we were right and, for the most part,
won those. -

But I think where we go after a settlement with no chance of
winning, we ire the courts. We bring about increased attorney’s
fees. Our attorneys don't work for anything either, plus all tne time
1t takes from our staff, and they are always key staff, to appear in
court.

Under tlie provisions of STOP, as you have heard, they self-de-
struct every 2 years, and I can tell you after 42 years in corrections
and 18 heading State departments, you don’t get things corrected
in 2 years. It takes several years, usually, to deal with the matters
that get brought before the Federal courts.

We have a consent agreement in Delaware that is not before the
Federal courts, but it has been around since 1988. We had hearings
over the last 2 days, again, about a number of issues that for the
most part I would generally need attention. We don’t think
we are in contempt of court. We don’t think they are unconstitu-
tional, and that is the argument with the judge.

But those things take time to resolve, and to have these things
self-destruct every 2 years—and perhaps the suggestion earlier of
a review would be a way to deal with that, but I think it will inter-
fere with measured efforts to move forward. Quite often, we will go
the legislature and we have to go with a 3-year plan, and some-
times it is a 5-year glan 80 theg' can allocate money over a longer
interval of time. Judges have found those acceptagle. The 2-year
self-destruct, I think, is a problem and it increases our expenses.

It does require a commitment on behalf of the legislature to
make these things work, and quite often we can’t get their atten-
tion without some action by the court. So, again, tin‘nk the provi-
sions of automatically terminating are a problem.

So how do we deal with this thing? I think our best approach,
of course, is to have professional s so they can do the job that
has to be done in the prisons, and to do it in a way that we all
want done. Professionals in corrections would then avoid having to
deal with unconstitutional prisons. Again, it is a money problem,
and quite often it is a training issue that has to be gone over and
over and over again. The professional standards of the field require
individuals to be trained every year. So it requires ongoing mon-
itoring and if you miss, then it could be an issue that would have
to go back to trial again, which I think is probably again a mistake.

gn inordinate portion of our budget, I think, would be shifted to
defending these suits and I think it would delay improvement if we
did that. I think it stops courts from having access to more infor-
mation in a timely way. I just have to say that when these issues
have arisen, as a corrections person I have more to say about the
court orders and the consent decrees than I do when it goes to
trial. That is really an issue that gets up in the air.

When it is a consent decree, I go personally and our key staff sit
down and say here is what is possible to do and here is the time
schedule it would take to do it, contingent upon funding. If you go
to trial, it is the lawyers taking over, and they argue legalities and
they e forever and it takes a long time to get these matters
settled. i much prefer a consent order that I have had substantial
say in what it looks like, when it happens, and how we are going
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to do it. So I think that is a serious consideration that is lost by
the STOP legislation. .

These cases are complex. They are burdensome, they are politi-
caliy sensitive. You read about them in the paper. They generate
all kinds of mail going to the courts and to my office and to legisla-
tors and to everyone. I haven't found a judge yet tbat_really likes
them. I know the judge that we fot so acquainted with in Portland,
OR—after the hearing, we would often go to speak at the bar asso-
ciation or some organization and I would be introduced as the head
of the department of corrections and he would introduce himself as
really the head of the department of corrections. )

That was really the way it was. His role became so involved.
After hearing every detail of all those prison conditions and the tes-
timony that was brought forth and the issues that were brought by
experts from both sides, I think he was really an expert after the
end of that trial after all those years.

I would close by saying that prisons are nct a bastille anymore.
At prisons all over the country, volunteers come by the hundreds.
In our small State, about 500 volunteers a month come in. They
help with things like education and religious services and voca-
tional training, and on and on, and I think those individuals are
entitled to assurance that the prisons are safe. I think they are
safer with a ready access to consent decrees than if that issue was
sbolished, and again, good staff, a good grievance system, and fi-
nally access to the courts, if all else fails. I think passage of STOP
would complicate this process and make it more difficult to settle
legitimate claims.

would just close by saying that prisons are not ideal places to
live. They will always be subject to challenge. As a person who has
spent 42 years in the field, IJurge this committee to not make my
job more difficult by taking away from the States this important
tool. It is cost-effective and humane, and I think our goal to man-
age safe prisons and the right to settle these things at our option
and go to trial when we have to and settle when we don't should
be left alone.
Thenk you.
[The prepared ctztement of Mr. Watson follow

1

PREZPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT J. WATSON

Morning. Thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify before this
<o regerding legisletion that is currently under censideration by this Con.

n

y neme is Bo z. I am the Comminsioner of Correction of the State of
Delaware, a position I have held for over eight years, I have worked in the field
of corrections for 42 years, beginning in Oregon in 1953 as a Correctione] Officer
in the State’s maximum security prison. After working my way up through the
ranks, I was agpointed head of the Oregon Department of Corrections in 1976, a
position that I held for 10 years before moving to Delaware.

. I have also been an active member of a number of national corrections organiza-
tons, heving scrved es President of the Association of State Correctional Adminis-
trators, Chair of the Commission on Correctional Accreditation, and Chair of the
Congress of Correction. I am also a recipient of the American Correctional Associa-
tion’s E.R. Cass Correctional Achievement Award.

My p in being here today is to offer ggu my views regarding the “Stop
Turning Out Prisoners Act,” a bill known as “STOP.” This proposed legislation is
of serious concern to mz {or a number of reasons. First ang foremost, it has the
practicel effect of depriving state edminisirators of the right to settle prison cendi-
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ticns litigation by whatever means they consider most 2 i i
cumstances. This significantly com: " i o omate under the cir-
potBential }gical ims;‘;tmgn theystahesm states’ rights and creates an enormous
y prohibiting courts from approving and enforcing orders that do not incly
ﬁnnd;;ug of liability, STOP _requires that almost all lawsuits involving cztué.?é{)urfse ol}
%ﬂ inement in prisons, jails and juvenile detention facilities will have to go to trial.
his means that local government defendanta cannot settle suits—even when the
deem it to be in their best interests—without admitting liability and opening Lhe_my
selves up to countless actions for damages that they would be unable to defend i

The Oregon Department of Corrections was sued in the late 1970s regardmg.' a
wu'xetavi of conditions of confinement. We spent nearly seven years in Federal Court
defending the conditions that were alleged to be unconstitutional giving m.
hours of testimony on each of the issues raised. We lost that lawsuit in pm:%ecaaugz
the conditions were clearly um_table and in part because our own documents——
for example budg_et requests, tation applications and our own professional at-
§empts to make improvements—revealed that we were aware of the existing prob-

ems. Our state le&slnture has ma.n§ priorities and prisons and detention certers
are not always at the top of the I+ or this reason, it is not uncommon for impor-
tant requests for ﬁmdmg to be repeated year after year, u.nderscoring our knowl-
edge of the need for improvement. In that case, we spent tax dollars in defense of
a situation that was not defensible and, in the end, the court entered an order that
;ig tcoulgeﬁ‘;sv?xbyee ?pwft:r tio be made.ovler time—a situation that in h.iz;d:
achievs ess iv v
th? neggtiation 0{ oen achieve expensively and far more effectively through
. _In subsequent lawsuits that were filed during my ten years as hea i
in the State of Oregon, we settled some issues an my,' and went tg gt;:f z::cégg.:
issues that the parties were unable to resolve by agreement. We settled when in
our assessment we hgd no chance of winning, and by n otiating a settlement we
avoided a finding of liability and minimized the financial en on the State that
would have resulted from trial, as well as from the countless damages actions that
would have been filed blvl individual prisoners on the basis of a court ﬁndmg of li-
Shonti be Teh 50 state an Tonel ah e ot of court witheut admitting Lisbility
e an o i
entl g";wertﬁment. , not imposed on states by the fed-
nder the provisions of STOP, judicial findings of liahility will self-des rery
two years, requiring repeated full-blown trials on the meritsy: Thus, S’I‘Ol’txv-:'xifl:lt 3;?—
fere with officials measured efforts to eliminate unconstitutional conditions and will
resuit in huge expenditures of money and judicial resources. Many of the improve-
ments t.lqat are required to bring conditions up to constitutio standards take
years to implement. They also require a commitment on behalf of legislators to pro-
tv;gg et::y r;oecgsslgry funding. A two-year l;nitdonteo\;lrt ordered relief will create a
elay n improvements, adopt only temporary fixes, and/or de-
:3:el_yatllwgt') 'g;is DepartmenSs resources to litigating the mg: issues over and over

By way of illustration, federal lawsuits often challe a prison’s staffi
nent by claiming, for example, that there are insuffi apeg:t coprrecﬁonal s t?:o r:a%:
guard prisoners from violence at the hands of other prisoners. However, if a court
orders a remedy for this problem, and the state elects to hire additional staff, but
does not require the staff to undara:; adequate training program, we can make
a temporary fix, which will do nothing to solve the underfying problems. In the
short term this may appear to save money. In the long term it will lead to mcre
litigation and far greater expense. Tax d that would have to be spent an the
repeated defense of prison conditicns suits that would result from temporary fies
would be t13::\1(:1’1 more effectively spent on implementing long-term, well-planned im-
provements.

Professional corrections staff do not want to run unconstitutionsl prisons. They
want to improve conditions where n but will be undermines in their at-
gmdgtsrtto do so Jthmtr state l%mrﬁkand partment of Corrections are required

vert a si can: on ent’s bu i
sh‘o’uld £ sef t}ffd‘jﬁ p:mrh partm; dget to defending cases that
arious of the STOP bill's other provisions are equally misguided. As a result of
the intervention provisions in thm%ﬂ], corrections oﬂiayals, state and local execu-
tives, and State Attorneys General will lose control of litigation. Local sheriffs, dis-
trict attorneys, or individusl legislators who intervene as defendants can turmn good
faith, coordinated efforts to meet constitutional requirements into political circuses.

STOP also deprives courts of the benefit of court monitors appointed to monitar
compliance and serve as mediators during the remedial stage. istrates are not
permxt‘@dtoperfomtheseﬁlmﬁomand,uamsmnemmandmm'aﬁnmey:
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will be recgﬁred to conduct repeated compliance heerings. Most monitors that are
eppointed by the courts heve significant corrections experience or expertise in the
specific areas covered by the court order—for example medical care—and can work
with corrections oficdials during the remedial stage, offering practical suggestions
end working cut problems based on their rtise in the area in questions. Thi
vitzl role of court-appsinted monitors would be lost if this provisien of STOP were
enscted. The aitorney's fee provision of the bill would exacerbate this problem by
imiting pleintiffs’ attorneys’ role in the remedial phase of litigation—a loss of exper-
t'se st a crucial stage in prison conditions litigation and a significant erosion of the
nation's commitment to safeguarding the civil rights of all persons.

STOP would also seriously impede the federzl judiciary’sability to enforce the con-
stitutional end statutory rights of adulte and juveniles by removing the power to
iszuze emergency relief. Federal courts do not willingly become involved in the oper-
stions of prisons and jails—these cases sre complex, burdensome, politically sen-
sitive, gencrate a lot of}pri.soner mail, and continue for a much longer period of time
then most litigetion. In ell my years in the correctional field, Iniave yet to come
gcross a judge who likes these cases. Nonetheless, the courts perform an essential
rcle in protecting the rights of prisoners. The importance of this role is even more
pronounced in lt:.ﬁe context of emergency life and health-threatening conditions. A
court must be gble to respond to a proven emergency, such as a TB cutbreak, with-
cut holding a fuli-blown trial. The power of the courts to act quickly without the
delay of a trigl, when there is an imminent danger, is one of the most important
-safeguards offered by cur legal system. Restricting the ebility of the courts to re-
spond to such emergencies raises not only civil liberties concerns but also serious
management problems for those of us werking in the corrections field.

A prison is not £n isolated bastille poptlsted solely by prisoners and staff. Due
to lmited funding, end efferts to.bring the com 7 into corrections, members of
the local community visit prisons on a daily bes assist with church services, the

rovision of educational and vocaticnel programs, and en array of other programs.
1 Delsware, more than 500 volunteers visit our prisons eech month. In larger
stetes with similar policies, the number of volunteers could be in the thousands. We
cwe the protection of the courts to all those inside cur prisons and to the commu-
nities to which they return.

We cre also responsible for the safety and security cf these volunteers, as weil
es thot of steff and prisoners. STOP will mske our job more difficult in this area
Good prison marage=ert requires an effective end respected process for the
on of prisoners’ claims. An orderly process {or the resaluticn of claims helps
of prisoners who feel they have genuine prob-
lems that require re iga. ‘reined staff ere the first step in responding to
legitimate prisoner claims; a formal grievence system is the second step. Overloaded
stete and federal courts ere glready insisting thet stetes implement certified griev-
anze systems that reduce the courts’ workicad by resclving prisoners’ cleims cut-cf-

Thre final step, when el else feils, is for the ner to sue the governor and
¢ t2ff in couw senze of STOP would o cate this process by making
it meore difficult to settle iegitimate claims out-of-court end by diverting scarce tex
dellars from the impertant sreas of steff treining end prison maintenance to litiga-
iz, thereby edding to the inevitehle tensions of prisen life.
his proposed legislation is extremely costly and ccmes gt a time when tzx &

ere rarticularly scarce. The Judicial Impact Office cf the ! e Of f
the { tod thet the petent 2 sousce costs of STOP
w2ld 2 ernd 8,085 po of which at least 280 would

§5 million could be incurred if just 50 percent of exist.
t decrees end court crders were refiled in federal court
subsequent to their termination under this b3l Many mere millions of dollars in
resource costs could be ircurred by the judiciary if £ the plaintiT members of &
class were required to testily es to how the alleged prison conditions sffected them
specifieelly. Ontopcfellc

d to conduct a gl Ina
t majority of these expend:
saved by leaving well enough alone.

Prisons ere not ideal plates to live, and they should not be. However, conditions
wil elways be chailenged, sometimes with good cause. As & persen who hes spent
<2 yezrs In the field of corrections, eighteen of which have been spent heading u
departments in (w0 eiates, I urge this Committee not to make my job more diffsgc‘.d;‘:
by taking eway from the states an importent tool in the cost-effective, humene, and
safe management of cur priscns—the right to setile Etigetion when we determine
it to be in our own best interests.

~e countiess doliarg that states wiil be required
105t every case, and every two years therezflen
ures would be for no good purpose and could be

T —

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you very much, Mr. Watson.
Last but not least, Mr. Martin, and thank you for your indul-
gence and patience kere today.

STATEMENT OF STEVE J. MARTIN

Mr. MARTIN. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and 3enator Biden.
A housekeeping matter. May I likewise move my written statement
to be part of the record?

Senator ABRAHAM. It will be so included.

Mr. MARTIN. Then one additional request, if it doesn’t violate
protocol. I have some correspondence from colleagues in Texas,
former board members and a former director of the Texas prison
system, that I think would be relevant and helpful to the commit-
tee. If I could also move that?

Senator ABRAHAM. Without objection, they will be entered into
the record.

[The correspondence referred to follows:]

RaymMOND K. PROCUNIER,
Gardnerville, NV, April 19, 1935.
Hon. ORRIN G. HATCH,
U.S. Senate,
Washington, DC.

DEAR SENATOR HATCH: I urge you to read this letter with care as it is based on
my more than 40€aars of experience in the field of corrections. I served as Director
of Corrections in California from 1967 to 1975 under then-Governor Ronald Reagan.
1 also have served as Director of Corrections in Utah, Virginia, and Texas. In Texas
and California. ] managed the two largest state prison systems in the United States.

I am not soft on crime, and I am not soft on corrections conditions. I support the
%eath penalty, for example, and have presided over executions in Virginia and

exas.

I em writing about two pieces of criticaily imgortant legislaticn that are pending
before the United States Senate and that are of enormous importance to American
correctionel professionals.

One of these is section 103 of S. 3, introduced by Senator Dole and others. Section
103 corresponds to Title II (“Stopping Abusive Prisoners Lawsuits™) of H.R. 667,
which the House of Representatives has passed. Section 103 would reduce frivolous
or malicious individual lawsuits filed by prisoners. Based on my experience in cor-
rections, passage of this legislation will reduce the financial resources dedicated to
unnecessary litigation, reduce the time corrections officials waste in court, and im-
prove the operation of inmate grievance systems. Therefore, I strongly urge you to
vote in favor of section 103.

Just as strongly, however, I urge you to vote inst S. 400, which is pending be-
fere the Senate Judiciary Committee and which has not yet been incorporated into
S. 3. S. 400 (“Stop Turning Out Prisoners”) is identi to Title III of H.R. 667,
which the House o? Representatives has passed. Unlike section 103 of 8. 3, however,
S. 400, if passed, will be harmful to corrections.

S. 460 would:

» deprive federal and state courts of jurisdiction to enforce existing or future con-
sent decrees in class actions involving prison and jail conditions;
cause the court’s remedial decrces to automatically self-destruct every two
years, requiring class actions to be re-litigated every two years;
permit any federal state, or local official who “is or may be affected” by class
action litigation invelving prison conditions to intervene as a defendant;
prohibit any state or federal court from issuing prelimi relief (e.g., 8 tem-
porary restraining order or a preliminary injunction) until a full trial on the
merits of the action has been completed; and
eliminate, for all practical purposes, the court’s authority to appoint a special
master or court monitar to engage in intormal monitoring end mediation proc-
esses, even when State officials determine the appointment of such a court mon-
itor is in the State’s best interests.




1 believe that good prison administrators avoid litigation by running lawful and
professional correctional institutions end systems. If they do this, they avoid the
need to enter into consent decrees. Indeed, as Director of Corrections in four sys-
tems, | have not been required to negotiate and enter into a consent decree to settle
class ection litigation. .

On the other hand, I have served in systems {Texas being the best example) that
hed fallen below constitutionzl standards before 1 became Director. I aiso have
served in systems that hed scttled class action litization through consent decrees
before my appointment. . . . . . L

I do not ergue that ell class ection lawsuits against prison officials are meritori-
cus. | also have seen some consent decrecs in which State officigls egreed to terms
they should have refused. Unfortunately, however, many lawsuits are valid. [ have
testified in some lawsuits on behelf of prisoners, and for the state in others. Most
important, when meritorious suits are filed, it is imperative that State officiels, in-
ciuding the Director of Corrections, maintain control of the litigation. When they
deem it appropriate to do so, these officials must be permitted fo settle a case by
ertering into a consent decree. .

Tharnk yeu for reading this letter and considering my views. The issues I have
discussed are of vitel importance to the American correcticns profession.

I urge you to support section 103 of S. 3. .

I urge you to oppose S. 400, whether it becomes pert of S. 3 or is offered as an
erendment during floor debate on S, 3.

Sincerely yours,
RaynoND K. PROCUNIER.

HarrY M. WHITTINGTON,
ATTORNEY AT Law,
Austin, TX, July 19, 1995.
Hon, ORRIN HATCH,
Cheirmen, Senate Judiciary Commitice,
U.S. Senate, Washington, DC.

Dear SENATOR Hatcu: From 1979 to 1985, during the ten-year Ruiz litigation,
I served as a member of the Texas Board of Corrections, and I was the lizison be-
tween the Board, the State Attorney Generel and the Special Master appointed by
the Federel Court. In this role I participated in extensive negotiations which led to
the settlement of the class action suit brought by inmates to enforce their constitu-
tional rights against the State of Texas.

Though my legal prectice in Austin, Texas, since 1350 had not included any civil
rights matters, I soon learned that the State of Texas was exposed to serious liabil-
ity for the manner in which it had been operating its prisons. Much of the informa-
tion I obtained came from my own investigation of the treatment inmates were re-
ceiving, and I was astounded to learn that so many state officials were either un-
aware of the prison conditions or unwilling to recognize the obligation of Texas
under the U.8. Constitution.

In recent years I have observed that most political candidates in Texas are basins

their campaigns on “law and order” and sttempting to discredit ell or us who ha
any part in the settlement of the Ruiz litigation. Most of the politicians have foiled
to understand the complex issues which were involved and also have very limited
knowledge of the operational aspects of correctionsal institutions, Anyone who was
femiliar with Texas prisons and wanted to see them operated in a safe, humane and
constitutiona! manner would that the needed reform would not have occurred
without the intervention of the gedera.l Court.
. As I read Title III of House Resclution 657, I am concerned thst such legisletion
i8 no more than an ettempt to ellow states to faunt the U.S. Constitution under
the guise of preventing the early release of canvicted felons. Moreover, this legicla-
ticn would seriously impede the progress which correctional institutions have al-
reed mede throughout the nation. I am disappointed that my two friends and fel-
low Pubhcans from Texas are supperting theioﬂl which has been incorrectly titled
as the “Stop Turning Out Prisoners” Act.

The last time we met in Austin you helped us elect Chief Justice Tom Phillips
to the Supreme Court of Texas. He is rurning for re-election end so far does not
heve an oppenent.

1 hope to have the opportunity ta see ¥ou egzin soon when I am et Snowbird.

Best regerds.

Yours very truly,
HarRY M. WIITTINGTON.
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ROBERT D. GUnN,
_ PETROLEUM GeoLogisT,
Wickita Fells, TX, July 24, 1995,
}Cign. ORR[NSHATCH,
airman, Senate Judtaaa’ iary Comumittee,
U.S. Senate, Washington, DC.

DEAR SENATOR HATCH: I am a longstanding, active supporter T th ubli
party in the State of Texas. In 1981, Governor William gﬁoment.so ap eigt?ddgl:atz
servet: ox; Ehoe Texas Boardl of Comml;:ns, ;.b& govemm%' agency of the goexas Depert-
ment of rrections, I was a m T O e Board for five years, an 2
Chaim}an from 1983 thru 1965. 7 Hve years, and served as
It is from these perspectives that I am writing to urce you and the oth
of the Senate Judiciary Committee to oppose S. 400,°po);'>ularly kme:vgn :: r:;heemggs
Turning Out Pnssmera Act (STOP). In brief, this proposed legislation, if enzctecﬁ
will create chaos in state correctional systems that are attempting to operate law-
ful‘}é while dis(ixn ing their duties to protect the public.
you may know, Texas was the site of a prison-condition class action call L

v. Estelle. Until I became a member of the Board of Corrections, 1 dgg notegeflz;
the depth of the pmblems_in the correctional system in Texas. To neme a few, in-
mates performed the function of guards, three or four prisoners lived &yther in 45

cox;eﬁted themtli:uélgoé ﬂ;_e intervention of the federal court.

ollowing a finding of unconstitutionality (after a trail of more than 150 days),
the federal court appointed a ml master. One of the primary functions of {h)e
special master was to help the and agency officials negotiate, rather than liti-
gate, remedial glans that were acceptable to the State. Through this informal proe-
ess, the State of Texas gained much more than it would have ugh continued liti-
gatian.

Without questions, the efforts of the Board and the Governor would have been ad-
versely affected had county sheriffs, troubled by TDC’s necess steps to control its
population, been permitted to intervene as deferdants in th:zwwit. We and the
Attorney General of Texas would have lost all control over the litigation.

Finally, nothing of value could have been accomplished in Ruiz if the Stete hed
been required to go back to court every two years. Although one can argue that we
could simply have repeated admissions of liability to avoid thig problem, concerns
about the extend of the State's I exposure, as well as the realities of practical
politics, would have forced ren conflicts in court.

Ruiz was a painful experience for the State of T'exas. We emerged from that law-
suit, however, with a constitutional and better managed Department of Corrections.
In the last analysis, the court and the special mester were not our adversaries, and
their cooperation and patience with our efforts redounded to the benefit of our state.

I hope that you and your fellow committee members will take these views into
account as Lﬁvu consider this uninformed legislation Frankly, I would not have ex-
pected a bill of this kind to be supparted by any senator or congressman truly com-
mitted to leaving state concerns in the hands of appropriate state ofiicials, subject
only—of course-~to the rule of the Constitution we &l revere.

Sincerely,
ROBERT D. Gunx.

CONSCRTIUM FOR CITIZENS WITH DISABILITIES

Dear Senate Judiciary Committee Member, On behalf of America’s le with
disabilities, we urge the members of Congress to stop the so-called STOP bill (“Stop
Turning Out Priscners *), S. 400/Title III. H.R. 667.

The bill would drastically undermine mtecﬁon of the rights of many people with
disabilities, both physical and menteal; limit the discretion of responsible officials;
and overload the courts.

It would “stop” reasonable protectiors of the rights of people with disabilities in in-
stances such as the following, ell of which illustrate actusf conditions cases brought
under federal law:

® Provision of minimaumw medical and mental health services, including
suicide prevention, in j facilities, jails and prisona.
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Provicion of speciel education for young people with develcpmental disabilities
who ere confined in juvenile facilities, jails and prisons.

* Protection of the rights of people who are deaf to fair treatment and equal ac-
cess to rehabilitation in juvenile facilities, jails and prisons.

» Promoting effective access to such basic facilities as toilets and bathing, and ac-

cess to rehabilitation programs by confined people with mobility impairments.

Frovision of edequate protection ageinst the spread of tuberculosis, which is

easily transmitted in the institutions and poses a particularly deadly threat to

those with compromised immune systems.

The bill would undermine the following protections:

o The courts ability to grant emergency remedies when werranted by such urgent

conditions as epidemics.

Consent decrees resulting from settlement agreements regarding alleged sub-

standard conditions in juvenile facilities, prisons, and jails. Settlement agree-

ments deliberately aveoid edmissions of a violation of law. Hence, government

officials are more willing to enter into settlement agreements to avoid exposing

themselves to elleged violations. They would rather improve conditions than be

required to pay money damages. To date, hundreds of cases have been settled

without having to be tried.

The cbility to discover violstions, making future enforceable settlements impos-

sible to achieve,

Court orders would be limited {o two years, even after trizl, requiring retriel

of cases that heve been resolved if more than two years ere needed to echieve

compliance with the law. Two yecrs is ofien not long encugh to achieve compli-

ance in institutional cases.

The role of court-appeinted masters in enforcing orders in conditions cases,

grossly tying up the time of courts which rely on masters as their monitors.

This bill would have the effect ¢f placing people in juvenile facilities, jails and
prisens further outside the protection of the law than they ere todaey. It would vir-
tually abolish the abi]igvl of responsible oMicizls—federzl, state ond local—to settle
conditions cases when they feel it is wise to do so. It would multiply the workload
of the courts.

Ve ere joined in other letters opposing “STOP” by a loni list of people and organi-
zetisns not emong the “usual suspects” on prisoners’ rights matters. They include
Michzel Quinlan, who headed the federal Buresu of Prisons under Presidents
Reagan and Bueh; present aud foermer correction commissioners of Idaho, Min-
nesota, Oklahoma, Washington and Wisconsin; the American Bar Association; the
Americean Friends Service Committee; the Asian Law Ceucus; the Bishop of the
E{iscopal Diocese of New Jersey; the Lutheren Office for Governmental Affairs,
ELCA; the Nationel Black Police Association; The National Center for Lesbian
Rights; the Nationel Conference cf Black Lawyers; the National Commission on Cor-
rectional Healthcare; the National Muslim Pelitical Action Committee; the Unien of
American Hebrew Congregations; and the United Methodist Church, General Beard
of Church and Soziety.

We urge you to cppoze the “Step Turning Out Prisorers Act.” Thark you for con-
sidering our views cn this eritical izrue.

Stop STCOP!

Sincerely,
Bazelon Center for Mentel Health Law,
Nationel Parent Network on Disebility,
Federation of Behavioral Peychological and Cognitive Scicnces,
Nationel Association of School Psychclogists,
National Association of Protection & Advocacy Svsicms,
Americzn Aesociation on Mentel Retardation,
Justice for All,
Paralyzed Veterans of America,
National Association of Developmentel Disablities Councile,
The Learning Disability Association,
Nationel Mental Health Associetion,
Neticnel Hezd Injury Foundation,
Arerican Psychiatric Associstion,
Netionsl Association ef Sociel Workers,
American Psychologicel Aseociztion.

.

.
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March 9, 1995.
DEAR SENATOR,

We urge you to oppose the “Stop Turning Out Prisoners Act” (“STOP ™) (S. 400:
Title 111 of H.R. 664, The STOP hill violates the guiding principle of thi (eountxy’
that all people, even the least deserving, are gmmcted by the Constitution. This leg-
islation would create a dangerous precedent for stripping constitutional rights from
groups of individuals who are in Lic disfavor.

The bill seeks to deprive the federal courts of the power to remedy proven con-
stitutional and statutory violations. It requires the termination of judgments two
years after issuance, ess of whether the underlying violation is ongoing. This
provision would prohibit a court from continuing to enforce a court order even in
the face of an ongoing tuberculosis epidemic t threatens staff and prisoners.
Similarly, the legislation deprives the courts of their power to issue temporary emer-
gency orders in appropriate ces. 7 unwise is the provision that
usurps the traditional of the courts to appoint special masters.

Furthermore, the bill calls for the immediate termination of all settlement agree-
mengs, known f;l;! “Consent Dectx:es," in prison and fu. e eo;yditions cases and pre-
vents parties from entering into such in ture by requiring a court to
make constitutional findings before approving agreements. Since the pv.;lfpose of set-
tlement is to remove the need for surgu ﬁnd.in&s, the bill essentially prevents settle-
ments in these cases. This would necessitate the re- »ening of final orders in numer-
ous cases around the country and would force states and municipalities to litigate
cases that they would prefer to settle, thereby mcreasu:f their expenses and expo-
sure to a fee award. States and municipalities are entitled to determine their own
best interests. Similarly, the provision that amends 42 U.S.C. §1988 to limit the
fees that can be awarded to plaintiffs’ attorneys forbids a state or municipality frem
entering into a settlement agreement that includes a fee provision. States and mu-
nicipalities are entitled to conclude that such an agreement is preferable to the ex-
posure to a far greater fee award afier trial. The bill would also significantly in-
crease the burden on the federal courts by necessitating a lengthy trial in each and
every case.

We urge you to oppose the “Stop Turning Out Prisoners Act.” Thank you for con-
sidering our views on this critical 18sue.

gincerely,
THE UNDERSIGNED CRGANIZATIONS AND
INDIVIDUALS:
Organizations
Alabama Prison Project,
Alliance for Justice,
American Civil Liberties Union,
Armerican Friends Service Committee, Pacific Mountain Chapter,
Asian Law Caucus,
Berkeley Constitutional Law Center,
California Lawyers for Civil Rights,
Center for Community Alternatives,
Citizen’s United for the Rehabilitation of Errants (CURE),
Come Into the Sun,
The Correctional Association of New Yark,
Criminal and Juvenile Justice International,
Criminal Justice Consortium,
Criminal Justice Policgel-;“mndabon,
D.C. Prisoners’ Legal icess Project, Inc,,
Delaware Council on Crime and Justice,
Families Against Mands Mipimums,
Florida Academy of Public Iriterest Lawyers,
Florida Justice itute,
Fortune Society, Inc.,
Justice Services Program, Travellers’ Aid Society of Rhode Island,
Juvenile Justice Center, i
Koinonia Prison and Jail Progect, .
Kolodinsky, Berg, Seitz & Tresher, Daytona Beach, Florida,
Legal Aid Society of the City of New York,
Legal Services 2isvi
Legel Services for Prisoners, Inc.,
Legal Services for Prisoners with Children,
Lewisburg Prison Project,
Louisiana Crisis Assistance Center,
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Lutheran Office for Governmental Affairs, ELCA,
Lynn, Scott, Heckney & Sullivan, Boise, Idaho,
hZasaachusetts Correctional Legal Services,

Middle Ground Prison Reform,

National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers,

National Black Police Association, .

National Center for Institutions and Alternatives,

National Center for Lesbian Rights,

Navonal Conference of Black Lawyers (NACDL),

National Council on Crime and Delinquency (NCCD),

National Islamic P&'ﬁ% ngng:ﬁog. :

National Lawyers Guild, apter,

National Le;gl Aid and Defenderps Association (NLADA),

National Muslim Political Action Committee, . .

National Prison Project of the American Civil Liberties Union Founda-
tion,

Nationsl Network for Women in Prison,

National Rainbow Coalition,

National Women’s Law Center, -

Nevin, Kofoed & Herzfeld, Boise, Ideho,

New Jersey Association on Correction,

New Jersey Prisoner Self-Help Clinic,

Patterson, McHugh & Cautz,

Pelican Bay Information Project, )

Pennsylvania Legal Services, Institutional Law Project,

Prisoners’ Legal Services of New York,

Prison Law Office, San Quentin, CA, . .

Project COPE (Congregation Gffender Parnership Enterprise),

Public Advocates,

Robinson & Quintero, New Mexico,

Rosenthel & Drimer, Syracuse, New York,

The Sentencing Project,

Southeast Mississippi Legel Services,

Southern Center for Human Rights,

Southern Poverty Law Center,

SPdggs & Johnson, Tallahassze, Florida,

Union of American Hebrew Con, ations, ) )

The United Methodist Church, General Board of Church and Society,

The Women’s Prison Association,

Youth Law Center,

Current and Former Correctional Administraters

Warren Benton, former Commissioner of Corrections for the Stete of
Oklghoma,

Allen Breed, former Director of the National Institute on Corrections of
the Dcpartment of Justice and criminal justice consultent,

Rehert L. &hen, M.D., former Medical Director of the New York Deten-
tioa Pacility, Rikers Islend, i

Waelter Dickey, {ormer Commissioner of Corrections for the Stote of Wis-
consin,

Michael Hennesscy, Sheriff of the City and County of San Franeisco,

Patrick McManus, fermer Secretary (Commissioner) of Corrections for the
State of Kansas and Assistant Commissioner of Corrections for the
State of Minnesota,

Dr. Jeffrey Metzner, former Chief of Psychology, Colorado State Peniten-
t ugene Miller, prison and jail security expert, former Direclor
ofa?aﬂ Operations Project for the National Sheriffs’ Administration
end former corrections facilities edministrator for Alaska Division of
Corrections, B

J. Michael Quinlan, former Director, Federal Bureau of Prisons,

Chase Riveland, Secret.nr&](Commissioner) of the Department of Correc-
tions for the State of Washington,

Steven M. Safyer, M.D., former Medical Direcior of Montefiore-Rikers Is-
land Health Services, New York City,

Ellen Schall, former Deputy Commissioner of New York City Department
of Corrections, and former Commissioner of New York City Depart-
ment of Juvenile Justice,
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Dr. Steven S. Spencer, forrner Medical Director of icn na
" ‘ment for the State of New Mexico, the Correctiona Dezart-
Richard Vernon, former Director of Corrections for the State of Idaho
Other Individuals
Douglas Reed Ammon, Pe.rsacola, Florida,
Michael Barnhart, Attorney, Detroit, Michi
Lynn Blais, University of Texas School of Law,
Jeffrey O. Bramlett, Attorney, Atlanta, Georygia,
Markd;l.v Brown, Stetson U'niversity College of Law, St. Petershurg, Flor-
i

Benjamin Currence, Atto , U.S. Virgin Islards,
'Micglel]e Deitch, Atwmeyl:[iyu.stJn,' Tuns,ulgn

Mark Donatelli, Attorney in New Mexico prison litigation,

The Right Reverend Joemorris Doss, Bishop of the Episcopai Diocese of

New Jersey,

Dan Foley, Attorney and Hawaii Corrections Expert,

Yale T. Freeman, Atto , Miami, Florida,

Stacy Gillman, Attnmer;},egamaota, Florida,

David Glantz, Attorney, Miami, Florida,

qucih Goldberg, Attorney, Atlanta, Georgia,

Michael Keating, Attorney and Corrections Expert,

Eric Latinsky, Attorney, Daytona Beach, Florida,

Douglas Laycock, University of Texas Schoo! of Law,

Dan Manville, Attorney, Detruit, Michi

John B. Morris, Jr., Attorneyy, Washi n, D.C,

Richard Rosenstock, Attorney, Santa Fe, New Mexico,

Scott Rudnick, Attorney, Susquehanna Legal Services, Peznsylvania,

The Reverend Theodare Schroeder, Evangelical Lutheran Chureh in
- America, St. Louis, Missouri, i

Joseph Schuman, Leader, Ethical Culture Society, Bergen Co., New Jes-

sey,

Kim Scouller, Attorney, Louisville, Kentucky,

Jeffrey Segall, SE Regional Vice President, Nationsl Organize=cn of
Legal gem'we, Workers, Local 2320, UAW,

Brenda Bernstein Shapiro, Attorney, Miami, Florida,

Robert Smith, Attorney, Orlando, Florida,

Thomas M. West, Attorney, Atlanta, Geergia.

February 8, 1993.

. Dear SCimmwxéw H.ﬁcplx AND MEMBERS OF THE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE OF THE
NITED STATES SENATE: | am writing to ress o ition to the “Stop Turznin,
QOut Prisoners Act,” Title III of H.R. 667. I.:xz,;:y capggot;les the director o;x” the Fedg-
eral Bureau of Prisons from 1987 to 1992, I have been intimately involved in prison
conditions litigation. No admiri: .. . wants to operate an unconstitutional facility.
The community, staff and prisoners alike are better served when we assure mini-
mally decent conditions in our cation's prisons. My experience, as well as the experi-
ence of correctional administrators around the country, is that prison conditions Liti-
gation has often helped administrators improve conditions in their facilities.

I believe that the bill is extremely misguided for two reasons. First, by requiring
a court to make factual findings before approving a Consent Decree, the bill essen-
tially prevents federal, state, and other governmental entities from entering into
settlement agreements in prison conditions litigation. These entities are entitled to
determine that settlement is in their best interests. Requiring them to go to trial,
and thereby exposing them to a much greater attorney fee award, encroaches on
their autonomy. Preventing states from settling, once they have determined it to be
in their best interests, is bad policy.

Second, the provision that requires federal courts to use Magistrates instead of
Is;ecial masters or monitors in prison conditions litigation is extremely impracticel.

asters and monitors serve an extremely important role in prison litigation; their
duties are complex and time co: ing. '{:heee individuals have typically worked in
the correctiol field for several years and have developed expertise in correctional
management. Replacing them with Magistrates who are already overworked and
have no special expertise in prison manegement would create inordinate delays,
misguided correctional policy, and an onslaught of further litigation.
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1 urge you to oppose this bill or, et &8 minimum, to hold hearings at which the
views of correctional administrators and others can be heard. Thank you for consid-
eration of my views.

Sincerely,
J. MICHAEL QUINLAN.

Mr. MARTIN. I really appreciate the opportunity to make this ap-
pearance because I think that what is under consideration before
you in terms of the STOP Act really puts us on the edge of a very
seminal point in the history of American corrections, certainly, in
the last half century.

I say that because of this. The honorable D.A. from Philadelphia
made reference to there were no prison system cases before 1970.
I believe she said there were no systems under court jurisdiction.
A very ready answer for that, a very plausible answer for that—
that is because of a case that was handed down by the tenth circuit
in 1954, styled Banning v. Looney, which basically stood for the
proposition that Federal courts were not empowered to intervene in
the affairs of prison matters, and that became known as the hands-
off doctrine. The hands-off doctrine remained firmly in place
through about the 1970s.

Now, what is interesting, and I believe very notable for this com-
mittee, and I would urge you revisit or to acquaint yourselves with
it, is what happened when the insulating effect of the hands-off
doctrine was removed. It subjected prisons across this country to
judicial scrutiny. What, in turn, did that judicial scrutiny produce?
Well, it produced a litany of horrific conditicns that anyone that is
involved in this area under consideration of this act should become
acquainted with.

We have had a number of herrific statistics set out before us. We
have had the horrible tragedy of Mr. Boyle, and my he«rt certzinly
goes out to you, as'I think any right-minded persen would. But 1
would remind this committee that there was a litany of horrific
%xéc(i)%tions that emerged from conditions litigation in the 1970’s and
1980’s.

Just a few brief examples, but hepefully they are colorful enough
tb:at they will illustrate that serious and horrific conditions like-
wise existed when these systems were insulated from serutiny. You
had the Tucker telephone in Arkanses. You had inmates in Mis-
sissippi that routinely carried and wielded shotguns with live
rounds, and frequently fired that lethal weaponry at other inmates.
We had the bat in Texas, which was a huge piece of ozk that offi-
cers used. Corporal punishments were the rule of the day. Inmates
routinely died from inadequate health care. Condition, were such
that infecticus disease was routine.

The spate of litigation during that time—I believe most of the
commentatcrs and scholars familiar with this arca of law would
agree that the judicial intervention brought about the reform to a
large extent of American prisons across this country, and that is
why there was some reference made that 43 States had active
cases. Well, you have to ask yourself why? How did that come
about? You cannot put it all in terms of renegade activist judges.
You cannet put it in terms of renegade irresponsible plaintiffs’ at-
tc:;ney{si. There had to be a basis in fact; factual findings had to be
entered.

o
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So what I would ask the committee is to visit the history of this
issue, when the prisons were insulated from judicial review, be-
clziuse it is my viewuthat the pracfiical effects of some, if not all of
thesg proyiad will serve to insulate systems and jails from judi-
cial%crﬁ%ﬁ%, that®ai be the very intent. Itjis my ieres-
sion, at least to some extent, that that is the precise intent of this
legislation.

would just urge a great deal of caution before you adopt—and
I will speak to specific provisions momentarily-—wholesale provi-
sions across the board, regardless of the merit of a particular case.
Let me just go into one quick example because it is fresh—the
automatic termination of existing consent decrees. That provision,
as written, treats all existing consent decrees alike.

I have been involved in corrections not nearly as long as the
Commissioner from Delaware, but almost a quarter of a century.
I have never seen two consent decrees or two sets of prisoner jail
conditions alike. How in the world would you pass something that,
in my view, is almost follthat says we are going to go and find
every consent decree that exists in America in prison and jail oper-
ation and terminate them?

A lot of what has been said today has been couched in terms of
population caps. Now, if this provision is directed at that, it is
much too broad. It is going to catch up a lot of conditions that exist
in prisons and jails that don’t have anything to do with population
caps. The point here is that a number of the provisions impress me
as being overly sweeping, as being arbitrary.

For instance, I would urge the committee to demand or request
why the 2-year period was selected for the consent decree revisit.
I mean, where J)id that 2 years come from? Again, I would agree
with our colleague, Mr. Watson, that 2 years in the life of a large
bureaucracy like a prison or a jail system is a very brief span of
time.

These consent decrees and institutional reforms—I believe,
again, most commentators would agree it is complex, it is methodi-
cal, and it is slow. So, at best, what you are going to be doing—
if you have a commitment and you are moving forward with a com-
pliance agenda, you are going to have needless interruptions that
will slow that process down by its very nature.

Let me move quickly through some of the provisions to make my

oint on the insulation. The removal of special masters—again,
grofessor Dilulio cut of his book recognized that in complex litiga-
tion of this type, they provide the eyes and ears of the court, and
their on-site presence to assist the court, reEort to the court, et
cetera. If you remove that on-site presence of the Federal court, you
insulate that defendant go+ 2rm.mental entity from possibly accurate
reporting, possibly reports that are disguised. A number of things
could happen, but the effect is an insulating effect.

The provision that prohibits the award of attorney’s fees for
plaintiffs’ attorneys during the remedial phase of the litigation—
again, plaintiffs’ attorneys have a tremendous stake in the reme-
dial effect. That is the essence of their case. They tend to be very
diligent and very aggressive in pmvitg_lnﬁ direction and oversight.
If you pass a provision wherein they will not be able to get attor-
ney’s fees, you have, in effect, made it very, very difficult for them
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to maintain that activity during the remedial phase. Again, the ef-
fect of that is to insulate the defendant governmental entity from
- that appropriate direction and oversight.

The last provision that I would like to specifically comment-on
is the prohig
ing, which would obviously require a full-blown hearing. I have
been in institutions in which conditions were so severe that I be-
lieved that death was immirent. In one particular case, I observed
a very, very crowded holding cell that I described later in court as
a human carpet. A week after I made that observation, 4 inmates
died, were taken to the hospital and died from an infecticus disease
outbreak. This provision, as I understand it, the way it is written,
would have made it very, very difficult to have gone in and gotten
a TRO or a preliminary injunction to have remedied that condition
immediately.

So let me conclude my remarks by just simply urging that you
not adopt provisions that are arbitrary and have an across-the-
board, wholesale application. Number one, that will send, I think,
the wrong message ‘o many correctional administrators because I
have got a suspicion here that we are at least on the edge of legis-
lating to the extreme. We are hearing these cases of Michigan and
Philadelphia, and I am not intimately involved with those and I
have heard some things that I find very bothersome that the D.A.
has said, and the gestleman from Michigan. But I have also been
involved in hundreds of cases, like cases, over the past 15 years
and those cases sound out of the norm to me.

I know there have been some representaticns made about the
Texas case here today, but I don’t know of an agency official, from
the governor to the lieutenant governor to the speaker of the house
to the board chairman to the director of prisons, sitting behind me,
that has moved to rid themselves of the consent decrees in the Ruis
case. They are elected officials. They have not done so.

So my last point is that there are things that can be done in
terms of expediting and eliminating scme bizarre situations, hut
across-the-board, wholesale, arbitrary provisions, such as automatic
girop-dgad date after 2 years of a consent decree, 1 think, zre very
ill-advised and will be in the long term very counterproductive, if
not set the-stage for us to return to that time of the mid-century
of the hards-off doctrine, which I would suggest was in part re-
soensible for a lot of the extreme conditions we saw in the later
decades of the 1960’s and 1970’s.

Thank you, sir.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Martin follows:)

PRE: 2nuD STATN
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_Good Momning. My bame is Steve Martin. Thank you £ much for inviting me to
share with you my views regarding the legislation that this Committee hes under
consideration. I began my carecr in corrections in 1572 es a prison guard for the
Texas Departmeqt of Correcticns. After going to law school, I began working with
the Department in various f)asigions, among them Chief of Staff to the Executive
Director of the Department ultimately became General Counsel to the department
a:rzd its governing Eoe.rd I left in 1985 and joined the visiting faculty at the Univer-
sity of Texas School of Law, where 1 taught a semirer in institutional reform litiga-
tion, While at the law achoal, I 230 worked as a Special Assistent Attorney General
advising that offize on Correctional litigation matters. Since 1957, I have worked as

&

ition of preliminary or emergency relief absent a fitfi#h-
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an attorney and corrections consultant on prisou and jail litigation involving hun-
dreds of confinement fac}x;litieio%cross tt}ze United States. the

My primary purpose here ay is urge you not to pass the Stop Turning QOut
Priszngm Act, otherwise known as “STOP.” If passed, the bill will wreak hagoc in
states, counties, and Correctional systems across the Country. As a preliminary
matter, unlike the “frivolous lawsuits” bill that is also under consideration by this
Committee, STOP is directed at all adult and juvenile prison and jail litigation,
even litigation that raises meritorious constitutional and statutory claims. No mat.
ter how ious the conditions, no matter how valid the claim, the provisions of
STOP will prevent states from setﬂiﬁ]lihganon, will call for court orders to self-
destruct every two years, and will disallow the use by Courts of special masters or
monitors with expertise in prison operations.

In my capacity as General Counsel for the Texas Department of Corrections, I as-
sisted in the defense of a longstanding piece of litigation known &s Ruiz v. Estelle.
1 do not wish to devote the valuable time that I have been given here today to the
details of the Ruiz litigation, but a brief description of the case will allow me to il-
lustrate the grave problems with the STOP legislation. Ruiz began in 1972 with the
filing of a civil rights action by eight prisoners detailing a wide variety of constitu-
tional claims in a pro se pleading. At the time, the system was beset by high levels
of prisoner-on-prisoner violence and staff brutality, inhumane medical care, and
overcrowding so extensive that, at one time, prisoners were housed three and four
to a 45-square-foot cell. - .

After a 1980 trial that took 159 days, Judge William Wayne Justice of the Eastern
District of Texas issued a 248-page opinion ﬁndin%ot.hat Conditions in the system
were Unconstitutional. The Texas Department of Corrections appealed the ruhn}
and, in 1982, the United States Circuit Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit afl
firmed in toto the court’s factual findings but held in abeyance certain court-ordered
remedies and affirmed others. The primary remedial framework in Ruiz was the re-
sult of a court-imposed decrve. The much discussed consent decrees entered in the
case were for the most part simply compliance plans to implement the court’s reme-
dial decree. After the 5th Circuit ruling, the plaintiffs moved for further relief, seek-
ing to impose a single-cell requirement on the prison system, a requirement the ap-
pellate Court had held in abeyance. This prompted the parties to negotiate a major
consent decree in which the system was allowed to deubie cell its generaldpopulanon
inmates. In return for the double ceiling, the prison board agreed on pre-determined
capacities at these particular prisons. Those critics of the caps in the Texas case
often forget that a court imposed single-celling requirement, which we avoided by
entering into a consent decree, would have reduced our capecity by half,

Notwithstanding this long and complicated history, 1 can say strongly and un-
equivocally that but for the sustained intervention of the federal court in the uncon-
sntutionaly operation of the Texas prisons, the system would have continued to oper-
ate in the disturbing manner that I described Previously. Adm.i‘tted]t}vl, in hindsight,
there were many points along the path of the litigation at which he parties, and
even the Court, might have conducted themselves differently. Most significantly the
department could have elected to settle the litigation et the outset, rather than de-
fending a system that was unlikely to pass constitutional muster. Instead, the State
spent millions of dollars defending against the litigation, and was ultimately re-

uired to undertake measures that were similar to those proposed by p'aintiffs at

e outset. A X i X

This brings me to the first of my several concerns about this legislation—that it
usurps what have heretofore been the prerogatives of state and local jurisdictions
to determine that settling litigation is in their best Interests. If the State of Texas
were to find itself in the same circumstance today that it was in at the time the
Ruiz litigation was filed, the STOP bill would have required the State to expend mil-
lions of 5ollars on legel costs; the Texas Department of Corrections would not even
have had the option of resolving the lit.éﬁat.ion 13 negotiating an agreement. The
consequences of this are made worse by the fact that negotiated settlements, in my
view, are better tailored to achieve remediation than court-imposed remedial
schemes. . NN cti

It is equelly indefensible for Congress to legislate the termination of all existin,
settlement agreements—known as consent decrees—in prison conditions cases,
know all too well that consent decrees are the product of endless hours of negotia-
tions between the parties, carefully tailored to a particulerized set of ac cir-
cumstances. Simply terminating these decrees arbitrerily by legislative fiat will
und> all of that work, and immediately require departments of corrections around
the country to prepare for trial in each case that is affected. .

The decision to settle a case by a consent decree must be left to correctional offi-
cials and State Attorney Generals who are familiar with the conditions in the sys-
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tem or facility at issue. It is indefensible for Congress to simply strip the states of
this option. T'o suggest that Congress would be doing the states a favor by passing
this legislation is misguided. If a state wishes to §o to trial rather than to settle
a case, it has that option under current law. And if a state wishes to settle a case
rather than to to trial, it has that option too. I urge you to leave it this way.

1 have been told that this legislation has been advocated for by the District Attor-
ney in Philadelphia because a consent decree that applies to the Philadelphia jails
kes, she clleges. resulted in the release of some ns who would not have been
released if the decree was not in place. I would like to inform the Committee that
no court order or consent decree 1n the States of Texas, Washington, Colorado, or
Wisconsin, that has cap pulations in one or more institutions, has required
that inmates be rel earﬁgr than the normal release at the conclusion of their
sentence. Instead, the Legislatures in all four states responsibly provided additional
capecity. This is true in most jurisdictions across the country. Those few jurisdic-
tions suffering court-imposed early release conditions are generally those in which
the funding bodies have refused to provide sufficient rescurces to meet constitu-
tional minima. Indeed, it is my experience that Governors and Legislatures in states
that have experienced prison disturbances or been subject to major prison litigation
are more likely to be responsive {o providing adequate resources.

The second of my concerns, related to the first, is the enormous fiscal impact that
the bill would have on state and local governments. On its face, this bill
misleadingly appears to relieve states and local jurisdictions of litigation; In fact,
it would significantly increase, rather than decrease, the litigation expenditures that
states will be required to incur. This is 80 because states and localities will be re-
i_;uired to go to trial in every case, even in those cases that they believe they will
ose.

It is impertant to re thot Departments of Cerrections elect to settle those
cases that they have dcte ed they are likely to lose et trial. They do so because,
if they go to trial and, es expected, the court finds thet the pleintiffs’ rights have
been viclaied, that finding opens the door to numerous demages actions by individ-
uel prissners, and precludes the system from mounting a defense. This bill would
recuire a state to go to trisl in almost every case, even those that the state knows
it will lose, and consequently exposes the system to Countless demages ewards. The
Costs to the states thet will result from those damage ewards would far cutpace
the costs they presently incur b; settling such litigation.

‘here ere only two ways under thisn%iﬂ thet a trizl could be avoided, neither of
which is satisfactory. First, a state could egree to a finding of ligbility thet Was in-
corporated into the court order granting relief to the plaintiffs. Such & finding woul
create the same problems thst I mentioned previously with regard to a post-t.
finding of liability, namely, that it would 2 the cicte to countless individuel
lawsuits by prisoners for cfamaga, and the admiscion of lebility would prevent the
state from asserting a defense. Fer this reason, prison conditions settlement egree-
ment do not include admissions of liability and, instead, typically include a provision
to the contrary.

The other menner in which trial couid be avoided would be if the parties agreed
to settle the case with a non-enforcezble settlement. The House of Representatives
passed an emendment 13 the STOP bill thet gpecifically exempts non-enforcezble
cettlements {rom the bill's coveroge. The Sczate versicn of the bill does not include
futa en amendment but, evea if one were passed, this cption is problemetic for sev-
erel resssns. First, plaintifis’ atterneys are unlikely to egree t5 a non-enforceckls
settlement agreement precisely because it is non-enforcesble. Fer example, in a ju-
venile facilities case in Colorado, the plaintiffa’ attorneys recontly turned down a
seitlement offer from the state because cf the threst of the passage of STOP. Sec-
cnd, this solution only delays the manifestation of the problems with the bill. If a
nsn-enforceable settlement egrecment is not successful in resolving the disputes be-
tween the parties, the suit wili gimply be revived cr reinstated by plaintifis’ Coun-
sz], thereby creat.xfxg the very same problems that discussed previcucly. Finally, a
non-enforceable settlement is simply not a viable option in mact cases, particularly
where the defendants ere resistant to remediaticn.

For these reascns, the bill will result in a trial being held in almost every prison
and jail conditicns lawsuit eround the courtry. And after the state conducts the
trial, it will have to do 83 egain, and agein, end agein, ew two yeers until the
problems are fixed. This is use of the provision that for court orders to
eutomaticelly self-destruct every two years. Institutional remediations by its very
nature, is a slow process. The Texas prison system had literally institutionalized un-
constitutioval practices, some of which had been occurring for generations. Such
p;-a:&ces are not eliminated without the cnfoercement of well designed remedial
plans for a sustained period of time. At the very least, the Committee should require
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an explanation as to why two years was selected, a figure that to me seems quite
arbitrary. Having been involved for the last 15 years in prison and jail litigation,
1 can categorically state that I have never seen two cases alike. To apgly a herd-
and-fast two year rule to every case is, at best, counter productive ard, at worst,
ure folly.
P I rvecognize the concern behind this bill that some grison conditions litigation
seems {0 go on terminally. So that there is no confusion, 1 would like to let the Com-
mittee know the current law on consent decree modification and termiration—law
that I think should adequately address an? reasonable concerns. The Supreme
Court established in Rug v. Inmates of Suffolk County, decided in 1992, that a con-
sent decree can be modified if a chu%emdrcumgstanmwamntsamvision.me
before, in Board of Education of Oklakoma City v. Dowell, the Supreme Court
ﬂeld that a court should dissolve a decree once a system has achieved compliance
with the court’s orders and is likely to remain in compliance. This body of law has
resulted in the termination of many prison consent decrees; that others have re-
mained in place for a long period of tame is no reascn %o change this law.

This is so because thﬁo evity of prison conditions cases 1s by no means due to
federal court resistance to releasing defendants; rather, the longevity of these cases
depends on the extent to which a prison system resists the implementation of reme-
diation. The Texas case offers a classic example of this phenomenon. The Texas pria-
on officials for & time vigorously resisted implementation of the court’s orders. In
my view, had these officials known that the remedial decrees would terminste sfter
two years, the reforms would hawe never been institutionalized or, at a mimmum,
the implementation would have been even more protracted and expensive than it
was because the Department’s resources would have been significantly Lm%gued by
the requirement that they litigate the issues in Court every two years. These re-
sources are much more wisely and effectively spent c¢n remedying the infirmities of

a tem.

?:vould like to briefly address scme of the other problems with this bill Section
(aX1) of the bill is extremely vague @nd, at a minimum, should be clarified. In its
current form, it suggests that a court will have to hear from every le class mem-
ber before the court will be able to issue relief that affects the cless. If that is what
is intended by the legislation, its absurdity cannst be overstated. The clzss action
device was designed precisely to avoid this consequence, not to mention the amount
of time and resources that a state would need to devote to even a single case. It
is beyond dispute that there are facilities in this country that are beset with uncon-
stitutional conditions that affect all prisoners housed in the facility. Indeed, the
class action rule under which these cases are typically brought—Federal Rule of
Civil Procedure 23(b)(2)-—alres_$-{ requires, as a prerequisite to certifiestion of the
class, that the gourt find that e party opposing the class has acted or refused to
act on grounds generally applicable to the class, _dmexg?g making appropriate final
injunctive relief or corresponding declaratory relief with respect to the cless as a
v%ole." In such circumstances, that purposes will be served by requiring the defend-
ents, and a federal court, to hear testimony from every single inmate?

This same section, section (&)Xi), would also prevent a Court from jssuing any re-
lief until after it finds a violation of law, thereby preventing a court from entering
any form of eme?ency relief, such as a temporary restraining order or a prelimi-
nary injunction. Emergencies arise in prison operations, and terrible consequences
could result if the fexseml courts were stripped of the ahl.htxy to respoad apFro-
priately, for example, to an imminent tuberculosis outbreak I have been invo ved
in litigation in which no emergency relief was granted and inmatces literally died
from infectious disease. I have n in cellblocks in which crowding was so extreme
that inmates formed a human carpet. Conditions such as these do not abate with
the passage of time. L. . )

T}Ee progve;ision that for all practical purposes eliminates a court's euthority to ap-

oint a court monitor to engage im informal monitoring and mediatien of the reme-
gial process would likewise severely retard implementation of the court’s remedial
orders. It is important to retz}xlnex'ni‘bver Llixia.t pgiscn conditions CIM are or;e; uei_:?y-
larly complex. Again, using the Texas litigation as an example, prisan oficals ear:
on uringpthe rAefned.\'al phase, repeatedly concocted superficial remediz! plans, sce
of which were intended to continue the very practices that the Court had ord’e:ed
to be ceased. The Court monitor, who was actuaily on-site to monitor these plans,
was able to accurately report on remediation and to detect those instances in which
facially vaiid plans were inadequate. The on-site presence of a court representatives
was clearly critical in the Texas litigation, especially during times when prison offi-
cials were defiant of the Court’s orders. . . "

Admittedly, some court monitors and special masters in prison eon_dmom cases,
as in other types of cases, may have abused their position. But legislate against
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those sbuses; don't legislate against the use of masters end moniters altogether. For
(33 le, this Committee may wish to consider pessing legisletion that reguires the
federsl courts to issue an Order of Reference for each appoiniment that limits the
meniter’s duties end compensation and requires the monitor to submit periodic re-
ports, at intervels established by the court, regarding his or her fees and expeadi-
tures for approval by the court; end the Committee may wish to consider passing
legislation that requires the federz! courts to give the parties an opportunity to ob-
ject to the findings, recommendaticns, fees or expenses of a court-appointed monitor.
Simply forbidding the use of mozitors altogether would deprive the courts of the
vital assistance provided in these cases by individuals with special expertise in pris-
on cperaticns. This provision brings to mind the old adage of “throwirg out the baby
with the bath-water.”

Another provision of the STOP bill thet would clearly have adversely affected the
Texas litigation is that which prohibits court-awarded attorneys’ fees for work done
during the remedial phese. As I have often said in writing end speeches over the
vears, institutionsl prison reform cases are not won or lost in the courtroom, but
rather, in the remedial phese. Complex remediation requires vigilant and sustained
directicn. Such direction cen best be provided by attorneys representing the plaintiff
cless. Hed the pleintiffs’ attorneys been effectively prveventes from providing direc-
ticn, due to their inability to recover fees for their work, the remedial framework
thet was ultimately implemented would have been significantly compromised.

Finelly, the provision that allows wholesale interventica by sny party potentially
affected by any relief limiting adprison’s populaticn will clearly cause litigation of
this notere to be more costly and protrad Mcere importantly, it will require fed-

erel courts to become immersed in the entire spectrum of locel criminel justice af
feirs, a result thet even the propeaents of STOP would talke issue with.
I wi ' ¢ b

! ot represent mysell as a constitutionel sche I know from the
1 inat I heve done thus fer, thet there are legitimete = of uncenstitution-
2t would be fertile ground for litigetion for meany vears to ceme. Atteched
t testimony is a letter eigned by 250 constitutional {aw professors csserting
that the STOP bill reises serlous constitutional concerns, £s well 2s gn analysis
donz by a locel law firm called Covington & Burling thet reaches the seme conclu-
sica. The uncertainty that will result while the constitutionality of the legislation
is being litigated will czuse a great dezl of confusion regarding, f)!)r example, wheth-
cr a consent decree will be hongred, whether a court crder remains in cffest, end
whether states will have to devote the majority of their Depertment of Corrections'
udgets to litigation efforts.
mTary, it is my opinion thet this bill unfeirly and unwisely strips stetes end
s of the right to respond enpropristely to litigetion regarding their own cor-
tional systems. The only option that this bill leaves to the ststes—going to tricl
r0st, if not ell, cases—is an extremely expensive cne. And by depriving the fed-
2l courts of the traditional tools they have used to cnsure complience with their

ra—such a3 the appointment of special mesters with special cxpertice in prissn
the caforcement of a court’s orders until they ere complicd with; the is-
suance of temporary restrzining orders end preliminery injunctions to respond o
proven emergencies; and the ability to eward atterney’s fees for work done by Plnh.-
s’ etterneys in the remedie] phace of litigation—we would heve inedvertently sct
the stage for the return cf our prisons to the herrific conditians of the past.
r to the 1960s, judges rezcted to prisonc:s’ challenges by adhering to the idea
urts were without power to interfere in prison afleirs. This rule of law wes
g ferred to oo the “hands off doctrine.” I would invite the Committee to cxam-
ine the history of America’s prisons—the conditions thet cxisted when the “hands
of,” doctrine wes in place; end (he chenges thet took plece cver the csurse of the
dismantling of thet doctrine. Pessage of this ect will create a setting in which we

 be destined to repest the feilures of the pest.

is0, I would Like to shere some brief thoughis on the “cbusive loweuit” tidh |
shere the concern thet sppears to have engendered this frivolous lawsuits legicla-
tien, elthough I belicve thet the courts ere ady equipped to rezpond to these con-
cerns. In 1953, 1 wro'e g law review erticle deteiling the efforts of the Fifth Circuit
Court ef Appeals to respond to frivelous lewsuits. While I faver ressonsble pleading
standerds, gcreening mechenisma, and even the imposition of sanctions for sbuce,
I urge the Commiitee to sirike o balanced approach that does not eingle out pris-
oners s a class to be subjected to greater obstacles in seeking redress than all other
persons who file lawsuits. The Committee should keep in mind thot legitimate pris-
cner claims end disizu‘.cs nesd {o be addreseed in en apprepricte forum, end 9 long
o5 this exists, I believe thot unlawful means of protest, cuch as prison rists end
woTk eloppages, ere leas likely to occur,

Trhank you for giving me the opportunity to gshere Ty opinicns with you.
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Senator AsrAvaM. Thank you all very much. I think what we
might do is this. I will start off here, and maybe since it appears
there will just be twso of us during this question phase, maybe we
will just alternate u ntil we have each either exhausted our Gues-
tions or exhausted you, maybe at about 10 minutes apiece.

Let me just begin asking generally this. I thick one issue that
several of my colleagues who aren't able to be here today but who
are concerned about this issue have raised—and it was sort of
touched on, I guess, by Mr. Watson—was the whole notion of giving
States or communities flexibility; that the STOP legislation would
somehow be in contravention of the whole notion of federalism be-
cause we would be usurping a ot of the authority that States ought
to have and the latitude to enter into choices regarding whether
they get into a consemt decree or litigate a matter to its fullest.

But it is my impression from getting into some of the allusions
made by the initial panelists that there are circumstances that
have prompted States to enter into consent decrees where, in fact,
there wasn’t a tremendous zeal to do so on the part of the State,
but rather other factors that sort of forced their hand. It kind of
touches on the issue that Senator Biden raised about the contract.
I mean, in a sense, & contract is an important document if it was
entered into willingly by both parties, but if it was a contract made
under duress, as has been suggested, then that is a different story.

So I wondered if maybe Mr. Cappuccio could begin commenting
on circumstances tha t might cause people to enter into consent de-
crees where, in fact, that wasn't the desire necessarily, but it was
coerced in some way or another.

Mr. CAPPUCCIO. Suare, Senator. Let me start by making clear, I
think, what my position is here, and I think also, if I can speak
for Attorney General Barr, what he thinks. I don't think it is nec-
essarily a good thing to prohibit States from entering into consent
decrees unless there i s a violation shown first.

I think I agree withy some of the panelists at the end that it takes
away a lot of discretion from the State and a lot of discretion to
avoid expensive litigation if you say, if there has been no finding,
a consent decree should automatically be terminated. I think.
therefore, I would op pose that provision, but I think you can put
other safeguards in place. Why do you need the other safeguards,
which is really the point of your question?

I wouldn’t say that these are situations where we have collusive
lawsuits, but you do have situations where you don’t necessarily
have true adversity on both sides of the case. The reason for that
is that corrections officials quite naturally and quite understand-
ably want a larger piece of the budget. So what I have seen in my
experience, while I cextainly would not characterize any of it as col-
lusion, I see that oftenitimes the interests of the corrections officials
are not so different from the interests of the plaintiffs. They want
to get a piece of the budgetary pie.

Now, what do you do to protect against that going to far, and
how can it go too fax? Well, look, no one is suggesting that we
shouldn’t remedy constitutioral violations. You have to do that.
The Constitution requires it. The Justice Department is very seri-
ous absut it. But what you want to make sure does not happen is
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that the corrections officials agree to a lot more and to broader
things because they want a piece of the State’s budget.

What can you do to ensure that doesn’t happen? I think the pro-
vision in STOP, which I very much support, that says that before
a court approves a consent decree, it needs to determine that it is
narrowly tailored to the alleged violation—that is a very important
safeguard against this problem of not enough adversity.

I think, really, the situation we see now is virtually indistin-
guishable from the thecry of the Tunney Act. Now, you and I are
probably too young to remember when the Tunney Act came
around. e

Senator BIDEN. Whoa, whoa, wait a 1ninute now. Let's ease up
here a little bit, all right? I mean, I was with you up to that point.
[Laughter.]

Mr. Capprccro. Surely, Senator Biden is tos young.

Senator BIDEN. Thank you. Please proceed. [Laughter.]

Mr. Carpuccio. The idea of the Tunney Act was this. The Con-
gress said, look, in antitrust cases we are afraid about the Govern-
ment entering into consent decrees that are too soft with compa-
nies. Think of Microsoft for an example, the big flack about
Microsoft. So what the Government said in the Tunney Act was be-
fore a court will approve a consent decree and enforce it with the
contempt power of the court, we are going to make the court make
a finding, and that finding should be that the consent decree is in
the public interest—a very general finding.

I think an important safeguard here which is included in the
STOP Act is before a court a proves a consent decree between cor-
rections officials and plaintiffs, it ensures that it is narrowly tai-
lored, or you can pick another word, reasonably tailored, to remedy
a constitutional violation, or at least the constitutioral violation al-
leged, and that it is not doing all sorts of other things.

Senator BIDEN. Is tha phraseclogy “to remedy a constitutional
violation” part of your recommendaticn, or is that already in the
STOP Act? To be honest, I don't know.

Ms. ABrRaHAM. I think they use the words “Federal right.”

Mr, Cappucclo. I am not an expert on this. I just received the
Acts a couple of days ago. I think the House bill differs from the
Senate bill. T think the House bill says “to remedy a Federal right,”
and the Senate hill says “to remedy a Federal right claimed.”

Senator BIDEX. And what are you reccmmending?

Mr. CappuccIO. “Federal right claimed.”

. Senator BIDEN. It seems to me the precise language is relatively
imiportant,

Mr. Cappuccro. Correct.

Senator Binr. So what is your specific reccmmendation?

Mr. Capruccio. Narrowly tailored—well, I am not sure I can an-
gwer the question specificaily. I can tell you what I want to do.

Senator BIDEN. QK.

Mr. Carruccro. I want to make it narrowly tailored to what the
;}lurt r§'mds would be a constitutional violation if the facts are 2s

eged.

Senator BIDEN. Thank you. That is what I thought you meant.

Senator ABRAHAM, Thank you. Let me just move ahead here and
ask Ms. Abraham if she would zlso comment cn the question I
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originally posed, whether there were circumstances that might
cause local officials to enter into these consent decrees even though
they weren't necessarily desirous of doing so.

Ms. ABRAHAM. There are certain things, and some of them are
politically motivated. It is more expeditious to enter into a consent
decree than to fight it out in court, and sometimes rather than look
like you are bad guy—“Prisoner Files Lawsuit”—and I have never
had this; I am just tellirg you what I perceive to be one of the is-

s that is brought up. -

sule?ather than hgve tk?e local governmental body look like they are
the bad guys, wanting to_deny the rights of oppressed people in
prison and be recalcitrant in their desire to make changes, and look
as they are forward-thinking and reform-minded as part of a total
political package, it seems as though it saves money up front, it
saves political capital, and you just sort of agree that you won't
fight it and you will just enter into some consent decree. . .

The problem with entering into the consent decree is t_hat it
doesn’t anticipate changes. For example, when Philadelphia en-
tered into its consent decree 8 or 9 years ago, we didn’t have the
scourge of crack. We couldn't anticipate what effect that would
have on our prison system. So, number one, we can’t anticipate fu-
ture events. Number two, the person who enters into the consent
decree—it is behind him or her. He or she can go on to the next
item on his agenda and leave to the next person in office the prob-

f trying to fix it.
lerlnt%iniylalgo what happens is that when we allow Federal courts,
absent findings of comstitutional violations, to put a hammer to the
heads of succeeding generations of office-holders and limit access to
intervenors who have a legitimate claims, like prosecutors, to inter-
vene to show that there are changed circumstances, I think you
ve a problem.
haFin y, I think also the issue of the master that was brought up
by Mr. Martin—one of the great problems about prison masters is
that they are the eyes and the ears of the court, to the exclusion
of eve gody else. ey hold private, secret discussions with pris-
oners. There is no record kept. There is no attempt or allowance
on the part of the parties to come in and make their statements,

The master is appointed by the court as his or her own personal
watch dog at public expense, without any accountability, an
record, any access to the records by the complaining ple, suc|
as the mayors of the cities, and 30 forth, and then m es the rec-
ommendations to the judge and the judge makes a finding based
on something that youdhave no information on. So this is really like

chamber proceeding. .

? %aerbelieve thgt an img rtant provision of the STOP Act is that
a master—{first of all, a Federal magistrate should do it, not a mas-
ter. We don’t want anybody being the foot soldier of the judge. The
second thing is that even if it is a master, that'that master, as a
last resort, if it is not a magistrate, hold public hearings where
there is a record, a proceeding, and an attempt made, at least, to
have access to the record by people outside of the prison, such as
judges, D.A’s, mayors, and other intervening or interested parties.

Senator ABRAHAM. Would any of the other panelists like to com-
ment on the pressures that might cause somebody to get into one
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of these against maybe their preference? Anybody can answer, real-
ly. Mr. Watson?

Mr. WATSON. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I think that the commert that
there were politicians who wanted to look as if they wanted to set-
tle, I think, is not a representation of my experience now. I think
that probably was true in the 1960's when, as many panelists have
said, these things started to unfold. There was an interest in, you
know, what is this thing about civil rights for prisoners. That was
a new ball game for everyone, and I think a lot of mistakes were
made and we are living with those mistakes.

My contention is, however, that I don’t se= many politicians now,
certainly not in our State, who want to do anything but get pretty
tough on crime and are, as a matter of fact, very much opposed to
looking as if they are wanting to settle things and look good that
way. It is the opposite.

Senator ABRAHAM. Anybody else? Mr. Gadola?

Mr. Gapora. Senator, T would say in answer to your initial ques-
tion, if the current system is the model of federalism, as has been
alluded to, I guess I am ready and the State of Michigan is prob-
ably ready for the alternative.

I think I would agree with Ms. Abraham when she said that
there arz probably political motivations, and in Michigan’s case 1
am quite certain there were certain political motivations for enter-
ing into that decree. The problem becomes that at least in Mick i-
gan’s case, and I am sure with a lot of other States and localities,
the decree is so openended and not related to specific constitutional
violations that we find ourselves caught in this morass of detail
from which we are not able to escape. That is where Michigan cur-
rently finds itself,

Senator ABRAHAM. Mr. Dilulio, do you want to respond?

Mr. DiluLio. All I would add is I can't speak to the politicai moti-
vations or lack thereof, although there is a fair amount of descrip-
tive work on the subject. I mean, the practical effect in every case
going back to 19585, the first 1major overcrowding litigation, the 64
of the 70 major overcrowding litigations that have been won by
prisoner plaintiffs—the §>ractical effect in every case at the end of
the day, whatever people’s motivations or calculations may have
been, is that the corrections department ends up with more re-
Sources, more money, and more staff to deal with fewer inmates,
wnich correctionel officer urisns, and so forth, tend to like.

You haveh seen that to some extent in the Philadelphia case
v.‘hexje‘one cf the groups that is not happy with STOP or STOP-1ike
Provisions is the correctionzl officer unions, for obvious reasons. No
one begljudges them that preference, but I think that is the obvious
bottom lin~ ~nd has been for the last 3 decades in these cases,

Ms. ABRAHAM, | begrudge them that. [Laughter.]

spective. One of the things I think we always have to ask when we
are looking at legislation of this type is exactly how many of these
problems are out there, and the one thin that none of the testi-
mony has at least focused for me is this, if

sent decrees are currently operational, and how many cases that—
let’s just tzke, for czample, the Michigan case 2nd the Philadelphia

B T e ey vy e
ARG e

84 .

case, which maybe are the extremes, but how many out there, you
know, have fallen into this kind of pattern? ' ]

I think in trying to piece together a bill here that is a sensible
response, it is sort of important, I think, to get a feel for what we
are contending with. Does anybody have—— )

Ms. ABRAHAM. Senator, | think in my prepared testimony, I—and
there was a typographical error in my prepared testimeony, but ’I’
said, “By 1995, 108 municipalities and over 1,200 State prisons,
it shouldyread, not “prisoners,” “were subject to court orders or con-
sent decrees.”

Senator BIDEN. Federal court orders?

Ms. ABRAHAM. Well, some werz Federal, some were not, but
many of them were Federal.

Sejx{lator BIDEN. Well, ét ig a big deal, though.

. . Oh, indeed.
gﬁlé%gx}}%}ligg{m All we have the authority to do is affect Federal.
\s. ABRAHAM. Of course. .
g{;:tfr BIDEN. So I think the question we need to know is how
many affect Federal—how many would be affected by this legisla-
tion, is another way of putting it. .

Ms. ABRAHAM. I can’t answer that question, apd I can try to find
out the answer for the committee if_'you would like me to. I am not
prepared to answer that right at this moment. . )

Senator ABRAHAM. We would submit that in written form.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Would you?

Senator ABRAHAM. Of course. . .

[The questions referred to are located in the appendix.]

Senator ABRAHAM. I am just trying to get a handle on those

T . Mr. Dilulio? ) o
nuﬁkeﬁslhl;/go. If you look at what the Bureau of Justice Statistics
puts out in its annual counts of these things, the statistic tk}at_ the
district attorney just cited was a 1990 statistic, the same statistic
that I have in my testimony as well. At that time, 264 of the 1,207

rison facilities that she mentioned were under specific orders to
;imit thei ulations.
n}‘st Egetlliepggestion of what number is under Federal court order,
if you lcok at some of the ACLU's status reports on the subject and
you look at some of the other data, it is sort of like the problem
that Attorney General Barr raised this morning with the meta-
physics of defining what represents an order and what takes effect
| circurmstances. .
un’lt'i'ﬁ; »svtk:t‘itstic is that by October of 1994, 39 States and 300 of the
Nation’s largest jails operated under some form of Federal court di-
rection. I do not have here with me the precise breakdown of hqw
many were overcrowding, and so forth, but that statistic I havve.
The entire system was under such ordtehrs in 8 or 9 States and over-

i itigation pending in many others. )

cr(gzg;r;grlgm The lgast part of my question was this. It was
earlier suggested that no judge likes to have these under ghexrhdcz—
main, although I am not sure that I necessarily agree with t}‘a.t.
It is my impression some judges may like to have this. But b{ai.t iﬁ‘
as it may, the instances that we have heard about here from Michi-
gan and Philadelphia—are these totally aberrational or is there at
least a significant number of similar kinds of problems of this type
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where we have widespread early releases, and so on? Does anybody
have an ability to answer that?

Mr. Martin?

Mr. MARTIN. Mr. Chairman, I wyuld like to at least take a stab
at it. I think in answering that, it depends on who you ask. I am
just totally blank.

Senator ABRAHAM. | realize it is obviously tough. [ am just trying
to get a feel, though. Again, it goes back to the question of how se-
rious the problem is. Obviously, we have now got a sense that quite
a few States in some way or another are operating in response to
court orders and consent decrees. But my quesiion is, are these two
aberrational or are there other similar instances where the results
of these have led to widespread early release or other sorts of re-
spoases that—Mr. Cappueccio, do you want to answer that?

Mr. CappUccClO. My knowledge is a bit out of date because I have
been out of government now for almost 3 years. But my sense was,
while there were a lot of States involved, we have pretty much
talked about the worst States, end I don’t know if I would call that
aberrational, but it is not the norm either.

There is one theory, though, which would broaden this out even
mare, and that is I am not sure the problems we have talked about
today are necessarily limited to prisons. You know, if you had
AT&T and the telephone companies in here today, they would have
some view 6n consent decrees, too.

One of the things that the committee may want to consider is
whether there isn’t another sort of broader bill in here somewhere
where we generally think about, when Federal courts get involved
in remedying any Federal violations, how far they go and when you
reopen them.

Senator BIDEN. We could put busing into that category as well.

Mr. Capprccio. You coulcf In fact, I guess the Supreme Court
kas had a couple of cases on that recently.

Senator ABRAHAM. Any others? Mr. Gadola?

Mr. GADOLA. Senator, I don’t think they are aberrational at all,
I can cite two examples from the State of Michigan, neither of
which is a CRIPA lawsuit, but I think they bsth demonstrate the
Iongstandl{zg nature of these lawsuits and tge inability of the Stzate
to get out from under the aegis of judicial control.

We have a class action lawsuit brought on behalf of female in-
mates in the State of Michigan, the Glover case, which has been
extant since 1978; a companion to the U.SA v. Michigan lawsuit,
Hadd{x v..Jo.hrzson. That lawsuit, in front of a different Federal
court in Mlch;g_a{n, has been arcund, as U.S.A. has, since 1984, and
the judge presiding over that particular lawsuit recently indicated
that he would expect that case to continue into the year 2000. So
I think this is not aberrational, at least not in the case of Michigan.

Ms. ARRanaM. I think also, if I may, Senator, there are a couple
of other State§, I think, that feature—besides Michigan and Penn-
sylvania, Flongla and Massachusetts. I think there is a court order
now that applies to a jail that has been closed in Boston. If vou
would like me also to submit some information about the fact
that—obviously, we wouldn’t come to the Federal Government to
ask the Senate to act on a bill that would apply only to State is-
sues. Some States have limited the effect of consent decrees. Some
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of them have outlawed them because they don’t want them. They
want other kinds of ways to fix this problem, or at least address
it.

I know that if we didn’t think this was an important issue—if
this was just an aberration for Pennsylvania and Michigan, we
wouldn’t have been working for over 4 years to get something done
in the Congress. This is something that I think this whole country
is going to feel the pinch of, and it is either because of some percep-
tion on the part of prisoners interpreting Supreme Court cases like,
you know, Monroe v. Pape in the 1960’s or the Civil Rights Act, and
so forth.

Anything that you are going to allow prisoners to take advantage
of is going to necessarily involve the Federal process because I
think their chances of success in the Federal process are much like-
ly of success than the State process, and I think that is where peo-
ple look to go. I think after we give you some information, you will
find that we wouldn’t be sitting here today if we felt that—1I can’t
speak for Michigan, but I think I get the drift of what Mr. Gadola
was saying. We wouldn’t be here if we were the only two States,
and neither would all these people behind us be here.

Senator ABRAHAM. Well, we are just going to alternate rounds
here and I have had more than my share for a while, so let me
turn it over. Senator, did you want to make an opening statement?

Senator BIDEN. No. I would like permission to put my opening
statement in the record, if I may, Mr. Chairman.

Senator ABRAHAM. Without objection.

[The prepared statement of Senator Biden follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOSEPH R. BIDEN, JR.

Today, the Judiciary Committee convenes this hearing to discuss a number of is-
sues relating to our Nation’s State prisons and county and local jails. i

As I have stated at every judiciary committee hearing we have convened this year
relating to the crime issue, it is my hope that we will build on the achievements
of the 1994 crime law. .

It is counterproductive to retreat on last year’s progress—our attention now must
focus first on achieving full implementation of the crime law—including the various
prison provisions—and on idemifying additional areas, not addressed in that law,
where action can be helpful to the fight against crime.

The 1994 crime law contained the first-ever direct Federal grant program to help
States and localities build and operate pmona—grcviding $9.7 billion over six years,
all fully paid for by eliminating 272,000 Federal bureaucrats. o

The overriding goal of the prison grant prograr was to help States take violent
offenders off the strects and hkeep them behind bars for s long as possible.

The law promotes this gosl in several ways:

o First, almost $4 billion is set aside in a program designed to encourage States
to move to a “truth-in-sentencing” system modeled on the Federal system many
of us worked on years ago. The program would require that States keep all sec-
cnd-time violent offenders in prisen for at least 85 percent of their sentences.

Ultimately, ] hope the States move to keep all violent offenders behind bars
for at least 85 percent of their sentences, just as we do in the Federal system.
But right now, States are keeping offenders behind bars on average for only 48
percent of their sentences. . X .

But the cost to the States of nearly doubling the amount of time prisoners spend
behind bars is, to put it mildly, staggering. I am told that requiring States to
keep all viclent offenders in priuz:on ;1; 1835 percent t:’)t't‘lt;hexr sgntenmmwould add
approximately $60 billion over the n ve years to their prison costs.

It n‘x’gkw no selfse to think that States will spend $60 billion to get $4 billion from
the Federal Government. For this reason, we set a more modest—but attain-
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eble—goal in the 1994 crime law. we reasoned that it would be better to offer
help States could afford to accept, instead of an empty promise.
Serond, the law gives the Siates the fexibility to build either secure prisons or
military-style boot cemp prisons for non-violent offenders as a cost-effective
means to free-up expensive prison cells for violent erimi 5
Based on the most-recent data available (1992), we know that almest 30,000 vio-
lent offenders do not spend a dey in prison because there is no space for them.
At the same time, 160,000 non-violent offenders are taking up secure prison
speaces.
The flexibility provided by the 1994 crime law allows States to maximize their
prison dollars by moving these non-violent offenders to cheaper space—making
room for more viclent offenders.
Tkird, the law gives States the flexibility to support the operational costs of
prisons—this is particulerly important because some States Eﬁve prisons built,
Eut no furds to open them.
Fourth, the law also requires consultation between the State and counties and
local governments—because the Nation's jails are run almost exclusively by
counties end cities;
Finally, the law requires assuranses that Siates develop correctional plans
which recognize the rights and needs of crime victims, train corrections officers
in dealing with violent prisoners, put prisoners to work, educate prisoners, treat
drug-addicted prisoners, and cssess the danger prisoners may pose to society
before they are released;

Earlier this yeer, the House passed a bill-HR. 667—which would chenge many
of these features, ) )

Most notably, it added a new “truth-in-sentencing” standard, the effect of which
would be that few States would qualify for any of the dollars. Just how few is made
starkly clear by a Justice Department repart released this week.

This repert, “Violent Offenders in State Prison: Sentences and Time Served,” is
based solely on data provided by the States themselves. The report indicates that
only 1 cof the 27 States that provided data would meet the new stendard proposed
by House republicans—and that is my home State of Delaware,

New, gerhaps other States which did not report information could clear the new
hurdie. But, based on the data from the 27 States—which reports that violent crimi-
nals serve 48 percent of their sentence—it does not seem ikely that many of the
nolreperting States will meet this new test.

. ‘ihxs hearing will also address some key issues relating to litigation by prisoners.
AL of us want to keep viclent offenders behind bars for as long s possible. And
all of us want to limit frivolous and abusive priscacr lawsuits,

In fact, a provision in last year's crime law gave States added authority to dispose
of prisoner complaints before they could be filed in Federal court. This year, we gzre
faced with several additional proposals to limit prisoner litigation, and 1 believe wo
hould teke a close look &t them.
pne of these is & new proposz! designed to limit the scope of Federal
ve.vement in prison conditions lowsuits, about which I have serious que
elghth amendment to the constitution, which prohibits cruel ard unusu
mgfhnt, deﬁ;:g: }Yhat &)nditioms are unacceptable.

e cou ave the responsibility of determin ing in specific cases whether that
standard is r:et. And, where there is a violation of the eigl;:et?: amendment, our Con-
su’_t‘v:x tion requires the courts to fashion a remedy.

The ;ngo'sed legislotion would limit the courts’ traditional role in correcting con-
stitutional violations. I cuestion whether this iz a propriate.

' I am also concerned thot this legislatian would appear to terminete existing ezn-
sent decrees—contracts between litigants end the States—end would severely Limit
any future cossent decrees.
of us went to help States improve the effectiveness and efficiency of their pris-
g}is?’fetinf; All of us want to see violent offenders in jeil where they cen no lunger
¥ look forward to discussi how best to meet these roals wi ur wiines
today. Thank you and welconff Gosis With our witnesses

Senator BIDEN. Let me compliment you on conducting these
earings. You have only been in the Senate a little while now and
you have impressed everyone, including me, with what is not al-
ways the case with us who come here, your thoughtfulness and

urt in-
s. The

88

your insight on a number of these problems. I compliment you on
that and the way you are conducting this hearing.

As I said, I am sympathetic to this legislation. My staff will be
checking out—Lynne, you have enough problems without having to
do our work for us and figure out what the rest of the Nation is
doing. Anything you have would be helpful, but we can find out the
answers to the questions that were just asked.

I would make the point that Mr. Watson made about the change
in tone of politics today. In my State, there is a majority of the
members o? the State senate who have petitioned and introduced
legislation and cosponsored it to bring back the whipping post. So
if anybody thinks that in my State—by the way, we had the whip-
ping post, where you actually got strung up to the post and got
whipped in the courtyard in front of everyone else, until the year
1968. I think the last whipping was in 1964, and there is a call to
bring it back. So, if anything, a kinder, gentler, more prisoner-ori-
ented mood does not prevail in my State.

So I have clean hands here, I want to talk about two things here.
One is how the STOP legislation fits with truth in sentencing, be-
cause they do relate irll terms of impfa_ct. They don't relate in terms

he law, but they relate in erms of impact. .
OfIt ;anat to make Sz clear I a: : a little lik% Brere Rabbit on the idea
of the Republican proposal ft truth in sentencing. You know, don’t
throw me in the Erambles, .ut if you do, Delaware gets all the
money. So I want to be real lear about it. We do our job in Dela-
ware and we do meet the & -percent requiremeqt. We don’t bave
to build any more prisons to -et the money, and if you make it an
85-percent requirement, I p: ‘mise you we are going to get your
money and we are going to tr - very hard to get it. . .

I want to be up front abou: that. I make no apologies for it, so
no one later says, well, Bide . didn't fight; even thpug’h his crime
bill didn’t have the truth i sentencing, Biden didn’t fight this
change, and it looks like the zason he didn't fight it was because
Delaware benefits. The answ: - is right, and right, and right.

So, having said that, let - 2 ask in a less parochial vein, Ms.
Abraham, your main problerr with the effect of the consent decree
is the caps, right? I mean, ti' .t is the beginning, middle, and end
for you. You helped me write :at crime bill. I use the example you

ave me years ago where 1‘zor dointed out, and I use it constantly,
%think it is almost every Fric 1y, or almost every Friday, the court
of common pleas judges or s: neone sits down there and they de-
cide, you know, who do they f: e, Barabbas or Jesus.

I mean, they get a list of pople and they are told they have to
go down—I am not being faccrious. I mean, that is the essence of
the problem. They have to r:t out on the street people who are
hardened criminals who are r- cidivists who end up getting arrested
again, but they have no choicc because of the existence of the court
order. So I think I have an appreciation, and having adopted Phila-

delphia as my second city, I “nink I have a sense of the problem,
but it relates to the prison cay -, right? . .

Ms. ABRAHAM. It not only : iates to the prison caps for new of-
fenders who are, of course, 1 2sumed innocent, but that cap also
affects probation violations ¢ 1 who gets sent to prison even at
sentencing.
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Senator BIDEN. It is across the board.

Ms. ABRAHAM. It is across the board. It impinges and impacts on
crime and the perception of crime in major American cities, the
prison cap does.

Senator BIDEN. Now, let me ask you a question. I am not sug-
gesting that I want to make this change in the legislation, but let
me just ask it to you. The question was raised by Mr. Martin about
all consent decrees. There are consent decrees in here that relate
to conditions that nobody in the world, nobody in the civilized
world, would consider should be abandoned, and that is relate to
things like no heat in prison cells, like guards that smash the
heads of prisoners routinely against walls. I mean, there are con-
sent decrees relating to training for prison guards, consent decrees
relating to length of hours they work, consent decrees pertaining
to lighting in prisons and the effect dungeons, in effect.

If we altered this legislation to say only those consent decrees
which related to prison caps would be automatically reopened,
v;'hicf}'x this legislation calls for, would you have a problem with
that?

Ms. ABRAHAM. I think the STOP Act is much broader than just
consent decrees or caps.

Senator BIDEN. It is. That is why I am asking.

Ms. ABRAHAM. I think that there are other orders other than
caps that need to be addressed, and that is why the legislation was
drafted the way it was.

Senator BIDEN. I understand.

Ms. ABranaw, I think it would be totally selfish and utterly self-
serving for just Philadelphia, since my problem is the cap. There
are other problems across this Nation that I think STOP addresses
that don’t necessarily——

Senator BIDEN. But quite frankly, Lynne, the only one that puts
people back out on the street is the caps, and I don't give a damn
about the rest. I just don" want these people out on the street.

Ms. {\BRAHAM. Well, sometimes, as a way of enforcing, or forcing,
dependxpg on your view of things, reform, the court will crder a
moratorium on prison admissions until, let’s say, something is fin-
ished; let’s say the kitchen is redone or something of that sort. But
the hammer that most judges have over prisons like mine is some
kind of either prevention of people getting in or release from pris-
on. So, for me, and I am only speaking for me, the cap is the meajor
preblem, but there are other problems as well.

Senatqr BIDEN. Professor, you know your stuff in this area. You
have written a lot about it and you are well respected. One of the
thm%s that came up 5 years ago, and even earlier, thet I found my-
self having to argue against was a similar argument that.three of
you made today about, “interfering” with the ability of States to
fe.n.ter Into consent decrees with Federal courts, and it went like
this.

Everybody knows that the attorney general of the State of Dela-
ware and the attorney general of Michigan and the D.A  of Detroit
and the D.A. of Philadelphia and the D.A. of New York—this is
how the argument went—enter into these awful plea bargains, let-
ting these awful people out on the street. There was a proposal
here in a crime law—and I sce a Philadelphia Congressman behind
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you; he may remember it when he was here—a proposal that said
we are going to outlaw glea bargaining, because there were a num-
ber of studies written about, in plea bargaining, the same incentive
exists for a D.A. that exists for a prison official, the same exact
one; one, their batting average, especially if they are elected; two,
their incredibly overcrowded workload.

If we eliminated plea bargaining, Lynne, you would go out of
business.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Any district attorney who says he or she is mgoing
to eliminate plea bargaining is a fool or a liar, one or the other.

Senator BIDEN. I am with you. Now, the problem I have is the
conceptual one. I sat here for 3 years arguing against the atte mpts
of some of my friends, tough law and order folks, saying we are
going to get tough and we are going to make sure that we hawe no
more plea bargaining because if someone is accused of first-degree
rape, the cops must have had a reason to accuse him of that and
to allow them off on simple assault or to allow them off on what-
ever is an outrage and they are just going back out in the commu-
nity. There are all these statistics to show that peoYle with whom
D.X_’s have to plea bargain, I would argue have to plea bargaim, go
out and commit a significant number of crimes.

Now, my question is how, conceptually, do we make the «ase,
professor, that it is aﬁpropriate for me to intervene between a gov-
ernor, a mayor—by the way, Mr. Watson, when.ne ran 'the prison
system in Oregon, had no authority to do anything by himself. He
may have been involved in it, but the %overnor had to sign off on
it. He has no authority in the State of Delaware that the governor
doesn’t have to sign off on.

So I am inclinggil to vote for this legislation, but I am thinking,
OK, I vote for this and I tell the governor he can’t enter into plea
bargaining, in effect. That is what it is. How do I not turn around
and say, by the way, the attorney general has no authority to enter
into a plea bargain? Same motivation, Mr. Cappuccio, same exact
motivation as the prison official may have. Can you make a distinc-
tion for me, professor? . .

Mr. DiIULIO. Senator, you are a special legislator because you de-
mand that kind of conceptual clarity. That is one of the things that
I think is often lacking from legislation. .

There are tradeoffs involved in all of this. I think the remson
why, if you look at the public opinion survey data on this, rmost
people are willing to have prosecutors make those tradeoffs—they
don't like plea bargaining; it is considered by many people to be the
seamy side of the justice system. But it is almost without excep-
tion, if you lock at the survey data, that people believe that big-
city prosecutors, like my friend, District Attorney Abraham here—
when they make those tradeoffs, the primary value in their calcula-
tion is puﬁh’c safety. It is not second, third, or fifth; it is first.

Senator BIDEN. Well, let me interrupt you there. In all the'd.ata
I have seen, the public overwhelmingly opposes plea bargaining
and overwhelmingly would support legislation to eliminate plea
bargaining. You may have different data than I have and I would
like to see some submitted. ]

Mr. DiluLio. No; I would be shocked and amazed if that were not

the case.



a1

Senator BIDEN. That is the only point I am making.

Mr. DiluLo. Yes. .

Senator BIDEN. So the public thinks that. .

Mr. DiluLio. Obviously, in this case the public is gncomfortable
and is opposed to the notion that people are committing three and
four crimes and are getting off with one. But the reason we had
the move to mandatory sentencing, in my view, in the 1970’s and
into the early and mid-1980's was because people were saying this
justice system involves an tiﬁ'regucxbie minimum of discretion.
Somebody has got to exercise the discretion. .

The lg mjlli%n violent crimes committed in 1992, tl}e.tlnrd of
them reported, the 165,000 of them resulting in convictions, the
100,000 that went to prison—we are not ever going to have a sys-
tem that is going to invest the human and financial resources nec-
essary to go after every criminal and incarcerate eve? criminal,
nor would most people at the end of the day want to do that. So
tizerziian is going to be exercised. The question always becomes
going to do the sorting, who is going to exercise that discre-

tion.

I think from my perspective, Senator, the conceptual point you
raise leads me to the conclusion that most people are more satisfied
to have prosecutors exercise that sort of discretion than unelected,
unascountable Federal judges who intervene in cases in local and
State jurisdictions end who do not, and this is what we are really
talking about here, put public safety first.

Senator BIDEN. Well, T think you are comparing apples and or-
anges. The prosecutor is to the govcrmor what the State judge is
to the Federal judge. It is not the prosecutor to the judge. The fact
of the matter is the prosecutor doesn’t make a deal with anyone
other than the defendant, which then can be overruled by the
court. In my State, you can make a plea bargain the court will not
allow to be had in my State. I don’t know about the State of Penn-
sylvania. .

Ms. ABRAHAM. Well, excuse me, Senator. All plea bargains are
subject to the court accepting the plea, so the court must accept it.

Senator BipeN. Right, OK, that is what I am saying. So it is the
zame in your State. I just didn’t want to s {or every State.

The point is the Feéeral judge is located in the same spot in this
deal between the governor and a Federal court s the prosecutor
i3 between himsslf or herself and the State court. The person in
question is either the defendant or the prisoner, and so I just have
great difficulty—by the way, the data I have seen—I share your
view sbout who is going to lock at the public safety, but the truth
is prosecutors, if you notice, nationwide have not experienced an
overwhelming embrace by the Americzn public.

All of them that have run for higher oifice have gotten beaten,
by the way. It tells you a little something about what has happened
in terms of where the public thinks prosecutors are. Now, I am not
being critical because Fam supportive. I don’t think there is a sin-
gle person here in the U.S. Senate who has been more supportive—
there are many es supportive—of State end local and Federal pros-
ecutors as I have been. I am not making the case that they aren't
recponsible. I am making the case in terms of what the public per-
ceives.

27-255 - 96 - 4
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In my State, I promise you the people of my Stzte would be more
certain that the governor of my State is going to protect their inter-
ests relative to prisoners than they think the attorney general
would because they know the attorney general wants resources.
They know the attorney general, which is the prosecutor in my
State—we have no D.A’s—the attorney general in my State wants
more personnel, wants more authority. So every State differs.

I don’t want to beat this to death, but I find it difficult for me,
and that is why I am so intrigued by what you have suggested, sir.
1 think if this legislation lays out a predicate—and, unfortunately,
I was here when Tunney was here. That is how old I am, but I got
here when I was 30. The predicate that you are suggesting exists,
and that is that there has to he a finding that there is a reasonable
prospect that a constitutional violation exists. Then I am much less
concerned about me interfering in the State’s affairs.

Here we are with this entire movement out there coming from
the center-right saying, Federal Government, stop dictating to the
States, except when it comes to morals and when it comes to stiff-
er, meaner, harsher, better punishment. Here we are telling the
States, by the way, you, governor—if I vote for this as it is now,
I have to go back to my governor and say I don’t think you are
competent; you are not competent; I don’t trust you because you
make deals; I don't trust you to make a deal with & Federal court
judge. There is no getting arourd that. That is what it says.

That is what you have all said. You have said these guys, prison
officials—and that is what the gentleman from Michigan has im-
plied that a previous administration, whoever it was, Democrat or
Republican, entered into this consent decree. It was a political deal.
So I have got to sit here as a U.S. Senator and say my governor,
who probably knows as much or more than any of you at the table
ebout governing and has an ezemplary record—and the one before
him, Mike Castle, and the one before him, Governor duPont—that
these guys aren’t smart enough, aren’t honest enough, aren’t de-
cent enough, aren’t capable enough to decide whether or not thev
want to enter a decree with the Federal court.

No governor—and, Lynne, you know this—and no mayor, I don’t
care who they are, is going to let a prison official seal their political
fate for them. There 2in’t a one. Not a single one in America is
going to let a prison official say, by the way, this is the consent de-
cree I entered with the Federal court.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Senator, I am not here to quarrel with you. You
know I have a great affection for you personally on a personal
level, as a Senator, and for the institution of the Senate, and I am
not here to argue about perceptions. It depends, first of all, on your
view of who people really trust, and some people do trust their
local prosecutor more than their mayor and more than their gov-
ernor. .

Senator BIDEN. That is true.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Secord of all, when it comes to some of these liti-
gations, the moving party, the plaintiffs, whoever they may be, do
not move against t]ge istrict attorney. They file their lawsuit
where the district attorney has nothing to do with it. It is against
the mayor or the body of government.
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Senator BIDEN. makes sense, I might add.

Senator, speaking for myself and not the governor
nor the National District Attorneys

_Senator BIDEN. I would like to see you as governor of Pennsylva-

nia
Mas. ABRAHAM. Well, be is a good man.

Senatoerm.R:'g;t.k

Ms. ABraHAM. I think the people of this country and the people
of my eis:.u really want trutgx,bewhether itis intbsentenci?fg or any-
thing I think they woul willing to pay the price if it meant
thattheyemﬂdfeelfreeofpredatoryu-iminaivs.lthinktheyareso
fed up, they are arming themselves in record numbers. They are

to death.
I think it is about time tb-tlsmvmg' to send my cases down
to my Federal prosecutor because is pretrial detention, a trial

within 50 days, long sentences for felons in possession, and the
tlike.lwouldlikeﬁobeable-todoﬂxatm rather than having

foist those cases onto my local F prosecutor because our
{aﬂsmfullandevu'ybodythnmbstbeirnoaeatthesystem.So
would rt it. Yes, I would.

Mr. DiluLio. I am of the view, Senator, that without STOP or a
STOP-like provision, truth in sentencing legislation is going to go
mandatory sentencing legislation; ie., 15 years from
we will be ing about 37 percent here, 42 percent there, for
that here today.
House did back in February
r States that just move
direction without hitting 85 percent. Fifty percent of that
ive to continue to put vio-
lent repeat criminals behind bars for longer terms, and the other
Wmtbgiveanimmﬁntosums-—
BIDEN. You know we do that under present law anyway.
That is now the law, not the same breakdown. It is for violent of-

Mr. Dilunio. Yes; well, I think we have been here before, but
mmmmmm.mw
to corrections alternatives to and so

i
3
g
¢E
|

:
!
ga
i
il

Mr. Carpuccio. With the caveat, Senator, that [ totall
qualified to opine on this— #m Tty ua-
Senator BIDEN. That doesn't stop of us.
Mr. CarrucCcCI

B
3
B
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and keep th

Thatﬁe;u‘:)gsaid,it'm'ikesmethatthen is a bit of a chicken-
and-egg problem here, and you have alluded to it. You can't get
more money to lock people up until you have locked them up, at
which point you probably run afoul of all sorts of Federal decrees.
We have to out a way around ttzl: problem._

gratui
eraldecrees.Allyouhaveeszlt.afiodoisbuild more prisons and she
has got no problem with F decrees.

Mr. Carpuccio. That is right. You have to come up with your
own money.

Senator BIDEN. Right.

Mr. Carpucclo. I am not sure that one rule for every State is
going to be feasible. With that, I support it.

Senator BIDEN. I thank the Chair for allowing me to go over my
time.

Senator ABRAHAM. Before we proceed, I would like to just also in-
dicate that we have entered into the record a correspondence at the
request of the chairman of the committee that was sent to him
from Michael Barnes, who is the prosecuting attorney in South
Bend and President of the National District Attorneys Association
with respect to this legislation, the STOP legislation.

I also would just observe—I may or may not be right about this,
but I am sure that the population of Delaware is one reason that

ou have reached these standards. But from what Lynne Abraham
iassaid,ita]somightbethecasethatiflwasplanningaiminal
activity, I would not do it in Delaware. I would go to Philadelphia
where it sounds like things are——

Senator BIDEN. Unfortunately, they are coming from Philadel-
phia to do in Delaware.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Senator, we will give normal out of jail
free card, which everybody has in Philadelphia. [Laughter.]

Senator ABRAHAM. Mr. Cappuccio, let me go back to the consent
decree issue one more time. &n:eridm.Followingupon some
of the earlier questions, raised the question of how much authority
States ought to have and why we, in an era im which we claim we
are going to try to relinquish more Federal authority and let States
domorzhmn' gs for themselves, would be considering this type of an
approa

F guess the thing that brought me initially to this issue and I

ess drove home to me the importance of at least hearing more
&utitistheexpcrieneewehavehndinhﬁ i because there
the State doesn’t want to be part of the consent and neither

does the Department—or at least as of 1992, did the Department




97

of Justice. So, surely, itwouldaeemtome,andlwmﬂdlikeg:ur
comments, that when both DOJ and the State and its officials have
concluded that the consent decree’s purposes have been met, that
ought to suffice, it would seem, to bring it to an end. It hasn't, but
1 guess I would like your thoughts on at least that exception.

Senator BIpEN. That is a good point.

Mr. CarrPucclo. Sure. I agree fully. I think the importance here
is to keep in mind the framework and the perspective of a Federal
lawsuit and what is a Federal lawsuit. When I was at the Depart-
ment, I kept saying to myself, what do you need to do? You need
to remedy real constitutional violations. You need to get in there
andﬁxitandwbenyonmdone,;ouneedbogohome use you
are not in charge. That was sort of the mind set that I had, th
I am not sure it is always the mind set that has prevailed at the
Department of Justice.

In the case of Michigan, what we saw was it was really undis-
puted that an enormous portion of what the original consent decree
covered was not longer at issue. I forget the particula;frovisions
that were involved—fire safety. I forget whether medical was cov-
ered or not. I know mental health wasn't.

The philoeophy of Attorney General Barr, consistent with what
I said and consistent with the Supreme Court’s decision in Free-
man v. Pitts, is as aspects of the system come into constitutional
compliance, let them go. So what we tried to do in Michigan is say,
all right, there is no dispute as to these 4 categories; that is it, it
is over as to that, and we will just have a separate settlement
agreement/consent decree on the other thing.

The idea that some Federal judge thinks he can say no to that,
I think, is offensive to the notion of judicial power in article III.
Again, it goes back to a lawsuit. When the parties to a lawsuit de-
cide the controversy is over, it is over. It is not up to that Federal
mdfetokeep it going. I think he had no authority to keep it going,
and I am deeply, deeply saddened and disappointed that a ooup%e
of days after we ‘%ot thrown out of office the Justice Department
forspné;;eason ipped position on this. I think that that is dis-
appointing.

nator BIDEN. Can I interrupt on that point?

Senator ABRAHAM. Sure,

Senatgr BmDEN. But it is on point, Mr. Chairman. In last year’s
crime bill that we passed—so much of it, a lot of people aren’t
aware of the specifics of it, and you may or may not be. In title
18 of the law now, section 3626, subsection (c), refers to periodic

€ and it says, “Each Federal couri order or consent decree

to remedy an eighth amendment violation shall be re-

/ at the behest of the defendant for recommended modifica-
tion at a minimum of 2-year intervals.” That is now the law.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Well, it doesn't define what “reopening” means.
That is one of the problems. It is a little bit mushy.

Senator ABRAHAM. That was sort of the direction I was kind of
going to go in here because I know that there was an effort in the
%blﬂtotgbtfaddr‘%utheurlyreluzcand some of these con-

 decree ems. We are here today to try to figure out wheth-
er—ltiseaxgyinthispmeu,ad.mittetﬁy,butwhetherornotpeo-

ple who have to deal with this on the front lines feel that we have
gotten to the point that we have addressed it effectively.

Could at least Ms. Abraham and Mr. Gadola and anybody else
who would like to, but you two obviously have been right in the
middle of these——

Ms. ABRAHAM. Well, just briefly about the 1994 crime bill, the
crime bill of 1994 addresses eighth amendment claims. There is a
difference between an eighth amendment claim for sentenced pris-
oners and a due process claim for pretrial detainees who are incar-
cera

In looking at that act, the is somewhat ambi and
it doesn’t really specify whatm for relief and it m de-
fine “reopening.” The problem is that for Federal judges who are
inclined to do what Mr. Cappuccio said—OX, fellows, you have ac-
complished what you have set out to do and now it is time for you
to pack up and leave—that is fine.

But, unfortunately, there are a number of loopholes in the act
and judges who are not so inclined to say, OK, have accom-

lished what you have set out to do, go hom ey, will find the
foo holes in the act, and that is why we are back here. We wouldn't
be back here in light of the crime bill of 1994 if there weren't what
we perceive most respectfully to be an ambiguity in language and

wouldn’t be sitting here today if we had the problem so

Senator BIDEN. Lynne, have you made a motion to go back to
court to reopen since the crime bill? .

Ms. ABRAHAM. Well, I have to tell you something interesting,
Senator Biden. The answer is yes, but I have been found to have
no standing because the prisoner sued the former mayor.

Senator BIDEN. Right.

Ms. ABRAHAM. On t%pedfr:lhat,dgu; hght;fnwhi;g&r Cappucdio
said, not only has our ju in question a new prison
buitllt’, which zvas—l am not arguing that we didm’t need it. “re did,
but she had control of the whole Federal courthouse that was built
which doesn’t have one prison cell in it. Her name was on the bond
indenture. No change order could be entered. She decided where
the flag poles went, whether the furniture got scotch-guarded—fan-
tastic.

Senator BIDEN. I have got that, t!'ut could the mayor file? Does
he have standing, the present mayor?

Ms. Aswglu?gThegnayorisswckwith the consent decree. He
has attempted to get it changed.

Senator BIDEN. Has he attempted to reopen under the new law?

Ms. ABRAHAM. Oh, sure. We have been fighting and fighting and
ﬁghﬁng.Ofeourse,assoonasthecrime.actcam_edown—aslm
promise was, the very day that the crime bill was signed—we were
inWashingtonforthesigning.asyouremember—-thenextday,he
walked into court and filed a motion to intervene. But, you see, the
judge isn't really moving qui on it, doesn't have to because
there is no time {imit on it, and just puts the motion aside and
doesn't rule on it.

Senator ABRAHAM. Would others want to commnent on the new
bill and what we need to look at or what your experience has been?



GADOLA. I certainly would. The roblem that Michigan faces
in e daxﬂwewmﬂdhavetopmeettogstmtﬁomunder
Federal court in our CRIPA lawsuit is not a con-

hgve actorily
State plan fo mpliance an associated orders; in other
words.Pall of tll‘xewminutia that I think you, chhr Senator
Abraham, are familiar with, and some of the that I detailed

So it is not en: for us to that we are complying with con-
stitutional stan We would have to satisfly the court that we
have dealt satisfactorily with each one of these individual myriad
State plan requirements. There is a provision dealing with sanita-
tion in the consent decree and the State plan for compliance. Now,
it is not good enough for us to say or to with the Justice De-
partment, apparently, that the te of .chiganisnotvgolating
the constitutional rights of any inmates with regard to sanitation.
Ratber,whatwewonldhavetodoissahsfythqeomttbatthetem—

of the water in the showers is a certain temperature, and
on and on, ad infinitum. .

Senator ABRAHAM. Mr. Cappuccio? I am just going to go down
the line here if there are any others who want to comment. We will
jmmnamhemwithur.&m.

. L pnthisﬁngeron.t.hasptam&

t
What I think we need to find a way to do is to say, after some
iod of whenthishasbeenqguigfon‘itean‘tgoonany
mt it ess,” the Constitution is
beingvi ortheminimumisn’tmet._lthinkthatiswhatmle

requires today, but not every court is in agreement with me
on this, and I thi ifCongzusmadethatclear,itwouldn‘tbea
radical change, but, , it would be an imj t one, and that
is if, at any time, Mr. eaneomeinﬂoacm_ut_andsayhem
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tion, ]I guess, was that the Federnal i in these
be able to do whatev cases might
ot hor o grtbeyv:.anted.ldon't , but it is the con-

When the prosecutors exercise discretioa, with fewer
ot gt miaele o ciniody ad (ool W T
exe on, end u i i
s Siinals ool o Bl o Tl Wy i
 to the question ier by Senator Abraham, the
provision or a STOP-like provision deals main} view,
through the prison cap provision with ﬁbﬁ Y bt i .
yond public safety and would restrain in
oal:urred astg r?ult of the intelrventions.
mean, the Texas case is, I think, a perf bere
tween 1980 and 1994, the Texas prison popnh#twn t doublgd.?‘
Yet, real inflation-adjusted cost per prisoner went up tenfold. Now
m'thosemcreaseeyouaeememﬂuenceoftheliuizorden,uf
think former Texas Director Lane McCotter, who is sitting here in
y

the audience today, and others would i :Solthinkt.hat'
the 1994 crime biIl provision didn't quite do the trick. I tlnnl; i‘:hil
clear that that was not medicine that was enovgh.

Senator ABRAHAM. Mr. Watson or Mr. Martin?
Mr. MARTIN. I would add one element to Mr. Cappuccio’s rec-
ommendation, and that is, in addition to the constitutional find-

current Freeman and Dowell cases that, as you know, relate to de-
segregation. If there is a reasonable ex&edation that that will re-
main constitutional, then it is time for the Federal court to fold its
tent ang go Al;ome.

Senator ABRAHAM. I have an awful lot of additional questions
and we have a whole additional panel, so I am going to tuglnit back
z fﬁng}or Biden herelagd submit a group of additional questions

you because o want to your thoughts how
ou, ttopmceedonanumberofotbeﬁattem - e
e questions of Senator Abraham are located in the appendix.]

Senator BIDEN. Mr. Chairman, have been
witht_neinthetimeyouhaveal]ot{:il.lwﬂlmany itional
questions to be answered now. I would ask one broad question to
each of you and, with your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would like
to submit some questions in writing.

Senator ABRAHAM. Please

Senator BIDEN. M, broad question for you to contem to an-
swer in writing, and I will put it in writing as well, is is there a
way to remedy without the act the existing section which reads “re-
?:Em" :éongwtg’e ln‘lie? &l‘;xch a%paal to nx:; very lnr:m«:h which Mr.

ppuccio an ught he was ding his head in agree-
mﬁxt with ht? Martin’s adl;d;t:onal;b "

seems to me we may le to fix what is in e’s
craw, including mine, the problem of the court mn’onmhmgaﬁer
it has outlived its reason for being involwed in instance.
I don’t know whether that can be I have no pride of author-
shipl;boutthat,butlmopentomdmldinviﬁomw
you have,

1!
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Ms.Fm‘N’EGAN.'nmnkymvu'fmnch,Samtor.Bemnofm-
ida’s revolving doo. of u\rustxce{lf i
Because of early release, my life was shattered. I would like to
share with you my story.

In 1985, I became a . I believed in our system of justice
end the American ideals I was taught to as a child.
My first job after law school was an assistant public defender. I
usually went way beyond the call of duty to my clients and,
like a social worker, I found homes for I gave them money
for food, and I helped them get jobs. Unfortunately, none of them
changed their antisocial behavior and they ended up back behind
bars. After 3 years as a public defender, I had learned
about the realities of our system to know that I wanted to pros-
ecute instead, so I became an assistant State attorney.

On August 17, 1988, %life changed forever when my mﬁ

a
prior

:

crossed with Sam Pettit, had been released early from
ida prison just weeks before. He was 26 years old with 17 pri
adult convictions and an extensive juvenile record dating back to
A the day of the crime, I had ted my first murder

e day of  crime, presen m case
to a grand jury. What started out as one of beltdaz:dofmy
career turned into a nightmare that I will never forget. 1 gone
out with some friends after work and it was a nice ing until
tI‘II.‘orman tonandlwalkedtoNom’lur.Onj::trm
e parking lot, we were laughing and happy, joying our
Hves.ButsuddenlythatchanﬁforSamPethtm ing in the
darkness. He wasn't where he

early releasee made Norm drive Wmded area, me of
my money and jewelry along the way, and I was I was
able to keep him from tbebadtin

Once we reached a seclu mz:inklng Norm and then he
exited the vehicle. I can remember at that moment, thank
God, this is over. But it was really just beginning, for as I let out
a premature sigh of relief, Norm said, lookﬁmdlnwthbu—

of the gun, a flash of light, and Ifelt i r
and shoulder. Then Norm Langston made himself a human shield
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the Federal Bureau of Prisons. You have the opportunity to provide
an outstanding model for States to emulate and follow.

One of the flaws in the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforce-
ment Act of 1994 was its failure to recognize such States as Utah
that have indeterminate sentencing structures. The proposed revi-
sion in both the draft Senate bill and the House bill 667 rmizes
thisandattemptstoeorrectthepmblem,andwemgm for
that. However, there are some flaws in it. Based on time, I am not
going to into the exact flaws that I feel are there, but I am very

leased that you are addressing indeterminate sentencing structure
tates.

Utah's indeterminate sentencing system has done an exceptional
job in exceeding the intent and I think the spirit of truth in sen-
tencing.'l'hesystem,lthink,inUtaha]sohast.hesup rt of our
courts, prosecutors, even some defense attorneys, ly not all,
the Department of Corrections, the Board of Pardons and Parole,
ixmd most importantly, I feel, it has the support of the general pub-

.

In a recent study of average time served of selected violent of-
fenders within Utah, it is sﬁiﬁmt to note that we exceeded the
national average in homicide, rape, kidnaping, and robbery—all
very important violent offenses that our citizens have to face. Utah
currently has 215 murderers in prison, and only 30 of them have
apamledateandwﬂlspendmorethanZOyeaminprison.Prw
ently, 35 percent of Utah’s convicted murderers have already
served more than 10 years in secure prison facilities. Moreover,
some second-degree felons are serving full 15-year sentences.

This significantly skews Utah’s statistics and does not show the
fact that Utah is extremely tough on dangerous and violent offend-
ers. So based on the problems of qualifying for Federal funds under
the pro andthead.sthatyouarelookingat,itisrec-
ommended that Com consider eliminating the strings on Fed-
eral uirements on States to qu:hng to receive Federal
grants for truth in sentencing.

Each State has different needs and different criminal Jjustice sys-

countable and tl_x;zuu'ed to have and provide criminal justice plans
articular State when appiying bt oy Fogerrs figueness of each
p: ar w] applying for any ing grants.
Oddly enough, St.atul:gat may need Federal funding the most in
order to move toward the true spirit of truth in sentencing could
bethepneetha_tconldnever ify under the act. The truth in

lation growth and needs.

1 would.like.to&for a second mention inmate litigation. I
know my time is up. It has already been spoken to y other
panelists today about the d dealing with the hands-on
doctrine prior to the 1950's 1960’s, s0 I won't go into any of

U.S.C., section 1988, the attorney’s fee

Rights Ak, states that the ahall be ay
ney’s fees. The Supreme howerver, t Ouna::
really meant that prevailing endants would rarely, if ever,
tain fees, while plaintiffs should liberally and usly be award-
dfmm:ﬂwa@th“mwn ad of any con-
stitutional violation. This eren treatment

oners has created a powerful catalyst and legal force which entices

atto! to acti inmate divil rights cases that
gleg::owgte mmﬁmmmmd

dollars.

Finally, I would just like to take this cp; mm“my
pemnnfviminmppottofﬂﬂ?thathmnu’ bere in
the Senate, as well as House bill 667. I won't go into all the rea-
sons, for time, but I think there are many that have to be

I certainly feel that we have many and numerous ill-con-
cei consent decrees and permanent injunctions that tis the
hands of correctional admimistrators, and have for years. and

The majority of State coxrectional administrators, governors,
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:ligxt, regardless of their efforts to be in full compliance. It is sig-
ificant to note that many of these consent decrees contain require-
ments or conditions that far, far exceeq constitutional conditions of
confinement.

With that, sir, I will close mg(remarks.

[The preparsd statement of Mr. McCotter follows:}

FREPARED STATEMENT OF O. LANE MCCOTTER

Cbﬂmanﬁ:tcbanddisﬁnguiabedmanhend‘tbe&mmit‘.ee,lmhonoredto
have been invited to be here toda: totpeaktocneoft.hemostaiticalissuesfacing
Utah, as well as all States, and t is the protection of all our citizens b insuring
Lhnwehnvendeqmtenampriaonbedstobouseviolentoﬂ'endem. les‘ distin-
guiabedcommitteenndtheenﬁn(?onmmtobeoo limented for debating and
lddreasingthiscﬁﬁnli-n.Slfe,aecum,ldeqmte, constitutional prison beds
are vital to any successful war on crime.
lhawbeennkedb.ddmst'oﬁhlimesunda‘considemﬁonfotrevisionin
t.hecrimebiﬂbeﬁnemFirst.!wiﬂpmﬁdemyﬁewson'l‘mthlnSentendng.and
secondly, provide my views on inmate litigation issues clogging both state and fed-
eral courts today. .

TRUTH IN SENTENCING

The concept of Truth in Sentencing sddressed in the Crime Bill is a justified back-
hshagnna‘.thedltommonoccummenx insomestatawberevz‘o;a:oﬁ'enders
i aﬂa-servmg only an table portion of the imposed
k for ease” of violent offenders range from
Ehenlgoodhmeandekﬂdx&l—ndudn*lmgthoﬁmposedwmorduedsen-
teqces.eounadaedmhmforovmvwdmgeondiﬁons,mdcomordemdpopu-
lmupompdmﬁdlﬂiuthmghmtdeaeesandotherjudidﬂordemln
mmm‘h&nnm’mmﬁﬁed,mchuaﬁfesentenceisequatedm
hmtymby_mhuthatmmbereducedbygoodﬁmeaeditsandother
means. The eonunn:g‘;enﬂy tdean‘ofimarfated_ﬁvi:elent %(‘fenders &ox? prison
sends unacceptable dangerous messages to our citizens. e victims of violent
mmefeelthngoﬂ‘endsamnntpmperly i tors believe that crime

punished, perpetral
does pa .anx!uwrtht_luﬁlk,lndthelmgehwabldingdﬁunfedsﬂxeenﬁm
n mmumwmm&nmum&enﬁdd&
ment or in properly addressing the war on crime.
Aﬁer::::ﬁmgthengmﬁantlndnm of Truth in Sentencing, it is
to & major concern of the ap, hkeninboththeSenabe'spro—
and Binm.B_od:hﬂhmuinwordingtbatdimtatothestates
( concept constitutes Truth in ing and ties all federal fund-
ﬁ_otvmlent bhousing meeting your definition or standard. State crimi-
_ criminal laws, and state sen i all v
gnm}enlbly One of the of our great nation is that eachThstate
urigue when it comes to Jjustice systems ere-
fore, one one size fits all” for Truth in tencing,

the na
Offanse Tetimel Sue swrved [y p—;

Hemicide 71 menlhg 100 menthx.
Rage €5 months 75 mentta.
Kidnaping 52 smectis 53 mentix.
Robbery 44 ooty S4 moeth
Assault 28 months 27 ments.

mﬂyhuzmmmderminpﬁmgnd@bmd’thﬂ:hlnam
date and most will mare than 20 years in prison. Presently, 35 percent of

'tah’s convicted have allready served mare than tenrninmym-
on o d I tndcbanot-buvthelfsutﬂntlhlhh
is signi Utalr's statistics

This significantly skews s

unme‘!zwudlondnm fe s “cb.
Both Senate’s proposed and House Bill 667 heavily upon varicus
jecﬁvd‘shﬁlﬁaut:hst'hdgﬂl mhwﬁ%g@ehmﬁ-
I'Juhezldlookmmbuﬂ:oncﬁncifithpn ing more falons

the national average $ .h in truth in seotenc-
&.mw&m&:&ummﬁu consideration s we



T

112

2. After refusing to come out of his cell to et for two days, prisoner sued for fail-
* ure to feed him, Glick v. Stewart

111

INMATE LITIGATION

8. An inmate mm%mhwm)uhu
The cecond topic 1 Was asked to address today was in the area of inmate litiga- Post Traumstic Dimordex ) from Vietnam and motbe fn
o Glick v. Stewart . hen
Prior to the 1950s &nd early 1960's, the courts had adopted a “hands off doctrine” Every time a hot meal tray was delivered to inmate, be spit on guards,

toward inmate rights and prison operations. Some significant examples of the coures sued because the substituted ¢id not a6 well 8 the bot

position in this regard are the Abbott v. Leslie
. e sued to enforce a claimed right to play
* jLawful incarceration brings about necessary withdrawal * * * of many privi. Beore. velleybal) ad ek in the “Tournament of Cards.” Alveres v.
leges and righ _amh:chonmsﬁ.ﬁedb&heeomidemﬁomundeﬂymgm 6. An inmate deliberately his cell, then sued officers who deaned it up
pnnnmhm_'huv..rohmmus. (1948). because they got his Pinochle exrds wet. Lane v.
-;I(tummmmaﬂnwogmmdmmmzmmphﬂe 7Pﬁmmadﬁr#_A.Geﬂmw of Converse, claiming
prisoners in = from impri: t those medical - Winsnass v. because his ce
mmegmymmmympuv%so(m?ggﬁfmm whe ;.Anhmm‘;.ﬂ!’“"‘ww his cell did not
e “The power of i tions necessary for the safety of th have a desk. Duran v. zg[ n i witnesses dissiphi
m&?hmgmhm umfwtbemaintamtgu:ndp:germnxxgﬁg 9.Anhuinmmh%':;d -howeg.he n:‘*lﬂowedmbaﬂnnth.vnn‘:.n re-
. ol he insti is vested in correcti officials with expertise 1n the field nary feos prison froze inmate account
ipthgmum.membemquesﬁ:;utbatmeymmunbe tlef!wiededis;:f Mmmm.&m.w“d?ﬂmmﬁuhm
tion in the exercise of such suthority.” Long v. Parker, 390 .24 S16(CAS 196} o, collect the fess. The persgrliatr g lie s to pay the attorney fees. The
-‘C«xmlnwithmtmtompaviaepﬁsonldminismﬁonutointerfm in. T*his inmate brought suit aguinet the attomey
with the ordi ison rules of jons. * Banning v. : court ordered foes i
(CAIOlmmsU.S.W Banning v. Looney, 213 F.2d 771 ‘l'b ol the Gardner v. DelLand
The inmate rights ; in the late 1960's and early 1970's. It was th inma ith cash, a $60,000 hocss and & $74000 Gore
October 1973 term of Uni ShtuSupmmeCo:mthatrieaﬂ w&: ?J&‘-WM more in o
g;wmsﬂmdh&m%nhwymme'hm off’ doctrine, counts. i
extract of the May 1974Congrumn.1Recarddeaﬂydeﬁnedthelﬁgh 11. After a cell search, r they did not put his cell
Cocmnewdxrxumww&hwenfmutmdmncﬁom back in a manner and mixed his clean and dirty v
Justice Black was interviewed shortly bef: his death o
“In view of the decisions mmw"mmhm.m%i:nﬂmm;m An inmate sued becaume confiscated his “honey bear” bottle which he
sible to convict anybody? He the reporters by replying, “Of Deeded to give himself K "'u Thai-Buddhist. However, after the
course—that's the Read the constitution. The government has im- 13. One inmate filed suit h‘!“ a tevial promptly refased them
Wmmm,mm—nndmﬁmkedﬁmd&hemdi- prison met same of his
ndualuhzenmndslkme.nieveqﬁtleofthelcﬁonisenoughtoputter- it

mrintnthebentd‘adﬁm.mUnidetntesofAmenm' against Ji
{m&nhwbpﬂtaudondﬁghhmndhimtnbahmthesig:

and
bmhmhmm&emwbdmjngmonhe - of Appeals on two occasions before finally a8 >
“ann::} That’s our purpose, to mak e things as tough for the pmeemtorgvavs (%.m ““behe:iohhijudm longan Mthst thohnd:pmsﬁ. Mmmwn- cimarry g
cuit, mohon,hnmedmhg' RFRA and remanded the cass to the
Mmiruﬁmcmd&e&prm(bunmd‘mdonof' ta” Justi on its own ide issues ﬁ'&.m“-ﬂhﬂbhl
Bh&ﬁardbhhnﬂymvnﬁwmeﬁ@ude“%.md‘; Mmmmmwﬂ?‘m items in it, which could not be inspected or even
z‘dqd-n;wm:;m.m?qm&ﬁwiw@ﬂg:“‘““m looked inside by correctional officers. Werner v. McCotter ot al.
Bouln.dmﬂﬁano(unnee__qddhpinnﬁmeoft"' i mrt:;pa mil- menﬁ%%mmm.& that
hﬁ'mrpulghnmﬁpubmhmﬁmﬂy.aqdmthemlumeoffﬁvo- w“mb’gmd’d'mm divert badly needed fanding could be
ihmmate lawsuita. Approximately one-fifth of the entire faderal court dodrs required o even dismise and provide meney to Dew pris-
gowemmn::dbypm hou(x.e.,?ﬁ}l&g(l??,OOOpﬁvatesuitsﬁledﬁnm Mbmmw Wmmm
d‘:le.dnnnmem.dvﬂ i lmhnndhabeu%?. Zw .ﬁlde;i.es'm“z :?:::n lmﬁuhmadm‘huw‘mmh
¥ ns in sta
m%mp?ﬁ,:%Mmhvﬂmand ill never go to trial, al- m'g:o mma?m ia that inmates :
Ml.n wm dl!rmml.s.
IR i nt of these federal the attormeys have the

:
i
5
?

mitLOneinmatenﬁerthzimS;mﬁbd_wngO'ederaldvﬂﬁghmhw-

é
E‘
il
;
:
i

to
nnhomthehnﬁnrm_l_ﬂofwhwhmdmmuedmfavoroftbestf‘eon legal assistance thess suita. who cannot afford -
Mdmoﬁo:'..o.ﬂdc'dl;mngm m&mur. siate is mei; ml le:m&. = pay for on
mate mwhvuhumoﬁnuinjuntnfevmontbs, ﬂ::sands rdﬁi hmmm : defandants in civil
lars in : wasting of attorney attorney fees and sanctions for
m,",ﬁfmm-ﬁdwm who are %Mﬁdm“m to award fees to in

L An : g s
v m“"l‘“wmfumo{mmﬂuddtndemmn
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tboedvﬂnﬁhﬁkeaimindm.vbmnnyﬁdim!mmdauﬁvemmth
entertained.

ltwmﬂdhemmhdpﬁdﬂmmldreq\ﬁutbemmmnply_theum
wruwm.wfmmmmwmﬁmnfmm
Addiﬁomﬂy.requiﬁngﬁxﬂorntleutaomepuﬁalﬁlingfeein;ﬂmwbmthe
inmtehuhaduxymoneyove:behstsixmthﬂmﬂdntlmtuugemein-
t the ngh. nfufitm(ﬁvﬂlﬂightaMmmgindlme-
signed to help establish equal rights minorities. It was never envisioned, .
w,m:mmmdmmmmommmmmm
mmiomofbdoumnyenr.muigindinwotdthe&vdmrxmhubeenm
nmockery frivolous inmate suits.
'Iheongin’.lmdingofuus.ﬁlssa,the:uomeyfeeprvvisionofthe(}ivil
m@ummmmth‘pmﬁﬁngwmmbeawaMdQMmeyfee&ﬂn
Supreme Court, however, decided that Co really meant that prevailing de-
fendants should rarely, if ever, obtain fees whi plaintiffs should liberally and gen-
emxﬂybeawar@dfea,mwbmanﬁthdimissedwithmtaﬁndingofa n-
stitutional violation. This deferential treatment of Plaintiff prisoners has created a

time period. Emerging and ever changing case law since the 1970’s
have resu{:: in numerous ill-conceived consent decrees and permanent injunctions
thattiethehandsofconwﬁmd!dminisuamfnrm.ﬂ:emaioﬁtyofmueor-
recﬁonﬂadminimhon,mu,undlegmammmhampemdwithbinding
mmmtdeam&atmmeedbbytm' administrations with no possible
end in aight, regardless of their efforts to in full cornpliance. Many of the consent
decrees contain requirements or conditions that far exceed constitutional conditions
ofconﬁnementlnthe-dminimﬁonofmtdeamtherehavebeenmmplu
of overly zealous federal judges, istrates and court appointed masters (monitors)
who have uiedbintarmumm.thdrjudmentmdaﬂy operational matters
and decisions of professional mecﬁonnladminimml!nformnahly. the enforce-
mto(mmgmmtdeamhavew&uﬂyadvendyimpadedpﬁsonmuitymd

hUhh,nmcwnaemdeamsﬁﬂbindﬁxemedion%l‘zstgmthatwmentamd
menterp" civil rights sttorney that dealt with t‘o19781;.:;1“mmmlby
an enterprising igh t with extra-constitutional provisions
3 inmate di pmeedmes.'l‘heattnmeybtwgbtndaimonbe.hal{
oftnmmateregudinganmdyteuhniulvidnﬁonoﬂhisolddeaee.m
tbe_haeemnotevenhnwnbpmenttdmixﬁmtmsmddidnotinvolveano-
htumofmyfedadright,ﬂ:est&tehadtopnyt?ﬁmmnﬂcmeyfeeatomolve

STATEMENT OF ANDREW PEYTON THOMAS

Mr.‘ THOMAS, Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of this
committee, for the opportunity and honor to appear before this

%
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signed to protect have now been lost to lower-paid foreign workers
anybow.

A repeal of these laws would permit the return of prison labor
on a broad scale. If this reform were accompanied by an exception
to the minimum wage laws applicable to %x::oners employed in cer-
tain industries whose jobs aﬁ'eady have been overwhelmingly lost
to lower-paid foreign laborers, it is quite conceivable that the wages
of foreign laborers could actually be underbid for a change, and
that many of the j lost to workers overseas could be brought
back to America. A restoration of prison labor would allow more
humane conditions for prisoners, would allow them to help pay for
their keep and to compensate their victims, and would reduce re-
cidivism rates.

The genuine terrors that today’s prisoners confront daily, cruel
and unusual by the standards of most civilizations, are partly the
result of the Fyederal laws thwarting wide-scale prison labor. It is
erz?ectfully submitted to this committee that repealing these Fed-

laws would significantly aid government in the fight against
crime. In the meantime, we must wonder what the early prison re-
formers would say upon peering into our Nation’s prisons today
and whether they would consider them an improvement over the
houses of horror they frequented some 2 centuries ago.

%actg;’ ?BRAHAM. Thank you very much.

. Cole?

STATEMENT OF TIMOTHY P. COLE

Mr. COLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name is Tim Cole and
I am chairman of the Board of Wackenhut Corrections Corporation
headquartered in Coral Gables, FL. I am here today to support the
?assage of amendments to the Violent Crime Control and Law En-
orcement Act of 1994. Among other things, that statute authorized
the expenditure of $10 billion in Federal grants to construct and
lm'ﬁrve State prisons.

o bills introduced in this Congress, S. 3 and S. 38, introduced
by the Majority Leader, Senator Dole, and Judiciary Committee
Chairman Hatch, respectively, would improve existing law in cer-
tain respects. However, we believe additional language to encour-
age greater reliance by the States on the private sector would
produce substantial cost savings and other benefits for the Amer-
ican taxpayer,

_Proposed amendment which is set out more specifically in
my written statement would help to assure that these grants will
help the States incarcerate more violent criminals and not make
State governments more dependent on Federal tax dollars in the
long term.

. The contracting-out of the integrated design, financing, construc-
tion, andommﬁonofaprisontotheprivatesectorbeminthe
mid-1980s. Today, there are more than 90 facilities and 50,000
prisoners under private sector managje:’nent. With 23 contracts in
the United States, Canada, Puerto Rico, England, and Australia,
and over 14,090 prisoners under management, Wackenhut Correc-
tions Corpqratton is a recognized leader in the private development
and operation of prisons.

R TS BT B A D e e
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State corrections professionals. Our board of directors includes
James governor from the State of Illinocis; Ben-
amin Civiletti, former Attorney General of the United States; and
{‘IormnnCarlaon, Director of the Federal Bureau of Prisons for
17mhairman, is not an experiment and it

and bdd?:elwodd&r: perating pri w‘ttmderprtg.ed.or
benefits ing and o prisons
conh'acts.yPublic-;’;ivahe prison partnerships can do all of the fol-
lowing: reduce construction costs by 10 to 40 percent; reduce oper-
ating costs, which account for more than 80 percent of a pnso_n’s
life cycle costs, by 10 to 20 percent; accelerate facility construction
by as much as 30 to 50 percent; assure high-quality service; and
increase budget certainty, mcl\_ldmgt_be costs associated with pris-
oner lawsuits for alleged civil ts violations. L
TbeWhii.:el.Iousehaaackncw tbevalueofpn;:hmtwnby

fiscal year 1996 that seve daveloped
and operated by the ﬁrivate sector for the Federal Bureau of Pris-
ons. In addition, the House Appropriations Committee underscored
the value of privatization just last week when it voted to appro-
pmwmmﬂhmfortheeﬁsﬁngShupmm rogram and
noted, that “substantial savings for taxpayers in llars terms
and in the time necessary to make newly constructed facilities
operational can be achieved by encouraging States to utilize the
private sector.” . . .

A prison designed by its private sector operator is the best guar-
antee of maximum safety, sec\;;?, and cost efficiency. Alth
many public sector agencies orm some fanctions
PEe wﬂl; e mg, té;gtth in bureal:a-acy Some govern:
staff, in procuremen C acy. -
mentsg:gound u& world have tried to emulate private sector meth-
ods through a variety of means, but even marginal savings fre-
quently seem unattainable or unsustainable. I suspect this is due
tothelackofapmﬁt—basedstrnchue.lnsho_rt,nomhuyetde-
vised a better pencil sharpener than the private sector and open

ity. Owners require it i the terms of the contract. There are facil-
ég:basede:onitors. 'll‘hl: government conducts annual audits. The
contractor conducts in-house corporate audits. Accountability is
paxtoftheaccredita.gonsystem,andcnmmmamongmmop-
erators guarantees I )

hairman of Wackenhut Corrections Corporation, I want to
thﬁAl:kCyou,Mr.Chaiman,forthoopportunitytomfymmppoxt
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of the inclusion of privatization language in the Senate crime legis-
lation, and I would be happy to answer questions later.
{The prepared statement of Mr. Cole follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF TIMOTHY P. CoLe

Chairman, Members of the Committee, thank you for this opportunity to ap-

today to address the issue of prison privatization. My name is Tim Coie; I am

i of Wackenhut Carrections tion and Executive Vice President of
the Wackenhut Corporation, in Coral Gables, Florida.

I am here today to support the of amendments to the Violent Crime Con-
tmlnndLlenérmentMof 9934, Among other things, that statute authorized
the expenditure of $10 billion in federal grants to construct and improve state pris-
ons. Two bills introduced in this Congress—S. 3 and S. 38, introduced by the Major-
ity Leader, Sen. Dole and Judiciary Committee Chairman Ha respactively—

i isti i in respecta. However, we believe additicnal lan-
gﬁememnm:ﬁewtamﬁamebythemtaontbeprinbmwmﬂd
produce substantial cost savings and other benefits for the American taxpayer. Qur
gmpoeed amendment [Attachment 1] mﬂmin;hndj&m-ssum*_‘m! these grants will
elp the states incarcerate more violent crimi and not msake the state govern-
dependent on federal tax dollars in the long term.

The “contracting-out”™ of the integrated design, financing, construction and oper-
ation of & _ht.begrévnteseqtcrbegpninthemidl%Todaytbmmmm
,000 prisoner places under private sector management.
With 23 contracts in the United States, Canada, Puerto Rico, E d and Aus-
tralia, and over 14,000 prisoner places under manegement, Wackenhut Corrections
Corp. is a leader in the private development and operation of prisons [At-

tachment 2] soda
testimon y about the growing demand
by the ic for greater nfgety and security. M’ost Americans haw;‘:o grown

a fundamental of justice and fairness to our system of cxime and pun-

mhmnguthe:mﬁm,meghanundthdrmabﬂiﬁsmdchauenmme

old—(uhh::ned idess about prisors. Prison privatization has developed in di re-

sponse to those challenges.

Mr. Chairman, prisoa privatization is not an riment; it is not a “pilot project.”

Governments wth:United States mdexpeamndthewoﬂd are?chu' vmg? Jreal

cost savings and er benefits by ing and operating prisons under private

sector contracts. Public-private prison partnerships can do all of the following:

¢ reduce construction costs by 1040 percent;

¢ reduce operational costs, which account for mare than 80 percent of a prison’s
life cycle costs, by 10-20 percent;

* accelerate facility construction by as much as 30-50 percent;

o assure high quality service; and

* increase budget certainty, including the costs associated with prisoner lawsuits
for alleged civil rights viclationa %thehke. P r s
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have done business with wigh
Jﬂdtbomumdm;mﬂ o m
onsmmmlm: than 5 hdliﬂ-.hﬁmd}ythmru:thq
are more economical. factors contribute to this higher standard of ae-
countability:

m.mmnmmmmdmmmmmm
* assume the risk and costs of prisoner lawsuits [Attachment 4]);

Chairman of Wackenhut Vice Presidenst
of e ut Corporation, I want to thank you, Mr. the oppow-
ity to testify in support of the inclusion of in the Sesate
erima legislation. 1 e happy to anawer

ATTACHMENT 1

FUNDS
i L. #103-322) $10 billion in to
'ngmmuna%{m‘mrmhmh oo~
mmmmwhhmm&m b
ommmntpmsmislnﬂabhfot'dmﬁn_ correctional facilities™ and
e v e otinet approac i o sogaratn, -
-mbadiﬁmdmu‘gmmw m e tllowt

design, y
L4 o

L S o crational coots for the entire lfe of the facility.
ommnthwmhmﬁmhhmtmmuwm"m
mmthmmxgh.m'm@. or efficient enough to keep the o
number of violent criminals mmﬁrﬂnh‘mﬂ.’ . ]

. Sntawiﬂthmfanmodmmﬁduﬂﬁnmnﬂn-ﬁmm&m

PRIVATIZATION WILL MEET THE MOST URGENT NEEDS
With privatization, States have proven they can:
reduce construction costs by 1040 percent;
: Muuomﬁmdm(whﬂmmhwwedd&m&-
cycle expenses of & prison) by 10~20 percent;
o deliver new facilities 30-50 percent faster;
. unmqmb':yw-uiccnnd .
o increase overall budget certainty.
muwmmmummmmm

Thafollowinzprvvhimabmﬂdboad&d: o the cnti o
to entire ronge

.xgmmudagrmtm;bnmmd}abb :dp.:t:' e

« States should be expected to show that they have Decesenry logisicle
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SECTION BY SECTION ANALYSIS

A of title II of the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of

1994, Pub. L. No. 1mmwmgauu.mnqumogm
c“r Fy s

new

of
sssuring prison

1

;
E
7
E.
;
i
E

after construction.
Two states—Texas and Florida—have addressed the urgent need for prison space
by building , “harder” prisons, and by-contracting out to private organizations
not only to prisons, but to operate what they built. Procurement practices
quick deli dhbdliﬁes%tyw“‘ : 'inrdlecﬁngt;.‘hxﬁut. o eun::ﬁ
very of new 3 service i i
sunduds.nndh;dgetcahmtg result is that prisons can bu&':oﬁrlo&o
40 percent lesa, operated for 10 to 20 percent less and delivered 30 to 50 percent
fmmmmm‘mm
Section 1 of the bill adds language to both shert- and long-term consider-
ations. First, the proposed additiona to Sec. 20101(a) would clarify that grants are
available to help states pay for the entire range of i sentences they can

Second, the additions to Sec. 20101(a) (3) and (4) would require applicants to show
they have all the pecs y legisiative authority to "kuponf prehensive,
integrated npproach,.;mmﬁmdtypuof publ:dbe;ty-nnd ivatel; ted cor-

rections programs, will employ the at owest cost.

?ﬂ:ﬁkﬂc&n!‘.b' ,mmt.mmy'tha:ndmtbeh'ke.hntha wnil o ol
P t it minimize life-

cycle costs, make prison operation safer and more not increase

Third, proposed new subsection (d) addresses short-term considerations by di-

%

104th Congress
Ist Sexsion daft 3995
S.

To maximine the publis bomalis of fodecsl prissn grasm, sod for othar pucpecss

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES
May _, 1995

Mr./Ms Whmmﬁdmmmdx&mdh&
Commitice o the Judiciary

A BILL

Towﬁp&ku&dﬁumw.dhﬁm
&umbmmmwdmuaamquwmqma
Congress assembled,

SECTION 1. PRISON GRANTS.

SubﬁﬂeAdﬁdenofﬁeVﬂul&thmdndu'w.\adl”l
ndmcammdmmumdeﬁarb’mamddbldaﬁh-:

WkA-WOﬂmdaWthsmmm
*Sec. 20101. Grants for Correctional Facilities.

*@) mmAumzm_mAMGmiﬂnbwuw‘
States and 10 States organized a3 malti-Staic Comgacs, 10 e corrcionsl
mmamwm o

A : s Mmhﬁgmdnxqcﬂa&n_,bﬂ
%"”“““;’“’3‘3 S the confincment of viokpt offeaders and 1 impiciaeat e
in sentencing laws for sentencing violeat offeadert.

3 Wmmmmmmmuwm
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ATTACHMENT 2

WACKENHUT
CORRECTIONS
1994 Annual Report

- Financial Highlights

Revenues Beds Under
S of dears AwardiContract

o
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CORRECTIOMS

Corporate Profile

Wahenfiat € orme trors ©atraatien 4 et deve

serviees fram ¢
ment of se ure facilites

Ip 283550 to lacility sexunty, the Lompany provides a wide 3:1ay of rehabulitative and edy
canonal programs, such a3 (hemica! dependency counsebing and freatment, hasic education,
and ob and lfe-shulls trasmeng 1t 310 provedes full logistecal support, Bralth servicey iestity
tonal food seevice, and simadar contractual tequirements

Founded 1o § 954 as & Cvmon of The Wackenhut Corporaton, Mackenhut Cotrect:ons be
s facilitiey 1N seven 31atcs as wrll 2y Austral:a, Great

came 3 public company in 1994 It opes
Entain and Cuerto Rico
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Letter to the
Shareholders

111 i3 the firsl aruneal iepat to the shacholders of Wi Levtliat ot tony Cox pen aateoe
(W) Thee imtial pubdic offecing of approsanaicly 2.2 matlion shaiey of the cesrpan - Lagt
July and Septenber was grecied with an enthisiastic respoetie fsom boili i RURIEN 2]
tutsosal irssmestars. From &lse isutial offering price of 39 a shaee, the price wert 10 325 & vhuamse i
the first sever months of €rading. In Decernbes, our average dady trading valume rea: et $7_300
shares on Nlasdag’s national market.

We are pl d 10 1esp to thrs with 2 report of JAsong carnangs
petformance. WCC reversues were up 68% ¢ 3103 million and net inome icreased |76 1o
$2.2 mullion o¢ 30 cents pey share. The wibntant.al increxse in tevenues ard profite 14 the rewedt of
many years of carefully managed company growth,

Since the eatly 1980', WCC has proncered the concept of pnvatizrd developrent andt m=an
agement of Cortectional 2md derention facilstaes. At th <10sc of 1994, there wert approxsmazely
47.000 beds under private management in the US. and intanationally WCC's 13,732 tweds
under contract/award repacsent apprcimately 29% ol the private Corrections masket 3 yreat
end

Our d i & in tedd beds, along with the COnesponding increase in
mﬁushue_wudutn—mummvmwmnmmmww
mately 7,600 beds. These rmew WCC beds reprevent 49% of the appraximate 15,639 beds awarcted
to the mnm(mmmqwammvwdmmmmrm—ﬂw
approximately $80 milbhom in one-tame and design 20d 3100 mifborx m
annmlmlmmmmd'hmmdowuzm
until 1996.

We beliewe the majoe reason for the large number of new privatizrd beds dueing 1994 s

Ho 2 i gnition by 3 oumber of states of the need 10 expand theewr
mmmmmwwmmmnweMWM
nals. Accordingly, such states a5 Texas, Misissippi, Rocida and others srieced the privatizatieos
option a3 one means 10 ¥ more bed capaciry quickly and cost effectively.

1t is #Mmportant 10 note two market Cends relastive 10 the privatized Caolties awarded m 19984,
le lmmdtkb&mdamwmuwaynd‘mnga

g™ of the p Second was the Eact that CCir'tact awasds were ot
made on the basis of the lowest rwhd.mm;dm.vumyd(mnnmm-na
ing P P and app 10 prisoner rehabitication

In looking 20 the future, we see a wm of the ¥ ok pr
1n the US. and abroad. At the close of 1994, approximately i9 sfates had privatized 3ciBr
ties within theis boundum but memcrows others were drafting legislaton 1o prrm nt
interest among thoie whuck want 13 expand thor ted ca
pm.y to meet the F«knl Cnene Bail's fundang W that prisoren serve 83% o the sl
sentence At thee fedetal leved the justxe Dep plans 10 pr
prsons 1 the neas future 2aud additaonal facoatses lhnuﬁu _
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FIONPE

Weh e suppont of our magor shatehaldes (2t V), The Wa, henhut Cotgoration, an nte:
aale naldeades in private secunty, wath 150 offsces 1 80 counts we have enjoyet entce it
U5 markels a3 well 33 those abruad Intenationally, we see additional £10wth oppxtuntees. an
new NIthets 0Pen Lo {ree enterprose and market bacrers fal)

15 ptepanng (Ot the third millennism and the giobatuzaton of privatized correchions, Wi ¢
has reitr 3 number of imporact sieps We have b a centzal cotp t ture
Capatir ot sustairung global operatyons with numerous chents. Addihonally, we fave estab-
tishe? two regonal offices in the U.S. and have offices in the United Kingdom and Austral:a
The WO corporate ofiscers constitute an P level of p expe;
e I andividuals who have successtully worked together fos five years.

inhmng we {eel privileged 1o
<onhinue OUr proneering elforts to
furibes esiablish the privatization
of corzextions in Other states and
countries Our pledge to the

-shatenolders is to conduct our
buniness acvivities in accordance
with the highest standards of
managerial professionalism.

We hope that you share out ex-

ciremen:t in playing 2 partin shap-
ng 2 newly emerging industry.

T Al Ee,
Timothy P. Cole
Chasman of the Bosrd

ey 2o

Prews ot and Chief Lrecutive
Offscer

Man s g Crorge € Zokry. ek, ond Temothy # Cole -

wacagmiars
CORRICTIONS

Facility Operations

The twenty-two Wac kenhut Corrections lacilhitrrs undes va/drvd_uprmm enckode Ked.
eral stote and kool chents, ond span oll security levels Irom muwmum to mazimom. The lolow-ing
s 0 somple of muny urtique foclhities under WCC's manogerment

Lockhart, Texss
Lockhart Work Program Facility
receives inmates from ttee state sys-
tem who are within one year of re-
lease. Private industry is secruited 1o
provide on-site job-training and pad
posinons 10 help transition the in-
Mates 10 2 productive civitian life. The
state stipulates what portion of the
earnings go for housing, wictim resti-
tution. and suppon o dependents.

Doncastes, England
H.M. Prison Doncaster houses
adult offenders in pee-trial, convicted

Dependency
Treatment Center, the weorkd's lacgest
Pk fve d

and
category *A* prisoners, the highest
security classification in the British
system. Physically separate are Si
spaces for special heakth care and pry-
chiatric needs, and 2 population of

where cong [
Gnmmmm.m

£
g in-p
center, has 500 inmate residents. It

receives individuals fromm the state
system with alcohol andfaor drug prob-
ems, and places them im group and
individual therapy brsed on 2 12-step
moded for recovery. In acddition, aca-
Semxc and vocational perograms ate
pronded



Sridgeport, Texas
Bridgepont Pre-Release Facility &c
cepts mnimuin medium Uity
{enders trom the state’s Institutional
Dhession wh are withu® tmo years of
pazole elpibility 11 Concentrzies on
Basc education pre employment and
Lfe shills tanang, counsehing ard

=3
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McFariand, California

McFartané Communty Correc
tioaat Faciiiny houses technixal pasole
violators 1ot the ¢ alforn:a Deparnt
ment of Correcticn, 191 a0 appron.
mate six-mearh pendd, provid
edu: oune,
ing epponunities 1t feature, ditet
supeivision by Gy ed Ctfiers and
serunty measures ahizh aclude 3
Cuntial foowm wort el et TN

et o et by,

Hoore Haven, Fioriga

Glades County Correctional Facit
11y, now undes construction, demon
strates the complete capabilities ¢t

“on from design and

and taimrg ot employoes, and man
agement of the faciiny The company
1 piesent’y engaged in the design
fIncng o construction of seven f
dlities due 1= open in 1995 and 1996

Facilities
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Current facilities under Wockenhut operation:

Faciity Nymc
Lecstion
Federot Covernment
Controcts
Aurora 1N Frocesung,
enter

Autoxa - olorada
New York 183 P'rs wemsanig
Center

Queens “ow V.

Stote Covernment
Controcts

Atlen Carrrcnional Centes
Kinder, louinianas
Birdgeport Pre-Relrase

Center

Brdgepo:t, Texas
Central Terds Parole
Viotator Factlity

San Anteiio, Texay
Coke County Juvemle
sustice Center

Coke County, Texas

Kyle New V.sion:
Chemicat Dependercy
Trestment Center
Kyle, Texas
Lockhart bermale
Cortecuonal Facilty
lockhart Texss
Loukhast *Nark Frograrm
Facibty
wockharn, Texas
McFarland Com:
Correctional fac
McFartand

Fotth Tewas [ntermediate
Seactions Facihity
Fogt Wty Texs

Company Oess Facuy Securty
Rase Capacity Type L
Constructions 300 INS Drtention Mimmum/
Managrment Facility medium
enovationd 105 INS Ivtentian Manimams
Management Faciluw
Managemen1 1,282 State Pison Medium
Constraction/ 320 Pre-Releare Center Minumum
Management
Renovations €23 Teansfer facs Al frvels
Managemem .S Marshall
Detention Facibity
Constructions 9o Juvenie Offender Mediom
Management Facility
Construction/ 520 in-Prsen Minmum
Management Chemucat
Deperdency
Trearment Centes
Construction/ 500 Srate Prison
Management
Comtruction/ 500 Work Peoy
Management Facikry
Constructron/ 224 Pre-Release Center
Managemeny
’
400 4
Management Sanction Factity

Once of
Opeming

fe -t}




Facatity Name
Lecation

Locol Covernmens
Controcts

Sen Inego Cay jal
San Drego, Catifeunes

international Cantracty

¢ Gartie Corres teos
¢
Wacol, Quecnsiand
susteatia

junce Cotte tiorat Center
Junee, New South Wales,
Austealia

H M Prison Doncaster
Doncaster, Ernglang
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Company
Rote

Conmtnciiag
Manapoutent

Construcicn
Mararement

Maragenien:

Focijitics under contract, not yet open:

Company
Rele

Facaity Name
Locztion

Pavammon Regiarat

Staie Jail Facility
Jack County, Texas

State Jail Facility
Willacy County, Texas

Travis County Community
Justice Center
Travis County. Texas

Corsruction/
Management

Designs
Construction/
Frnanting/
Management
Design/
Construction/
Finanang!
Management
Design/
Consuttationf
Management

Design/
Consultation/
Management
Designs
Consultation!
Management

Oentgn
Cupscrcy

R

Ceugn
Capaety
0%

1,000

1318

1,000

1000

1,000

facmty
Trpe

[RETRE PATHIN

209
won Cont

Naunonat fauson

Faciney
Trpe

Regiona!
Detention
Center

State Prison

State Prison

State Prison

State Jai)
Faciliry

State Jan *
Facility

State Ja:t
Facility

Securtty
tevel

Memnum

Al ievely

Medium

All fevels

Security
tevel

Medivm

Medium

Medium

Medium/
cloze
Custody

Mediem

Medium

Medium

Oate of
Spening

92

7142

4193

6194

Qate ot
Openingt

1196

496

5196

95

8795

8795

%

S N R S K il

e

Board of Directors

Timothy P. Cote
Chauman of the Hoard Wackenhol € o ee bons
Carpe.ation. Lacvutive Vic € Presisent, st Frewdent,
Government Scrvices GLrow gy, §he Wavhenhat
Cospoation (a)

Norman A. Cartson

Semor Levturer, Universsty of Minnewota and former
Drrector, Fedetal Butezn of Frsons by

Benjamin R, Clvitetts

Chawman, Vensble, Bactger and Howard, and former
Attoriey General of th: United States tcs

Hanuel |. Jusiez

Dean, College of Education, Univeruty of Texas at
Austin and forner Direcior, National Institute of
Education (b)

James R. Thompson

Chairman, Winston & Strawn and formes Governor of
1itinow (b}

Anthony P. Travisone
Iheton, HHENION2T INSISLE ot Conre Baonal Mus I
Salve Regina University and Exccutrve Diregioe
Dinettas, Amerman Cotrectonal Ay atuon £« )

George R. Wackenhut
Chaitman ot the Roard and Chiel Frec
The Wackenhut Corporation ()
Richard R, Wackenhut
Presadent and Cluef Operating Othicer. and Member o2
the Baard of Duectors. The Wackenhut Corposation ta)
Geerge C. Zotey
President and Chiel Exerutive Officer, Wax henhut
Corrections Corposation (a)
Committees:

) Execurve Comminee

M Audet 2nd Funance Commitiee

#1 Nowminating snd Compensstion Communee

e (it eg




133 -

ATTACHMENT 3

{FULL COMMITTEE PRINT]
REPORT

1047H CONGRESS
o Seai = | HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES [ Toh

DEPARTMENTS OF COMMERCE, JUSTICE, AND STATE,
THE JUDICIARY, AND RELATED AGENCIES APPROPRIA-
TIONS BILL, FISCAL YEAR 1996

Jury, 1995.—Committed to the Committee of the Whole House on the State of the
Union and ordered to be printed

Mr. ROGERS, from the Committee on Appropriations,
submitted the following

REPORT
together with
ADDITIONAL VIEWS
(To accompany H.R. )
INDEX TO BILL AND REPORT
Page nimber
. Bl  Report
Title I—Department of Justice 2 9
Title II—Department of Ccmmerce and Related Agencies ................. 32 44
Office of the United States Trade Representative .o.oooveceveneeee 32 44
Internationsl Trade C issi 32 45
Department of C e .o 33 45
Title [II—The Judiciary 47 *
Title IV-—Department of State and Related A 54 81
Depertment of State 54 81
Arms Coutrol and Disar t Agency 65 99
United States Information Agency 65 100
Title V-—Relsted Agendi 70 106
Dep&rt‘ment of Transportation: Maritime Administration ............ 70 107
Commission for the Preservation of America's Heritage Abroad ... 73 108
Commfsim on Civil Rights s 3 108
ission on Immigration Reform 73 109
Comumission on Security snd Cooperation in Europe .coeeceeee. 54 109

Competitiveness Policy COUDGT .....vvuneeeecerecseeresssenconsoeeserssenes aeeseoone 110
90-068 “

¥

134

State Prison  Grants—The  recommendation  provides
$500,000,000 for State Prison Grants pursuant to H.R. 667 which
passed the House of Representatives on February 10, 1995. The
Committee recommendation provides an increase of $475,500,000
above the current year appropriation. In 1995, $24,500,000 was
provided for boot camps for violent offenders.

The $500,000,000 recommended by the Committee is available
under the provisions of H.R. 667, The Violent Criminal Incarcer-
ation Act of 1995. The Committee recommendation supports the
changes adopted by the House to the State Prison Grant program
included in the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of
1994, which strengthen the incentives for States to implement
“truth in sentencing” policies and address States’ costs due to the
incarceration of criminal aliens. Of the $500,000,000 provided, up
to $200,000,000 can be used for reimbursement to. States for alien
incarceration.

After the reimbursement for alien incarceration, $300,000,000 is
available for grants to States and to eligible States organized as a
regional compact to build, expand, and operate correctional facili-
ties for the housing of serious violent offenders. Funds can also be
used to build, expand, and operate temporary or permanent correc-
tional facilities, including facilities on military bases and boot camp
facilities, for the confinement of convicted nonviolent offenders and
criminal aliens for the purpose of freeing suitdble existing prison
space for persons convicted of a serious violent felony. Such grants
may also g:used to build, expand, and operate secure youth correc-
tional facilitics, All grants are subject to the distribution and re-
quirements outlined in H.R. 667.

The Committee also recognizes that substantial savings for tax-
payers, in both dollar terms and in the time neessar{ to make
newly-constructed facilities operational, can be achieved by encour-
aging States to utilize the private sector. In reviewing and approv-
ing grants under this program, the Attorney Gen should take
steps to assure applicants have considered privatization of both
construction and operations, where most appropriate.
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ATTACHMENT 4

federal taxes, if any are incurred, with respect 10 the operation of the Facility.

Section 6.8 Udilities. Contractor shail pay all utility charges and deposits
incurred or imposed with respect to the Facility.

ARTICLE 7
INDEMNIFICATION, INSURANCE AND DEFENSE OF CLAIMS

Section 7.1. Indemnification. The Contractor shall protect, defend,
indemnify, save and hold harmless the State of Louisiana, all state departinents,
agencies, boards and commissions, its officers, agents, servants and employees,
including volunteers, “from and against any and all claims, demands, expenses and
liability arising out of acts Gr omissions of the Contractor, its agents, servants,
subcontractors and employees and any and all costs, expenses and attomey's fees
incurred as 2 result of any such claim, demand cr cause of action including, but
not limited to, any and all claims arising from:

(a) any breach or default on the part of Contractor in the performance of the
Contract;

(b} any claims or losses for services rendered by Contractor, by any person or
firm performing or supplying services, materials or supplies in connection with
the performance of the Contract;

(c)  any claims or losses to any person injured or property damaged from the
acts or omissions of Contractor, its officers, agents, or employees in the
performance of the Contract;

(d) any claims or losses by any person or firm injured or damaged by
Contractor, its officers, agents, or employees by the publication, tranclation,
reproduction, delivery, performance, use, or disposition of any data processed
under the Contract in 8 manner not authorized by the Contract, or by federal,
state, or local statuies or regulations;

(e) any failure of Contractor, its officers, agents, or employees to observe the
laws of the United States and the State of Louisiana, including but not limited to
labor laws and minimem wage laws; and

(f}  any claim or losses resulting from an act of an inmate while under
Contractor's authority. -

i
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This indemnificati on provision shall not be applicable (o injury, death or da mage
to property arising out of the sole negligence or sole willful misconduct of the
State, its officers, agents, scrvants or independent contractors (other than
Contrastor) who are directly respoasible to the State. Contractor shall not woaive,
release, or otherw isc forfeit any possible defense the State may have regasding
claims arising frorm or made in connection with the opcration of the Facility by
Contractor without the consent of the State. Contractor shall preserve all such
available defenses and cooperate with the State to make such defenses available to
the maximum extent allowed by law. .

In case any action or proceeding is brought against the State by reason of any
such claim, Contractor, upon notice from the State, shall defead against such
action by counsel satisfactory to the State, unless such action or proceeding is
defended against by counsel for any carmier of liability insurance provided for
herein.

Section 7.2 Insurance. The Contractor shall continuously maintain and pay for
such insurance as will protect the Contractor and the State as a named insured,
from: :

a)  all claims, including death and claims based on violations of civil rights,
arising from the sexvices performed under the Contract

b}  all claims arising form the services performed under the Contract by
Centractor; and

¢y  ections by a third party against Contractor as a result of the Centract.

Section 7.3 Types of Insurance. Prior to the effective date of this Contract,
the Contractor shall previde insurance policics and endorsements in a form and
for terms satisfactory to the State’s Office of Risk Management evidencing
insurance coverage of the following types, for the following purposes and in the
following amounts:

a. Worker's Compensation and Uonemployment Compensation Insuramnce
protecting the Contractor from claims for damages for physical or personal
injury which may arise from opecrations performed pursuant to this Contract,
whether such operations are performed by the Contractor] by a subcontractor, or
by a person directly or indirectly employed by either of them.

b.  CGeneral Liability Insurance, which shall specifically include civilrights and
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medical matters, in an amount not less than five miilion dollars (55,000,000 for
cach occurrence with an aggregate of at least ten million dollars ($10,000,000)
per year. Such insurance shall also provide coverage, including the cost of
defense, for all stale officers and empleyees, whether in their official or
individual capacities, against claims and actions as set forth in Section 7.2.

¢.  Automobile and other vehicle liability insurance in an amount not Iess than
five million dollars ($5,000,000) per occurrence.

d. Insurance in an amount not less than fifty thousand dollars ($50,000)
covering instances of employee dishonesty.

All insurance policies required under this Contract must provide no less than
thinty (30) days advance notice to the State of any contemplated cancellation. The
Stale shall have the right, but not the obligation, to advance money (o prevent the
insurance required herein from lapsing for nonpayment of premiums. If the
State advances such amount, then the Contractor shall be obligated to repay the
State the amount of any advances plus interest thereon at the legal maximum rate,
and the State shall be entitled to set off and deduct such amount from any amounts
owed the Contractor pursuant to this Contract. Ne election by the State (o
advance money to pay insurance premiums shall be deemed to cure default by the
Contractor of its obligation to provide insurance.

Section 7.4 Fire and Property Insurance. The State shall maintain fire and
property insurance on the State's buildings and equipment located at the Facility
site.

Section 7.5 Defense/Immunity. By entering into the Contract; neither the
State nor the Contractor waives any immunity defenses which may be extended to
cither of them by operation of law, including limitations on the amount of
dainages which may be awarded or paid.

Section 7.6 Notice of Claims. Within five (5) working days after receipt of
summons in any action by the State, or of any agent, employee or officer thereof,
or within five (5) days of receipt by the State or of any agent, employee or
officer thereof, of notice of claim, the State or any agent, employee or officer,
shall notify Contractor in writing of the commencement thereof.

Seciion 7.7 Financial Strength. The Contractor shajl, prior to signing this
Contract, file with the State a financial statement showing a net stockholders
cquil.y, calculated according to gencrally accepted accounting principles
consisiently applied, of not less than five million doilars ($5,000,000) .
Thereafter, the Contractor shall file annually, on or before October 1 of cach
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Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you very much.
Mr. Collins, welcome. )

STATEMENT OF JAMES A. COLLINS

Mr. CoLLINs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, I am
Andy Collins, executive director of the Texas Department of Crimi-
nal Justice, and chair of the American Correctional Association’s
Legislative Affairs Committee. I am honored to be here today to
speak to you on behalf of the Association and its 20,000 members,
representing a cross-section of corrections professionals.

Thank you for this opportunity to share our views with you on
the issue of the Nation’s prisons, and particularly the proposals
about truth in sentencing and incarceration of violent criminals. I
am submitting a detailed statement for the record, but I will briefly
summarize my comments for you today.

Earlier today, Mr. Chairman, you spoke about the importance of
a balanced approach to dealing with the issue of incarceration of
violent criminals. T'he American Correctional Association believes
that we must be more successful in our efforts to reduce crime
through a balanced approach, one that places equal importance on
prevention, policing, prosecution, punishment, and treatment,
while beinﬁ sensitive to the rights of victims.

One of the most critical issues that is addressed by current legis-
lative proposals for controlling violent crime in America is the issue
of providing incentiwves to States for imposing tough truth in sen-
tencing laws for those who commit the most serious violent crimes.
In my view, there are two key principles that should be considered
in developing Federal incentives to States.

First, the truth in sentencing incentive should not be mixed or
diluted by trying to piggyback other reform incentives to the criti-
cal issue of truth in sentencing. We can see in some of the current
proposals attempts to tie truth in sentencing to other kinds of re-
form issues. For example, in S. 930, we see effort to tie truth in
sentencing to the imsues of inmate work and education require-
ments. In H.R. 667, we see efforts to tie reimbursement for the cost
of incarcerating undocumented felons to truth in sentencing.

These kinds of efforts only detract from the central issue, and in
some cases provide mandates that are very costly for States to im-
plement, and they axe overly intrusive in the day-to-day operation
of State prison systems.

For example, implementing the inmate work and education re-

uirement under- S. 930 would cost the Texas prison system about
314 million a year im additional security personnel. Additionally, it
would cost about $5 million for additional work supervisors. To
meet the mandates of the educational program requirements, it
would increase our budget by 400 percent. When these kinds of
mandates are included in tﬁe legislation, States are forced to
rethink the value of the truth in sentencing incentive.

Second, the truth in sentencing incentive should not be tied to
an unrealistic goal. Xf States are to work effectively toward truth
in sentencing, the goals set forth in the legislation should not be
so impractical to achieve that States are disco d from trying
to attain them. Current proposals would require States to imple-
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ment State laws requiring violent offenders to serve 85 percent of
their imposed sentences.

We suggest using a formula based on a progressive continuum of
truth in sentencing incentives that judges a State on its own
progress toward goals set for itself in place of the 85-percent re-
quirement. Also, given that it is nearly impossible to determine the
national average percent of time served, we think it is more logical
to require indeterminate sentencing States to assure that 85 per-
cent of the minimum sentence imposed will be served. We believe
that these requirements will provide a more realistic incentive to
States than those offered in current legislaticn. It will also help to
ensure that an optimum number of agencies are eligible to partici-
pate in the national crime control initiative.

In Texas, where both sentence imposed and time served tend to
be longer than most States, the 85-percent requirement would cost
Texas taxpayers an additional estimated $1.5 billion over the next
15 years. How can a State like Texas be motivated to work toward
85 percent when the costs to State taxpayers of doing so would far
outstrip the Federal funds we would receive?

Texas taxpayers, without any Federal incentives, have already
committed almost $2 billion to expand prison capacity from about
38,000 beds in 1987 to about 135,000 beds by September 1 of 1995,
We estimate that another 78,000 would be needed over the next 15
years to be able to implement an 85-percent requirement.

If the overall intent of the truth in sentencing legislation is to
motivate States to enact laws that protect citizens from violent
crime, the Federal legislation must look at performance measures
that are much broader than just served as a percent of sentence
imposed. By focusing solely on the 85 percent of sentence imposed,
States that are imposing longer sentences and that are requiring
longer periods of incarceration for violent offenders may still not
meet the 85-percent criteria, but may actually be doing more to
meet the goal and the spirit of tcuth in sentencing legislation than
other States,

In a recent study published by the Bureau of Justice Statistics,
Texas was shown to have longer sentences imposed and longer
time served than any of the 4 States identified by the Congres-
sional Research Service as qualifying for 85-percent truth in sen-
tencing. According to the study, Texas' average sentence imposed
sor visient offenders was 145 months, with an average time served
of 56 months, or 39 percent. However, even though California, for
example, showed 85 percent of sentence imposed, their average
sentence was only 39 months, with an average time served of only
33 months.

In summary, I would like to make the following points. First, we
must be more successful in our efforts to reduce crime through a
b.alanced. approach, one that places equal importance on preven-
tion, pohcxpg, prosecution, punishment, and treatment, while again
being sensitive to the rights of victims.

Second, legisla_tion to provide incentives for truth in sentencing
should not be mixed or confused with other reform issues, like in-
mate requirements for work or education, and should not be laden
with requirements that are not cost-effective to implement.
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Third, truth in sentencing incentives need to be tied to more
flexible, good-faith efforts by States to achieve the goals of impos-
ing longer sentences for violent crimes.

%‘Ir. ghairma.n, this concludes a summarIy of the American Cor-
rectional Association’s testimony. Again, I provide an expanded
commentary on these issues, and I would be more than happy to
answer any questions that you might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Collins follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES A, COLLINS ON BEHALF OF THE AMERICAN
CORRECTIONAL ASSOCIATION

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Committee, I am James Collins, Executive Di-
rector of the Texas Department of Criminal Justice, and Chair of the American Cor-
rectional Association’s Legislative Affairs Committee. I am honored to be here today
to speak for the Association and its 20,000 members representing a cross-section of
the corrections profession. Thank you for this opportunity to share our views with
you on the issues of our nation’s prisons and, particularly, the proposals abowt
truth-in-sentencing and incarceration of violent criminals. I am submitting a de-
tailed statement for the record, but I will briefly summarize my comments for you
today.

Cryimc is one of the top issues on the public’s mind today. Current sentiment could
lead one to believe that the crime rate has increased significantly and that our ini-
tiatives have done not.hing to control it. The truth is that the majority of persons
in this country are law abiding and do not commit crimes. The majority of crime
is nonviolent even tho violent crime captures the public’s attention. A sector of
the public tends to think that something drastic must be done to curb the increased
trend. Some believe that the most effective method of curbing crime is to take crimi-
nals off the street so they can’t commit more crime. ]

While the total number of arrests have remained relatively stable since the mid-
19708, with a minor increase between 1987 and 1990, several factors have led to
increases in convictions and thus, incarceration. They include enhanced law enforce-
ment efforts, advances in forensic technelogies, abolishing discretionary parole,
eliminating good time, and adding or incressing percentage requirements for time
to be served in prison before release consideration. In reality, the crime rate
remained flat in the last 20 years while we have increased our prison commitments
by as much as 155 percent.

y’l'his unprecedented increase in ﬁsox;‘foy\ﬂah'on from 1980 to 1992 has largely
been due to drug, property and puglic order offenses (which comprise 84 percent of”
the incarceration rate increase), and to increasing mandatory minimum sentences.
National research on the impact of the Federal Sentencing Guidelines indicates that
substantial numbers of low-level drug offenders have been sentenced to Federal
prison because of mandatory minimum sentences. o

The United States has now reached the point where we are vacillating between
first and second in the world in incarceration rates, yet the crime rate has been vir-
tually un )

In{980, we had 310,000 inmates. By June 1994, we had 945,000. We incarcerated
150 people 100,000 in 1980; and now, we incarcerate 519 people for every
100,000. Unfortunately, things will get worse. According to Dr. Jeffrey D. Senese,
University of Baltimore Department of Criminal Justice, the current consensus
among criminal justice research is that we can anticipate an increase in ope area
of crime—that being juvenile crime. The juvenile crime rate is expected to increase
by 25 percent over the next 10 years. is largely due to the dchildren of
Lge original “baby boomers” reacimg the crime-prone age group of ages 16 to 24.
Both demography and policy are working against that crime rate dropping off. As
pmfesaionr in the correctional community, we share an overwhelming consensus
that incarceration, in and of itself, does little to reduce crime or have a positive im-

act on recidivism, 3 .

P We have an obligation to acknowledge the public’s fears about crime and victim-
ization. We need to help victims obtain true justice in a fair and practical manner.
Therefore, we as corrections professionals and members of our communities have a
responsibility to work hand-in-hand with you as the ‘&oh , to educate citi-
zens on empowering their communities to maintain public safety. We must be more
su ouerrzgortstoredueemimethmgba. ced approach * * * one that
incorporates prevention, policing, prosecution, punishment and treatment. It is our
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duty to formulate and promote pulicies based on informed, rational discussion, accu-
rate data and professional experience. Today’s hearing is a step in that direction.

There is compelling evidence that indicates that, when polled, four diverse seg-
ments of our society gave similar responses to questions ing crime solutions.
Replies by local citizens showed that many favor strategies involving the use of re-
cidivism reduction programs such as literacy training and education to reduce
crime.

The first segment was a group of 1000 members of the general public. A national
public opinion conducted in June 1995 by The Wirthlin Group, an independent
researcg‘ ﬁ!'m,l ound that three out of four Amgnx citizens support t.fl}e balanced
approach involving prevention, punishment an tment as a way of controlling
and reducing crime, %‘heee findings are consistent with other nationnfv polls.

The members of this Committee are familiar with the resuits released in Decem-
ber 1994 of a poll conducted by the Senate Judiciary Subcommittee on the Constitu-
tion. That survey reached a fourth segment—corrections professionals. It revealed
that 85 percent of wardens surveyed do not think that most elected officials in
America are offering effective solutions to crime. The wardens polled overwhelm-
ingly support prison programs to reduce recidivism:

* 93 percent favor literacy and other educational programs,

* 92 percent favor vocational training, and

¢ 89 percent favor drug treatment.

. Over 45 national, regional, state and local organizations and individuals have
joined the American Correctional Association in support of our position calling for
a balanced fublic policy on crime control. We believe that incarceration is an inte-
gral part of combating crime when combined with a comprehensive, balanced ap-
proach that includes other effective tools aimed at prevention, policing, punishment
and treatment.

. State and local corrections and criminal justice systems need more flexibility to
implement strategies for controlling violent offenders and protecting citizens gom
violent crimes. Prison reform legislation must contain language pertaining to adult
and juvenile offenders that supports:

* using conventional correctional facilities for incarcerating serious violent offend-
erliandpemnsusmgaﬁrearminﬂ)ecommissionofaa-ime.

* using community-based punishments for nonviolent offenders.

. Lmup}l&menting recidivism reduction programs, prevention measures and drug
courts.

* requiring offenders to pay victim restitution and imposing community service
in tho'se individual cases where 100 percent financial restxilt‘;xtion is no:yfeasible.
. :}dsuma?g frivolous lawsuits filed by inmates [Title H, H.R. 667 and Sec. 103(c)

ACA supports the concept of truth-in-sentencing. Sentencing policies should be
based on e principles of proportionality so that :ie punishmentp?s commensurate
with the seriousnees of the crime. When these policies fail in fairness and rational.
1tywzorurerggix}1‘al ract:ece t‘x’s :udvemelh_g ﬂz;ﬂ‘ected and the public is ill-served.

e Sena ow -in-sentencing grant funda to state and local
governments to be used for the construction and operation of correctional facilities
and programs. Correctional administrators and criminal justice professionals must

crises. We believe that we can reconcile truth-in-sentenci i ts with indi-
Lo mbutions e rpeing st gt o e T it
and co ons uni 2 izath i
U DRI ERERD | e e st i
an ities ility to implement strategies for controlling violent
offenders and ing citizens from violent crimes. As
he introduced te Bill 3 on the Senat. P'slnoorin Jar ry: mator Dole stated when

o “'Stateonndlocdiﬁes,nottbeFederalGomnment,montheﬁu t
hnqsgnthem.lgninstcr‘imeandmbes_tequipped to devise eﬂ‘ectiee
anticrime strategies. Wbenxteomgs to fighting crime, the role of the Fed-
er_anova-gmmu!hmddbetnugsttheStatuandlocaﬁtiesintheirown
cpme-ﬁght}ngdﬁwfa,ntharthnn unnecessary regulations and ‘one-
size-fits-all’ requirements that often more harm than good.
Generaﬂy,ACAmpmhtbelmCﬂmeAct.Ifthmmchangeatobe d
we suggest relaxing &e truth-in-sentencing standards rather than ﬁghteningmtlaze:;
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as proposed in pending bills. As states change their laws and implement statutes
to assure truth-in-sentencing, offender pog:‘l_ahons and related costs will dramati-
cally increase for decades to come. A number of state correctional agencies have re-
ported to us the impact that the 85 percent requirement would have on their priaon
0 tions. They project that construction-related costs will range from as few as
288?1)«15 for small states to as many as 44,000 beds for larger states over a ten-
year period. This type of &?anmon may cause states to incur constrution-related
costs from $64 million to $773 million. Increases in associated average annual oper-
aﬁ:&lcoct,amesﬁmated to range from $34 million a year to $81 million a year.
I will address the specifics of our recommendations regarding truth-in-sentencing
later in my testimony. .

We suggest u.smg a formula based on a progressive continuum of truth-in-sentenc-
ing incentives that judges a state on its own progress toward goals set for itself,
in place of the 85 percent requirement. Also, given that it is nearly impoesible to
determine the national average percent of time served, we think that it is more log-
ical to require indeterminate sentencing states to assure that 85 percent of the minl-
mum sentence imposed will be served. We believe that these requirements will pro-
vide a'more realistic incentive to states than those offered in current legislative pro-
poeals. It will also help to ensure that an optimum number of agencies are eligible
to participate in the national crime control initiative. .

CA encouragea the members of this Committee and your coll es in the Sen-
ate to resist legislating additional mandatory minimum sentences for nonviolent of-
fenses because they encourage the release of violent criminals to make room for
newly sentenced nonviolent adult and juvenile offenders. They also reduce the use
of a broad range of less costly and effective sentencing options for nonviolent offend-
ers.

We are committed to comprehensive criminal justice and correctional planning. In
order to have a truly balanced approach to prison reform, we must ize the
role of community-based sanctions and other alternatives in creating space for vio-
lent offenders in conventional incarceration facilities, Federal legislation should en-
courage state corrections agencies to develop comprehensive correctional plans that
are designed to provide an integrated approach to the management and operation
of correctional systems. .

The Association is concerned that current proposals no longer require a state to
consult with local governments as it develops its application for the use of the prison
gmtz. There must be provisions for states to share funds with local governments

at operate correctional facilities. In many states, local jails are used to house state

risoners due to crowding in state facilities, Other factors such as enhanced law en-
orcement efforts, three-strikes laws and the abolishment of parole have inundated
local detention facilities.

ACA supports correctional facility programs that reduce idleness and promote safe

working conditions for staff. I know first-hand the value that correctional manage-
ment tools such as earned time credits and recreational programs have in maintain-
ing secure institutions and protecting public safety. Recent events show us that we
are moving toward an austere, punitive and harsh treatment of offenders in this
m N s ea»
'l‘h:ye are citizens who do not realize that these activities are necessary manage-
ment tools to operats safe and effective facilities for staff and commaunities. My col-
leagues and I know that when inmates are involved in constructive activities there
is less time for them to think of ways to make weapons, escape or beat up on staff
and other inmates. Exercise and recreation reduce idleness, relieve aggressiveness
and in the long run will reduce the health care costa in corrections. Treating a phys-
jcally ill inmate costs three times more than the cost of treating a healthy inmate.
It’s common sense that healthy inmates mean lower correctional health care costs
for the taxpayer. We request t the Senate evaluate the impact of eliminating of-
‘ender programs before potentially putting our nation’s communities and over
800,000 correctional staff at risk as as increasing costs. "

ACA believes that work and education are important elements within the correc-
tional system. We know that vocational training, alcchol and drug treatment, vio-
lence reduction programs and cognitive behaviaral training reduce recidivism. Over
500 research studies validate the personal experience of corrections professionals.
Offenders who successfully complete these programs have & lowered recidivism rate
of as much as 50 nt. . ) ..

For example, in a recent study, only 4.5 percent of the inmates in Illinois prisons
whoreoeive?iht.heir degree while incarcerated returned to prison after three years.
Also, National Institute of Justice (NLJ) research shows that over one-half of the
substance abusers involved in the Miami drug court successfully complete court-or-
dered conditions.
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For the balance of my testimony, I would like to speak in more detail about a key
issue of today’s hearing, that of truth-in-sentencing. In my view, there are two key
principles that should be considered in developing Federal truth-in-sentencing in-
centives for the States. R

First, the truth-in-eentencing incentive should not be mixed or diluted by trying
to “piggy-back” other reform incentives to the critical issue of truth-in-sentencing.
We can see in some of the current proposals nttem%t-s to tie truth-in-sentencing to
other kinds of reform i For ple, Senate Bill 930, attempts to tie truth-
in-sentencing to inmate work and education requirements and the state’s ability to
gve or take away inmate privileges. Also, HR. 667 tries to tie reimbursement for

e costs of incarcerating undocumented felons to truth-in-sentencing. These legisla-

tive efforts only detract the central issue and, in some cases, provide mandates
that are not conducive to efficient, coet-effective management of state prisons. They
are too intrusive into the daily tions of our correctionsl facilities.

Implementing the inmate anri education mvjxjimments under Senate Bill 930
would cost the Texas prison ahout $14.7 ion year in additional secu-
rity personnel costs, Eg? illion per year in additional inmate work supervision

. costs, and our annual costs of mﬁgﬁ:dmﬁonal programs to inmates would in-
creaseby400pereent.Whent£eee i of mandates are attached to the incentive
programs, correctional administrators and policymakers are forced to re-think the
value of truth-in-sentencing incentives. They tend to interfere with the day-to-day
operations of state prison and local detention . State and local correctional
systems are too diverse in their composition to be forced into a mold that is not an
inappropriate fit for all.

nd, the truth-in-sentencing incentives should not be tied to an unrealistic
goal. If states and locals are to work effectively toward truth-in-sentencing, the
gti)als set forth in the legislation ahould not be so impractical to achieve that we are
discouraged from trying to attain them. Current proposals would require States to
implement state laws requiring viclent offenders to serve 85 percent of their im-
posed sentences.

In Texas, where both sentences imposed and time served tend to be longer than
most states, this 85 t requirement would cost the taxpayers of Texas an addi-
tional estimated $1.6 billion over the next 15 years. How can a state like Texas be
mohvntedtowo;ktownrd%m when the costs to state taxpayers of doing so
would far outstrip the federal we would receive? Texas taxpayers, without any
federal incentives, have already committed almoet $2 billion to expand prison capac-
ity from about 38,000 beds in 1991 to about 135,000 beds by September 1, 1995.

¢ estimate that another 78,000 beds would be needed over the next 15 years to
be able to implement an 85 percent requirement.

The U.S. Attorney Genersl estimates that states will spend as much as $20 for
every $1 in federal matching funds the truth-in-sentencing guidelines pro-
g;nede.RGG?.Othaphnprmtedvarymgm.Amrdingtomanalysisby

are Mauer, assistant director of Senmmnﬁmpct, states will need to spend
between $2 and $7 of their own money far they receive in federal prison

ts under HR. 667. The ign for an Effective Crime Policy has estimated
at anywhere from $3 to $5 of states’ money will be required.
.. The twmhns,ﬁnmthemﬁes’pdntofview.iathattbepﬁson%rantahave
“strings attached.” Over the run, these strings can make the cost of participat-
m%\l.x‘}r?eﬁy X t oﬂ'mz:: I'.be — abou
ntly, violen d in states serve t 46 to 48 percent of their sen-
tences, swordmgtoJchDgpcrtment.Thus,tomchthe“tmthinsentzn'
g@o{%mgmwmm&atmtawwldneedwmmthmdmbe
eir time-served figures. For an average state with 8,500 violent offenders in prison
(one-fiftieth of the nation’s total), that would represent an increase of roughly 8,500
mmma.qoommmm-mmthetypim;muuzs illion for

come eligible for the And the federal ts for i i
i &. gnntah ok X grani the typical state (one-fiftieth
ermore, federal are acheduled to end following th. 2000,
afcerwhxcht.he.st.tegwgqldg:wtoﬁndneywmtopayfor,ur :bi;adl:)n.the
wwé%mmmmm and larger prison systems they established in order
'.omlldmini:gnmlikgmyadf have been asking whether our states can
compgymththemnh-m:mmmngmntgmdehnes.We ve turned to the Con-
onal RemrchSu'vm(CRS‘} the National Institute of Corrections (NIC) and
beeDmnrhmntofJnshuOﬁeo Justice Programs (OJP), but as of yet, none have
n adle to provide a definitive judgement on whether individual states are in com-
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pliance with the first standard for truth-in-sentencing incentive grants. They are
working tirelessly om this effort, but it is an extremely complicated process.

Several key terms must be defined in th2 Office of Justice Programs (OJP) regula-
tions, yet to be published. OJP has indicated that the final rule will be out in the
fall of '1995. Needed, for example, are a definition of “violent offense” and clarifica-
tion on what the tersn “sentence imposed” means for purposes of the 85 nt cal-
culation. Thus, it is «ifficult to locate a state-by-state analysis of the ability to -
%fy for grant funds, though egloratory studies are underway at OJP, NIC, and CRS.

e commend the Attorne meral and the staff of the Office of Justice Programs
for their support in providing answers and ongoing technical assistance to the cor-
rections community in our efforts to understand and move toward compliance with
the 1994 Crime Law.

According to a May 1995 study conducted by NIC, 19 states were found to have
had truth-in-sentencing legislation in place before the 1995 legialative sesaion, and
legislatures in 29 states reportedly dealt with proposed truth-in-sentencing legisla-
tion in the 1996 session. Having the legislation in place does not necessarily mean
that the laws are co mpatible with the truth-in-sentencing language of the current
Federal ]e?al' ative proposals. In fact, onlgmseyen states have been identified as
qualifying for Federal truth-in-sentencing : Washi n, n, California
and Minnesota (according to a February 1995 CRS report), and Arizona, North
Carolina and Delawa re (based on January 1995 OJP estimates).

Actual time served for a givem violent offense is longer in some states than in oth-
ers, yet can appear s horter when presented in percentag: terms. It is important for
other factors the pexcentage of sentence served to be assessed when evaluating
the degree of compliance with truth-in-sentencing guidelines.

There is some controversy regarding the compatibility of truth-in-sentencing and
earned or good time_credits. In many departments of corrections, an time
or good time system iis considered an important tool for managing offender behavior.
For example, Connecticut imposes disciplinary action precluding an inmate from
classification reductions if the inmate refuses to follow p: i tgmgrnmmahc
work or educational mssignments. Massachusetts awards inmates with earned
time as a result of icvolvement in positive programming such as education. In New
Mexico, good behavior is a requirement for participation in all programs including
education.

If the overall inten® of the mnth-in-sentzndnggegislation is to motivate states and
locals to enact laws that protect their citizens from violent crimes, then Federal leg-
islation must look at oémance criteria g.hatlm mucbl: broa:lne; than just gc per-
cent of sentence imposed. States are imposeing long sentences i ng pe-
riods of incarceration for violemt offenders but .?51 are not meeting the % percent
criterion; and yet, they may actually be doing more to meet the apirit of truth-in-
sentencing legislation. than others, . .

In a recent study Just published by the Bureau of Justice Statistics, Texas was
shown to have longer sentences impoaedandlong:;vtixmenervod.th.nnnnyofthefour
states identified by thhe Congreasional Research ce as qualifying for the 85 per-
cent truth-in-sentencing. According to the study, Texas's average sentence im)
for violent offenders was 145 mnonths, with average time served of 56 mon or
39 percent. However, even though California, for example, showed 85 percent of sen-

tence im their average sentence was only 39 months, with an average time
served of only 33 mon.ths. .
Additionally, the 886 t criterion alone does not address another aspect of

ublic safety that may be overlooked. Many states, like Texas, who require long pe-
f'iodscof i;tcimeration. for violent offenders have crafted their correctional &
o that control can be exerted ower violent offenders after they are released into the

community.
Not only does Texass ire long periods of incarceration for violent offenders, but
g ke vt s s Sy i e e om0
t they are i ong peri community su on. X
terms of their release are violated, they will be return to prison to serve the re-
mﬁndu of thleir lo? gent':neo. X fow paints
cloging, I would Like to em a points. .

Fint,mmustbemoremee‘;asfulinoureﬂ'omtpmducp_mmethmgh a bal-
anced approach * * * one that incorporates prevention, policing, prosecution, pun-
i t and treatmemt. . . .

Second, Federal legislation to provide incentives for truth-in-sentencing should not
be mixed with or confused with other reform issues like inmate requirements for
work or education and should not be laden with requirements that are not cost-ef-
fective to implement.
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Third, we cannot build our way out of“ﬂ;i;ﬁb!em. We need a varisty of sentenc-
ing options including community P! ents.

'ourth, truth-in-sen ing incentivea peed to be tied to more flexible, good-faith
efforts by states to achieve goals of imposing longer sent for violent crimes,

Fifth, correctional management tools such as earned time credits and recreational
programs are vital to maintaining secure institutions and protecting public safety.

Sixth, Federal incentive grants should not impoee requirements on state prisons
that will xmieu' carrections officials in the day-to-day management of their facilities
or in their ability to manage their inmate populations in a safe and secure manner.

I will conclude my remarks by emphasinng that incarceration is an integral part
of combating crime when combined with a comprehensive, balanced approach that
includes other effective tools aimed at prevention, policing, punishment and treat-
ment. We urge the Senate to consider a balanced approach to crime reduction. This
approach places as much emphasis on prevention and treatment as it does on pun-
ishment. Two-thirds of inmates are illiterate and have limited, marketable job
skills. As high as three-quarters of inmates have drug and alcohol programs. As &
society, we will either pay now to teach inmates how to read and write, learn a
trade and get off drugs or we will pay later in higher crime.

Thank you for your attention today. We appreciate the thought and deliberation
that this Committee has given to prison reform issues. We that you and your
colleagues in the Senate be mindful of our concerns when voting on related meas-
ures. The American Correctional Aseociation stands ready to work with you to meet
the challenges of today and to better the future of corrections in our nation.

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you very much.
Mr. Lamb?

STATEMENT OF ZEE B. LAMB

Mr. LaMs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. In addition to my prepared
statement, I would ask that a resolution from NACo, the gl'ational
Association of Counties, concerning violent offenders, as well as an
article and a citizen’s guide concerning structured sentencing, be
entered into the record.

Senator ABRAHAM. They will be. Thank you very much.

[The information referred to is attached to Mr. Lamb’s prepared
statement.]

Mr. LAMB. My name is Zee Lamb. I am a county commissioner
from Pasquotank County, NC. I am a member of the NACo Board
of Directors and chairman of its Subcommittee on Corrections. [ am
also chairman of the North Carolina Association of County Com-
missioners’ Criminal Justice Steering Committee, and I serve on
the governor’s Crime Commissjon for the State of North Carolina.

Mr. Chairman, the problem we face in corrections is not that
States and counties are soft on crime or have been reluctant to con-
struct jails and prisons. The fundamental problem is that we have
not as a Nation adq)glt;ately managed and set priorities for existing
space. Out of $30 billion spent annually by States and counties on
adult corrections, roughly 85 percent is directed to capital and
operational e: enditures for jails and prisons. Only 11 percent is
spent on some kind of alternative program, including probation.

Mr. Chairman, the corrections systems in our country is inher-
ently intergovernmental. For example, when some is arrested and
charged with a serious felony, thelg are not taken to State prisons.
They go to the county jail. ﬁ;len ederal judges put population re-
strictions on State prison facilities to protect the constitutional
rights of inmates, ir actions inevitably impact on local jails.
Today, t.her.e are more than 50,000 Stawreatf inmates who are
backed up In county jails. What this all means is that since the
problems are intergovernmental, so must be the solutions,

146

Our urban county jails in the United States are at over logl—f:er-
cent capacity and account for more than half of the Nation’s jail in-
mates. But, Mr. Chairman, the overcrowding of our jails is symg;t:
matic of the larger crisis facing our corrections system. The -
damental lackagg partnership between States and counties and a
general failure to develop a comprehensive intergovernmental
strategy is the core problem. Yes, there is collaboration, but it is
nowhere near the level it should be.

In my State, Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to report, thanks in
part to the active participation of the North Carolina Association
of County Commissioners, a creative partnership has been formed
between county and State governments in both community place-
ment and secure incarceration.

Essentially, the North Carolina approach gives the county re-
sponsibility for dealing with nonviolent offenders in the commu-
nity, thereby freeing up valuable bed space for viclent and repeat
offenders in State prisons. The effect of this new partnership is
that serious offenders will be spending more time in prison. The

ple of North Carolina, and I believe the Nation, got tired of

ing lied to. Victims of crime got tired of being lied to when in

court they were told someone was going to go to prison for 20 years
and they would be out in several years. .

Misdemeanants sentenced to 2 years in North Carolina were
spending 10 to 14 days, and a felon sentenced to 10 years was serv-
ing less than 1 year. With structured sentencing, there is no longer
good time, no longer gain time, no parole, no early release. Rather,
we have bad time. You get a sentence of, say, 80 to 88 months. If
you act up in prison, you serve more than 80 months. But if you
are good prisoner, you will serve 80 months, no less.

The State has also established a new relationship with the coun-
ties under the State-County Criminal Justice Partnership Act that
will enable counties to receive State grants to develop a wide range
of community programs, including education, job training, and drug
treatment. L.

The National Association of Countx:}: is deeply conotgmed abt?ut
ublic safety, but we also recognize the importance of prevention
y focusingtyon early intervention. In North Carolina, just as the

State sees counties as a player in the field of corrections, the State
has also recognized the county role in prevention, as evidenced in
the Smart Start Program which targets newborns to 5-year-old

Under North Carolina’s new structured sentencing law, priorities
are set in the use of jails and prisons. Truth in sentencing is vigor-
ously promoted and policies are balanced with resources. In short,
North Carolina’s strsctured sentencing system ensures that viclent
offenders are locked up for longer periods of time. However, non-
career, nonviolent offenders are dealt with at the county level in
a variety of community programs, such as restitution, work release,
drug treatment, intensive probation, community service, and day
reporting centers. A

e, i e D s States of the coanty ole in the
conception by Co: s and by the of the county role in the
correc":ional 3;ysbem. The misconception is that the major partici-
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?ant is the State and that the counties only have a minor role in
inding solutions to our corrections problems.

Regresentative McCollum’s prison bill in the House, for example,
would grant counties only up to 15 percent of part II funds for jails,
leaving the State with at least the remaining 85 percent. This is
surprising in light of the fact that counties incarcerate virtually

one-third of the Nation’s non-Federal inmates in coun jails on

any given day, and spend well over one-third of total Siate and
county correctional expenditures.

Under current proposals, because of the lack of a comprehensive
planning requirement, counties fear that there is a real danger
that governors will take the money and use it solely for State pris-
ons and ignore the corrections needs of counties. How can there be
a partnership if one partner gets all the money?

The National Association of Counties offers the following rec-
oxpmendatior}s. One, counties must be recognized as equal partners
with States in managing correctional systems. Two, this partner-
ship must be reflected in comprehensive funding and policy ap-
groaches. We recommend that relative corrections expenditure data

e used as a basis for determining the counties’ share of the State
allocation and that such funds be directed to local governments.

In summary, there are people who believe that we can simply
build our way out of this crisis in order to make sure dangerous
people are locked up. For more than 15 years, the National Asso-
ciation of Counties has pursued a management approach that seeks
to prioritize our limited institutional resources. Let me suggest that
;hebiack of prioritizaticn and management is at the core of the

roblem.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Lamb follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ZeE B. LAMB oN BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
OF COUNTIES

Myname_isZeeB. Lamb.lamacountycommissionerin?asqu tank Count;
North Carolina. I am a member of the National Association of Cougties (N?élo)y i
board of directors and chairman of its subcommittee on corrections. I also chair the

Mr. Chairman, I wish to com d you and Senator Biden for holding this i -
1t.xmt Pearmg The corrections crises in our country is clearly the numbger oneugggg-
ém lacing county government in the area of criminal justice. As of last June, for
examwple, the Nation’s jails were at 97 percent of capacity. '

A t‘BlCh.tnrm:m, the correction’s system in our country is inherently intergovern-
11_!33!: in its nature. For uamgle, when someone is arrested charged with a serious

‘%t;]y theedare not taken to a tate prison—they go directly to ?;ﬁ—t.he county jail.
tor t;n eral judges put population restrictions on State prison facilities to pro-
id e constitutional rights of inmates—their actions inevitably impact on local

Today, there are more than 50,000 “state-resdy” inmates who are backed up in

g%t:ty Jjails. In short, since the problems are intergovernmental so must be the solu-

! The National Association of Counties is the tional izati i
mmnc%mgmumwm&ﬁp,mmmmkﬁﬁz
w:imw effective, resp county gow The goals of the organization are
a3 a liniso: bctv:yen et e oo o o T

iaison hbeanoqnmunhumdothaLwdndmmt;mhxm blic under-
ltandmxofthemhd‘eo\mbe.mthel?edardm e
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In the urban areas countyjaﬂsmnowdangemuslyovemwded..&cwrd% to
the Bureau of Justice statistica, “the largest facilities, those with an average dai y
population of 500 or more inmates, were the most cmwded—o'pemﬁng overall at
more than 100 percent of capacity. More than half of the Nation's jail inmates were
housed in these large facilities * = *"(Jails and Jail Inmates 1993-94).

But Mr. Chairman, the overcrowding of our jails is zmptomnﬁc of the larger cri-
sis facing our corrections systerm: the fundamental lack o!;&a:tnznhip between
Statet:l and counties and a general failure to develop a comp: nsive intergovern-
mental stra! .

In m Stt:t?Mr.ChnimanI ampleasegltorepox&thankstotheworkofthe
North garolma sentencing and policy commission and the active participation of the
North Carolina Association of County Commissioners, a creative partnership has
been formed between county and State government in both community placement
and secure incarceration. Essentially, the North Carclina approach gives the county
responsibility for dealing with nonviolent offenders in the community, thereby free-
ing up valuable bed space for violent and repeat offenders in State prisons. The ef-
fect of this new partnexship is that serious offenders will be spending more time in

risons.

P Mr. Chairman, North Carolina®s oomflrehensive legislative package has dramati-
cally changed the States’ sentencing policies by establishing truth in sentencing as
a primary objective. X
e State has also established a new relationship with the counties under the
State-County Criminal Justice Partnership Act that will enable counties to receive
State ts to develop a wide range of community pmﬂama. Lo 3
Under North Carolina’s new structured sentencing law, priorities are set in the

‘use of jails and prisons, “truth in sentenciﬁ: is :;forously promoted and policies

are balanced with resources. Offe nders are based on the severity of their
crime and their prior crimirzal record. Based on these two factors, judges are pro-
vided with a range of sentencing options. .

In short, No:ti Carolina’s structured-sentencing system ensure that violent of-
fenders are locked up for long periods of time. However, non-career, nonviolent of-
fenders are dealt with mt the county level in a varicty of community programs such
as restitution, work release, drug treatment, intensive probation, community service
and day reporting centers. . .

Mr, éhamnan, in the past the.we has been a fundamental misconception by Con-
gress and by the States o?the county role in the correctional system. The misconcep-
tion is that the major participant is the State and that counties only have a minor
r le in finding solutions to our corrections problems.

Representative McCollum’s prison bill in the House, for example, would grant
counties only up to 15 percent of part II funds for jails, leaving State with at
least the remaining 85 percent. This is surprising in hgﬁt of the fact that counties
incarcerate virtually ome-third of the Nation's non-Federal inmates in county jails
and spend well over one-third of total State and county correctional expenditures.

One of NACo's major concerns is that in the absence of comprehensive planﬁ

irements in current proposals before Congress, State officials faced with Fed
court mandates and the pressure to provide more prison space, will spend correc-
tions funds on State priscn needs instead of assisting counties in creating collabo-
rative State-county strategies and in meeting county correctional needs.

RECOMMENDATIONS

1. %unﬁes must be recognized ms equal partners with States in managing correc-

tional systems. .

2. Thisy;artnership must be reflected in comprehensive funding and policy ap-

proaches. We recommend that relative corrections diture data be used to de-

termine the counties share of the State allocation and that such funds be

to local governments.

3. Any legislation must contemplate the fiscal effect on county courts and correc-

tioxm.ly s;mt:ms. Unless these co‘:nponenu are in balance, an?heqmtable result is

likely to occur.

In summary there are some who believe that we can simply build our way out
of this crisis——in order to make sure 18 people are locked up. X

For more than 16 the National ation of Counties has pursued a policy
objective that has us in another direction—that the best way to ensure that
serious offenders are locked up is to prisritize our limited institutional resources.

Let me that the lack of prioritization and management is at the heart of
the problem. Out of $30 billion spent annually by States and counties on adult cor-
rections roughly 85 percent is directed te capital and operational expenditures for




jails and prisons—only 11 percent is spent on any form of alternative programs in-
{:luding rpobation and parole (an additional 4 percent is spent on admimstration.)

Mr. Chai , the problem we face in corrections is not that States and counties
are soft on crime or have been reluctant to construct jails and pria.omi.‘The fun-
damental problem is that we have not adequately managed and set priorities for ex-
isting space.

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES POLICY ON FEDERAL-STATE-COUNTY
PARTNERSHIP PROGRAM POR COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS

NACo supports State-county partnership programs which foster local comprehen-
sive planning and provide a range of community alternatives to incarceration for
less seriou: Llony and misdemeanant populations. The Federal Government should

rovide incentive ends to assist States and counties in developing or enhancing
g‘,ommunity Corrections Acts. State governments should assist counties in this Broc
ess by providing a stable source of ongoing financial and technical assistance. Part-
nership programs should emphasize the role of the private sector and encourage,
wherever feasible, the systematic sharing of resources on a multicounty basis. Inher-
ent in the practice of community corrections is the recognition that the community
is the best place to deal with the behavior of less serious offenders and that county
governments are uniquely able to coordinate, collaborate, and provide administra-
tive leadership and oversight in developing programs suited for their communities.

THE NATIONAL ASSCCIATION OF COUNTIES POLICY LINKING SENTENCING GUIDELINES
TO COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS

In order to reduce sentencing disparity, eliminate unnecessary confinement, estab-
lish more rational and appropriate sentencing policies, and, in general, better man-
age limited correctional resources—including jails and prisons—NACo supports the
develonment and enactment of rational and uniform statewide sentenang guide-
lines. These should be tied to comprehensive community corrections legislation and
legislativel{ predetermined jail and prison tion maximums at both the state
and local level. Such sentencing recommendations should set fixred presumptive
terms for felony and serious misdemeanant po‘im.hhons, indicating who should go
to jail or prison, and who should be placed in alternative community programs and
for how long. The guidelines should be based on an appropriate combination of of-
fense and offender characteristics and allow judges to depart from the sentencing
guidelines only in exceptional cases, when they can provide written reasons explain-

ng why the sentence chosen is more appropnate or more equitable than that pro-
“taeglx}:h etge guidelines. A very t.homugg and rigorous monitoring system shoul:f be
es 8
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Tue County/Crry CrivavaL Justice PARTNERSHIP:
Expenoiures For FY 1992

in Thovzars of Ootars
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1 corrections
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Prepared by the National Ass-oaaton of Counhes
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JUSTICE AND PURLIC SAFETY STEERING COMMITTEE
RESOLUTION ON VIOLENT OFFENDERS

WHEREAS, the Title I of the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act
of 1994 contains $7.9 billion in corrections fundmg and also provides for a comprehensive
planning requi tto p te coliab between states and counties; and

WHEREAS H. R. 667 increases Title 1 funding to 10.5 billion and eliminates the
current comprehensive planning process which assures that states create an integrated
approach to the management and operation of correctional facilitics and programs and
which includes funds for diversion programs, particularly drug diversion programs,
community corrections programs and prisoner work activities; and

WHEREAS, H.R. 667 requires states to have in place both truth in sentencing and
a requirement that all violent offenders serve 85 percent of their sentences; and

WHEREAS, NACo supports a truth in sentencing requirement that each state
publish on an annual basis actual time served for all violent offenders. However, NACo
believes that sentencing decisions should be determined by state legislators and not
Congress:

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the National Association of Counties is
opposed 10 a federal requirement that would specify any particular percentage of time.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that NACo opposes a federal percentage
requirement of time served that i |mposcs additiona] burdens on state and local
governments; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that NACo supports maintaining the current
funding leve! at $7.9 biilion for Titie Il funding and that the remaining $2.6 billion from
H.R. 667 be used 1o fund prevention programs; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the comprehensive planning requirement be
maintained and that counties shall actively participate in developing the comprehensive
plan; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that states® associations will be the Haisons
between counties and states in this process.

Adopted by Jusfice and Public Safety Steering Committee
(unanimous)
March 4, 1995

Adopted by NACo Board of Directors
March 6, 1595

Adopted by Justice and Public Safety Steering Committer
{unanimous)
July 22, 1995

Adopted by the NACo Board of Directors
July 23,1995
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By William Clasborne
Waskingtan Pow Snal Wewas'

RALFIGH, N.C.—In the face of mcreased crime
a:dmﬁdwudprlsmms.pdgs‘ in North Caro-
:ple‘ one-pa, d‘mn(:'cbuu;ﬂlm' d;

ge of Jetters o
pmlhal—qwlehmny—mkdlhem
Mﬁxu\e pet.

July ¢6, /99¢ The tdnﬂu-:gk.. ris?

R
Making Sentences Fit the Prisons

to Control Demand for Prison Space
North Carolina Tiies to Balance Punishment, State Resources

neered Uas h, and B
l.ﬂuhavcbecamdednaxlaumo(hum!u
Mhﬂdg«sslnmodlo!}zb’tm"apw!by
rising health care costs and other soca) programs,
nztahavebeenukmgawbokxnhehr&ke
anti-crime and

lmoalbtyuudedmlhel%—whhtkmwd
for chmcosu—md e exanuemg more

Otficially called the “feiory punich chart” but
hmnbyproscqnmmdmmkas'them the
chart is the ¢
ln!h(hasput‘hnh&rdmatl}nlud:m(oll
namlwlmuwubm:hrmdmm
Justice: b prison with bl

Capacaty.
For severa! years, states have been tumning to sen-
teacng guidehines in an attemapt t gain control over

'Thcyrereahnnzﬂryhaveloprmmvbom
(omwvrhogoesmlokssmnb community
corrections programs,” sa’d Donald Murray, assos-
ate legislavve director of the National Associauoa of
Ceanlses.

States and oounties spend $25 billion a year for
corrections, 85 percent of which goes to building and

See EENTENCES, A12.Cel 1
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is from 33 months for a first affend-
er with miigating ci to

cpesating prisons and only 11 per-

158 months for 3 mukiple offencer
with i

cent of which i3 spent for
ty-based corrections such as proba-
ton and day reporting centers.

North Caralina has spent $550
milboa soxe 1985 to buid prison
space for an additional 16,600 in-
tmates, end the Ourmcuu:“ Depart-
ment’s ations budget gown
trom ;f??’mm.m in 1985 to $472
raillion last year. X

But North Carolina’s sentenciag
structure. unlike those of mast states,
s 2 hard and fast st that either has o
be followed by pdges of scaled down
by the legulature to conform Lo avail-
able prrson 1esources.

Known 23 “structured sentencing™
or “capacity-based sentencing.” the
system recognizes the impossibelity
of butding prisons [ast encugh to
heep up with the influx of offenders.
The new system also acknowledges
the stale’s tability 1o imprison most
offenders for anywhere near the du-
raton of the sentences the courts
have been handing down.

While abolishing parole for all new
offenders and lengthening sentences
for viglent Crinunals and repeat of-
fenders. the new law will reduce
£r1%0n sertences an average of 80
rcent 0 conform more closely to
the lergth of ime that inmates actu-
aily aze behad bars 3t present.

“Wrat we're dong 13 seting prioci-
s We're sapng we wall use our
rans for violent offenders and -
reer oifenders. The converse of that,
of course. s that we will have to pun-
ish the others in other ways,” said Su-
penor Court Judge Thomas W, Ross,
chairman of the state’s Sentencing
and Policy Advisory Commission,
which propesed the reforms enacted
Lst year by the leprelature.

The “other ways® are community-
based alternatves such as dosely
superased probation, day reporting
centers. ha2ifway houses, boot
camps, Crug treatment facilities,
electromically monitored bouse ar-
rest, fines and restitution.

Rut the heart of the new taw i the
§rid. 3 compdation of ranges of M-
“1wm and Maumum sentences for 10
categaries of felonies that are
Tatched 10 2 defendant’s craminal
teened thinugh a point system.

Ou the ki sde of the chart is 2
kst of crime categories, rangiag
from level A (firstdegree murder)
to bevel | Uraud, forgery and lesser
drug offenses). The numbers across
the 10p muo‘ood 10 the manber of

LE! g Care
First and second offenders of
some nonviclent felonies can. at the
mdge’s discretion, be given suspend-
ed senlences provided they com-
plete an alternative punishment,
such 23 intensive probaton, house
arrest or boot camp.

Persoas convicted of first-degree
murder will coatinue to feccive a
death sentence or life without pa-
role, and repeat offenders comvcied
of first-degree rape can get fe with-
out pacole. Drug traffickers will con-
unue 10 receive preewsting manda-
tory mimimum sentences.

olent and repeat offenders and is witi-
ng to allow nonviolent olfenders to be
punished more kghtty.

However, Alvin J. Broustein, ex-
ecutive director of the American
Civil Liberties Union’s National Pris-
o Project. said, “There’s a schizo-
phrenia going around the United
States on Uus [sentencing). Many
states realize cocrections costs aze
out of contral and they're koking for
ways 1o save money. But at the
same time they're talking about
“three strikes and you're out,’ trear-
ing pverules as adulis and jpmming
Uizough other laws that will jack up
the {prison} costs ”

Noting that several states besides
North Carofina kave enacied re-

Besides with
available resources, the grad system
provides truth in sentencing for the
first time in North Carobna, Roxa
L. Lubitz, executive director of the
sentencing commisson, said.

He secalled that when the state be-
gan releasing prsoners early 1o com-
ply with 3 1987 federal court order
that required it to reduce prisan over-
crowding, the kegislature put 3 ceiing
an the total inmate population, setting
it 2t 97 percent of capacity.

“That temporarily solved the
probiem of overcrowding, but it had
an obvious effect on sentencing
peactices,” Lubitz said Judges nsved
shorter sentences and parole boards
released inmates at such a raped rate
that between 1987 and 1990 the
average time served dechined from
40 10 25 percent of the ongwal sen-
tence. Actual lime served now has
fallen to 18 percemt of the original
senlence, and the commission pro-
Jects that without sentenang reform
& would have fallen to only 12 per-

five days because of the pressure to
make cell space avalable, -

North Carofina bys 22,)15 inmates
in state prisons, whach is 113 percent
of amaty. An Mditional 748 prisan-
ers are being boused under contract in
out-of-state institutions.

It was against this backdrop of a
lapse that the state commissica de-

2 computer simulation mod-

sentences furtber or build moce pris-
ons. That is for society to decde,”

s easy foc peopic 1o Lalk tough
abot psttang criminals beband bars.
But when you have 10 back it vp, you

sentences should be tougher, ckay,
the added.

provide the resources, .
State Rep. Phil Baddour, who
heiped shepherd sestencing re-
forms thromgh the legislature, said
1hat at the moment the public appears,
10 want 16 5¢ prison resousces oh vi-

that any new taw that af-
fects the prison population be ac.
companied by a cost impact analys:s,
Bronstein sad, “That locks ke a
step toward capacity-based sentenc.
ng. Maybe that’s where they are
headed.”

But Kenneth F. Schoen. director of
criming! prstice programs at the New
York-based Edna McConnell Clark
Foundation, taid the key (o 4
capacity-based sentencing is comumut-
teg suflicient funds to alternative
community-based punishment.

“They are beginning to introduce
some discipline 1o that very expen-
sive enterprise—building prisons.
There's more prediclability in whea
Stuggo goes ta prison and how long
he'll be there. But what they [North
Carolina legislators] are doing that
Hhers are not doing is putting moa-
ey into alternative punishments,”
Schoen said.

A cent:al elemert of North Carols-
na's reforms is the $20 mulbon the
legislature appropriated to hire $14
additional probation officers and $12
midlion 2 year for grants to counties to
develop community-based alternatives
{0 prison sentences.

“It may become expensive, but it's
still 3 lot cheaper than building new
prisons,” said Nancy C. Lowe, director
of ihe Corrections Department's erim-
inal pstice parinership program.

Although the new sentencing Liw
received suppart=~from Liberats who
favor ahernatives to incarceration to
conservatives who spplauded the
tougher sentences for violent crimi-
nals—it was not without its critics.
These included some North Carolng
fudges who (eht the gnd was too ng-
o and took away their discretion,
and victims® rights adwncates.

“What I worry about is some b
feaucrat sitting 8 a computer siy-
ing, ‘Welt, let's see. What space do
w2 have availzble next week” And
then 3 memo goes out saying that
only 200 beds are available and we
need 1o lower sentences some
more.” said Catherine G. Smuth, ;.
ecutive director of the North Carolb-
02 Victim Assistance Network

“We appreciale the fact that they
are addressing truth in sentencing.
bt you Jook at that grid and you see
that there are going to be 2 Jot of
people who aren’t going 10 do any
Prison time,” Smith saxd.
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INTRODUCTION

For several years, the criminal justice system in North Carolina has
been in crisis: sentences have lost meaning, offenders serve only a
fraction of their sentence, misdemeanants spin in and out of prison,
probation violations have escalated, and alternative punishments
are undermined by a lack of credible enforcement.

Against this background, the General Assembly created the North
Carolina Sentencing and Policy Advisory Commission in 1990 to
make recommendations to restore rationality, order and truth to the
criminal justice system. The recommendations of the twenty-cight
member commission were reviewed, amended, and adopied by the
General Assembly in 1993. These new laws, called "structured
sentencing”, were further revised and refined during the Special
Crime Session in 1994. The new seatencing laws apply to all
felony and misdemeanor crimes (except Driving While Impaired)
committed on or after October 1, 1994. The laws are based on the
following principles:

« Sentencing policies should be consistent and certain:
Offenders convicted of similar offenses, who have similar
prior records, should generally receive similar sentences.

* Sentencing policies should be wuthful: The sentence
‘imposed by the judge should bear a close and consistent
relationship to the time actually served. Parole release
should be abolished.

Sentencing policies should set resource priorities: Prisons
and jails should be prioritized first for violent and repeat
offenders and community-based programs should be first
utlized for nonviolent offenders with little or no prior
record.

* Sentencing policies should be supported by adequate
prison, jail and community resources.

27-255 - 95 - ¢
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QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS

WHAT IS STRUCTURED SENTENCING?

Structured sentencing is a new way of sentencing and punishing
criminals in North Carolina. Offenders are classified based or: the
severity of their crime and on the extent and gravity of their prior
criminal record. On the basis of these two factors, judges arc
provided with a range of sentencing options. These options
prescribe the type and length of sentences which judges may
impose.
WHY WAS STRUCTURED SENTENCING ENACTED?

Structured sentencing is designed to help the State regain control
over the criminal justice system and to restore credibility to
seatcncing.  Structured sentencing sets priorities for the use of
expensive correctional resources and balances sentencing policies
with comrectional capacity. Under structured sentencing, parole is
eliminated and truth in sentencing is restored.

HOW ARE OFFENSES CLASSIFIED?

Offenses are classified into letter categories (from Offense Class A
through Class I) depending on the severity of the offense. Crimes
which involve victim injury or the risk of victim injury arc
assigned to the highest offensc classes. Property crimes and other
crimes which do not normally involve the risk of victim injury are
assigned to lower offense classes.

HOW ARE OFFENDERS CLASSIFIED?

Offenders are classified into one of six prior record categorics
(from Prior Record Level 1 through Level VI) depending on the
exteat and gravity of their prior record. Offenders with violeat or
extensive prior convictions are assigned to the higher levels, while
those with no prior convictions are assigned to the lowest level.
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HOW IS THE TYPE OF SENTENCE DETERMINED?

Under structured sentencing, there are three types of punishments:
active prison sentences, intermediate punishments, and community
punishments.

Offenders convicted of crimes in high offense classes or who have
high prior record levels must receive active prison sentences.
Offenders convicted of crimes in low offense classes and who have
low prior record levels must initially receive intermediate or
community punishments. For offenders who fall somewhere in
between, the judge may elect to impose either an active prison
sentence or an intermediate punishment.

WHAT IS AN ACTIVE PRISON SENTENCE?

An active prison sentence requires felons to be incarcerated in a
state prison facility.

WHAT IS AN INTERMEDIATE PUNISHMENT?

An intermediate punishment requires the offender to be placed on
supervised probation, and the term of probation must include one
or more special conditions. These special conditions may include
boot camp (a regimented military style training program), a split
sentence (a stay in jail followed by supervised probation),
electronic monitoring (monitoring the offenders movements through
the wearing of an electronic device), intensive supervision
(requiring very close supervision and daily monitoring),
commitment to a residential center (a highly supervised and
structured program requiring overnight residence), or commitment
to a day reporting center (a highly supervised and structured day
and evening program). These intermediate punishments are more
restrictive and controlling than regular probation but less costly
than prison. They generally require offenders to behave, work, pay
restitution, and participate in drug treatment or other rehabilitative
programs.
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WHAT IS A COMMUNITY PUNISHMENT?

A community punishmeat is any other type of sentence which docs
not involve prison, jail, or an intermediate punishment. Most
people think of this as regular probation. A commun%ty
punishment may also include fincs, restitution and/or community
service.

HOW IS THE LENGTH OF THE PRISON TERM
DETERMINED INDER STRUCTURED SENTENCING?

Today, judges impose a single prison term. Under structured
sentencing, judges impose both a minimum and a maximum prison
term. The length of the minimum and maximum terms depend on
the offense class, the prior record level, and the presence of any
aggravating or mitigating factors.

For cach unique combination of offense class and prior record
level, three sentence Tanges are prescribed: a presumptive range for
normal cases, an aggravated range for cases where the court finds
aggravation, and a muitigated range for cases where the court finds
mitigation. The judge sclects a minimum prison term from one of
these three ranges. Once the minimum term is set, a maximum
term is automatically set by statute (at least 20% longer).

HOW MUCH OF THE PRISON TERM MUST BE SERVED
UNDER STRUCTURED SENTENCING?

Today, felons sentenced to prison scrve less than ?nc-ﬁfth of their
sentence due to reductions for good time, gain time, and parole.
Under structured sentencing, good time, gain time, and pa}ro!c an:
climinated. Felons sentenced to prison must serve lhctr' entire
minimum term and may scrve up to their maximum u:rm1f}bcy
misbchave, fail to work, or refusc to participatc in specnﬁcd
programs. Upon release, offendsrs convicted of more serious
offenses must be placed on post-relcase supervision.
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WHAT IS POST-RELEASE SUPERVISION?

Post-release supervision is a mandatory term of supervision
following release from prison. The offender’s behavior is
monitored in the community and supervision is provided to help
the offender reintegrate into society. The offender may be returned
to prison and serve additional time for violating the post-release
conditions.

HOW DOES POST-RELEASE DIFFER FROM PAROLE?

Like parole, post-release supervision requires the offender 10 be
supervised and monitcred in the community. Unlike parole,
however, the offender is not released from prison early. Post-
release supervision only applies after the offender has served his
prison sentence.

WILL THE LIKELIHOOD OF IMPRISONMENT CHANGE
UNDER STRUCTURED SENTENCING?

Under structured sentencing, imprisonment is mandatory for all
offenders convicted of crimes which carry high offense classes
and/or have high prior record levels. Compared to today, the
probability of going to prison will increase for these violent and/or
career criminals. Conversely, offenders convicted of crimes which
carry low offense classes and who also have low prior record levels
will be less likely to go to prison than they are today.

WILL THE AMOUNT OF TIME SERVED IN PRISON
CHANGE UNDER STRUCTURED SENTENCING?

In most cases, the sentence imposed by the judge will sound
shorter than under current law, but the time actually served in
prison will be longer (because of the elimination of parole and
other carly release mechanisms). Compared to today, the average
actual time served in prison will increase for most offenders,
especially for violent and career criminals.
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HOW WILL NON-PRISON PUNISHMENTS CHANGE
UNDER STRUCTURED SENTENCING?

The minimum and maximum prison term is suspended if an
offender is sentenced to an intcrmediate or community punishment.
However, if these offenders fail to obey conditions required as part
of their punishment, they may be held in contempt of court and be
incarcerated for up to 30 days in jail, or the judge may activate the
minimum and maximuam prison terms. If the prison terms are
activated, the offender must sexve the cntire minimum term and
may serve up to the maximum texm. Offenders will now know that
if they fail to abide by the conditions of their non-prison
punishment, they face centain imprisonment.

HOW WILL STRUCTURED SENTENCING AFFECT
PRISON POPULATIONS?

Structured sentencing is calibrated to make sure sufficient prison
capacity exists to back up the sentence imposed. When current
authorized prison construction is completed, the Statc will have
capacity for over 30,000 inmates. This represents an increase of
more than 50% compared to just four years ago. Populations arc
projected to remain within expected prison capacity over the next
five years. However, after five years, additional prison
construction will be necessary to support structured seatencing.

IibW WILL STRUCTURED SENTENCING IMPACT ON
NON-PRISON POPULATIONS?

Structured sentencing is expected to increase the number of
offenders inidally sentenced to intcrmediate punishments. In
response to this increase, the General Assembly has funded the
hiring of about 500 ncw probatioan positions to provide enhanced
supervision of these offcnders. Furthermore, under the recently
enacted "State-County Criminal Justice Parinership Act”, counties
are cligible to receive fimancial grants to help develop supplemental
community and intermediate programs tailored to local needs.
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SUMMARY

Structured sentencing is designed to restore credibility, rationality,
truth and cost efficiency to our criminal justice sysicm.
intended to help accomplish the following:

Increase consistency in sentencing. Similar sentences are
prescribed for offenders who commit similar crimes and
have similar prior criminal records.

Increase the certainty of the sentences. The system
means what it says. Offenders will know that there are
real and certain consequences for failure to obey the law
or to comply with criminal justice conditions.

Establish truth in sentencing. The system says what it
means. The offender must fully serve the minimum
sentence imposed by the judge. There is no eariy release.
Parole is abolished.

Increase_punishment for violent and career offenders.
Prison is mandatory for most violent and career criminals.
Once imprisoned, career and violent offenders will serve
significantly more time.

Efficiently use existing correctional resources. Use
existing resources intelligently and cost-effectively.
Prison is first reserved for violent and carcer offenders.
Non-violent offenders with little or no prior record are
channeled into less expensive intermediate and
community punishments.

Plan for future criminal justice resource needs. Allow for

long range planning of future criminal justice resource
needs. This is essential to assure that sentencing policies
are supported by adequate correctional resources.

It is

1,600 copies of this public document were printed at a cost of $76.71 or about
3.05 per copy
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Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you all very much. I would like to start
maybe by focusing on the issue raised by Mr. Thomas, and at least
I would like to ask a couple of the panelists here who are on sort
of the front lines of this issue what your general views are. We
have legislation right now, of course, that Senator Shelby has
raised and introduced with to work in prison.

So, Mr. Collins and Mr. McCotter, would you two take a minute
to just give us your opinion from the perspectives you represent as
t(i tl‘f’e notion of putting some tough prison work requirements into
play?

Mr. CoLLINs. Well, I would say that what is most important is
to eradicate the misconception. Inmates do work. I think there has
been a lot of discussion about the fact that there is a perception
that inmates generally don’t work, and that is simply not true. Vir-
tually every State in the Nation has a very sophisticated system of
job placement for inmates.

Those jobs are based on the needs, in great part, of the system,
as correctional administrators were very sensitive to budgets and
the fact that inmate labor should be used appropriately to offset
the cost of confinement, and we try to do that and we try to do that
in a businesslike atmos phere.

To expend money on makeshift jobs that have no real meaning,
I think, is totally inappropriate. To arbitrarily set a number,
whether it be 48 or 60, as the work week may not necessarily
speak to the needs of the system or to the citizens that that system
serves. So I think it is very important that we look very closely at
any requirements that tie correctional administrators’ hands to
some goal that may or rmay not be achievable or realistic.

Senator ABRAHAM. Mr. McCotter?

Mr. McCotTER. I would also speak to that perception. I think
that anyone that runs a prison system that doesn't require all
work-capable inmates to work is asking for some very, very severe
problems in security, everything from problems with inmate-on-in-
mate situations, et cetera. So inmate work programs are absolutely
essential to any good, safe, secure, constitutional prison system.

I think that any legislation that ties our hands—and I certainly
agreed with a lot of the comments that Mr. Thomas made— those
restrictions really hurt us. Prison industry programs—and this was
very, very big in the Federal Bureau of Prisons years ago—I think
have been cut back a lot because of Federal regulations that have
been passed.

I think right now we average about 5 percent of all inmates in
the Nation are involved in some kind of prison industries program.
In the State of Utah, we have increased that over the past 4 years
to approximately 15 percent, but we are in competition, then, with
private industry and they have a tremendous lobby and we have
a lot of problems in that regard.

But I think we need to do everything that we possibly can to try
to reduce the costs of incarceration through inmate work proj y
and I hope that we do not get our hands tied any further with Fed-
eral regulations that keep us from doing that.

Senator ABRAHAM. I was going to ask Mr. Thomas to respond, so
please go ahead.
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Mr. THoMAS. Thank you, Senator. I didn't mean to beat you to
the punch. In the comments made, a couple of points were raised
that I thought might deserve some elaboration. I certainly didn’t
mean to suggest that prisoners today do not work. Certainly, some
prisoners work. The problem is that because of the Federal statutes
I discussed, the percentage who work is very small. The figures I
have seen most recently in Texas showed that only 8 percent work,
and that is hecause of Federal laws. That is not because of State
prison officials. Their hands are tied at the Federal level in a clas-
sic instance of Federal big government which has clearly outlived
its usefulness. We are talking about New Deal laws that, if they
made sense 60 years ago, clearly do not now.

I also agree make-work is not a good solution. Prisoners gen-
erally, like the rest of us, are no dummies. They know when they
are being given just make-work and they know when they are
being given something that is meaningful and productive, and I
would certainly urge that they be given full-time productive jobs of
the sort that I refer to where prisoners will be involved in indus-
tries that are competing not with workers in Detroit and Pitts-
burgh, which might have been the case 30 years ago, but with
workers in Hong Kong and Mexico City, as it would be today if the
proposal that I outlined and that Senator Gramm has endorsed
were considered and implemented.

Senator ABRAHAM. Mr. Collins?

Mr. COLLINS. Just one point of clarification. Only about 8 percent
of our entire population is actively involved in one of the 45 dif-
ferent industrial plants. Overall, 84 percent of our inmates are ac-
tively involved in either some kind of construction work, agricul-
tural work, or a variety of types of occupations that are required
to maintain our facilities. In fact, the State of Texas actually has
a program where we work our death row inmates. They have a gar-
ment factory where they make clothing.

tieﬁ};ator ABRAHAM. Mr. Cole, would you want to comment on that
at all?

Mr. CoLE. We do have one of the only private programs that 1
am aware of, a work industry program where we have brought peo-
ple into the facilities, businesses, to produce printed circuit boards,
eyeglass lenses. The wages that these employees earn go to the cost
of incarceration. They go to victim restitution. They go to support
their families while they are incarcerated in a trust fund to be used
upon their release. So these are all good purposes and the program
seems to be working well.

Senator ABRAHAM. Would anybody else like to comment on this?
I don’t want to limit other panelists.

[No response.]

Senator ABRAHAM. Let me switch a little bit here to Ms.
Finnegan. Would you just comment on how your experience has
changed your lifestyle and the extent to which—I mean, one of the
things that I think happens when we have these hearings and peo-
ple come in with a personal experience to share is that ple
sometimes dismiss these things and suggest, well, it is an a -
tional circumstance; this is a cne-in-a-million kind of circumstance
and it is not sometning that affects a lot of people.
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So could you comment just a little bit about your own life and
how it has changed and the extent to which, based on your STOP
program, you have discovered other people have similar {ypes of ex-
periences as well?

Ms. FINNEGAN. Sure. As 1 said, this incident shattered my life.
My entire sense of, security has been stripped from me. I don't go
out at night anymore if I can help it. I have security alarms in my
home, my car, and my office. I am scared all the time when I am
out in public on the streets. I have a permit to carry a firearm that
I carry at all times, even when I take my dog for a walk. Of course,
I couldn't bring it to this fine city, but I have to tell you, since I
have been here for 3 days I haven’t left the hotel room other than
to come here because I am scared to walk on the streets without
protection.

I spend a lot more money on hotels because I can’t stay in ones
with exterior hallways. I have nightmares, horrible nightmares. I
have depression from time to time, and insomnia. My whole per-
sonality chan for quite a while after the incident. In fact, my
nephew probably summed it up best when he said to my brother,
why did that bad man have to take Aunt Kathleen away from us,
too, because I no longer wanted to play with them or have fun with
them anymore. So it totally changes your life. Your sense of secu-
rity is gone.

{ am, as I said, one of thousands. As the spokesperson for STOP,
I travel throughout the State of Florida, and there has not been a
town that I traveled to that I have not heard what I call an earég
release horror story similar to mine, many of them very mu
worse. It is overwhelming in the State of ¥lorida.

In our office, for instance, we have an 800 number for people to
call in. A day does not go by where we do not have a victim calling
in telling us they were victimized by an early-release criminal, o-
someone calling to say, the person who killed my son or daughter
is about to be released, what can we do. It is a huge problem in
the State of Florida, and because of that and because of our public
awareness campaign to get this out to the people, I think that is
why Florida reacted with this tough litigation, the Stop Turning
Out Prisoners Act, uiring prisoners to serve 85 percent.

Senator ABRAHAM. The number in your referendum was 85 per-
cent, which is the same number that we have been talking about
here today with regard to the 1994 crime bill. What are your
thoughts with respect to some of the difficulties States have hitting
this number? I mean, how is Florida going to try to meet this tar-
get, and what comments would you have on how we might address
some of the concerns that Mr. Collins and Mr. McCotter and others
we saw on the earlier panel—I think anybody who worked in this
area sort of said they felt that the number was either unattainable
or unattainable in a timeframe that would allow them to benefit
much from the bill that was passed.

Ms. FINNEGAN. Well, I can tell you in 1991 when we first started
STOP, inmates in Florida were sometimes serving less than 10 per-
cent of their sentences. As public awareness grew and our legisla-
ture started to bit the bullet, they are now up to about 50 to 60
percent, and they have said they are spending the money for the
prison beds to make sure they serve the 85 percent.



I think the reason is because, finally, the State of Florida has re-
alized that the cost of housing prisoners pales in comparison to the
cost of crime. You have to take into account the increased insur-
ance rates. The cost of products is higher. Medical care is higher.
So when you look at it in those perspectives, I think you can see
that the cost of housing the prisoners is not that great in compari-
son to that.

Senator ABRAHAM. Mr. Collins, what is the sentiment in Texas?
I mean, you indicated earlier you didn’t think the voters would be
satisfied or would settle for a situation where you spent an addi-
tional, I think you said $1.5 billion over 10 years.

You know, I think in my State people might not equate it the
same way. I mean, you have higher levels, though, of incarceration
than most of us do. Do you think the voters feel that Texas is at
a reasonable level? I mean, just give me some thoughts on that.

Mr. CoLLINS. This construction program, I guess, really began in
earnest about 4 years ago, and there was a perception by most, if
not all, citizens that Texas was an unsafe place to be. You are very
correct. The citizens at that point in time came out and voted over-
whelmingly for huge bond obligations to construct prison beds, to
date to the tune of about $2 billion.

In my remarks, I did not-want to insinuate that they would not
again pass the needed bonds to build the additional 78,000 beds.
1 believe there still is a sentiment on the part of a number of Tex-
ans that they will continue to pay for confinement. Our own projec-
tions indicate, regardless of the 85-percent rule, that we wiS have
to continue to build beds, as many as 20,000 additional beds, under
our current sentencing structure by the year 2000. So we are still
not out of the construction business.

Senator ABRAHAM. How much of that is demanded by this court
order or the consent decree that we heard about earlier from Sen-
ator Hutchison? I mean, is that a problem?

Mr. CoLLINS. There are certain aspects of the Federal litigation
that impact and actually have had a financial impact on, obviously,
the cost of construction. The actual pressure for beds was created
by the Texas Legislature by strengthening sentencing and requir-
ing to date a 50-percent minimum mandatory of sentence served
before parole eligibility.

One factor that I didn’t bring up that actually will tend to in the
future cause longer sentencing, maybe not to the 85 percentile, is
the fact that we have a parole release rate for violent offenders of
under about 12 percent. So even though they are becoming eligible
after 50 percent of sentence, there are probably going to %e many
years of parole denial ahead for each one of those people.

Again, I think the real issue is—again, in our position, the fact
that Texas does give longer sentences makes the 85-percent rule
unworkable because I think you reach a saturation point. At some
point, 50 percent of long sentences gets so long that the person
committing that kind of crime will be in prison the rest of their life
ang{way just trying to satisfy the minimum mandatory sentence.

r. LamB. If I may just say one thing from the ﬁ'orth Carolina
perspective, we have built more prison beds and probably increased
the number of prison beds 25, 30 percent. We gave also come up
with the community corrections legislation which seeks alter-
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natives to incarceration for those who are not necessarily a threat
to society.

Also, whereas a class H felony used to be a maximum of 10
years, and they would serve a year, under structured sentencing it
may be now that the grid takes them anywhere from community
penalty to 8, 10, 12 years, or somewhere in between. So I think it
is hard for legislators in these States to cut what was a 10-year
sentence and potentially cut it down for a second offender to a
maximum of 4 or 5 years. But the fact is, under the 10-year sen-
tence, they were only serving a year anyway, so truth in sentencing
is what it is all about. '

Senator ABRAHAM. We are coming up to the very end. I just want
to go back to Mr. Thomas for sort of a final comment. I am in-
trigued by the notion of trying to identify prison industries that
would be noncompetitive. We in my State have, of course, as one
of our proud indigenous industries the furniture manufacturing in-
dustry. So, clearly, there are a lot of people in my State who would
not be happy if suddenly we made building furniture a prime occu-
pational activity of the people in the Michigan prison system.

But I think the notion of trying to identify the kinds of work that
maybe have left our shores is the right way to go. Have you
thought through and has your State looked at the feasibilitfy of try-
ing to target 5]056 kinds of industries as a way of kind of getting
the best of both worlds?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes; in Arizona, for instance, the Department of
Corrections does have one program that is run out of Winslow, AZ,
which was made famous by a rock song, but not much else, and it
is attempting to take back, I believe, a minor electronics niche in
the market from Taiwan, I believe. .

I spoke to the deputy director of the department recently and he
said that they are gaving some success. He thinks that once tg:zﬁ’
expand and become a bigger operation, the economies of scale wi
kick in and they will be able to comEete better. But, again, that
has to be done within the purview of the current law, and that only
allows for, for instance, 50 non-Federal work pilot projects to be
doing that sort of thing. It is on a very small scale, and what I am
talking about is just taking these laws off the books, period, and
having Congress perhaps target certain industries where there are
numerous jobs that could be brought back to American shores.

Senator ABRAHAM. I recently saw a little story about the fact
that one of the longtime American success stories in terms of busi-
ness manufacturing had gone, I think, to Korea or to China, and
that was the manufacturer of Barbie dolls. It occurred to me that
if we had prison inmates in this country manufacturing Barbie
dolls inside the prisons, and took photos of them doing this, we
could certainly affect their ability to go back into their old neigh-
borhoods and be very intimidating if pictures of them with little
Barbie dolls were wid?lgr dmtréf‘é?ﬁ 'tht{lle' idea, in general, ap-

als to me as a way of tryin, wi lis.

PeWe are at about 3:55, ang I regret to say that I actually have
another event I have to be in charge of here in a few minutes. So
although I have some additional questions, which we will submit
to all of you in writing, I have to bring the hearing to a close.

[The questions of Senator Abraham are located in the appendix.]
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Senator ABRAHAM. I would also like to just apologize to this
panel, as well, because other members clearly, because of this
morning’s votes, got, I think, off on different derailments here and
could not participate. But we will certainly make all of the other
members of the committee aware of the nature of the hearing,
make available to them the hearing record, and also encourage
them to submit questions pertinent to the issues that were brought
before us.

I thank you all very much for being here, and the hearing is ad-
journed.

[Whereupon, at 3:56 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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APPENDIX

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR ABRAHAM TO LYNNE ABRAHAM

Question 1. 1 understand that the 1994 Cri i dres
rime B:
the relg;ze order problem. Why had this faﬂedeto :i% ;ag:dmv?himﬁztg 3 Co .
_gress n lto do to make sure t we really put a stop to this? oes Con-
Answer 1. To my knowledge no Jurisdiction had successfully. used the 1994 Crime

Bill to halt prisoner rel
it p sl er; xzepsem‘uylr;d by a federal court order. nglglatgve limits on

judges most likely to péize on legislative loo‘pholes. The 1994 Crime Bill provision
fomians Some & Phade er for judges to avoid the statute. On Sep-
e P P C 1a filed a motion to vacate two consent decrees

s elphia prison litigation. The federal judge has refused to wnsiceig:e thng

Iu:get.heSenatetoamendthel&Crim i isi
} e to am e Bill provision i 1
;f:;??eti ;nlggzoérlilggagﬁln to nddmsseg some loopholes in tg:l: %%gﬁ?r? x}g:x:t:
omple ¢ 1o o e Bi addmsgs. Eighth Amendment claims the stanha.rd fi
fontenc tx:\l X x::lg-s, ut did not exp_hadg address due process claims, the sta, dagé
ing'P oreil ef n_etehg. The 1994 Crime Bill did not clearly define the term “re?)
ing”, cv;.,perrm ng courts simply to review rather than mod: or vacate ep'e!:-
ngress needs also to set clear standard for federal court ix;junct;iveXI :e-
put_:lic. safety and

ly parties to the lLitigation, to raise a i
hie Philadelphia’s, that violate state a}:vr%g'nd?:
of attorney fee K:chws and confine the role of Speciti.l(lz\gasterss. needs to limit abuse
priate response to priso i +
%:r?l‘e:d ailraal%e Tor canditions? W ate caps? What alternative
v 1 erally ordered releases of i
d of state and 1
§ :é‘t;x:xetrall:.ﬂ%n these orders reflect a federal wmygcglﬁlﬁs%esﬂag:ﬁaénﬁ::s} S own
cen e':?propmte detention or corrections li is i Nl i
N:I*Eh orfetg:rﬁd propria policy. This is an sppropriate
The courts have man i
lats . any options that are all to i
g) iost;u c:pdseca]r:m top!;s?g, leasilng m:gmreleases. Fed:x;ﬂ:lncollgx.;&mlg\?: i‘;f: ;:vggr—
nes to remedy any unconstitutional violati s, If theas ures
n Dy unconstitut; violations. If th i
8 can issue limited injunctive relief, often ad&‘lre!;s:s?u;1 eiisi:ues o g prederal
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Question 3. Are you aware of any correctional facilities where genuinely uncivi-
lized conditions persist? Do we meed federal judicial oversight to prevent this from

oceurring?

Answer 3, No. The presumption that federal judicial oversight is necessary to pre-
vent uncivilized prisom condition.s is inaccurate. Given the rise of corrections profes-
sionalism, prisons todmy are a far cry from the abusive and inhumane prison sys-
tems found decades ago. While some abuses still exist, they are the exception. If fed-
eral intervention is necessary, it should be focused and limited to identifiable viola-
tions of federal law. Sweeping federal court orders that micro-manage state or local
prison systems are almost never necessary. State courts and inmate grievance pro-
cedures also provide adequate remedies for most inmate claims.

Question 4. Under what circumstances, if any, do you think local authorities
should consent to ceﬂxngs enforceable by release orders?

Answer 4. Never in the federal courts. If any population limits are neceseary they
should be the product of self-regulation by state correctional officials in accordance
with state law. Federal consent decrees with population ceﬂinﬁ;ﬂen disregard state
law limitations and do not permit corrections officials to readily change their poli-
cies when the circumstances cha nge.

Question 5. Can you una%ne circumstances where consent decrees would actually
impinge on prisoners rights?

er 5. Yes. Consent decrees often are the product of plaintiff's lawyers bar-
gaining away immediate remedies for immediate problems in exchange for long-
term control of grison management. In Phﬂadegghin, for exampie, the federal court
order did not address _substanti al problems with medical care, but instead focused
on issues clearl{ unrelated to t-gl'ison conditions. The Philadelphia federal; court be-
came extensively involved in the construction of a new criminal justice center, even
though that facility did not contain one prison hed. The federal courts should be fo-
cused on whether therxe is a violation of federal law and, if so, the expediticus and
narrowly tailored remedy for that violation. Permitting federal courts to micro-man-
age prisons removes the federall courts from its proper role—adjudicating constitu-
tional questions and remedying them.

Question 6. How do decrees imfringe on state and local authorities’ %owers? Does
that distinguish these decrees from plea a ments in individual cases?

Answer 6. Consent decrees routinely infringe on state and local authorities’ pow-
ers. Often parties to consent decree do not have the power, under the state’s system
of checks and balances, to agree to many provisions routinely contained in a consent
decree. Qur states hawe a delicate system of checks and balances which is designed
to prevent one branch of a government from exercising power in a way that is not
monitored or controlled by another branch of power. For example, there is no one

segment of local state government that usually has the er to appropriate and
spend without restriction, taxpayer money. Corrections officials can, however, essen-
tially give themselves that power by agreeing to a consent decree that requires them
to expend funds in a particular snanner. o

Consent decrees vastly from settlements agreements in individual cases. Consent
decrees often bind persons who were not ori y parties to the litigation. Consent
decrees often have no time limit, and therefore affect prisoners who were not even
incarcerated at the tirne of the consent decree. .

At the recent heariing on Semate Bill 400, people analogized consent decrees to
plea bargains in crimi nal cases. Consent decrees are really quite different. With con-
sent decrees, attorneys bind persons who are not parties to the litigation or the
agreement. This is more closely equivalent to a prosecutor agreeing to not prosecute
a particular defendant based upon his agreement that his children will be on proba-
tion and pay restitutio:gh Com:_entth decree practices allow parties to settle litigation
by agreeing to give up rights of other persons.

szfer:;oI;gZ E;e comsent decrees the only mechanism for settling litigation? What
about private settlements? I understand Pennsylvania has speafic limitations on
consent decrees. Could you attach those and describe how cases are nevertheless

settled consistent with these limitations? o

Answer 7. Consent decrees are not the only mechanism for settling litigation. Par-
ties retain the ability to settle civil actions through a monetary settlement or pri-
vate settlement agreements. Priivate settlement agreements permit the parties make
contractual agreements that are treated simply as ordinary contracts. In a settle-
ment ent, for example, a plaintiff may agree to dismiss the action in ex-
char e for a monetary settlement, or an agreement that the correchogs_oﬂiuals_ will
change a particular practice. The parties could also agree that the civil action will
be reinstituted if the parties do not abide by the terms of the settlement agreement.

These settlement agreements mre often preferable because they allow the -

ment defendants some flexibility to modgfy terms of agreements that, upon

o
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subsequent experiences, appear to be unwise or unworkable. Private settlement
agreements, as opposed to consent decrees, also get the federal courts out of the
business of enforang contractual minutia that is often far remove from constitu-
tional jirements.

Pennsylvania, for example, limits the consent decrees that may be agreed to lt)_K
counsel for the Commonwealth. Attached please find & copy of the Commonweal
Attorneys Act that describes these limitations. These limitations have not precluded
the Commonwealth from settling cases. Rather, they encourage private settlement
agreements as opposed to consent decrees. The Austin litigation, involving a class
action challenge to the state correctional system, was settled by a lengthy settle-
ment agreement. N

Question 8. Please describe in as much detail as you believe would be useful to
the Committee, what Philadelphia is required to do as a result of these consent de-

crees.

Answer 8. The two consent decrees in Philadelphia have two major components.
One is a prison population control mechanism, whereby the prisons are precluded
from admitting or incarcerating pretrial detainees charged with certain crimes. For
the most part this is a “charge detention system. As a result of these consent
decrees, Philadelphia cannot detain persons charged with crimes such as voluntary
manslaughter, vehicular homicide, most robberies, b ary, stalking, terroristic
threats, %rug dealing or gun charges, pretrail issues such as the defendant’s dan-
gerousness to the community are not considered. Issues such as whether the person
is aleohol or dr‘:f dependent, how many times they've previously failed to appear
for court, mental health mm and prior criminal record are irrelevant to the
question of the person’s admittability to the prison.

The second major aspect of the consent decree is a prison planning process that
:ﬂuj:es the Philadelphia prison system to create and implement massive and de-

ed plaz under the control of the federal court. These consent decrees give the
federal court, for example, total control of the construction process of the Criminal
Justice Center, even tho that Center had no prison beds. Federal court control
all operational policies, renovation and construction plans, plans for expediting
criminal cases, and plans for alternatives to incarceration,

The consent decrees also require an extensive bureaucracy which is very costly
to the C‘xl?' of Philadelphia taxpayers. Each and every prison operational policy must
be formulated by a consultant, hired with the approval of the federal court. After
the consultant and the prison’s own internal review formulate an operatioral policy,
it must be reviewed by the city’s lawyers, After this review, the prisoners’ lawyers
and the prisoners’ consultant (who are all paid at prevailing market rates by the
City) review the policy. If the prisoners’ lawyers or consultants propose changea in
the operational policy, and the City does not agree to these proposed changes, the
operational policy is then sent to the Special Master. The Special Master (who is
an attorney also paid by the City taxpayers) then reviews the proposed policy with
a court consultant (who is also paid by the City taxpayers). The Special Master,
based on the report of the court’s consultant, then makes recommendations to the
federal court. The federal court then either approves or discpproves the policy. If
the federal court disapproves the policy, the process starts all over again.

As a result, each and _eveg operational policy proposed by theaéity of Philadel-
phia prisons must be reviewed by three separate sets of lawyers, three separate con-
sultants, all at City yers expense. As a practical matter, the federal judge,
rather than the Mayor, has the final say on fundamental criminal justice policies.

As a practical matter, the Philadelphia prison consent decrees handed over signifi-
cant state law functions to a federal judge. Successive political administrations are
powerless to overturn those agreements.

. Quesgwrg 9. In fvov:u- view, are the Philadelphia prisons subject to consent decrees

in continuing viclation of any federal statutory or constitutional requirement? If so,

is eve thing mandated under the decree necessary to remedy the violation or viola-

tions? Or do some or all of the requirements stem only from the decree itself? Please

specify which, if any, you believe are required to remedy or address a federal statu-

htplgl ;xt:o (:;ox;slt.xtuho requirement or standard that the Supreme Court would be
P,

Answer 9. fx.: the Philadelphia prison litigation there has never been a trail or any °

finding that there has been a Constitutional violation. I am also unaware of a

specific Constitutional violation that is presently occurring in the prisons. In fagt{
1 find it would be very difficult for anybody to succeed in claiming that the Philadel-
pﬁa é:nson system has been deliberately indifferent to the n of prisoners, Not
? ly do the consent decrees lack the funz{amental foundation of a Constitutional vio-
ation, the requirements of these consent decrees are far beyond what any federal
court could order in a litigated case where a Constitutional violation was found. It
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is clear that the maiorit{nof the provisions in these consent decrees are completely
unrelated to an{lfoderal teres .

Question 10. How much has Philadelphia spent to date in connection with these
consent decrees? How much do you anticipate spendi

Apswer 10. I do know the precise amounts of mo that Philadelphia has spent
on these consent decrses. The direct ditures for Special Masters, attorneys and
consultants is several million do ., q‘.ge new construction of the courthouse and
new prison is hundre-ds of millions of dollars.

The consent decrees have almo led to many financial costs that are impossible to
quantify. Persons rel eased becmuse of the consent decrees have been rearrested for
tens of thousands of new crimaes. These new crimes result in police expenditures,
court time to process new criminal cases, as well ag prosecutor and defense attor
costs. In addition, the increased crime has resulted in untold financial losses to the
victim of crime, In addition to direct theft logses, crime victims also face medical
expenses, loss of earming capacity, increased secunty costs, and increased insurance
premiums.'l‘hecostofthiski of crime, especially crimes that affect businesses
in Philadelphia, causes businesses to relocate out of the City of Philadelphia. There
is no way to estimate at this point in time, the exact financial toll of these unwise
criminal justice polici es. Philadelphia is a large City with adedininitaxbase.Un-
wise criminal justice policies encourage businesses and citizens to leave the City.
There is no way that I can calculate those losses.

Question 11, How much has Philadelphia spent to date on Special Masters in con-
nection with these consent decreea? Are you aware of other instances involving Spe-
cial Masters that should be brought to the attention of the Committee in considering
their legislation? X N . .

Answer 11. Philadelphia currently spends approximately $120,000 per year in
Special Master's fees and expenses. Attached is information relating to inappropri-
ate expenses by a Special Master in Florida. .

Question 12. Questions were raised at the hearing regarding the consistency of
the proposed legislation with Plaut v. Spendthrift Farm, Inc. you believe Plaut

ests a Constitutional problem with any aspect of the legislation? If not, please
éxanin.lfso,please t what can be done to avoid this difficulty. See especially
the court’s discusaionmeline & Belmont Bridge Co., slip op at 22, and Counsel
v. Dow, slip op at 25. . L

Answer 12. No. Platst addresses the problem of Congress essentially setting itself
up as a “su Supreme Court to overrule an unpopular decision of the Supreme
Cgurt. In Plaut the Su preme Court rules that Congress attempted to change the Su-
preme Court’s decision by a purely retroactive conce! the statute of lirni-
tations. Plaut did not address the issue raised by S. 400 of whether Congress can

the underlying substantive law which may ultimately terminate existing in-
junctions. The Supreme Court in Rufo has made clear, however, that courts can be
ired to modify or wacate consent decrees based upon changes in the law. S. 400
pro to do exactly what Rufo permite. L
uestion 13. What weould be thie effect of limiting the legislation to purely prospec-
tive remedial orders anad consent d . . .

Answer 13. I recommend that the legislation limiting a;&mpmte remedies in
prison conditions litigation should address litigation where the federal courts can,
in the future, enter ordlers affecting state and local prison systems. Even where con-
sent decrees have been approved prior to the enactment date of this legislation,
these cases are not “final” in the traditional sense. Because these are ongoing in-
junctive actions with omgoing fed eral oversight over local prisons, they do not impli-
cate the same sort of questions imvolved in Plaut. If one was to Limit the legislation
to orders entered after the effective date of the legislation, this would not address
the overwhelming number of inappropriate consent decrees that are being used to
micro-manage state and locel prisons. . o

uestion 14. What would be the effect of replacing the 2 year limitation on reme-
dial orders with some kcind of an obligation on the courts to terminate orders unless
they find them ni to remedy a Constitutional violation? . X

Answer 14. Consent decrees should contain time limits so that es can termi-
nate remedial orders. FLong-term con::kmt potieaeesb ait:gctlvely ude local govern-
ment officials from cha.%gmg operatio icies upon ed circumstances,
priorities, or funding. The curremt stand dards make it extremely cult for a gov-
ernment defendant to modify consent decrees. .

A two-year time limitation dear&;mﬁﬁes all parties that these orders will be
subject to review two years. This type of time limit helps prevent subsequent
administrations ﬁ:;rgemg gound by ents of prior admimistrations. The_two-
year time limit would mot preclude a court from continuing to enforce an order if
necessary to remedy a Constitutional viodation.
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RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR BIDEN TO LYNNE ABRAHAM

Question 1. U.8. District J mt%:ndurhumggeswdthat&m:msee
concerns based on impairment i contract. X

Answer 1. Caselaw is extremely clear that parties to a consent decree have dif-
ferent legal entitlements than contracting . C t decrees are orders of the
court that can be modified bythemrtut;zhme.'l‘heemuﬂconmte_ ntly reject
claims that modification of consent decrees violates the contractual rights of a party.

Question 2. Are you concerned about the Constitutional separation of power is-
sues?

Answer 2. The se tion of powers issue is not implicated by S. 400 as that it
seeks to address only orders where p: 'yerdizfgbeingimlemented.s.ﬂ?o
is not designed to overturn a j t that is truly final, and P ut v. Spendthrift
Farms does not preclude tion designed to limit injunctive remedies that have
an ingimpact.lti.uveryclearthatmeeaxrtxhavenlwaya_mtamedthe‘power
to modify ongoing injunctive actions and can do so on the basis of changes in law
by Congress. The United States Supreme Court has made that clear in the Rufo
opinion that the courts can be required to vacate icjunctive orders based on subse-
quent changes in the law.

S. 400 would aut tically terminate all remedial orders, whether entered by
consent decree or after a trail, after two years. X o L

Question 3. Doesn't this create a of a continuing Constitutional violation
would exist without a judicial % 'ould courts be required to hold a complete
new trail in order to continue the .

Answer 3. S. 400 would not create a danger of continuing constitutional violations
existing without a judicial remedy. S. 400 does Dot preciude a party from moving
to reimpose or continue relief based upon an ongoing constitutional violation. In my
view, no court would ever agree that it was powerless to continue an injunction nec-
essary remedy an ongoing violation.

It is also clear that the courts would not be required to hold complete new hear-
ings in order to continue relief. This sort of issue arises frequently when parties
seek to enter a final injunction following the entry of a preliminary injunction.
Often, evidence introduced in the preliminary injunction hearing entered into the
reco!la by stipulation at the hearing on the final injunction. S. 400 does not require
duplicative testimony.

STATE OF MICHIGAN,
OFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR,
Lansing, MI, September 8, 1995
Senator ORRIN G. HaTcH,
hairman,

Cl 7 U.S. Senate Committee on the Judiciary,
Washington, DC.

DEAR SENATOR HATCH: I would like to express my thanks to and the Commit-
tee for allowi metotesﬁfyoutbeimportantiusuesadd:easejduringtbeCommit—

tee’s prison reform bunx(xgs. The following eumennes' my responses to the written
quem‘:ms propounded by itt bers quent to the hearing:

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR KOHL TO MICHAEL GADOLA

Quegtionl.Myquesﬁonto’“mu,do believe that we should dedicat:
a portion of prison funds for § facilities? If so, would you suj a bill that
Senator S and I introduced (; with Senators Cochran and baum) en-
titled the Juvenile Corrections Act of , which would dedicate 10 percent of adult
prison monfy ’l‘tﬁ jusvenﬂa :a’liﬁu? h

Answer e State of Michigan supports federal legislation which does not tie
the States’ hands with respect to the use of federal prison funds. Rather, we support
lci_gmlauon which would provide States with complete discretion as to the allocation
of federal prison funds, ie., if Michigan wanted to use all or none of its portion of
federal funding on juvenile facilities, we could and should be allowed to do so. It
is our position that the State, through its Department of Corrections, knows best
howton_llocate&imﬁmdinz.

Question 2. you share concern about the current law, and do you think
we can come up with a qm‘xp'rcminebetweenthenee&hpmtectaccused

Jjuveniles from a hardened adult criminal class and the need to properly conserve
scarce law enforcement resources?
Answer 2, Michi nable

. Michigan shares your concern over the unreaso; results stemming
from the current requirement that States separate “by sight and sound” juvenile

]
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isoners from adult prisoners. Similar to Wisconsin, Michigan and other g
g‘::: been subject to uareasonable “sight and sound” regulations promufgated %t;tti‘e
Office of Juvenile Justiice for D_el.mque::a'?revenﬁon, such as not allowing juvenile
prisoners to use the same eating ute as adult prisoners, These and other re-
strictive regulations are an unnecessary strain on ﬁxchlgans correctional and law
enforcement systems. Michigan has and continues to prof that the “sight and
sound” requirement be eliminated, and be replaced by a less restrictive “physical
separation re%mrement. This or a similar amendment to federal law would provide
the necessary balance of protectimg juvenile prisoners while at the same time elimi-
nating the onerous and unnecessary federal regulations.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR BIDEN TO MICHAEL GADOLA

Question 1. S. 400 wrould automatically terminate all remedial orders—whether

entered by consent decree or after a trial—after two years. Doesn’t this create a

that a continuing constitutional violation would exist without a judicial rem-

ed ;lould courts be required to hold a complete new trial in order to continue the
order

Answer 1. The current version of S. 400 requires a court to end prison litigation
invplvi%&mpeqtive relief once the proepective relief has reached tl:vo yeannﬁ du-
ration. This provision will ensure that all prospective relief in prison condition cases
will be limited to a reasonable amnd certain time period, resulting in the protection
of states’ Tenth Amendrment rights from overly intrusive federal courts, while at the
same time protecting prisoners constitutional rights, This result will be achieved
under S. 400 for two reasons. First, courts will always have the ability to closely
monitor compliance with any order it issues in a case. Thus, judicial remedies and
powers currently available to a court (contempt, sanctions, ete.) will help ensure
that any unconstitutional acts are remedied during the two year period.

. Second, given Michigan's decades long history with continuing federal court oves-
sight of certain prisons, this limiting provision within S. 400 will ensure that judges
do not extend their jurisdiction ond proper limits. Michigan's prison litigation
history reveals a need for specific Congressional limitations on prospective relief, as
the judiciary has been wnwilling to recognize the constitutional infirmities of a fed-
eral court attempting to micro-mamage a state prison,

Question 2. S. 400 allows broad standing to enge an order which limits prison
populations. Specifically, it allows prosecutors, elected officials, and eny other gov-
ernmental officials who “is or may be affected by” the order to intervene. Please
comment on the impact of this section of the bill

Answer 2. andg.ng standing to public officials or governmental units which are
or may be affected by rexnedial orders of the court will ensure that political subdivi-
sions of the state-one of the governmental units most affected by court ordered pris-
oner releases-have their interests placed before and litigated by the court prior to
the ordering of any remedial relief. Political subdivisions of the state, which house
the é)riaons and are directly respomsible (along with the state) for the safety of the
residents near any prison, have an obviously significant interest in ensuring that
any remedial order will bve the least restrictive and will adequately take into account
the safety of nearby resi dents. He:nce, aﬂawmf intervention by any of the persons
or entities set forth in Section 2 of 8. 400 would enhance the litigation process.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR ABRAHAM TO MICHAEL GADOLA

Question 1. Please describe in whatever detail you believe would be most useful
to the Committee what Michigan is required to do 8s a result of these consent de-

crees.
Answer 1. As outlined in my written testimony to the Committee, Michi is
subject to innumerable consent decree requirements which, as interpreted by the
courts, go well beyond what is constitutionall i Examples of these extraor-
i irements, each taken from the 'A consent decree case of United
. Michigan, USDC case no. G84—63 CA, include: equipping all cells with new
electrical outlets and ovexhead lighting; maintaining consistent and cold water
te:lafenmru;tepla' old kitchen cutting boards; purchasing a new door for the
walk-in freezer; repair/replace inoperative final rinse monitoring thermometer for
mechanical dishwasher; replacing ald metal tray inserts in tion so that food
on the trays do not touch of metal slot when inserted into cell; food and debris
removed from a can opener blade; and out-oficell activities such as group counseling,
therapy, prisoner associstional group meetings, as well as other extra curricular ac-
tivities. 'ﬁzen are many more exam ples of similarly egregious requirements. The re-
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quirements set forth above, however, clearly reveal how far the courts will reach
into the daily o tions of state prisons, in the name of enforcing CRIPA.

Question 2. your view, are the Michigan prisons subject to consent decrees in
continuing violation of any federal statutory or constitutional requirement? If so, is
everything mandated er the decree necessary to remedy the violation or viola-
tions? Or do some or all of the requirements stem only from the decree jtself? Please
specify which, if any, you believe are required to remedy or address a federal statu-
ltkaZI o:o oonsfituﬁonal requirement or standard that the Supreme Court would be

apply.

Anyswerp;. yNo. the Michigan prisons which are subject to overreaching federal
court scrutiny are not in violation of any constitutional or statutory requirement.
In fact, chh.'.%n.n is in full compliance with all constitutional and statutory require-
ments. As evidenced by the record co iledinUSAv.chhigan,theCivileglts
Division obtained, through the threat of a CRIPA lawsuit, a consent decree which
outlines general unconstitutional conditions (eg. unsanitary conditions) but provides
a remedy which far heyond what is necessary to alleviate the unconstitutional
condition (eg. “adequate” lighting in cell). However, although the consent decree
states that it is meant to remedy only constitutional violations, the courts have in-
terpreted the consent decree state plan for compliance to require Michigan to
remedy much more than is constitutionally necessary. Thus, compliance with re-
quirements as minute and unsupported by law as those detailed in my answer to
question one stem only from the consent decree as interpreted by the courts, and
got from the constitution. Michigan has satisfied its obligations under the Constitu-

on.

Question 3. How much has Michigan spent to date in connection with these con-
sent decrees? How much do anticipate spendi

Answer 3. Since 1990 Michi has spent over million in complying with the
terms of two of the consent decrees. Between fiscal years 1990 and 1995, costs have
almost quadrupled as the state has continued to seek compliance and an end to
these decades long cases. A substantial portion of the 1995 costs have been
for tric services, which continue to climb as the court and its experts push
for the qpenin%(of more mental health beds for which there is no current need.

Question 4. How much has Michigan spent to date on Special Masters or inde-
pendent court-appointed experts in connection with these consent decrees?

. Ansxvz 4. Sufme l990dhgxochiganh!&a: spent over 3100,0“(370 on court t(ainsppoint&:d expe{t
ees. roey fees pai aintiffs consent decree attorneys tof approximatel
G.SQ million dolllg:s ul:me 19851. e PP v

uestion 5. have anything you would like to add to the record a.rdmg
the Department of Justice's failure actively to support the stipulation Mcixeggan an
the Department had vszeywualy agreed to resolve the Michigan prisons litigation?

Answer §. The Civil Rights Divisions failure to actively support the stipulation
to dismiss major portions of the USA v. Michigan case is clear evidence that prison
litigation against states is not driven solely by the facts or the law. The Civi] ﬁights
vatsmqs reversal of position did not result ach in the facts of the case;
rather, it was a change in administration, Hence, artificial limitations placed on pro-
?geﬂwmhefbyCowme'ucﬂjyylptisneededwpmdudethe Civil Rights

vision or the courts from making , not premised upon the facts or law,
which prolong these cases.

Question 6. What Reforms of CRIPA would ropoae?

AmwerG.ManyoftbenmendmentxtoCﬁ mmneceswywshikeu
?mper balance between a states constitutional right to operate its prisons without

ederal intervention and a prisoners right to be free from unconstitutional condi-
tions, are set forth in S. 400. A specific time period for consent decrees and other
prospective relief, and providing standing to ﬁvumnents most affected by
prison relief orders, are what is needed to ensure t CRIPA is interpreted and
enforced as intended-to grvvide the least restrictive remedy available to redress a
constitutional violation. ( eppropriate amendments would include: iring the
gyme.nt of coets and filing fees via a prisoners prison account, therebymgng the
burden placed on taxpayers by “indigent” grisoner lawsuits; iring the

e.m{ﬁo m:denstatemth.spe_dﬁc including the name of any
risoner subject to allegedly unconstitutional misconduct-prior to bringing a
Geng:nl%c;::- T eer::.ﬁuho :hnt thetoAtwrmy. t(!;mt;.nex-n.l 1 x-\aeeen:lof the Attorney

n so i

CRIPA suit ;nlﬁh?:;dabedh: &sﬁdent facts to do so. cnp with the
. Question 7. woul effect of limi the legislati -
tive : ,?‘lrider:ﬁ_and o ting legislation to purely prospec

Answer 7. The ect of limiting federal legislation to onl rospective remedial
relief would appropriately limit the over extension of federal oycug-ta into the manage-
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ment of prisons. At the same time, lawsuits for compensatory damages to remedy
unconstitutional deprivations would remain a vital component to protect a prisoner’s
conc;ﬁmtional rights. S. 400 would not alter & courts power to award damages in
such cases.

Question 8. What would be the effect of replacing the 2 year limitation on reme-
dial orders with some kind of an obligation on the courts to terminate orders unless
they find them necessary to remedy a constitutional violation?

Answer 8. Without an artificial cut-off period for a courts jurisdiction over pro-
spective relief, the efforts by the courts and Civil Rights Division will most as-
suredly continue. As discussed below, CRIPA currently places specific limitations on
a courts jurisdiction, yet courts continue to go well beyond the jurisdictional con-
straints in adjudicating CRIPA actions. Hence, Congress must go beyond simply
stating that courts should dismiss wunless constitutional violations exist. A combina-
tion of this standard with a mandatory review period (eg., every year) may be an
appropriate avenue to foll ow.

currently written, CRIPA would appear to place a very high threshold for find-
ing a statutory violation. Furtherrmore, CRIPA specifically outlines that only the
minimum corrective measures necessary to rem::!ly the constitutional violations
should be implemented by the cowrts. Unfortunately in practice these are hollow
words to the courts Michigan and other states have faced in defending against
CRIPA lawsuits. As the Committee is aware, courts and the Civil Rights Division
have gone well beyond “the minimum corrective measures” necessary to alleviate
constitutional violations. Judges awxe only too willing to continue consent decree
cases until even the smallest, most minute aspect of each prison is to a level which
the court (rather than the constitution) considers appropriate. Faced with this situa-
tion, Michigan has been subject to three continued consent decree cases which have
lasted eleven years, fifteen years, and eighteen years. Amazingly, the judge in the
case which has lasted eighteen years recently ruled that he anticipates continued
jurisdiction until the year 2000! In the same m}{a? the judge declared that a court
is not the appropriate forum for handling the M‘; rison issues which arise in a
consent decree case (an argument lo ng posited by Michigan), but rather than declin-
ing further jurisdiction, the court established a committee of non-lawyers to
abjudicate all claims/motions which would have otherwise been presented to the Ar-
ticle III court.

Question 9. Can parties settle litigation through private settlements? Would the
House bill’'s limitations on consent decrees, which _____, interfere in any wa{ewit.h
private settlements? Is there any benefit from consent decrees that cannot be ob-
tained by simple contractual settlements, not subject to court enforcement?

Answer . R is my understanding that under the House Bill private settlements
would not be subject to the limitations imposed upon prospective relief orders. As
such, if a state and the party prosecuting the case wish to agree to a settlement
of the case which provides for reme-dial effarts beyond two years, they may do so.
As is the case in private litigation, the settlement agreements are not subject to con-
tinued court supervision. Instead, if a party believes the agreement is being vio-
lated, it may seek to rescind or othierwise void the agreement, and return to the
court for continued litigation proceedinge. If settlement is the course chosen by the
parties, the most approprimte vehicle would be a private settlement. As opposed to
a consent decree, a private settlement eliminates the inherent conflicts which arise
in court ings, allowing for a more amicable resolution, and reduces the
courts and parties costs asasociated with obtainiﬁl:f the settled results.

Senator ﬁntch, I hope my answers are useful to you and the Committee as you
continue to work on these wery important issues.

Sincerely,
B 4 MICHAEL GADOLA.
STATE GF DELAWARE,
DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS,
Smyrna, DE, August 15, 1995.
Hon. ORRIN G. HATCH, .
Chairman, Committee on the Jud: Y,

U.S. Senate, Washington, DC. I ved .

DEAR SENATOR HATCH: In the morning mail, I received your kind letter
me for my attendence at the Committee heaﬁngouJulyW.lthnqkyoufurthe
opportunity to share my thoughts about the matters before the Committes that day.

E
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RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR KOHL TO ROBERT J. WATSON

Answer 1, Juvenile funding, in my opinion, should focus on areas other than con-
struction of facilities. And, though I am head of a state agency responsible for adult
offenders only, I believe the priority for government at all levels should be juveniles.
More should be dedicated to prevention, early detection, making children safe, and
providing life riences that produce contributing adults. L.

If the focus of federal funds is construction of juvenile facilities, the emphasis is
in the wrong area for effective long-term management of youth.

Answer 2. Separation by sight and sound is difficult to implement for many local
officials across the country. y thousands of dollars have been spent building
jails and local detention facilities to comply with this requirement. To back away
now would be unfair to the hundreds, if not thousands, of local jurisdictions that
have complied by spending more on construction than would have been necessary
without this provision.

I support &e provisions of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act
requining separation. This is a provision of the federal law that is clearly designed
to protect juveniles who come into conflict with the law and require detention.
Though it is a problem for local law enforcement officers, the alternative is worse.
A return to the days when juveniles had to be detained, then were victimized, sod-
omized, raped, brutalized and permanently injured, for a relatively minor law viola-

tion, should be avoided. My advice is to keep this provision.

RESPONSE TO QUESTION FROM SENATOR BIDEN TO ROBERT J. WATSON

Question 1. S. 400 allows broad standing to challenge an order which limits prison
populations. Spedﬁml!{;sit allows prosecutors, elected officials, and any other gov-
ernmental official who "is or may be affected by” the order to intervene. Please com-
mm t.hf izlnpact of this set:t.iott‘:'J of the bill. ard hich

er 1. 1 oppose i e challenges to orders which in my opinion are
mﬁedaﬁzrlonganddiﬁuﬂ?heaﬁnngpeningthechaﬂengeswanmayofdecb
ed officials has the'potenﬁal of turning a resm&ble order of a federal judge into
a “political football.” In my experience, some officials do not have a Iong—term
commitment to government and could use the headlines of challenging a federal
order for the sole purpose of being elected or re-elected, only to fail to provide re-
souter:ﬂ. support, assistance, or any ongoing involvement in the matters being liti-
ga
A Governor is the chief executive officer of state government, Other elected offi-
cials have more limited roles, even those el to statewide office. My rec-
ommendation and advice is to not broaden the opportunity to challenge, leaving this
difficult to administer sector of government to those specifically responsible,
ain, [ appreciate the opportunizto provide input as the Senate Comumittee on
the ug{cmry ives consideration to these important matters.
incerely,

ROBERT J. WATSON,
COMMISSIONER.

STEVE J. MARTIN,
ATTORNEY AT LAW, CORRECTIONS CONSULTANT,
Arstin, TX, August 28, 1995.

gzgx gRRIN HATCH,

.S. Senate, Committee on the Judiciary,
Washington, DC. 20510-5275

_DEAR SENATOR HATCH: Thank you for inviting me to testify before the Senate Ju-
diciary Committee regarding the Stop Turning Out Prisoners Act. [ also appreciate
being given the opportunity to assist you by a ing the following question, posed
by Senator Biden, that accompanied your August 9, letter:

Rmmn&mmmwmmmammmrz:lm

Question 1. S. 400 allows broad standing to challenge an order which limits prison
populations. Specifically, it allows prosecutors, elected officials, and any other gov-
ernmental official who ‘is or may be affecied by” the order to intervene. Please com-
ment on the impact of this section of the bill. -

Answer 1. | strongly believe that prison conditions cases should be handled by cor-
rectional officials State Attorneys General who are familiar with the conditions
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in the system or facility at issue. Wholesale intervention by District Attorn

others will cause litigation of this nature to be more coeﬂ;’ and protracted. m
nors who have no responsibility for the operation of correctional facilities may be
motivated to take unreasonable and i nsible positions because the negative
consequences of those positions will not affect them. Moreover, intervention by the
prosecutorial arm of the state may cause, and indeed require, federal courts to be-
come immersed in the entire spe<ctrurn of focal criminal justice affairs.

The g_rovision for wholesale intervention is one of many misguided aspects of the
STOP bill. T am also greatly concerned with the provisions that limit attorney’s fees
and prohibit the appointment of special masters. These provisions do not appear to
be in response to any identifiable problem or concern with prison conditions litiga-
tion and will effectively hinder the resolution of these cases and increase the burden
on the federal courts. ese prowisions should be changed to allow the award of ap-
propriate attorney’s fees and the appointment of i sters when needed

Again, thank you for consideri y views on this important issue, Please do not
haitste_to contact me regarding , or any other, matter.

Sincerely,
STEVE MARTIN,

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FFROM SENATOR KOHL TO KATHLEEN FINNEGAN

Question 1. Although the Senate sol{ﬁht to address the problem of overcrowded
juvenile facilities in last year’s exime bill, a provision dedicating a portion of prison
funds to juvenile facilities was deleted during the House-Senate Conference. So, over
the next five years, we are planning to spen $8 billion on adult facilities, with none
of the money set aside for juveniles. My question to the panel is, do you believe that
we should dedicate a portion of prison funds for juvenile facilities?

If so, would you sugport a bill that Senator Specter and I introduced (al with
Senators Cochran and Kassebaum) entitled the Juvenile Corrections Actu:}glsss
which would dedicate 10 t of adult prison money to juvenile facilities?

Answer 1. Althoig) I have not reviewed the specific provisions of the Juvenile
Corrections Act of 1995, I am able to make some general statements about the issue.
Please consider my remarks in that context.

First, I applaud the recognition that juvenile crime is a big problem across Amer-
ica and one that is gro:::ﬁ States should (and are) spend more dollars than
they have been on j e detention facilities and alternatives for delinquents.
However, I believe t the first priority of our criminal justice system must be
truth in sentencing for adult criminals. Early Release sends a clear message to our
youth. * * * do the crime and you won’t do the time. Children learn from example
3daprisonsystemtbatactau a deterrent is essentisl to the effort to reduce juve-

e erime.

For these reasons, I believe that the federal g ent needs to put every
sible rescurce into the adult prison facilities, ly when we proj house 333?{
imi will we send m message to our youth that our society no longer toler-
ate criminal victimizations. We cannot fix ing at once, so we must prioritize
and I believe the $8 Billion is best: spent on adult prisons. However, I would encour-
finding other fundimg sources for juvenile ities that do not take the money

t is so0 tely needed away from the adult system.

Question 2. Under the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act, in order
for states to receive gramts, they xnust separate juveniles from adults in jails. This
creates problems in some rural communities, and I have heard from man
Wisconsin sheriffs ing these problems. For example, in some counties, sheri
must use two deputies to drive juveniles up to six hours one way to place them over-
night in an adequate separate juvenile facility. That's quitz a strain on their re-
sources. Do share my concern about the current law, and do you think we can
come up with a reasonable compromise between the need to protect accused juve-
niles from a hardened adlult criminal class and the need to properly conserve scarce
law enforcement resources?

Answer 2. Yes, I absolutely share your concern and do believe that there must
be a reasonable way to protect both the juveniles and our scarce public resources.
Since STOP does not really involve itself in the juvenile system, I am sorry to say
I am not sure what the solution is, but I do agree that one needs to be sought.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR ABRAHAM TO ANDREW PEYTON THOMAS

ion 1. Please respond to the concern that prison labor will inevitably lead
to large-scale displacement of free workers by prison laborers. Do you have any
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ideas for creating a more pu?ishing environment in our prisons without concomi-
tantly punishing our citize! X

Anivger 1 Igg response t:rgoncems that prison labor will displace free workers, it
should be noted that a mere of the federal laws prohibiting interstate com-
merce in prisoner-made goods (Le., the Hawes Cooper and Ashurst-Sumners Acts)
would likely displace few if any free workers. This is because, without an exception
%0 the Fair Labor Standards Act (the minimum-wage law), prisoners would still be
required to receive the minimum wage. Employers would, in all likelihood, continue
to employ free workers under those circumstances because there would be no advan-
tage to K.in'.ng prisoners. Only if prisoners could receive less than the minimum
wage would employers be likely to employ them in any significant numbers.

oreover, ould create an exemption to the minimum wage only for
those prisoners wﬁo are employed in industries identified by Cotmess as having al-
ready lost the overwhelming majority of their jobs to foreign laborers. Thus, only
foreign workers would have their jobs endangered. By narrowly ha;}eung such in-
dustries, Congress could allow for the retrieval of many lower-skilled jobs to Amer-
ica while safeguarding the jobs of free American workers. Given the international
economy in which America now competes, the restoration of prison labor would
mean that prisoners would be competing with workers not in Detroit or Pittsburgh,
but in Hong Kong and Mexico City.

Question 2. Please elaborate on your argument that prison labor is actually bene-
ficial for inmates.

Answer 2. According to a 1991 study by the U.S. Bureau of Prisons, the Post-Re-
lease Employment Project (PREP), employed inmates are half as likely to commit
additional crimes once released than are unemployed inmates. Employed inmates
are also more likely to secure employment upon release. Prison labor reduced recidi-
vism; it also instiﬂs in inmates discipline and direction, which people need to be
happy and productive in society. Employment of inmates is far more humane than
the current system of enforced idleness. Historically, inmates have been much
happier when permitted to work in a meaningful-way.

5uestion 3. Please comment on the advantages and disadvantages of privately-op-
erated prisons, -

Answer 3. Like most institutions, privately operated prisons tend to be more effi-
cient economically than their state-run counterparts. However, if prison labor were
permitted once again under the lease system, prisoners could be leased out to pri-
vate companies add allowed off-gite, under close supervision, with much the same
savings. That is, since private empioyers would be using prisoners in either case
a profit motive would be in place under either scenario. If prisoners were allowed
to keep a certain percentage of their pay depending on the quality of their perform-
ance on the job, as well as other perks such as betier food and rooms within the
prison, the incentives would exist to elicit from prisoners the quality of work nec-
essary to satisfy private employers.

For further analysis of the benefits of prison labor, please see my book, Crime and
the Sacking of America: The Roots of Chaos, pp. ll7—£’i.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR BROWN TO ANDREW PEYTON THOMAS

Question 1. You indicate in your testimony that there are three laws which inhibit
the expansion of Federal Prison Industries work ﬂ_progra.v:ns. Please describe thege
laws, why they were enacted, and explain their effect on prison industries. If these
Ié"x_mtgtxons were restricted or repealed, what would the effect be on prison indus-

es?

Answer 1. Ninety percent of American inmates are unemployed, according to the
most recent statistics that I have seen. I do not know the percentage for the federal
pnsgm system alone. The U.S. Bureau of Prisons should be able to provide this infor-
mation,

Question 2. Given the unique factors of prison life that must be taken into account
when devising prison work programs, please describe the types of work that are best
suited for Federal Prison Industries p N

Answer 2. According to the 1991 Pm study, federal prisoners who were em-
ployed were roughly, half as likely to commit crimes upon release than were unem-
pkg;egl inmates. A year after release 6.6 percent of study offenders had committed
additional crimes, in contrast to 10.1 percent of comparison offenders. In other re-
cidivism studies conducted by the Bureau, about percent of released inmates
were revoked or rearrested within a year of their release.

Please note that I erred when | stated previously to the committee that employed
prisoners are three times less likely to be recidivists. Kathleen Hawk, Diroctor of
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}hetgureau of Prisons, has personally confirmed these revised figures. I apologize
or the error.

Of course, even a one-half reduction in recidivism is a substantial accomplishmen
that few other prison gomgrams can claim. The study also found that emplgyed i
oners are more lilcely to be employed once released. These findings militate in m

o R rmar 3 Two federal laws prohib
er 3. ws prohibit prison labor on a broad scale. The Hawes
Cooper Act (49 U.S.C. Section 11607), passed in 1929, permits states to bar the im-
?oruhon of prisoner-made goods, despite the usual rule that forbids local inter-
erence with intexstate coonmerce. The Ashurst-Sumners Act (18 U.S.C. Section
1761), passed in 1935, makes it & criminal offense to knowingly transport prisoner-
made in interstate commerce. The penalty for violating this statute is a maxi-
mum fine of $50,000 or two years in federal prison or both. The only exception to
this prohibition are prisoner-made goods Frodueed for use by federal or state govern-
ments or those goods generated by one of fifty non-federal work %J‘ot projects whose
inmates are paid the prevailing wage (l.e., the union scale) . These workers also
muTs; parlt;'cipate voluntarily. the beh. ‘

ese laws were ena at the est o oﬁnmzed' labor to protect low-wage jobs
than were then thireatened by prison labor. Most of these job: have now been’lcst
anyhow to lower-paid foreign workers. For further discussion of the history of these
restriction and the need for their repeal please see my book, pp. 117-23.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR KOHL TO ANDREW PEYTON THOMAS

Answer 1. Those juveniles who are prosecuted as juveniles should be incarcerated
in juvenile facilities. This will require se; te lIi.xvenile facilities supported by ap-
propriate expenditeires. As I have not read the bill referenced in the question, I can-
not state whether to support or oPpose the bill.

er 2. Limited exceptions for rural communities under the scenario nted
would seem appropriate, However, in general, it is of course not a good idea to in-
carcerate juveniles with adult offenders.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR ABRAHAM TO TIMOTHY P. COLE

Question 1. What protection does any government, state or federal, have against
“low-bnllinf' bids to provide correctional services?

Answer 1. The best protection the government has inst “low-balling” is a well
planned procurement process conducted by professiol who have the total inter-
ests of the agency in mind. Solicitations for correctional services should have specific
evaluation criteria established with points awarded for price, employee compensa-
tion, company expexience and the ity of the technical proposal. Proposals should
be evaluated by sev-eral professio: (i.e., procurement, legal, correctional, financial,
etc.) so that no one factor can unduly skew the process and resultant decision. Once
the evaluation committee has completed its task the findings should bz presented
to a higher organization for review and ultimate selection.

Question 2. Amonyg government contracts, are correctional services especially sus-
ceptible to “low- bal ling™?

Answer 2. We do not feel correctional services are anymore or less susceptible to
low-balling than anyy other government requirement.

Suestion 3. Wackenhut withdrew its protest, the contract was awarded to Esmor,
and a recent 72 page INS report concluded that the company’s pursuit of profit had
thwarted the government’s need for properlgeperfo services. What assuramce
can you offer that state governments won't be at least as likely to experience the
same outcome? - .

Answer 3. To a very great extent we feel that the ional Office of the INS in-
flicted this damage upon themselves as a result of a flawed procurement process
and insufficient review at the national level. If an nciex;cg is &zedmposed to only con-
gider price there is mo assurance to be given by Wackenhut Corrections or any other
company that would prevent it from happening again. If state governments accu-
ratefyu state their requirements and then conduct the procurement process in a fair
and itable manmer geared to meani evaluation criteria there should never
be an instance of low-balling. We would suggest that the model Florida has devel-
o?ed is a great examnple of how to ensure equity and fairness in the procurement
of private correctional services. i

uestion 4. Is the profit motive the “best pencil sharpener”, as you put it, or is
it a double-edged sword?

Lid
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_Answer 4. Our free enterprise system hes produced the most efficient and effec-
tive market for goods and services the world has ever seen. A cornerstone of this
system is the profit motive. Qualified and motivated companies competing in the
open market will deliver. A clear statement of work coupled with a point system
for scoring the important feat res of & proposal along with proper oversight by gov-
ernment officials will allow private companies to deliver their services in a measur-
eble way and at a price the marketplace will allow. There are swift and severe rem-
ec}xeg t_he government agencies can use if contract performance is not adequate. This
disciplire is an essential part of the process. However, the great majority of compa-
nies ere managed and operated in a manner so that a well-run project becomes the
testimony to their capabilities and allows further success. Companies that take the
sho_r{er view and maximize profits on a singular project will not survive in a com-
petitive marketplace.
cov.?;teifzm?)f% What hopeﬂ:loee the Elizgbeth experience offer that the General Ac-
¢ g Office or any other government oversight ncy will be effective, eithe
in awarding contracts to the best qualified bidder oragn:e);ting non-performance oxf"
contract requirement when that occurs?

ance of private corrections contracts. It would be a ve injustice to ExXpe-
rience in Elizabeth to negate the preponderance of fur:cessﬁil prooj?ects.&ucw the expe

Ques:wn.é’. Be.’or'e states ehould be sllowed ts use federal money for construction
and operatica of private correctional {asilities, should they first be’required to show
&a}tvthexr procurement and contact management procedures are adaquate to the

Answer 6. Wackenhut Corrections would endorse this app i

] - ) pproach. Once agein, wi
would point out the Florida approach to privatization. The Zreation of a PEI;'ivat.i:::f
Ecn Co:n."ms?on ﬂlatavi;ould be charped with the responsibility to develop solicita-
ions, evaluate proposals and mek: lor 2 i 14 sitive
ond pronnet agpm;,aach. e recommendations for ewards is a very positive

Eliscbe thm\'zQ' OF PASQUOTANK,
sebeth City, NC, Septem 3.
gfn_ ORES G, Harcr, 3 cptember 8, 1993,
hairman, Scnate Judiciary Comumittee,
Dirksen Serate Office Bu, 'ng,m ’
Washington, DC.
DEAR CHAIRMAN HATCH: In response to yo !
] % 1aTCH: your letter of August 10, 1895, losing
tv~9 questions submitted by SenstorHerb Kohl s a followgg; to the gc'ir;jo s
July 27 prison reform hearing, my responses are as follows: o

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR KOHL TO ZEE B. Lams

Answer 1. On behalf of NACo, we would su i j
! .Co, g pport & 10 percent set-geide for juve-
:;lg facilities, provided that it wes the outgrowth of a (gempreheasi:;l aess;ssln;xc‘:t
ed maglagemefztr pm?eas. We ere concerned that such a provisicn not be used to
od el:x e§nef. for status oﬂ'endex:s and other juveniles, One additional end nee-
s sary fpf‘mec‘*cn would be to require that grant recipients comply with the man-
aAtis5 G ..hg Juvenile Justice and Deli ency Prevention Act
SWEr 2. W}ule. counties favor flexibility, I am impressed b the tiveness cf
i?ntxesdm complying with the mandates of the Act. %n rural iﬁchi;arﬁa\f\;::j‘?)::
pu!j_i :.nb 132111;1 st:rt!etg, gr e:haﬂmpl_e, retired police ofﬁcerg sit with children in local
wc;;ked s w&:ll . e d is required to appeer in court. This system has
Man s for inviti . s e .
i of%})?;muﬁeg.fc inviting me to testify es a representetive of the Naticnel Associa-

Sincer-y,

. ZEE B. Lanxm
. Chairman, Board of Commissioners, P. uotenk Cot "N
4nd Chair, Corrections Subcommittce of the Notionad Mfw&uw;ng?lclzg;ztics.
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RESPONSES 10 QUESTION FROM SE'.’\'ATOR KOHL TO THE U.S. DEPARTMENT CF
USTICE

Question 1. Although the Senate sought to address the problem of overcrowded
juvenile facilities i last year's crime bill, a provision dedicating a portion of prison
funds to juvenile faccilities was deleted d the House-Sensate Conference. So, over
the next few years, we are planning to spend $8 billion on adult facilities, with none
of the mon%v set aside for juveniles. My question to the panel is, do you believe that
we should dedicate a portion_ of prison funds for juvenile facilities? If so, would you
support a Lbill that Senator Specter and I introduced (along with Senators
and Kassebaum) entitled the Juvenile Corrections Act to 1995, which would dedi-
cate 10 percent of adult prison money to juvenile facilities?

Answer 1. The Attorney General shares the Committee’s concern that state and
local jurisdictions bee able to provide secure confinement and elternative correctisns
facilities and programs for serious juvenile offenders who are often overlocked in
any corrections deb.ate. Also, recogmzinglthe increase in serious juvenile crime, the
Department would support Senator Kohl's efforts to set azide fxmd.in&w the area
of juvenile corrections and looks forward to working with him and other Senators
on this in the future.

It should be stressed, however, that programs relating to the confinement of juve-
nile offenders are already a major focus of the Department’s corrections initiative
being administered thmuﬁh the Office of Justice Programs’ (OJP) Corrections Pro-
gram, and that conwiderable resources have already been committed to this area.

Over the last year, OJP's Corrections Office has been moving forward in imple-
menting the several corrections grograms authorized under both the Department’s
fiscal year 1995 ap propriations bill [Public Law 103-317], and the Violent Crime
Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994 (Crime Law) [Public Law 103-322].
Through these progxrams, states and localities are able to provide confinement space
for bod& violent, and non-violent, juvenile offenders.

Under the Justice Department’s fiscal year 1995 appropriations, $24.5 million was
made available to jurisdictions to plan, renovate, and construct boot camp fasilities,
including boot camprs for juvenile offenders. Under this program, such boot camp fa-
cilities, although Larg]e for non-violent offenders, would have to meet the i
ment of making additional secure space available for violent offenders within a
state’s overall corrections system.

To date, as a result of the fiscal year 1995 Ecot Camp initiative, grants have been
awarded to 34 jurisclictions for the planning of boot camp facilities; to 7 jurisdictions
for the renovation o f facilities for use as boot camps; and to 10 jurisdictions for the
construction of new boot camps.

Further, more than half the awards made during this fiscal year have been to fa-
cilities which will seerve non-violent juvenile offenders. Of the 34 planning ts,
12 were for the pla.r.ning of juvenile facilities. Of the 7 renovation grants, 5 were
for juvenile facilities. Of the 10 construction grants, 8 were for juvenile facilities.

For Fiscal Year E£996, the Administration has requested $500 million to imple-
ment the Truth in Sentencing Grant Program, and the Violent Offender Incarcer-
ation Grant Prograrn, as authorized under Title II of the 1994 Crime Law. Under
the statutory requirements of both these programs {see: 42 U.S.C. 13701 (b)], each
recipient state must develop and have approved a comprehensive corrections streat-
egy which, among other things, addresses the needs of their juvenile justice systems
at the state, county and municipal levels. With the inclusion of juvenile justice sys-
tems in the ov planning process, states may then, at their discretion, furd juve-
nile corrections progxems from any monies recelved under these programs.

In addition, Title 1I of the 1994 Crime Law authorizes the Punishment for Young
Offenders Program [ see: 42 U.S.C. 137%ee)]. This program, els¢ administered under
OJP's Corrections Prrogram, will provide formula grant monies directly to state and
local governments to assist in the provision of alternate sanctions for young offend-
ers Sggch sanctions could include community-based incarceration, electronic mon-
itoring, restitution programs, and community service programs. For fiscal year 1996,
the first in whi ch this pro would be implemented, the Administration has

ested $9.63 milldion for the i ent for Young Offenders initiative.

uestion 2. Under the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act, in order
for states to receive grants, they must separate juveniles from adults in jails. This
creates large problems in somme rural communities, and I have heard from ?:Z
Wisconsin sheriffs regarding these problems. For example, in some counties, sh
must use two deputies to drive juveniles up to six hours one way to place them over-
night in an adequate separate juvenile facility. That's quite a strain on their re-
sources. Questions: Do you share my concern about the current law, and do you
think we can come up with a reasonable compromise between the need to protect
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accused juveniles from a hardened adult criminal cless and the need to properly
conserve scarce law enforcement resources? i .

Answer 2. The Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention (OJJDP) is
certainly aware of the difficulties faced by rural law enforcement in complying with
the jail removal irements of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Preventicn
Act of 1974 (JJDPX;, as amended. You and other members of the Wisconsin co: 5-
sional delegation, as well as a number of rural sheriffs, have communicated these
concerns to OJJDP recently and in the past. .

Under current law, OJJDP has no authority to extend or waive the co: sion-
ally mandated time restrictions on holdins‘igvenﬂes in jails cr lockups. However,
over the years, OJJDP has consistently wo! with Wisconsin state officials to help
resolve a variety of juvenile justices issues, including the jail removal requirements.
We will be pleased to meet with and Wisconsin officials to review the state’s
stetus with regard to jeil rem We are also prepared to offer on-site technical
assistance to the state and localities. .

The State of Wisconsin has recently been awarded $1,220,000 in Fiscal Year 1995
Formula Grant funds, and their revised comprehensive plan has allocated $600,000
toward compliance with the jail removal core requirement. The state might wish to
consider the feasibility of providing transportation subsidies to rural sheriffs, which
could be used for additionel personnel or reimbursement.

Finally, the JJDPA is due to be reauthorized in 1996, and OJJDP expects the jail
removal requirement to be thoroughly reviewed and examined as part of the proc-
ess. Beginning this fall, OJJDP intends to hold two field meetings with OJJ%P’S
constituent groups to receive first-hand feedback on implementation of the Act. We
anticipate that jail removal will be raised a8 an issue of concern.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENSTOR ABRAHAM TO THE U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
USTICE

Question 1, Is it the Department’s position that the Michigan prisons gubject to
the Consent Decree are in continuing violation of any federal statutory or constitu-
tional requirement? If so, is ing mandated under the decree necessary to
remedy the violation or violations? Or do some or all of the requirements stem only
from the decree itself? Please specify which, if any, you believe are required to rem-
edy or address a federal statutory requirement or standard that thrﬁ.l.s. Supreme
Court would be likeg to apply.

Answer 1. First, CRIPA specifically does not permit the Attorney General to en-
force federal statutory ts in actions brought pursuant to the statute, 42 US.C.
§1997a(a), so whether Michigan is in compliance with various statutory obligations
is not at issue under the Consent Decree.

Second, compliance with the Consent Decree is under continuing assessment. The
District Court has already dismissed large portions of the Decree and State Plan
&ejrt,a:\mng to the Marguette Branch Prison and the Michigan Reformatory at Ionia.

chigan's compliance with outstanding Prcvisions is presently under review.

The United States Court of Appeals for the Sixth Circuit has specifically found
that the Consent Decree addressed physical conditions of confinement that rose to
the level of constitutional prohibitions against cruel and unusuel punishment:

1. Medical and mental health care;

g. Is“u-e safety;

. Sanitation, safety and hygiene;
g. medintg and prote%tiimygum harm; and
. Access to courts an mail. United States v. Si Mickigan, 940 F.

143,147(6t.h(3ir.1991).egal " V. State of Mickigen, 940 F.2d
Pursuant to the Decree, Michigan promulgated a State Plan for Compliance detail-
ing the measures to assure constitutionsl conditions and “other matters designed to
improve conditions of confinement.” Consent Decree, §H. Under the two step proce-
dure adopted by the district court and approved and upheld by the Court of Appeals,
in order to obtain dismissal of e consent decree provision, the parties most show
compliance with the State Plan. If the court does not find compliance, the parties
may show that constitutional standards are met nevertheless. United States v. State
of Mickigan, 18 F.3d 348, 352353 (6th Cir, 1994)

Question 2. Hag the Department of Justice retained the guidelines on prison liti-
g:it:zn ogosr::e;d %tlt?m?m Barr pmx:; ted in January, 1992? If so, are they

TV no i i ? 1

rep S ved? 162 y you get rid of them or modify them? What have you

Answer 2, Although we are unaware of formal guidelines prom ted by former
Attorney General Barr in Januery, 1992, we are aware that ge mz:i‘gn speecgea simi-
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Lgr to his testimony before the Committee regarding his approach to prison litiga-
on.

. In general, flexdbility govems our approach to resolution of unconstitutional condi-
tions. The Department does not initiate prison litigation or intervene in such litiga-
tion unless it determines that unconstitutional conditions of confinement exist. In
seeking relief, we seek relief that will remedy the constitutional violations. Not
every i vision in and of itself may be constitutionally mandated. The relief that
we seek, however, is necessary to bring about constitutional conditions.

The Department does not rule out court supervision of prisons through injunctive
relief resulting from litigation on the merits or through enforcing and monitoring
compliance with consent decrees where such action is appropriate in bringing condi-
tions into compliance with the constitution. Similarly, we do not rule out the usce
of special masters or monitors should we view these devices as helpful or necessary
in a particular case.

Each of our consent decrees has a termination clause providing for dismissal of
the decree when substantial compliance with its terms and/or the state plan have
been met. As the 6th Circuit noted in the Michigan case, determining compliance
with the constitution may be a more difficult issue than determining whether the
specific provisions of a state plan have been met. In any event, when we are satic-
fied that compliance has beer: attained and will be mainteined, we seek dismissal
of the decree or those portions no longer at issue.

Question 3. What is the Department’s position of the following proposals for re-
form of CRIPA?

Requiring the prisoner to exhaust administrative remedies before filing a law-
t.

s

Answer 3a. We support enac tment of such a provision.

32b. Removing the inmate advisory role to a prison’s grievance procedure as a min-
imum requirement for certifica tion of a grievance procedure;

Answer 3b. Such a revision is unnecessary. By clarifying that states do not have
to permit inmates to sit on pamels, the Department has already eliminated the cor.-
dition that had been té‘;:lgreatest impediment to the willingness of state and loca’
jurisdictions to seek certification of their grievance systems. See 28 CFR §40.7(b..

3c. Including a provision allowing federal judges to issue sua sponte dismiesals
of frivolous prisoner lawsuits;

Answer 3c. A rule of this type is desirable to minimize the burden on states of
responding unnecessarily to prisoner suits that lack merit. :

3d. Given the federaliem concerns raised by these suits, replacing the “reasonablz
cause to believe” standard for IDOJ lawsuits under CRIPA with a “clear and convine-
ing” standard;

Answer 3d. The Department opposes chan§in CRIPA's “reasonable cause to be-
lieve” standard (42 U.S.C. §1997a), the standard by which the Attorney General of
the United States may institute a civil action for a pattern or practice of constitx-
ticnal violations under CRIPA.,, with a “clear and convinci standard. First, 2
“clear and convincing” standard is an evidentiary standard, used as a specific bur-
den of proof at trial. ically, it is the burden of proof for a finding of civil cor-
tempt. See Jordan v. Wilson, 851 F.2d 1290 (11th Cir. 1988); Whitfield v. Pen-
nington, 832 F.2d 909 (5th Cir. 1987). The burden of proof in a civil action is the
“more likely than not” or “preponderance of the evidence” standard, a less stringezt
standard than the “clear and convincing evidence” standard. The imposition of a
clear and convincing standard as a pre-filing requirement under CRIPA, would re-
sult in the anomaly of reqmru:i a higher standard to file a suit than would be re-
quired to ultimately prevail in the case on the merits, .

Second, Congress’ enactment of CRIPA’s “reasconable cause to believe” standard is
consistent with other civil rights statutes. See, e.g., Fair Housing Act, 42 USC.
§3614 (reasonable cause to believe standard for Attorney General to bring pattern
or practice litigation for violations of the Act). K

'Fhird, given the requirement that the Attorney General must personally sign the
complaint (42 U.S.C. §1997a(c)) and personally sign a certification that all prefiling
requirements Lave been met, 42 U.S.C. §1997b, no CRIPA action is going to be ini-
tiated on any but the strongest factual and legal basis.

3e. Statutory restrictions on judicially-created remedies? .

Answer 3e. The Department is committed to preserving meaningful redress for
unconstitutional conditions of confinement. While Congress may validly enact pro-
scriptions on the nature and extent of prison condition remedies, it must assure that
any measures adopted do not deprive prisoners of effective remedies for real con-
stitutional wrongs.
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Question 4. How many state corrections! cases is the Depeartment of Justice pres-
ently involved in? Include all past cases that are still ongoing. How many has the
Department initiated gince January 19937 Please attach a copy of all court papers
ang attachments the Department hes in its sion in connection with both the
ongoing cases and the cases initiated since 1993, as well as any court orders or con-
sent decrees entered in connection with gll these cases.

Answer 4. The Department is involved in 8 state correctional cases:

1. United States v. Mor. C.A. No. 94-90 (D. Mt.). Complaint attached.

2. Williams v. Lynn, C.A. No. 92-1 (E.D. La.). Private attached. United States

articipates as emicus. .

§. United States v. Michigan, 1-84-CV—63 (WD Mi.) Consent decree attached.

4. United States v. Virgin Islands, CA. No. 86-265 (D. VI). Consent decree at-

tached.

5. United States v. California, C.A. No. 89-1233 (E.D. Ca.). Consent decree at-

tached.

6. United States v. Territory of Guam, C.A. No. 91-20 (D. Guam). Consent decree

attached.

7. Battle v. Anderson, C.A. No. 72-95-5 (E.D. Ok.). United States Court of Appeals

for the Tenth Circuit, June 27, 1995 Order and Ji r.t attached.

8. Ruiz v. Collins, C.A. No. H 78-887 (S.D. Tx.). Firal Judgment Approved De-

cember 12, 1992 attached.

One case has been initisted since January, 1933 resulting from an investigation
begun in 1992,

Question 5. How many state correctional institutions ere under federal court su-
pervision es a partial result of the litigation referenced in question 4. Please list all
the facilities, separating them by state. Please summarize the terms of the federal
court supervision.

Answer 5.

Michigan: Marquette Branch Prison, Michigan Reformatory, State Prison of Seuth-
ern Michigan

Virgin Islands: Golden Grove Adult Correction Facility.

California: California Medical Facility at Vecaville

Guam: Adult Correctional Facility.

Oklahoma: State prisens.

Texas: State prisons.

See also answer to question 4.

Question 6. How many cther state correctionel facilitics ere under federal court
supervision, in whole or in part, whether or not the Department of Justice is in-
volved? Please list all the facilities, separeting them by State.

Answer 6. Because the Departmert is not involved in all of the cases, we do not
complete information.

Once again, we would be pleased to share the results of our constituent meetings
with you, and continue to work with you to find a solution that strikes the appro-
priate balance between juvenile protection end law enforcement resources,

RESPONSE TO QUESTION FROM SENATOR HATCH T0 THE U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
JUSTICE

. Question 1. We ap?reciate the Department's support of legislation aimed at curb-
ing inmates’ abuse of the judicial system, as well as its support in principle of legie-
lative initiatives to alleviate the burdens imposed on states by prison populaticn
caps and excessive remedial

bviously, however, the Justice Department has a significant ability to affect
these issues as well, in its role as a complainant or intervenor in prison litigation.
What steps, within its discretion, is the ?)epartment taking to ad s these prob-
lems? In answering this question, please provide the information required of the At-
tarney Genex:a.! und_er 4 I‘J.SAC. 1997(), and compare this information for the
present Administration to similar reports provided by prior Administrations. Addi-
tionally, please provide details of the Department’s compliance with the require-
ments of 42 U.S.C. 1997 (h).

Answer 1, The Department seeks remedies designed to correct unconstitutional
conditions of confinement. The Department does not seek population caps in its pris-
on consent decrees and litigation. For specific information, please see the attached
Attorney General Anrnusl Reports to Congress.
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The Department routinely complies with 42 U.S.C. 1997(h) b din,
%:al 1t1§ﬁﬁcdat;'gn of t.lsxz commené:extnhent of 2 CRIPA acHon to {h?nDep%gf gg
and Human Services an e Department of Educati i
the type of institution involved. P of Fducation, &s appropriate for

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR KOHL TO WILLIAM P. BARR anxD PaUL T.
CaAPPUCCIO

Answer 1. We believe that States should dedicate a portion of their correcti
budgets to facilities that will prevent juvenile offenders from maturing intc: habit?zx;ls
adult violent offenders by teachuzgel m discipline, responsibility and pride. Miki-
tary-style boot camps of the type being tried in Texas are a example. We be-
lieve t it would be appropriate for Con, s to provide fun& for similar facilities
in the federal correctional system, if the Bureau of Prisons determines that it has
the demand and need for such facilities. Funds should not be appropriate, however,
for juvenile programs that do not teach offenders discipline andp responsibility. We
are not faxmﬁar with the bill you have sponsored, and are not in the position to take
a position on it.

Answer 2. Yes, we share your_ concern about the costs and problems associated
with separating juveniles from adults in jails, and would support a reasonable com-
promise that protects accused juveniles from hardened edult criminal while properly
conserving scarce law enforcement resources.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR BIDEN TO WiLLIAM P, BARR AND PAUL T.
CAPPUCCIO

Question 1. The 1994 Crime Law enacted a new 18 U.S.C. 3626, which required
that consent decrees be “reopened at the behest of a defendant for recommended
modification” at-least every two years. Does this provision address your concern
that, currently, consent decrees sometimes continue in force long after they can be
justified? If not, can this provision be modified to address your concern?

Answer 1. We do not believe 18 U.S.C. 3626 is itself cient to address our con-
cerns—that consent decrees often require more than the constitutional minimum
and that consent decrees often continue to burden States and localities long after
genuine constitutional violations have been corrected. The main problem with sec-
tion 3626 is that it is too vague, and it does not require a court to do anything.
On its face, it only requires that the consent decree be “reopened” for recommended
modification.

It is, however, f)ossible that section 3626 can be modified and expandad to help
alleviate the problems we have identified. For instance, our concerns would be sub-
stantially alleviated if section 3626 were modified to provide that, as scon as the
defendant showed both that: (i) the constitutional viclations alleged in the underly-
ing complaint had been remedied, and (ii) there was no imminent likelihood that
the prison or jail would immediately lapse back into constitutional violation, the
Court must vacate the consent decree, even if the consent decree required more than
constitutional minimum.

Question 2. 8. 400 allows broad standing to challenge an order which limits prison
populations. Speciﬁcallxl, it allows prosecutors, elected officials, and any other gov-
ernmental official who “is or may be affected by” the order to intervene. Please com-
ment on the img:ct of this section of the bill.

Answer 2. I have considered whether S. 400’s standing provisions are consistent
with Article III of the Constitution, which requires an i in fact that is particu-
larized to the person who claims to hawve standinidt.hat 1s different from a general-
ized grievance suffered by the public as a whole. My tentative view is the md:ung
?rovisiona in S. 400 may be constitutional because certain correctional officials suf-

er a particularized i?ury from prison population cap orders, but I have not looked
into the issue in any detail.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR ABRAHAM TO WILLIAM P. BARR AND PAUL
T. CAPPUCCIO

uestion 1. Do you believe that Plawt v. Spendthrift Farm, Inc. limits Congress’
ability to relieve State and local correctional authorities from unreasonable ongoing
judicial supervision, and if so how? See especially the Court’s discussion of i
& Belmont Bridge Co., slip op. at 22, and Counsel v. Dow, slip op at 25.
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Answer 1. No, Plaut v. Spendthrift Farm, Inc.,, No. 93-1121 (U.S. Apr. 18, 1995),
does not prevent Congress from relieving State and local con-ethnal authorities
from unreasonable ongoing judicial supervision of prisons and jails. Under long-
standing Supreme Court au ority, Congress may directly supersede on a prospec-
tive basis a continuing injunction like a consent decree without thereby contraven-
ing judicial authority In violation of the Constitution’s separation of powers. Indeed,
Pﬁut reaffirms Congress’ autherity to supersede a continuing injunction on a pro-
spective basis. Thus, Congress is entirely free to provide that existing (or future)
consent decrees shall not, going forward, apply to restrict unreasonably the conduct
of State or local officials. . .

As Plaut points out, at least since Penneylvania v. Wheeling & Belmont Bridge
Co., 59 U.S. (18 How.) 421 (1855), the Supreme Court has consistentl apxrr%yed
Congress’ power to “alter ] the prospective effect of injunctions entered by Article
111 courts.” Plaut v. Spendthrift Farm, Inc. supra st 22 (emphasis added). This fol-
lows from the fundamental distinction between the judicial power and the legisla-
tive power: It is the “province and duty” of the iudxcial department “to say ‘what
the law is' in particuler cases and controversies,” in other words, “to decide” cases
in under existing law, Id. At 7 (emphasis in original) (quoting Marbury v. Madison,
5 U.S. (1 Cranch) 137, 177 (1803)); but it is the province of the Congress to say what
the law will be for future application by the courts. .

In Plaut, the Court was careful to hold only that separation-of-powders principles
are violated when Congress attempts to “set aside the final judgment of an Article
111 court by retroactive legislation.” Slip op, at 19 (emphasis added). The Court de-
fined “retroactive legislation” to mean “legislation that prescribes what the law was
at an earlier time, when the act whose effect is controlled by the legislation oc-
curred.” Id. at 14 (emphasis in original) The statute at issue in Plaut sought to re-
vive lawsuits that had been dismissed 2s untimely under preexisting law and whose
dismissals had become finsl by virtue of the waiver or exhaustion of appellate re-
view. “When retroactive legisiction requires its own application in a case already fi-
nally adjudicated,” the Court explained, “it does not more and no less that ‘reverse
a determination once made, in a particular case.’ The Federalist No. 81, p. 545 (J.
Cooke ed. 1961) . Our decisions [including Wheelini‘ Bridge] have uniformly P%:nvided
fair warning that such [a retroactive] act exceeds the powers of Congress.” Plaut slip
op. at 15 (emphasis added). The Courts, however, was clear to state that in contrast
to the retroactive legislation involved in Plaut, the “pros ive effect” of the statute
at issue in Wheeling Bridge was sufficient in and of itself to “distinguish” Wheelirg
Bt e, and “nothing in our holding today calls (Wheeling Bridge) into question.” [
at 22,

Accordingly, it is quite clear that the separation of powers principles discussed in
Plgut do not prevent the Congress from either: (i) altering the prospective effect of
any existing consent decree—by providing that it shall not govern the conduct of the
correction officials or the States and localities going forward, or (ii) limiting the cir-
cumstances and/or scope of any consent decrees entered in the future by the federal
courts regarding prison conditions.

Question 2. Can parties settle litigation through private settlements? Would H.R.
667's limitations on prospective relief, which state that “[plrospective relief shall ex-
tend no further than necessar? to remove the conditions that are czusing the depri-
vation of the Federal rights of individual plaintiffs in that civil action,” interfere in
any way with private settlements? Please list the costs and benefits of consent de-
crees versus contractual settlements.

Answer 2, Parties can, of course, settle litigation through private settlement.
There is nothing on the face of the provision in H.R. 667—providing “[plrospective
relief shall extend no further than nece {o remove the conditions that are caus-
ing the deprivation of the Federal rights of individual pleintiffs in that civil ae-
tion"—that would prevent the parties from entering into a privete settlement. We
do not understand the plain mesning of the term “{plrospective relief* to encompass
private settlement agreements.

In some ways, a settlement aﬁreement if preferable to a consent decree. Most no-
tahly, & settlement will not involve intrusive continuing federal court supervision of
the day-to—damrahons of prison and jails. Moreover, a settlement agreement
could be enfo: only by the pleintiff bringing ection for breach of the settlement
agreement and carrying his’her burden to show such a breach. In these important
res‘gects, settlement agreements are less intrusive than consent decrees.

. are, however, constrained to point out that encouraging facilities defendants
to resolve piison condition litigation by private seiilement agreementa does not ad-
dress the problem of agreements (be they consent decrees or settlement agreem.ents)
in which the defendant agrees to do substantizlly more than the constitution re-
quires. As we pointed out in our orel testimony, there is some pressure cn correc-
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tional facilities defendants to agree to expensive obligations that the Constitution
does not ire as 8 means of circumventing tight budgetary controls. By limiting
the approval and enforcement of consent decrees to the ent that goes to far.
It is not clear to us how Congress could limit private ement agreements in the
same way—at least to the extent that they are enforced in State court. According]
it may well make more seuse tc tolerate and encourage consent decrees, but stri _y:
limit their scope and duration.

Question 3. Are you aware of any ongoing violation of federal statutory or con-
stitutional law that requires continued judicial supervision of Michigan's correc-
tional facilities?

Answer 3. Mr. Cappuccio visited several Michigan correctional faclities in 1992.
At that time, he came back to the Department with the impression that there were
no obvious constitutional violations in the facilities that he saw, and that both the
Michigan correctional department officials and the Michigan Governor's office were
very serious and professional about maintaining the conditions in Mickigan facilities
above the constitutional minimum. Nor, at that time, could anyone at the Depart-
ment of Justice point to a genuine constitutional violation in the Michigan system
that justified federal involvement (except, r:gerhaps, with regard to some narrow as-
pect of mental health care treatment which, if memory serves us correctly, was the
subject of & pruposed narrow settlement sgreement with the Department of Justice).
Accordingly, at that time, we concluded that it was time for the Department of Jus-
tice to return con’rol of the Michigan correctional facilities to the people of Michigan
without ongoing federal court su pervision

Question 4. at is your view of the following proposals for reform of CRIPA:

. ﬁequ:ng the prisoner to exhaust his administrative remedies before filing a

wsuit;

* removing the inmate advisory role to a prison’s grievance procedure 23 a mini-
mum requirement for certification of a grievance procedure;

e including a provision allowing federal judges to issue suas sponte dismissals of
frivolous prisoner lawsuits;

. re&ladng the “reasonable cause to believe® standard for DOJ lawsuits under
CRIPA with a “clear and convincing” standard, with particular mention of fed-
eralism concerns.

e statutory restrictions on judicially<created remedies?

Answer 4. Neither of us are, at this time, familiar enough with CRIPA procedures
to take a formal position on any of the proposals you have presented, although we
would be happy to take a closer look at the matter. Generally speaking, however,
our tentative view is that it woulld be sensible to require prisoners to exhaust mean-
ingful administrative remedies before filing a lawsuit to allow federal judges to
issue sua sponte dismissals of frivolous pri lawsuits. It also seems quite sen-
sible to restrict DOJ involvement under 'A to cases of clear violations of federal
rights and to limit judicial remedies to correcting the violation of federal rights
without further burdening the State or local officials.

Question 5. What steps do you believe are necessary to correct the current defi-
ciencies in consent decree procedures?

Answer 5. In cur written tesimony to the Committee, we outlined ways in which
tht:d. Current deficiencies in consent procedures could be substantially allevi-
al

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FroM SENATOR KORL T0 JOHN J. DiIULIO, JR

Question 1. My question to the is, do you believe that we should dedicate
a portion of prison funds for juvanﬂ‘:gddliﬁeo?

80, would you support a bill that Senator Specter and I introduced (along with
Sehr:fhwm u(llgcgmn and OKauebaun;) ent:ﬂed the Juvenile Conu:u;oglh tzlﬁct,of 1995,
whizh wo: edicate 10 percent of adult prison money to juvenile facilities?
Senmin s conbdor tachuamine SimeHing, T pragrams that sacasverate danguroue v,

nate to consider increasing i rogiams incarcers juve-
nile offenders. Given the demographics, &e need for secure juvenile facilities will
grow rapidly over the next five yemrs. We are not .

Question 2. Do you share concern about current law, and do you think
we can comne up with a reaso e compromise between the need to protect accused
juveniles from a hardened adult crimzinal class and the need to properly conserve
scarce law enforcement resources?
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Answer 2. [ em confident that such a compromise could be reached. I would urge
the Senste to address £3 we!l the even bigger problem of keeping violent juveniles
sway from non-violent cnea.

RESPONSE TO QUESTION FROM SENATOR BIDEN TO JOHN J. Diluvuio, Jr

Question 1. S. 400 would automatically te.minate all remedial order;r——whether
entered by consent decree or after a trail—after two years. Doesn't this create a
danger that a continuing constitutional violation would exist without a judicial rem-
edy? Would courts be required to hold a complete new trail in order to continue the
order?

Arnswer 1. I fail to see how requiring the courts to terminate orders after two
years would pose such a risk. If actual violations are still occurring (if indeed, they
ever occunef in the first instence), the courts would have every opportunity to re-
open the matter and proceed accordingly. .

The bigger denger is the one we have already suffered, namely, that courts will
enforce and expand decrees well beyond the point of judicial authority. The two-year
limit is a necessary brake on court intervention. Without it, I worry that the essen-
tial preblems that STOP addresses would not be remedied. Any costs of the two-
year limit must be balanced agajnst the costs of decade-old interventions that
threaten public safety, inflate budgets, and have a mixed affect on prison conditions.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR ABRAHAM TO JOHN J. DiltLIo, JR.

Questicn 1. Are you aware of eny correctionel facilities where genuinely uncivi-
h'.zecg) conditicns persist? Do we need judicial oversight to prevent this from occur-
ring?

Answer 1. Senator, before snswering this question, please allcw me to highlight
those aspects of my werk in the field that may be deemed most relevant to it.

Since 1889, I have studied or toured scores of prisons and jails—public and pri-
vate, federal, state, and local—in dozens of jurisdictions all around the country. In
the mid-198C’s, I served for a time as the chief consultant to the New York City
Board of Corrections, the agency that serves as a “watch dog” over the City’s De-
partment of Corrections. I have conducted leadership and management training for
a wide variety of corrections practitioners, including a majority of the wardens who
serve in the Federal Bureau of Prisons. I edited the first major book examining the
impact of court intervention on prisons and jeils. And just a few years ago, I di-
rected a U.S. Justice Department project which devised and disseminated to thou-
sands of federal, state, and local justice-system professionals a new and demanding
set of eight specific objective performance standards for criminal-fustice agencies, in-
cluding institutional corrections facilities (please see Appendix attached).

There is, to be sure, inter-jurisdictional, intra-jurisdictione!, and historical vori-
ance in the performance of institutional corrections facilities (or what in my first
bock I termed the “quality of prison life.”) Simply stated, some facilities are safer,
clegner, e rrogram-orien , and more cost-eflective than others. Even facilities
in the same jurisdiction with virtually identicel inmate populations and which share
other chiective characteristics (funding levels, crowding levels, staffing patterns, in-
stitutional architecture) often differ in terms of how orderly and livalﬁe they are.
. But the simple truth is that most incarcerated persons live without undue suffer-
ing, and are afforded a wide range of life amenities and services while in confine-
ment. Generally speaking, prison conditions are better than jail conditions, but in
neither prisons nor jails do genuinely uncivilized conditions persist. While most pris-
ons &nd jrils are nct “country clubs” or out and out “resorts,” even fewer are any-
thing even vaguelsg resembling “hell heles” Indeed, I have seen any number of fed-
eral and state facilities which, theugh operating well above their rated capacities
(“overcrowded”), and though home to thousands of double-celled or cpen-bay
dormitoried hardened criminals, consistently produced safe and humane conditions
behind bers.

It is true that prisons and jails in mrmg parts of this country were once hotbeds
of physical abuse and officiel corruption. Even today, given facilities in given places
at given times may give rise to disorders or deprivations that most Americans would
consider uncivilized. But what STOP opponents fail to admit is that such facilities
are now clearly exceptions to the rule.

Stil], T continue to believe that federal judges must intervene when particular in-
mates {n particuler fecilities suffer specific serious violations of constitutional pro-
tections cr federal laws that prohibit inhumene treatment (total lack of medical
care, rotten food, physical abuse, total lack of access o law books). Indeed, the
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whole point of my own scholarship on the matter has been to identify the conditions
under which judges can do more good than herm when they in?g"vene. There is
most definitely a role for the courts in wemeemf prison and jail conditions, and 1
for one would not support any changes in federal law that would eliminate this role.
The federal judiciary 18 to be credited for b-inging about many improvements in in-
stitutional corrections, The “hands-off” doctrine did contribute to the demise of well-
governed, cvilized prisons and jails. The early, limited, incremental, and targeted
reversals of that doctrine made constitutional, legal, and moral sense. -

But where STOP is concern we are not talking about a return to the “hands-
off” doctrine. We are not talking about prohibiting the federal courts from any legiti-
mate role in overseeing prison and jail conditions or acting to right specific constitu-
tional or legal wrongs in particular cases. Nor are w:euﬁkmg about a flat ban on
consent decrees.

Rather, we are talking about the desperate need for a reversal of the “hands-on”
doctrine as followed by federal judges such as J:gE: Shapiro in the Philadelphia
case, Judge Justice in the Texan case, Judge Mu in Arizona, and many other
irresponsible federal judges who have given new meaning to the term “imperial judi-
ciary.” We are talking ut lmnnn; ‘i:vemment by consent decree in the interests
of restoring government by consent o, governed.

Ju{iﬁe apiro and her ultra-activist brethren have, in effect, substituted the
ACLU’s prisoners’ rights wish list for the Bill of Rights. Time and again, they have
intervened in sweeping ways that manifest onl{lthe most casual concern for the con-
stitutional limits of their own authority, the bloody impact of prison caps and re-
volving-door t-g"\,x.-m'ce on public s&t’etgktbe necessities of institutional order, and the
stresses on the public purse. They have arbitrarily read into public law and correc-
tional practice an ex;;ansive definition of prisoners’ rights, and they have behaved
as if the protection o prisoners’ rights thus defined was the sole value at stake in

ublic decisions governing the sentencing process. Not only have they behaved as
egislators rather than as ju » but they have behaved as bad legislators who ele-
vate one set of desirable public ends (in this case, prisoners’ rights) above all else.
These judge-legislators neither weigh competing values nor megke necessary com-
promises and trade-offs.

In sum, while there is a proper role for the federal courts in overseeing prison
and jail conditions, Congress must act to check and balance Judge Shapiro and
other practitioners of the hands-on doctrine for whom maintaining public safety, re-
specting victims rights, preserving institutional order, and rescraining public spend-
ing are peripheral concerns.

I noted in my testimony on the 27th, a huge fraction of the financial costs of
institutional corrections is now the direct result of federal court orders and deci-
sions. There would appear to be no end to it. For example, to comply with Judge
Muecke's latest ideas about how to stock prison libraries would cost Arizona tax-
payers in excess of $2.5 million, plus another $1.6 million a year for 14 new librar-
ians and 60 new corrections officers to monitor inmates as they move back and forth
to the library at least 10 hours each week. Likewise, there would appear to be no
end to the institutional disorders caused by irresponsible interventions on the Texas
model, wheze scores of inmates were murdered as Judge Justice’s sweeping orders
were rammed into effect.

But the biggest issue for me, and undoubtedly for most Americans, is public safe-
ty. As I tried to est in my testimony on the 2ith, the statistical data are over-
whelming. But the bare statistica do not tell the whole story. Let every Member of
Congress look into the eyes of Philadelphia Detective Patrick Boyle, whose son, a
rookie cop, was murdered in cold-blood by a criminal out because of Judge Shapiro’s
ordg;a. It's painfully clear that Congress can and should act to stop this judicial

madness.

Question 2. Are there any circumstances in which a release order is the appro-
priate response to prison conditions? What about inmate caps? What alternative
remedies are available for overcrowding? .

Answer 2. As I attempted to lain in my testimony on the 27th, there is abso-
lutely no empirical basis to the :ﬁuns about prison “overcrowding” made by anti-
incarceration activists and many federal m As prison population densities in-
crease, life behind bars grows less comfortah and greater stresses are placed on
corrections administrators, espew;lllﬁ at the line level. But there is no constitutional
right to comfortable prisons or jails, and there are countless cases of prisons in
which populations have soared without producing any significant ill effects on in-
mates and staff. Naturally, many corrections commissioners and bureaucrats er
smaller populations and bi per inmate (which, for all practical pur-
poses, is what court-im caps and related produce) to bigger populations
and smaller per inmate budgets. Apd, of course, for the ACLU and other anti-incer-
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Appendix

Criminal Justice Performance Measures
lor Prisons

lialicized items are based on official records. Others are
based on surveys of staff of inmates (or both, in which case
the stalf and Inmale mcans e counted as separate indica-
tors). “Rate per capita-6™ means “divided by total number
of inmates resident at some time during 8 6-month
reference perfod.™ Scale values are omilted for all scale
Hems (“unting of ....” “perception of ...." cic.).

Survey and qfficlal record mensures of prisan performance

Dimenaion 11 Sacurity (“keep them 1a™)

A. GCeneral
1. Rating of haw the buliding design afTects
survelllance of inmates

B. Security procedures (6-month pertod)
1. Percelved frequency of shakedowns In the living
st
2. Perceived frequancy of bouly searches
). Proportion of stalf who have obsecved:
& Any consequential problams within the
insutution
Las security
Poor assignment of stafl
Inmaw scurity viotstions
Staff i3noring inmata misconduct
Staff ignoring disturbances
Other peoblems

nrepsg
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4. Number of cell or buak area 1hakedowns
conducied in a I-monik period
a.  Raie per inmate
5. Proporiion finding coatraband

3. Number of wrinalytis lests based o juspicion in
1-monih petiod
a. Rare per inmate

U Proportion testing positive for opiates

C. Drug use (6-month period)
1. Drug-relared incidents. number and rate per copita-6
2. Discipline reporis related to drugs or contradand,
number and rait per capita-6

D. Slgniflcant incidents {6-munth periocd)
1. Significant incidents, total and raie per capita-6
a.  Proportion of §-month population involved in
any incidenis
2. Bicapes, aumber ond rale per capita-§
B Communily exporure (6-moath pariod)
1. Furloughs, number and rots per capita-6
F. Freedom of movemeat
. Percaived freedom of movement for inmatse:
Day / Evening # Night
Q. Suffing
1. Batio of resident population te security stal)

Dimenslon I: Safety ("keep them safe™)

A. [rmate vafety (6-month perod)
1. Perceived lixelihood of an lamate belng a1saulied
in hie lving ¢ren
2. Ustimated rate (per 100 population) of armed astaulis
favolving inmates
3. Euimated rate (per 100 populstion) of agraults
agalnst Inmates withou! a weapon

Prisons 4)
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4. Eatlmeted raie (per 100 populstion) of seaval assaolis D. Ssfaty of environmeni (6. month period) )

upon inmeias 1. Parceived fraquency of sceldents: B

Housing Ualis / Dining Hali / Work Eavironment

3. Eatimatad rate (per 100 population) of Instances
2, Pascelved occurrence in housing units of clutier that

|nmats haa been pressured (of sex

' 6. Inmates’ percelved danger of baing: could fead & fire
8. kllled or injured ’
b, punched of ansaulled B. Staffing adequecy
1. Propostion of siaff and inmates who fesl tre are

7. Proportion of Inmates who 88y they have been
physically assaulled by another inmate in & 6-month enough staff 1o provide for safaty of inmates:
period Day / Bvaning / Night

8. Proportion of inmates who 38y Lhey have been 2. Propotion of aff who feel there ars enough safl to
physically asaalted by staff In 2 6.month perind provide for their own safety:

9, Discipline reporis that involved fighting or assault, Day / Bvening / Night

Aumber and rate per capita-6
10. Significant incidents Involving inmate Injury, Aumber Dimension 3: Order (“Neep themn In line™)
and rate per capite-6 A. Inmaie misconduct (6-month period)
B. Staff safety (6-month period) L. Pevelved frequency of physical force by Inmates
1. Ratlng of how the builiing design affects siaff safety against siafy
2. Percelved security of inmate personal propeny

2. Perceived danger (0 male stafl
3. Perceived danger fo female staff 3. Proportion of inmates who report being punished
4. Rating of how often inmates use physical force In the Isst 6 months:

5. with s major sanction
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agalnat stafl
5. Percelved likelihood that a staff member would be b, with a lesser sanction
auulted 4. Number of inmates wrilien up, at proportion
6. Proportion of stafl who ssy they have been assauited of 6-monih population
by an lemaie In & 6-monih period 3. Discipline reports, total and rate per capin-6
7. Significant incidents involving s1aff injury, number s by ﬁtvm ptl‘ inmate among those written up
and rate per caplia-6 . Sig of disturb or incit
N to riot, number and rate per capita-6
“ C. Dangerousness of inmates
& 1. Proportion of inmates percelved 1o be cauemely B. Stafl use of force (6-month period)
dangerous 1. Percelved frequency that stall have used force
2. Proponion of inmates perceived to be somewhat n.nlnll inmates over » 6-month period
dangerous 2. Significant incidents In which force was used,
number and rate per capiia-6

3. Percelved frequency of inmate possession of
weapons in living quaners

2. Significant incidents in whick restraint was used,
number ond rote per capita-6
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C. Perceived control 3. Av
1. Agreement that staff know what gocs on among . Average number of days an inmate was seriously I
inmates enough that medical help was needed but did not go
2 Agrement that stalf have caught and punished the ‘ ;", sick call
“real troublemakers” . Significant incidants involving suicide attempty or
3. Perceptions of how much control inmates have over s salf-injury, number and raie per capita-6
' . Significant incidents requiring first oid or infirmary

: 1 Night e
other inmales: Day / Evening 3 visit, number and rate per cagia.6

4. Perceptions of how much control stalf have over

inmates: Day / Evening / Night B. Niealth case delivered (6-month period)
D. Suictness of enforcement (6-month period) 1. Froportion of inmates who used medical facilities
1. Proportion of discipling reports that were: other than for smergency problems
a. Dismissed & Proponion of thoss who used the facilities who
b, Guilty of aminor report felt the problem was propetly taken care of
c. Guilty of a major report 2. Propartion of inmates who reporied having had
2. Proportion of minor repori conviciions that received emergency medical Urestment
@ sanction of: 8. Proportion of thoss who received emergency
a. Warningireprimend medical traaiment wha felt that it was adequately
b, 5-10 extra howrs of duty 3 ci handled
¢ 13:20 estra hoursof duty p inical contacis, toral and rate per capita-6
d. 2530 exira hours of dury 4 Sick call, number and rate par coplia-s —
3. Proportion of major report conviciions that rectived " ”‘ f“’:”“""’"’"': nuwnber and rate per caplia-§ ©
a sanction oft ; “{1 cals and TB 1e51s, number and raiq per capita-8 [
o Searegation only 6‘ sppoinimenis, number and raie pur caplio 8
. Mtscellaneous clinic visits, number and rote per

b. Loas of goodiime only

¢ Segregaton and loss of goodiime
4. Average number of goodiime days iaken away
3. Average number of doys 10 be spent in 1egregation
6. Proportion of major report sanciions

. Swpended af commiiiee lavel

caplia-6

C. Dental cacs {6-month period)

Proportion of inmates who recelved denisl Ursstment
s Propostion of those iving dental

who felt it was sdequately handled

b, Modified by warden 2. Dental visits, number and rate per capita-6
Dimenslon 4 Cars (“kaep them healthy”) D. lComuellnl (6-month period)
. The sicohol and drug counseling services have been

satisfactory (agree/ditagree)

A. Stzers and llnest (6-month period)
2. Qther counseling services have been satisfaciory

1. Inmate srens scale: average of 9 items reporting

feelings of mantal, physical, sd emotional sirain (agree/dingree)
2 Average number of days an inmate was il of injured
46 Performance Measures for the Criminal Justice System
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3. Proportion of inmatss who repont having
participaied in some kind of counssling:
. Druy/alcohol counssling
b Thenspy
4. Piychologist contact ceses per capira for | month
5. Number of contact Nours per contoci cale Jor
1 month
Proportion of inmates who were involved in the

6.
llowing progroms; .
I: 4 oo ychisiric; includes
abwe ! .
b Empl »
7. Paychiatric visits (over a 6-month period), number
and rate per capita-6
s and s
B e ot oeor delivery stafy (FTE):

1. Number of program or urvlcu
a. Madical clinicions
b Educationiwork
¢. Psychologylcounseling
d. TOTAL
2. Number of inmates {average daily rasident
population) par FTE s1a position in programs or
services:
a. Per medicol cliniclon
b Per educotlon/work siafy
¢. Per prychologivcownasior
4. Per toral progromiservice siaff
3. Program or services delivery snaff as @ proporiion
of 1otal ssafl

Dimenslon 51 Actlvity (“keop them busy™)

A. General
1. Inmates usually have things (o do (0 keep them busy
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¢ College education courses
d. Voceional treining

4 Anmu class hours per week among those
in or trauning prog

B. Bducaton and tralning ¢valuation {6-monih perlod)
1. The genesal education program has been satisfactory
(agren/disagres)
Have the academic cousses provided useful skills?
8. Percaived understanding of the Information
presanied in class
b, Percaived imponiance of the information
prasenied in class

F. Recreation (6-month period)
1. Recreational activitiss acs satisfactory

1

(agres/disagres)

2. Rating of how olwn peison recreationsl facilitles sre
voed

3. Rating of how often inmates are unable 10 ves the
recresilonal facilities

Q. Religlous services (6-month peciod)
1. Religlous services have been satlsfactory
(sgree/disagrea)
2. Rating of how often inmates stiend religious services

Dimenston 61 Justice (“do It fairiy™)

A. Sl lalmess

1. Questions on sapects of sialf faimass
(sgrewdisagree)
& Staff lot inmates know what Is expecied of them
b.  Swlff are fair and honest
¢, lamates are wrilten up without cause

2. Suff are 100 1avoived In their own Interests to care
sbout inmate needs (agrea/disagree)

30 Performance Measures Jor ihe Criminat Justice Sysiem

B. Work and Indutry involvement (6-monih period)

1. Involvement i prison indusiry, work release,
or institutional jobs:
a, Proportion of population eligible
b, Proportion working

2. Among ¢ligible inmates, proportion involved in.
0. Priron indusiry
b Work releass
¢ Institutional jobs

3. Average work hours per week among smployed
{amates

C. Work and indusiry evaluation (6-month period)
1. The work usining program has been satisfactory
(sgrec/disagree)
2. Have the vocational tralning courses provided skills
that are useful?
8. Percelved imporiance of Jeaming the
Information presented in class
b.  Percelved understanding of the safonmation
prasented In class
. Grievancas that involved prodlems with work,
number and rais per capita-6

D. Education and taining invol (6-month period)

1. Proportion of Inmates who report having pasticipated
In some educations! program
8. T'ducational
b. Social cd«clllon'pu -release skills

2. Enroll lonal training
classes:
o. Proportion of population eligible
b, Proportion anrolied

J. Among eligible inmates, proporiion involved in the
Jollowing programs:
a.  Adult basic educaiion
b, Secondary education

S61
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B. Limited use of force (6-moath period)
Staff use force only when necessary (sgrew/disagree)
2. Percelved frequency with which staff have used
furce against inmates -~
Significant incidents in whick force was used,
number and raie per capita-8
Sign{ficant incidents in whick resiraints were used,
number and rat¢ per capita-6

3

4.

2]

Unievauce volume (6-month period)

i. Prop of staff reporting having & gri filed
against them in Jast 6 months

2. Proportion of inmates who reported filing
a grievance againat staff or management

3. Inmaies fling grievances, number and proporiion
of 6-monih populaiion

4. Grievances flled, to1al and rate per capita6

3. Number of grievances diracted ot individual siqff
a.  Proporilon of all grievances
b, Rate per capita-6

D. The g ¢ process {§-month pgdoc)
1. Percelved elfactl of the g proced
2. Percelved benefits of the grievance procedurs
3. Perceived effect of grievance proceduis on the
quality of life
4. Proportion of inmats grievants who report their
grievance was taken cace of:

961

2. Completely
b Panisily
c. Notatsll

3. Propurtion of inmates who did not file a grievance,
who cile the following reasons:

They never had any major complaint

‘The problem was solved informally

They thought it would te useless

They were alraid of negative consequences

Other reasons

sanoe
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' 6. Proportion of all grievances that were appealed

LB Tha discipline process (6-month period)

1. Proportion of inmates recelving a major sanction
who felt It was 8 falr punishment

2. Propostion of inmates receiving a lesser sanction
who felt it was & falr punishment

3. Perception of haw many maximum sccurity inmaies

really belong there
4. Proportion of discipline guilty verdicis that were
oppeaied
o, Minor reporis
b, Major reporis
3. Proportion of major teport sonctions
a.  Suspended al commistee level
b Modified by warden

Legal resources and fegst access (6-month period)

L. Propostion of Inmates who have used the law library

2. Proportion of inmates who fesi the law libeary bas
supplied adequate Information

3. Proportion of Inmates who feel the law libcary has_
nol supplied adequate information.

4. Grigvances that involved legal resources or access,
number and raie per capita-6

. Justice delayed (6-month period)

1. Average number of days from the date of the
discipline report until the hearing

2. Proportion of minar reports with hearings heyond
7-day limit

3. From dare of grievance report until resolved
by grievance officer:
a.  Average number of days
b, Proporiion beyond 20 days

4. From date of grievance report until resolution
approved by warden:
a. Average number of days
b. Proporiion beyond 27 days

32 Performance Measures for the Criminal Justice Sysiem

d. Inmates per telephone
¢, Inmates per talevision

2. Grisvances about mainienance, number and rate

pur capita-6

F. Sanltadon (¢-month period)
1. Perceived occurence of insccts, rodents, of dint
in the housing uniu
2. Perceived occurence of insects, codents, or dint
in the dining hall
3. Perceived occurence of a bad oxlor or poor ale
circulation in the housing units

Q. Nolss (6-month period)
1. Percslved nolss level in the evening hours
2. Parcelved noise leve! in the sleeping houts

H. Pood (6-month period)

1. Quallty nf food at the Institution

2. Varisty of the food at the inatliution

3, Proportlon of inmates who fas] snough food
1s served for the main course

4. Proportion of inmaiss who feel the appsarance
of the food is appesling

3 iving food comp Aumeer
and rote per copita-6

1. Commissary (6-month psriod)
1. Thers is an adequats cominissary selcction
(sgree/disagres)
3. Proportion of inmatss who reported:
& No wrrore in their commissary account
b.  Esrors that were corrected
€. Brrors that were ot correcied

3. Vhitatlon (6-month period)

| Proportion of Inmates who find it hard 10 arvangs

vislis with (arnily and friends

34 Parformance Measures for the Criminal Jusiice Sysiem

Dimenslon 7t Conditions (“without undue suffering")

A. Oeneral
1. The sdminlstration is doing Its best to provide good
living conditions (sgree/disagree)
3. meding {6-month period)
Average resident population as percentage
of capacity
2. Proportion of 6-month pariod in which capacity
wag exceeded )
3. Average number of sq. . per inmote in housing units
4, Perceived occurrence of crowding in the housing
units
S. Percaived occurrence of crowding outside the
housing units

C. Sochl density and privecy
Proportion of inmates who were confined in:
a. Single-occupancy units of 60 1g. p. or more
b, Multlple-occupancy units with 60 sq. p. or more
per inmale
¢.  Multiple-occupancy uniis with less than
60 5q. M. per inmate
2. Perceived smount of privacy  thin the sleeping area
3. Perceived amount of privacy In Lhe shower and toilet
ares

D. lnemal freedom of movement
1. Percelved freedom of movement for inmates:
Day / Evening / Night
2. Proportion of inmates who were confined to housing
uniis for over 10 hours per day

E. Facilitics and maintenance (6-month period)
1. Residents va. conveniences in living areas
a. Inmates per shower
b. Inmates per sink
¢. Inmotes per toile!

Prisons 53

2. Proportion of inmates reporting (amily and friends
who find It hard to arrange visils

3. Average number of visliors reporied by inmates

4. Rating of the quality of visits

3. Percsived occurence of 100 many peopls in the
visliing area

6. Rating of how ofien it Is hard 10 Walk to & visitor
becauss of noits In the vilting area

7. Proportion of Inmates who facl the visiting room
has enough furniture

8. Proportion of inmates who feel the visiting room
has onough vending machines

9. Grievances involving visiiation and mall problems,

nwnber and rais per caplia-6

K. Community accesa (6-month period)
1. Furloughs, number and rote per capita-6

Dimension #: Management (“as efficlently as possible™)

A, Job ssilsfaction (6-month period)

§. Inatlvtion satisfaction index: average scroca 3 iams
expresting poaltive feslings oward the institulion

2. Propoction of staff who tepacted fliing a grievance
against management

3. Proportion of saff who have not flled & grievance,
who clis the followlag resson:
o, Naver had & mejor complaint
b.  Problem was kan care of informally
€. Thought it would be usaless
d. Alfraid of ncgative consequences
e.  Other reason

B. Suess and burn-out
1. Job siress index: average scross $ items regarding
how ofen s1aff experience stress on the job
2. Hardening-towsrd-inmaics indea: Average across

3 liems regarding how often sualf feel indiffsrent
or harsh toward ininates

Prisons 33
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Ewﬂgﬂq%ga&dﬁ.
Huntsville, July 31, 1995.
thm?._d:. i =
Russell Senate Office Building,

Washington, DC,

DEAR SENATOR HATCH: 1 would like to take this opportuni thank i
in.umuhu..ﬂnﬁc i gnﬁggﬂhngggwggﬁgsn

?E»Eognou.nasggggggiﬂﬂgﬁg.%

».bu E%%%onﬂd“?g

_As you know, ‘exas Depa imi (TDCJ) bas been working

diligently with the Texas Legislature over the past few years to provide tougher

Wp&gnonﬁstggngﬂgigggﬂsggg

orefront of states imposing the longest sentences and requiring the longest time

served for violent criminals. We have also led the nation in creating the prison ca-

P I Tacas appreciate, the work: of the Seaate Judiciary under your
e in Texas apprecia Judiciary Committe

leadership in ad i g&n&&-&«iﬁ»&&.?ﬁ&?fﬁ&u@g

tims and relief from civil actions in cases of prison overcrowding.

[ b ﬁ.oﬁw‘wﬁ.?gﬂngqggegéggﬁ
ever assistance or your staff in these important areas, please

do not hesitate to call. o Fmportant areas. P
Sincerely,

T: 8%

wafn
he

Senator SPENCER ABRAHAM,
U.S. Senate,

Washington, DC.

DEAR SPeNCE, First I would like to thank you for serving Michigan as our first

y ; %.Muonsu.wﬁ ﬂ-wrwuﬁgw iate and :

ou as you reform

mg.ﬁw.sﬁgwnggggmgsgﬂ.ﬁ”
jeve this

aross

2. 4
6 liems regarding how positive stafY feel toward their

supervisor

vant
ication index: sversge
Inde.

pone

ng of how Lhe building design affects

rogarding how ofien sWaff feal positive about the way
communication between line stafl and supervisors

sting of how the bullding design affects
of
Average years of educaiion (excluding services s

3. Relating-to-inmates index: aversge
3 R
communication among line staff

4. Radh
periel
ge
is fac
T
lon
. Trainlng i
effective: quality
rformanc asures for

ent because I is ri
ve had to come to my office to serve subpoenas. Numerous precious re-
s s o i, 1o the Fodlr] e s aloved i o o
ant case : again,
state’ gogvmm&ﬂ!gggg?gg&s”?
needs to be changed, and now.
1 have another inmate who is suing me for a similar situation. This in-
mate was guing to see me in my clinic for & new problem but was so unruly




Avarage years of education (excluding services am

F. Lducatlon
1.
G. Tralnlng

Training Index: average across § ilems regarding
efTectiveness and quality of the training program

Prisons 37
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TEXAS DEPARTAENT OF CRIMINAL JUSTI

USTICE,
.‘Iuntuullc,TXJuIyal 1995.

Hon. ORRIN HATCH,
i e Office Building,

nate u.
DEA.RSEN Hx I would like opportuni thank

ATOR TCH: to take this to i
vi me to befomtthmahJu&dnqumuaotibehd{ofmm
jecan Correctional The bearing, I believe, addressed a number of critical

mueuthatthemhonssute face in their efforts to A
fA‘ hat & : {‘ortru&-xg-an:md h incarcerate violent of-
you know, the Texas Department imi ustice (TDCJ) bas been working
diligently with the Texas Legislature over the past few years to provide tougher
Bvetront of tates impoatod.the ongee: santences aod ropesmnies &"‘m“‘u‘h‘m
orefront o im| sen
served for violent criminals. We have also led the nation in creating the prison ca
pacity necessary to enforce our laws,
WemTexuu pmatathawkoftheSenateJudmuyCommtteeundu
the critical areas of violent crime, truth-in-sentencing, vic-
Th;ﬂ nndrehefﬁvmcxvﬂld:mmmo{ rison
ortheoppom:mbtonbanmvawamththeCommxttee.lf

Ica.neverbeo any to you or your staff in these importast areas, please

do not hesitate to call.
Sincerely,
JAMES A COLLINS,
Executive Director.
PauL 8. KeNYON, M.D., P.C.,
CERTIFIED ORTHOPEDIC SURGERY,
Jackson, M1, July 17, 1995,
Senator SPENCER ABRAHAM,
U.S. Senate,
Washmgton. DC.
DEeAR SPZNCE, First I would like to thank you for serving our first

Michigan as
RepubheanSemtormmanymmlappmnteyourhudmkmdshndbehmd

ply with Federal Lmunchonamdmﬁwohuhwuﬁh that are filed i
era.lcourtfb inmates. ] am currently involved in four of them. I will describe them
to you as follows:

The first has to do with a icted child molester who was trying to es-

amueeslham?ﬁ:ed.mdthal'eduﬂ .hwtﬂcwdthi‘smeo&

tinue. al case going to again, wasting my time,

mteuh:;u?d enlmbeﬁnthmuﬁmﬂy-thmnmt.'l‘hil

needstobechanged,and .
Ihaveanotherinmatewboumngm&rnmmﬂu

mate was going to ses me in my clinic for & new problem but was so unruly
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mm.wmmz?mmummbymmmu

te is suing me because I would not do an elective operation
re| t because I did not feel that this man wanted
am being sued because I did not perform elective

te.

is suing me for a problem that I never even evaluated
im fo A~C separation in his shoulder which is normally treated
3dolq%noth§.ng.ﬂem.mndl'ewbmmdﬂm h t was entertained
pow_ég‘domgmdeauyemalgmeedmwhmh would totally dis-
agree with. Again, I am being sued for failure to treat.

None of these inmates currently have lawyers. They are all doing these lawsuitas

i Federal courts. The judges énlt?\ge "ed&raul, %
through and, are causing great expe

all:;l the federalm These are cl ‘mthe F:deral

yers.

X | s ., The least that I think that we should be able

to do is to disallow inmates to these ridiculous, frivolous lawsuits. If they do,

we should at least require them to put up $500-$1,000 to cover the ridiculous courts

do not, we are going to litigate ourselves out of existence.

by the activist positions that the federal judges
do not even run the prison system. It is

T L -
I have a i you have two young ters. If we do not make
changes in the fed court systems to patrol these ubul;‘:les of power by federal

judges, I don’t believe that we are going to have much of a country left for our chil-
dren. You are on the Senate Judxaﬁ;n&ommme and I would ah-yreciate our mov-
mgtheJugixgu-yint.hhdincﬁonsotbatnmarycbangeacmSSbemmfe.Ithink
from a political standpoint for licans that this is a win-win situation. I would
be more than willing to testify before any Senate committee regarding these a
offowegandofthgwunmtanapednﬂybyinmatee.

. 1 anxiously await your reply. I think that this is one of the core issues for Repub-
licans and citizens of this country because if the changes aren't made, I don't see
much of a future for us.

Sincerely,
PAUL 8. KENYON, M.D.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION

On Feb: 10, the House of Representatives approved the “Stop Turning Out
Prisoners W(“S.T.O.P.') (HR GG’IP Title III), an Act whose appargnt pur:ogse is,
and clear effect would be, to curb adult and juvenile inmates’ ability to obtain re-
dress for the violation of their constitutional rigit:.“m’l'hu' Act was rushed through
the House of Representatives, with virtually no di ion of its unconstitutionality,
the burdens it would place on the federal courts, and the adverse, and potenti
i , effects the Act would have on the already difficult job co ional oﬂ]];
cials face in managing this nation’s adult and juvenile correctional facilities.
The “Stop Turning Out Prisoners Act” has now been introduced in the Senate (S.
ﬁ).Seg_oﬁhbelowmma._ualymm ared by the American Bar Association of
b Tovisions of the Act and just some the many problems with the Act. Because
°Se tgeee many problems, the American Bar Association urges the members of the
nate to vote against §.T:O.P. At the same time, the ABA recommends that Con-
g:_'gu provide for the a pointment of a broad-based task force to study the subject
o muxﬂ‘ate litigation anA provide recommendations to Congress about steps that can
taken to minimize the burdens on courts and correctional officials of inmate liti-
gation while ensuring that conditions of confinement in correctional facilities are
ﬁo;l;:hhmogal and that t‘t)h&‘msumponal right of adult and juvenile inmates to
mumnsful_ access courts is
L Section 3626(a): This section of S.T.0.P. places a number of limitations on the
grocpectpw relief that may be ted in a aivil-rights suit challenging the condi-
;wnq o e&l;ftintiemer:;‘ eifnisut‘o ad s::n Q:d)uvenile correctional facility. Subsection (aX1)
llegal f:;ndig%m of confi t Suk toremedy the
courts from reducing or limiting the inmate population in a correctional facili -
1es‘ crowdi is the . » . . . vy ty un-
Lons ¢ md:;% e rel:gfn::ry cause” of the unconstituticnui conditions of confine-

(N "

e e e e ———— it e e

take.
being zur %y Ju E out of who has direct authority to pull
money ou; of the tsten%hfnﬁichigm eoﬁ‘e‘z to fund his pet projects for tgﬁsongm. :

-

confinement might, however,
mate v.i'olence is' by

to protect the public’s safety.

rogative of state and local
tional violations, but it wi

settlement agreement that the
to enter into. Instead, courts wi

in question, courts
tions-of-confinement cases
in co!

prospective relief

is that Congress is

unusual p.umshmenu.

AR AR AN AR oAbl o A R e e e e

452 U.S. 337 (1981). State officials
single celling inmatea. Such =i
essary,” as required by §3626(a), to cure D

officials could take other steps to curb inmate violence,
ber of staff members monitoring inmates in their
mates would certainly be a reasonable way of
tions of confinement prevailing at the prisc

for Adult Correctional

rison ulation and developing
Euniahxg?a%t of the many nonviolent

also i

to enter into
added b

See

Ky

the agreed-upon relief is indeed "necessary,
gusi:e means” li’;;'remedying the constitutional viola
the relief ardared d:ﬁnds on the nature and
the relief conforms to the i

the advantages of doing so will then be lost.

) provides for the automatic termination of the
e f e !!!! [~

violations which gave rise to the
raises grave separation-of-powers
i have “m

of inmates to !
817, 823 (1977)) and their eighth

eral courts. Because of §3626(a), courts will no lo

ies have deci

2. Section 3626(b): Section 3626(b;

cmn'u’aa-&'a
concerns,
access” to the courts

ingle
the unconstituti
i Correctional
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One of the chief problems with §3626(a) is that it ignores the i
major class-action suits the condiitions of confinement
nile correctional facilities are through a settlement. When
ials recognize that a court will most likely find conditions of
o atereats of tho pesple of tha sieta tr Tally 1o cotes o o
in or i to an t to
remedy the unconsti

ion 3626(a) not onl resents an ted encroachment on the pre-
on y rep unpreceden cach: n e
on already overburdened fed-

be able to simply enforce a

is in everyone’s best interests
ve to hold lengthy hearings to determine wheth:
~ “narrowly drawn,” and the “least in-
tion. And since the necessity of
of the constitutional violations

full-scale trials to ensure that
ts of §3626(a). The incentive to settle condi-

which

court
adult

pecti tions-of-

vides that such relief will automatically end two years after the
oondiﬁonsfilsx 'F Soln;:acuoml fnci;i‘ty mﬁ:boummshihﬁongl_ortwo
o Congrase is dirock: that court orders be set agide even if the constitutional
tionalx?t
ith, 430 U.S.
xight not to be subjected to cruel and

in

persist. This
(Bounds

the <
v. S

(bX1) pro-
found

date a mtbe
flaw in this subsection

ive relief

rospective reli
conditions-of-confinement cases when the relief was ordered or approved by a court
without a finding that the conditions of confinement in an adult or
tional facility were unconstitutional. Once
er or not the conditions of confinement to
presently subjected are unconstitutional.

correc-

orders will be voided wheth-
and juvenile inmates are
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This subsection raises the same constitutional concerns that subsection (a) dces.
In addition, the effect of this subsection will be to place a potentially enormous bur-
den on the federal courts. L .

o St the Virein Iaarido had ome or mave prisons peratiag soder s cotasent o
Rico, e i one or more opera er a consent de-

cree or other court order. Status 1,
e e T (Wt SOy Mo ey o &
the country’s 503 largest jails are also ting under court order. Bur. of Just.,
Stat., U.S. Dep't of Just., }all Inmates 1992 5 mgmsa 3). When these court orders

are added to eourtordengovu‘ninzno:: - jails and juvenile correctional

hundred.

Almen;:ioned urli:g:ahrge numherofthe:_ctgxrtordem stex::fx&le: a sel_:t]emtye;xt
between parties. And as ese agreements, parties typi-
:ﬁiy include in the t d a mp:xtnent to the effect that the defendants,
by agreeing to settle the case, are not admitting that the conditions of confinement
in the correctional facility are unconstitutio: This statement is included in the
consent decree so that the decree is not later used against correctional officials in

od(::eorh t:her:lxgh § o X2), ?xﬁ‘gwum::g en%.le th ord: th
ngress, , wi ing asi e court ers in these
cases which the parties had agreed to settle. And if conditions in the correctional
facilities in question are still unconstitutional, the j ile or adult inmates in those
facilities moet likely bring another lawsuit, ti:ereby placing on the courts the
burden of adjudicating these lawsuits and resolving issues already resolved by the

parties themselves.

3. Sections migs (c) and (d): Section 3626(.:}(2) provides ttl‘;:r an aut:fmﬁc stay of
)2 ve after a preacribed period of time upon eﬁh‘n% a motion to
modify or end prospective relief in a conditions-of-confinement case. Under § 3626(d),
this motion can be brought not only by the defendants in the lawsuit, but by an
govemmentt:ﬂicial “affected by” a population cap on a correctional facility, includ-

rosecutors.

t §3626(cX2) does in effect is to permit defendants in these lawsuits and
other government officials to trump a court order simply by filing a motion. For ex-
ample, thirty days after defendants or other government officials who have standing

er S.T.O.P. file 2 motion to end ve relief in a conditions-of-confinement
case, a stay will go into effect, er or not conditions in the correctional facility
are flagrantly unconstitutional and even life-threatening. Section 3626(cX2) there-
fore not only permits correctionsl and other government officials to usurp judicial
authority, but will force adult and juvenile inmates, at the whim of those officials,
to coémnue to endure and suffer harm from unconstitutional conditions of confine-
men

4. Section 3626(e): In many conditions-of-confinement cases, courts appoint speci
masters or monitors to assist them in ensuring that the court’s orders are enforced.
When questions are raised about whether correctional officials are complying with
a court order, for example, a court monitor will submit a re to the court contain-
ing his or her objective findings concerning the matter in dispute. The monitor will
also often assist the parties in reaolmputu about the requirements of a con-
sent decree or other court arder, thereby avoiding the necessity for court interven-

Section 3626(e) would permit only United States istrates to serve as court
monitors and would limit their role in conditions-of-co: ent cases to resolving
complex factual issues submitted to them by the court. This section would have the
perverse effect of necessitating greater intrusions by courts into the administration
of correctional facilities since magistrate judges would be responsible for monitori
implementation of court orders rather than the wardens, correctional supe.\'inteﬂr.xl‘rlig
ents, and other correctional experts who gcmal]ly serve as court monitors at the
present time. In addition, court monitors could no longer help to avoid court involve-
maxgmmmmmwmmwmﬁmﬂymm

5. Section 3626(f): This subsection substantially curtails the attorney’s fees which
may be awarded under 42 US.C. §1968 in lawsuits in which adult or juvenile in-
mates ..ave prevailed. This subsection will have the effect of eviscerating the con-
:énlt‘uﬂondngimofudmtmdmvemlemmnmnnd,ﬁkasomnyotherpamd

.T.O.P., will abnegate the effect of court orders in conditions-of-confinement cases.

ThaSupremeCourthgmz:egﬂyobsavedthatthepnmmafﬂ%Shtoen-
emxry&:ttorng-tom in the vindication of their constitutional rights by
Provi for the award of attorney’s fees to plaintiffs who prevail in civil-rights

204

suits. ., Ch Riverside v. Rivera, 477 U.8. 561, 576-578 (1986). Section
1088 is .‘c‘l?uofmbmprmhdiﬁdummm‘wﬁondﬁghum
been violated, but to further the s interest in the enforcement of the Constitu-

f) is therefc
unsound since it will undermine the enforcement of the Constitu! but
to avoid the award of excessive a s fees in conditions-of-co! caes.

pliance w1 thoregmame‘ nts of a consent decxree or court order. The plaintiffs must
continually nudge the defendants to meet thefr legal obligations, the plaintiffs
are entitled to atto: sfeesinwmdmenfor%themrts’ordeumv.Qu-
ruthers, 885 F.2d 1492 (10th Cir. 1989). If the t to these attorney’s fees is with-
dmwni)yCo , many court orders and corxsent decrees in conditions-of-confine-
ment cases become nothing more than an empty, and unenforceable, set of
words.
For all of the reasons set forth above, the American Bar Association strongly
members of the Senate to vote against the * Turning Qut Prisoners Act.

that
those facihiti federal government can greatly assist the states and local gov-
mmhﬁum&hmﬁumm%?%mﬁmmﬁuhmm
pliance with the Constitution by providing assistance in the development
of community. sanctions for the punishment of nonviolent offend-
ers whose incarceration is not necessary to protect the public safety. In addition, the

1
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federal government could condition certain monetary assistance tv state and local-
ities on their compliance, within a ddnsdpuiodofhme,mﬂ:courtmﬂmgovem-
conditions of confinement.

American Bar Associstion stands ready to assist ind means
to minimize the need for litigation to bring adult and ju con'echonnl ties
into compliance thh the Constitution. And we welcome, and would request,
t:Jpglortum& mrconeeruslbouts.TO.P maheanngbgmnthe&n
a gb

AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION,
SECTION OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE,
Washington, DC, February 17, 1995.
DEAR SENATOR: I am wntmgon behalf of the American Bar Association to urge
youtos’gsosemdudmgms the tvvulonsofthe“Sto Turning Out Prisoners
P”) as approved on Februuy 10 by the House Repreeentahm in H.R.
667. This ) tion lacks constitutional Y ung principles of the
Tenth Amen the

THe “Stop 'I\xrmngOutPrinomAct'mpedu tyof adult and juvenile
inmates to obtain redress for the violation of their comstitutional and other legal
ts in a number of different ways. The Act for example, limits the prospective
ief that courts can order in lawsuits challenging conditions of eonﬁnement, auto-
matically terminates proepecuve relief nﬁuatvm—yur penod t& substan-
tial limits on the attorneys’ fees which can be awarded inmates’ af ac-
glon:hxcl}guld:;geamm chﬂhngﬁeet'onmtu’eﬁ'omtosecurethem-

cation of their
STOPwﬂIIeadtoanumberofdlﬂ'mntpmblems,;ustafewofwhmharebneﬂy

capsulized below.
IMuchofﬂw'StopW Prigoners Act” is Unconstitutional. The United
States Supreme Court has held that inmates have the constitutional right to have
“meamﬁ.\l access” to the courts. Bounds v. Snuth, 8. . Much
TurmngOutPnsomnAd, -, flies in th face of this constitu-
naleomman Togrveanen.mple nnta)eaftheconahmbnnaldefects.n
the Act, a candgmd’ that prospactive relief ordered ?nourtsmlawsmtu
contesting the tions of confinement in prisons, jails, and other adult and ju-
venile correctional facilities mult auﬁunahally terminate after two years. Even
if the conditions of confi and juveniles are subject are
i later tbemmateannd juveniles are, by

ngil i  have
o y

twenty-four months
Act” will Place Undue Burdens on Federal

designed to strictly Limit
other ill conditions gf con-
exceeded—that,
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that remedial steps should be taken, they have the prerogative, and should have

the prerogative, to devise a remedial package which most effectively the

ill conditions of confinement, even if the ag:eed-upon relief goes somewhat be-

the specific requirements of the Constitution. .

i% ive but one example of the flexibility which courts and parties need to effec-

tively remedy xl‘lg:d conditions of confinement, assume that juveniles in a g:vc-

nile detention facility bring a class-action § 1983 suit because juveniles are being

beaten by correctional officers. The parties agree that the juveniles’ con-

stitutional rights are being violated and enter into a consent decree. Part of that
decree provides for more u-a.inixﬁlof correctional officers in the handling of juve-
niles to avert the unconstitutio excessive use of force. .
The Constitution itself, however, does not mandate such training, and such court-
ordered % t technically exceed the limitations placed by STOP on
court-ordered reli et such training, whether or not “necessary” to cure the con-
stitutional violation, is a reasonable means of doing 80. States should not be de-
prived by Congrese of the leeway they need to e these and other lawsuits in
awa wgichbestmtheinmtsoﬂhe le of the states.

4. Tﬁve “Stop Turning Out Prisoners Act” w51°° the Already High Tensions in

This Nation's Correctional Facilities. One of the values of prisoners’ civil-rights

suits is that they provide an outlet through which juvenile and adult inmates

whoee legal rights gave been violated can express their grievances non-

violent means and obtain redress for the violation of their ts. STOP p! a

ber of unr ble and insurmountable obstacles in the path of inmates
seeking the vindication of their constitutional and other legal rights. The practical
effect of STOP and some of the related provisions concerning inmate litigation in

H.R. 667 is to eliminate litigation as an effective means of redressing violations

of inmates’ rights. Some inmates, unfortunately but undoubtedly, will then, at

some point, turn to violent means to protest the sordid conditions of their confine-
ment. In short, the end results of this legislation will, in the long run, prove to
be not only short-sighted, but tragic.

The foregoing problems arise b STOP violates fundamental principles.
These principles are incorporated into Standards of the American Bar Association.
The Standards for Criminal Justice: Legal Status of Prisoners provide that in-
mates are to have and meaningful access to the judicial process” and to have
the same rights that members of the general public have to obtain redress for the
violation of their rights. See Standards 23-2.1 and 23-8.5. The IJA/ABA Juvenile
ustice Standards also reflect a concern about juveniles’ right of access to the
courts. The curbe on attorneys’ fees in STOP would, for example, undermine juve-
niles’ ability to contest the conditions of their confinement, in contravention of

L5

Standard 7.2(N).
For all of the reasons outlined above, the American Bar Association urges you to
m dagunst' STOP. Should this legislation proceed any further in Congress, we

v n:g_lut that hearings be held on STOP and that the American Bar Associa-
tion be aiforded the opportunity to further explain the grave problems in th's Act
and related provisions in H.R. 667.

Atthesamaﬁmq,however,wewou!dﬁkntooﬂ'ermrauistancetoConmu,or
perhaps a Commission established by Congress, in stu civil-rights litigation in-
b risoners eﬂ_and.t.hemsthagﬁeould takenbotgttga%m

legitimate grievances are effectively and expeditiously redressed an ivo-
bmdamdomtburdeqmemnm.m@nechommd&ntendng%m-
mittee of the ABA's Criminal Justice ion is already studying these matters and
will be ng its recommendations to the American Bar Association.

If the can Bar Association can provide with further information about
ERGG?,pluumMmewTomSmitb,the A of the Criminal Justice Sec-

on.
Sincerely,
E. MICHAEL MCCANN,
Chairperson of the ABA Criminal Justice Section.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF KENNETH KUIPERS, PHD, ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL
COMMSBION ON CORRECTIONAL HEALTH CARE

MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE: I am Kenneth Kuipers, PhD,
dmmﬂ@mwmogm.mz&ﬂmthﬁxﬁ:c'{umt

8, BOll'd
of Directors of the National Commission on Correctio Healthé':n(NCCHC).
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Currently, I am the Chair-elect of the NCCHC Board ill assume
Chairman in November at m&e-mmuggnnc. the office of

Wevexymucheﬂim opportunity have provided presen!
concerns that N cmmwwm b:f.&? S.t&e.

If 1 may, allow me a few moments to describe & uni organization—the Na-
tional Commission on Correctional Hulm&re—nthu::m credentiﬁsmundlg-

stood.

The National Commission on Correctional Health Care, a not-for-profit 571(cX3)
organization, is supported by 36 national prosfessional izati
the fields of healt.h!,) law, corrections, incheding the Naz'-'mmh“’ repr . mting

Associa-
tion; the National District Associatiom; the American Medical Association;
and my own m&nmnuou, the National Association of Countiea. (Please note t.h:f
while we enjoy e privilege of wide-spread i sup: the opinions we ex-
press here are those solely of the National on&:rt'ecbonﬁ?lealth&u
N GOHE e Tonly uogf:n?nﬁon" Gevaied oclely 1o

is the to fc
. s om, xat 4 lely to establishing standards for
institutions, and ! and ishing resesarch in the correctional th care
The NCCHC's Standards for Health (separate volumes for

prisons, jails, and juvenile confinement facilities:) are in use throughout our country,
redxmﬁakofcdvésewmtjudgunent. tes and . and
F\:rtper,NCCHCnydnntny.eaedih_ﬁmmhnbeenhﬂedunmgjor
facor in ihe sibmiantal progrocs made fa the Last twenty ysars tovard improving

Constitutio: R L |

In our twenty experience, we have evaltiated the health services of 2 good
many correctional institutions and systems that were under court order ar consent
decree. At the beginning, in the early and midl-70’s, we were likely to find that
health services were bartered for by inmates; thatt much of health care was provided

by non-licensed including other § that mental health care was se-

mm%ﬁb'mmﬂ' toeth, Ve olten Bttt wiiontion, whs pasd (o
a o

the overall : the bt . gtai
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ices, their numbers continue to decrease as correctional administrators wisely decide
to meet heslth standards set by a maturing society. X Lo .

We recognize that in some—or even most—instances, prisoner instituted litigation
is burdensome, costly, and unwarranted. Further, we understand that in some situ-
ations court crders or decrees seem to have gone beyond a judicial sphere, or a
court’s supervision of its decrees may seemingly have gone beyond the pale of good
ﬂx:.l;ud judgement. But these, in our experience, are not the norm. Instead, what

come to pass since the 1970’ is the complete turnabout of conditions in county
jails and prisons. Turnabouts that often are S\e result of court actions or the threat
of such sctions being visited on the state’s department of corrections or the county’s
jail system.
! To, in effect, call a halt to the involvement of the courts would start us back on
a path leading to where we were twenty and more years sgo. A .

(As an aside, let me note that we often quietly hear from corrections administra-
tors that they are grateful for the court orders, since only as a result of such actions
are they able to correct serious health services deficiencies; and, that without the
court’s involvement they can’t draw the attention of the budget people).

Now to comment on sections that are particularly within the purview of our expe-
rience and knowledge.

Section 3626(a) Requirements for Relie{—sulz:mgraph (1) limits progpective re-
lief in a prison conditions case to a nerrowly drawn order. On its face, it appears
as a reasonable requirement—one that courts would observe in any case. However,
on closer thought, it needs to be recognized that gains for both plaintiffs and defend-
ants often come about when other factors are thrown into the remedial pot. For ex-
ample, in the process of remedyirg one fault, another more substantial one may be
created. iring double-celling (two inmates per cell) may be fine in a department
of correction ( ) multi-prison system, but inappropriate in one of its facilities, or
in a part of a facility, say, where mental health conditions are pervasive. Or, on the
othusideofﬂlewin,requirini ingle-celling may run in the face of sound medical
judgement that calis for multip! ing where inmates (or one inmate) may be con-
templating suicide (the leading cause of death in jails).

Imﬁngpmspecﬁvereﬁefseemstoustobeanunnecess&rymtﬁcﬁonontbe
courts—one that may curtail an occasional abuse in discretionary power while, at
the same time, creating a whole new set of problems the solution for which is likely
to be costly, time consuming, and burdensome on the resources of courts and correc-
tional institutions.

Section 3626(b) Termination of Relief~This provision would sutomatically termi-
nate pz??ective relief with res to prison conditions within two years after the
finding of a violation of a federal right or the enactment of this legislation.

In our experience, two years does not even begin to provide sufficient time for the
correction of a deficiency in health services that is present and clear to all parties.
In moet prison condition suits, the flaws in the correctional system’s health services
program require substantial changes: the development of new procedures and poli-
cies; hiring of pmfewonﬂsgemonnel currently not on staff (this, alone, may take
the two years to accomplish); sometimes, the provision of adequate space to pro-
vide—say—infirmary space, or special rooms to handle communicable di , or
space for a dentist, or for the evaluation and treatment of mental health patients;
andhmeforn.‘u-ukneqrd”toeonﬁ:mthatthesimﬁonhubeeneo

An automatic termination of the court’s involvement in the follow-up to its decree,
without regard to whether serious faults have been remedied is, in our opinion, sim-

ply wrong.

Section 3626(e) Special Masters—This provision would require the special master
or monitor to be a United States magistrate and to limit his or her findings to com-
plicated factual issues submitted to that master by the court.

It is our experience that the health services issues assigned to the special masters
andmomt:r mmahnost hk:‘l“g 1:‘ complicated factual !im;tei:sm&bey e the fel;iirdal

are y, | competent in many ma 5 are not likely
to knowledgea.bleinmedwalmh issues. Nor are they likely to acquire that

y duning the course of their work. We find that the people currently being

by the courts as masters or/and monitors are well qualified by experience
and education to enter into the morass of complicated medical and admi tive
issues and effect a successful conclusion for all einvolve?a.rﬁu

W.mmwmmmm a special master is
in our opinion, well fo In the process of ri ﬁngjnsituxﬁon,thecorrecﬁ
facility, its medical staff, and the may agree with the complaining and
their atiorneys that the needed result may be in & way not i
designated by the Court. It Joes not seem to be common sense to hold to re-

strictive language when all iss agree that a small detour woul beneficial
to%: ?mm,nm&rwﬁ:gthm d be
3 so that court scapervisio: s

monitor Dot be lonited as provided o tois (o), ouen & ma fer orfand
opﬁm&tm&%mmmw&emmra%: b;en“hmnorqur
factor in the Peedgd improvement of medical, deental, and mental hv:alt.h co:diﬁons
indm?:zns‘pmq,iﬂ;i;@w?mﬁmﬁdiﬁammhn
foctive punishment through the deprivation of liberty, We should ant bo oovviny
back to the way it was. otﬁ:rthem:‘ﬁga_ndmts’nkz-notfnrmem

. sake inmate who needs medical or mental
health treatment; not for the sake of commurai hich inma risoner
remms;notfor&x:mghy’s the fy tow the teorp
No, not for the sake of any of us.
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BUPPORTING ORGANIZATIONS

American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychim
American Academy of Pamily Physicians i
American Academy of Pediatrics -
American Academy of Physicians Aseistants
American Academy of i & the Law
American Association of 7 inli
American Association of j

Associa

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DAVID RICHMAN, ATTORMEY FOR PLAINTIFF INMATES IN
HARRS v. CITY OF PHILADSSLPHIA

INTRODUCTION

. My name is Dgvid Richman. I am lead counsel fior the plaintiff class of inmates

would Like to thank ﬁl:hﬁuduﬁmotocmgdu. "nma”mo’ 'wﬂ' ;
f’d"‘“’ﬁ’m’w lawsuit entitied Harris v. ( "

thmmm-mmm Stop

P bill was drafted with the assistance Of Philadelphia District Attorney
Abraham testified in favor of



s
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resentatives and is scheduled to present testimony in defense of the bill to this Com-
mittee on July 27, 1995.
Based on her tesmno before the House of presentanvea, I anticipate that Ms.
Abraham will the Harris litigation as an ?le of the supposed evils war-
i STOP legislation. As counsel for the plaintiffs, I feel a re-
i "v%to eormct the District Attorney’s inaccurate portrayal of the lawsuit. Be-
use I not be able to present m wmmpemn,lnmpmenungmytesh
mony in written form for i mfgumon in record.
First..wordaboutm background. Ala for26yemlamaputnermthe
Philadelphia office of the law firm Pep) & Scheetz. My practice pri-
marily involves the re) resentation of in ustrial chents in hazardous waste and toxic
tort lmgnhon. 1 Jomes the law firm in 1974, following five as an Assistant
District Attorney for the City of Phihdelphm mostly under the leadership of Arlen
Specter, who was then District Attorne

HISTORY OF HARRIS V. CITY OF PHILADELPHIA

As a law clerk and then Assistant District Attorney under District Attorney Arlen
Specter, I came to know well the conditions of phia’s o*aﬂs ugh participa-
tion in two mveabgshons in the late 1960’s and early 1970’s into rampant homo-

sexual assaults a violent prison riot. Those events were part of the backdrop

toa shee court civil rights action trial in 1971 (in which I was not involved) that
produced a 264-page opinion detailing the conditions in Philadelphia’s jails that
were found to be subjecting inmates to cruel and unusual punishment in violation

of the Eighth Amendment of the federal Constitution. Affirmed by the Pennsylvania

Supreme Court, the spawned a series of remedial decrees that, because they
were neither honored by y nor enforced by the state judiciary, left essentially
intact the conditions that t.be condemned.

In 1982, agmu ofinnntes ed the Harris case in federal District Court in
ently appointed by the Court to represent them.
Thetln'ustoﬁ.helawsmtwu tdespltathemtamrtﬁndmgunyearsearher
thnttheeonat:omm ofrehef Jt.h et hadbee cruel and unusual
punishmnt, from those con ns nun.fulﬁllod.
5 Norm-Shapiro who is reviled here by the District Attorney
tor sup &admmmed the Harris lawsuit. She dxd soona
mobon by Cx argued t the federal suit duplicated the still-pen
'l‘hus tgpealbytheplmnhﬂ'chss t.heCourtoprpeals
fm'ﬂ)am C:rcmt reinstlﬁed lawsuit, and the Supreme Court declined to
view
Wbcnt.hehwmutremmedhthemtnct(}ourtmm% the inmates and the
City administration separately weighed the potenual benefits and risks of a trial on
the constitutionality of current conditions in t of the current state of Eighth
Amendment law. City was faced with the reality that for much of the
W;xthadbeenhwmngthminmamin demgnodforona,uaing
reational areas and day rooms as dormitories; and finding itself unable to provide
safe or sani eondmonsm mlsthatwmtoodetamratedtophyucally maintain,
The Ci realized that without the cooperation of the trial
courts otherelunenuofmemmindmheam:mmmwdmgwouldpmt
and worsen as a result of long delays in ts to trial and sentencing.
That tion was borne out in a series of independentstu&uinemigg&eﬁ
:gu ependentmvuhgatonwhoumfomlyfoundthatmmvwdmgin
s jails was largely the product of an inefficient and maladministered system of

With circumstances in mind, Phihdelphm s éxen-Mayor deaded that further
resistance to the litigation was not in the public interest and that, by settling the
hwnﬁt,heeuﬂdmpmvemtonlytbe&t}ggjaﬂs hutnlaoltammnaljusﬁeesys-
whose notorious inefficiencies were a source of
Thetwoeonmtdecmelentmd to.lK'theCItyianGmdeImarkedneom

?:

mitment to upgre: Philadelphia’s j and im the

e el e s s o il e
wa,thowisdomofthatwmummtnhonauymaﬂabla
Directly as a result of its emttothoeomentdecreesmﬂciudbyDutmt
Attorney L Abraham, hia is days or weeks away from opening for oc-
cupancy a Ol&bedjaﬂnndnmo&m courthouse and, yenr’s end,wxll
shut down an uomaintainable, horrific

physical and operational standards for its mmm,m to achiave eomph-
ance with correctional industry standards. The jails have an earned-time, good-time

i SIS e T S €l S e L i e S £ e et b A R

a probati%n or pa.ro§ opti and alcohol

e on for adclicts.
e e
by&eparhennafm v en arunedu)arder crafted and agreed to

REBUTTAL OF THE DISTRICT ATTORNEY’S CRITICISM OF BARRIS

The District Attorney’s testimony virtually ignores th accomplishmen
damns them as having beenpumbasedatthe’costofpubl?:eufetyghe Ay i
tomey’smdxcunentoftheﬂanuhﬁga tion ir a mixtu re of half-truths and untru
;gn;:ué)gm;tﬁhgammmtmemmaﬂmumtf
 ondit n 2 powerful tool for criminal justice as well as for
Allegation: The District Court imposed a
propnate level of Phﬂndelphma prison populatlo o, CP and decided the ap-

poeed a jail f 3
Proboee J city of 3,750 inmates

persz'ns convicted ot‘cnme, nothas:teverapp' to prersons charged with a violent
Because the -upon population level is not

Philadelphia’s J:ﬁ:eed typically exceeded by more tlumll cap,wthe mmwxaggaf

lowable population.” For t.hg most part. t.he tion has hovered between 4600

and inmates, or anywhere from percent: over the agreed-upon capac-

ity.
Importantly, the -upon tion level jails curren
mopemtxonx’;:Phﬂa el hm.Anogrovg:]:l aﬁn:le‘vg::;zbtget:‘:‘?reetobu.tldat'(lfY
d.xhonal;mlspmtohouaem whomreleasedpmhalasamultoftbe

g{i capacxtty of the

consen! ecreereqmnc)ithe&tytombmt fe ternati
methods or criteria for managing the size of the prison pgp tion. l.‘;;l;ll l-ecentlvye
none had been forthcoming from the City or the District Attorney. The City has now 4
ﬁledthhtheCourtaphnfottheGAtymdtbemumtonmmem ponsibility
gor controlhng the pocgulahon of Phﬂnd hia's pnsons. On the strength of that un-
embodied in t.he consent deaeea. the po- ton control

Allegation: The two consent decrees i w-ere entered "under
sure from the federal judge.™ in the case e pres-

Fact: Both decrees were arrived at arms-} negotial between
g:;mes without any involvement by the Ji al the seeondmd:me beneﬁttts
mmmmuonmmammmhmmmwmm

ondagreementoftheparhessatonthe.lu desk foxr over

g:;;nc?gt%glumngﬁfwandgnnbcapgg::daﬂaoimnn; mﬁszmﬁ
rney an nomemdmdudmmntes casmplained, respecti:

the agreement aﬂ'ordedtoomudlortoohule g P rely, that

Allegation: The District Court Ji ue. system
determining who may enter Jt:‘ii;mw reventing staﬁ,t:
courts from dispensing justice lndxndmlued bail determinations.
Fact: The criteria for diverting inmates from ial i ncarceration came from the
Clty and the plamhm, not 1;!_; Judge. 3: Judges only involvement has
trict Attomey‘s ot the

TheDistrictAﬁo .nnserhonthattbewment depnvel Cii

&ﬁdscrg:on ! mh&?mUn&nHmthe Anq:bqt’m
phia is allowed release

delphi Do pr:tv;nt any inmate by substituting ancther in
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Allegation: A criminal defendant charged with & non-viclent offense can-
not be detained pretrial no matter how many times he fails to appear in
court.

Fact: The District Attorney’s statement is false. A defendant who fails to a
for court in two open cases ven’;'thout a legitimate excuse can be detained pmh:mfﬁ;
District Attorney has abandoned a unit to enforce bench warrants and seize fugi-
tives who could then be detained and tried. The failure to pursue and arrest defend-
ants who persistently fail to appear for court does not result from the dictates of
the consent decrees and begs some other explanation.

ion: More than 100 murders have been committed by criminals set
free by the prison cap.

Fact: This inflammatory assertion has never been documented. If ns released
under Harris have l:teeur:,v with murder allegedly commitwdpilnq g pretrial
release, two questions must be asked: Were they acquitted or found guilty of the
charge? Would they have been “set free” on bail or on their own recognizance if Har-
ris were not in effect? In fact, the consent decrees have not resulted in the diversion
of any more defendants from pretrial custody than were diverted before the lawsuit,

ation: Philadelphia can manage without population control mecha-
nisms like those established in Harris.

Fact: The District Attorney represented in her testimony before the House of Rep-
resentatives that Philadelphia almost 50,000 outstanding tive bench war-
rants. There are roughly 5,000 people currently confined in Philadelphia’s jails, and
the City’s own 1993 study placed the appropriate capacity at 3,549. Where then does
the District Attorney propose to house the other 25,000, 35,000 or 45,000 persons
she evidently believes would be incarcerated but for Harris? If Congress mandates
the abrogation of the Harris decrees, should it not also provide the funding that will
be necessary to house the deluge of new i tes bound to d d on the jails? .

The District Attorney responsibly conceded in her testimony before the House of
Representatives that we are “mo Lx;gmred to treat humanely all members of our
society, even those who break the (as well as, she might have added, those
merely charged with breaking the law, which describes two-thirde of Philadelphia's

jail population), but she offers no legislative prescription for housing, let alone hu-
manely treating, 10,000 or 40,000 inmates in jails designed for fewer than 4,000.
Some form of population limitation is indispensable under these circumstances as
is greater utilization of intermediate punishments including treatment for drug and
alcohol abuse.

ation: The most gleamicious of the District Attorney’s distortions is
that the Harris decrees have turned Philadelphia into a crime-ridden hell
with a demoralized citizenry and a “judicial system * * * broken beyond re-
pair by the prison cap.”

Fact: Philadelphia is the safeat of the nation’s ten largest cities according to FBI
crime statistics. Arrests for crimes of violence have steadily declined in Philadelphia
gince 1988 when the population limits took effect. Since 1990, arrests for crimes of
violence bave decreased in Philadelphia by nearly 20 percent. The incidence of
crime in Philadelphia mirrors the national picture; it is no worse. The number o
criminal case dispositions in state court is much higi:er since the inception of Harris
then it was before.

Although it is true that the faﬂmfo—ypear for trial rate is unacceptably high
among persons diverted from jail under Harris, that phenomenon is due largely to
the City’s withdrawal of pretnal services to monitor defendants awaiting trial and
to take measures to promote their ap ces. More significantly, the rate of re-
arrest for new crimes among those released pretrial under Herris is comparable to
the rearrest rate of those who were rel on bail or on their own recognizance
before the inception of Harris. Hence, the District Attorney’s statistics as to the
number of new crimes for which persons were arrested afler: being released under
Harris mmsleadingintheerhemeumthewecdotesthatmmmythedata;

8 own D! or the J Ol
effect in 06(0ber1995un t of the

e ot Sl e 7% Pl Ot L o
3 for e size of the s n on), the
City ijecmt defendants will iverted from pretrial custody al;o same rate
as they are diverted today in Philadelphia. There is little reason to believe that the
rearrest rate among that population will materially differ from the existing rate.
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ion: The District Court has intruded into the affairs
Aofw:ﬂ:mloed e st t U unnec:mc?»
adminismﬁmmon. mmwmm the current City
Fact: District Af Abraham lists

g Fact: Dist pm h td_hmh.wﬂ:nfge.fdaﬂw!w

planning process which the Ci out in @he 1991 P The
Planping procese the Dty 1o projct Bae wi ool Priogo. popalation i
the future; to formulate standards, and fnrbu.ildmgundm
ing the City’s jails to correctional dﬂdﬂ;ﬂmﬁn&lm
andjustl%?fmtaking e o’ mﬂ”‘ be

ore i d
committed his administration to its full-hearted imp t-beglanzx:gmmwlnd

bau!‘-

In order to raise the funds to build a new jail and criiminal courthouse, debt-
ridden City offered the investment bankers sean-ityd’fedenljndicinfcu:;dght
of contracts. The City’s financing instruments—not its consent i
Court’s approval of contracts contract changes as m condition of financing new
construction. As a direct result of the Court’s t, Philadelphia is sbout to
open 8 new criminal courthouse and a 2,016-bed j: both of which will be com-
g‘:tedwzth\gbudgct,muneommonmin i construction
e Court did approve a change order at the request of the i

X court sys-
tem to expand a room in the new courthoume for court i District
mmfgmfomﬁmwmmmhm.ﬂiwgmw.l&b
approving the $5720 order is available to confiren the invalidity of the Dis-

trict Attorney’s charge.) other examples cited District Attorney
kaamuﬁsﬁnmdvem’hwmewm&wlr?ﬁmm%hmdbi‘:
no “debates” on such subjects, no orders, no approvals aslked or needed.
Allegation: The City has no power to extricate itself from a burdensome
decree made by a prior administration. ! . .
Fact: A contract made by a state or icipality bindes the staf municipeli
got e U el dmiion o Whed s conitd T Gt
ecrees en inf or municipali i indi
of the oiﬁeaholderwho:uthmimdthemeeu?en? the
A:‘t‘l‘:g_‘tﬁghtheybind_wudnﬁnishaﬁom,m decrees can be terminated
or I ed under federal law upon a showing of changed circumstances
which obviate the plaintifts’ need for, or entitlement to, continued relief. Such a mo-
tion is currently pending. An earlier motion by Mayor seeking similar relief
was dismissed as a sanction for the City’s contumacious refussl to comply with court
orders to produce a long-completed sudit of prison conditions and capacity.
Based on the afcrementioned commitment by the City mnd the state courts to im-
pﬁeqﬁﬂmwgﬁlmdflinulndot;cmﬁor ing the size of Philadel-
phia’s jail population, federal court involvement in j tion control is in
B il _p " erx : is in the
J%,lomnggvmfgeﬂm_' limﬁgnﬁmilbymd_mm due to the District Court
udge’s whxmmg jmil population to local au-
thorities. Rather, it is due to mw. for i t.:e
size of the jail population in the thirteen years that hawe mng
ofmﬂmhm'gmmowm&athndgdm' the implementsa-
tion of the population control mechanisms adopted in ;
I had written personally to i

Allegation: The perception of many Philadelphia resideents is that Philadel-
phia law enforcement is ineffective.

Fact: The tion is true, but the cause lies elsewhere than Harris releases. For
starters, Philad pﬁa’lgﬁpmhasdedindhmthg%m"th
K::tlsyeanoruo,_w jail capacity has nearly doubled. ity in this country

found an effective mesns of combaeting drug and % ;
and mandatory sentences will na.lmg’l:eﬁ'n .

ance on more jails hﬁ'

it cures the drug problem. this is bewdes the paint, beeause it remains canse

that Philadelphia does not currently have the jail space to sswoid the pretrial reloase
)
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on bail or otherwise of numercus persons with crime. If Philadelphia elects
to edy this problem by building enough jail space to detain every single person
o is cznrzedp:voith a cx{me. thggHam‘a egnsent decrees would not stand in the

STOP 1S A DANGEROUS COURT-STRIPPING MEASURE

addition to correcting the misimpressions fostered by the District Attorney, I
ite also to urge Congress not to reverse the modest tide of prison conditions re-

that has been aceo:?liabed under the federal civil rights laws. Those laws
enacted after the Civil War to afford federal judicial remedies when the o

t mvedhocﬁleorindiﬂmnttotbegumnﬁeeaoftheBHi of

h.'ﬁ:oeen‘ghcs ude the right of indigent per: merely | d of crime
free from punishment without a trial and conviction. They include the righ
convicted persons to be shiclded against punishments that are cruel and unususal.
Thoee who benefit directly from tae enfarcement of these rights are typically those
the lowest rung of the socio-economic ladder and include many who have alien-
our sympathy by their lawless behavior. As a consequence, there has been little
ical incentive historically to imprison people under conditions that honor these
ights. With few exceptions, the federal courts, enforcing the federal civil rights
ws, have been the only agency of government to which inmates have been able
to turn for relief from conditions which are “di ing and degrading” and “severely
ed"—to use the words of the Pennsylvania Supreme Court describing, in
mlgt:nthl;d:‘lphm prison that is still in service today—and to wkich the descrip-
tion still applies.

If federal courts are themselves to be shackled—eas the STOP bill evidently in-
tends—to prevent them from We civil rights of prisoners, it is a safe
guess that prisoners will be merely the to lose their rights through a curtail-
ment of judicial power. Itwillnotbelongbefomother&mtectiomintheBillo
Rights will be similarly tri

iits

Fﬁéi% %;E

%

trimmed—not by amending the Constitution, but through
pping judges of their powers to forge and enforce rem-
tutional rights of the powerless and unpopular.

CONCLUSION

of the Stop Turning Out Prisoners Act cannot be justified on the experi-
emmdelphia'g prison conditions litigation. If the bill were to be enacted into
law, its effect on Philadelphia, mumi:ﬁit survived constitutional attack, would be
to stop dead in its tracks the remarkable movement now underway to revitalize the
City’s criminal justice system, to assure mini decent jails, and to provide a
range of alternatives to incarceration for crimi behavior, Theoretically, all of
these goals could be accomplished in the absence of the Harris decrees, but history
the naivete of any such expectation.
the City of Philadelphia made m that is no longer sensible, fair, or just,
mahnti.l;:‘of consent decree ification and termination gives the City the
to or bring an end to the arrangement. STOP’s erosion of the power
&derdm‘anqihmdoftheuisﬁngju ents of federal courts would
far greater mischief to our system of separation of powers than would any federal
:;der, howm: intrusive, aimed at protecting priscners from oppressive condi-
confinemen

edies for violations of the constx
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHASE RIVELAND, SECRETARY OF THE WASHINGTON
DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS

GoodMuming.I.wquld_likeﬁothan'kt;il‘ofymforgivingmetheoppox‘hmityto

testify before this distinguished
My name is Chase Riveland. I am the Secretary of the Department of ions
oftbeShtaofWuhmgton:ndhnebeenﬁ;r_nineyeamlhavewrhdinthem

Before that, I was in the Wisconsin correctional system for 19 years serving as Dep-

'I?xthupeﬁnteqqentdamﬁmummmity rison, and a variety of other
positions. | have also visited many prisons around country as a consultant at
the request of the National Institute of Corrections, the American Correctional Asso-

1 would like to focus my testi: on the Stop Turning Out Prisoners ther-
wisokmvmuS’l\‘)P.l_ that thi pandhnahobeennmﬁ:oad-
dress the ing Abusive Prisoners Lawsuits Act; however, the most disconcerting

s

y
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and worrisome legislation under consideration is that known as STOP. As a prelimi-

matter, I would like to di confusiom between i “abu-
Sy e i T ey St W s M
g.}mgﬁaoxrhwmits.srppgontheotbqhnnd,ia an institational re-
rm o

ising meritorious constitutional and statutory claims. If enacted,
STOP a Ito:ﬁli' i ing conditions in adult pri j
o pply ﬁ;p.ngﬂnw prisons, adult jails,
My concerns fall into three areas:
lliﬁl;hedeﬁningpﬁndpludthineumhythatmmbempmnﬂsedbyﬂmhgiy
n;

" Miny todingicls entering prisone focl that the Jurk system has never
y indivi eni prisons ice or has
been but ive to them, that it dosan't work for them. We do know
thathumanut.bltfgp ! or mistreated willl seek redress or solu. . ns no mat-
ter what setting they are in_ This is also true of i

it as produc-
tive to teach them to use those mn-debnﬂmgeinhoﬁthn
those will be the same means of they will use when released. A will
abuse the privilege, but the courts bxveﬁom‘enmbbdthhtbenbun.

m services were te; and edimcational and

were nonexistent to the w inmate popullation. Imnntes,ﬁrwmm
p , ran the institution. Inmate assaults and murders were [
smmMMmMm&quntltbeamnhdM inatitu-
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My ence with consent decrees and post-trial orders has convinced me of
theirugﬁ' ty, as well as the utility of the federal courts in enforcing those orders and
decrees. Each time I assumed the position as the director of a correctional system,
1 inherited consent decrees and post-trial orders. M&:xpenence has been that each

one of those decrees and orders was essential, at that point-in-time. For example,
I recently signed a decree that governs the medical care provided to women pris-
oners in Wi n. There were clear problems at the facility that prevented us
from giving the inmates minimally decent medical care. Although I d have liked
to resolve roblems that existed at the facility without litigation, I had been un-
ablatodoso.’Fhisdeaeewﬂlresultintheallocaﬁonofmsources that are necessary
to remedy those &r:blems. X

You may wonder why a corrections administrator would reject a statute that a
pears to relieve people like myself from litigation; in reality, this bill would ::E‘ﬁg:
cantly increase, rather than decrease, the tures that my delpartment be

to incur, By way of illustration, if P had been law, I would not have

been able to sign the consent decree ing the medical care provided to women

pxisonenianh.ixaghn. Instead, I would have been required to go to trie' in a case

that I know I would have lost. I would have ultimately been required by the Court

to pay an attorney fee award that far exceeds the one that I have currently agreed

‘o pay because I would have been required to pay for the time and expenses in-
by the plaintiffs in going to trial. .

The only way that I could have avoided a trial under the provisions of STOP
would have been to agree to a finding of liahility. Such an agreement of liability
would have exposed me and the State of Washington to countless individual law-
suits by prisoners for damages, and the admission of liability would have prevented

from mot;? i xl: defense. It is for thi;m tl&:t consent decref: do not include
admissions of liability and, instead, typically include a provision to the contrary.

decision to settle a case by a consent decree must be left to correctional offi-

cials and State Attorney Ge: who are familiar with the conditions in the sys-

tem or facility at issue. They should not be put to the choice of admitting liability
g0

&

or going o trial in every case. Requiring them to go to trial, and requiring them
to risk exposure to an increased attorney fee award, in a case that they know they
will lose, 18 unconscionable. Their only other alternative, admitting liability, would
them to unknown, and potentially astronomical, money damages.
mommmmuwom,a?ummumﬁbﬂitgd,x&%sgtn@smz
y unnecessary af ee award, un e required
a trial, and er attorney fee award, every two years. The terms of a
consent decree or a post-trial order can take several years to implement. This is par-
y ‘rus when conditions are extremely egregious or systemic. Courts have
been remarkably flexible and understanding about the difficulty of implementation
of remedial orders and decrees in prison conditions cases, Since STOP requires the
tgrmimﬁonofposbtrinlorde'mtwogemaﬁaismmee, there is little reason to be-
lieve that courts will maintain this mbmgmlnstead, prison zutems will be forced
the

H

to implement the provisions of an order within two years, which is often an entirely
tic time frame. Indeed, achievi required resources from the isla~
axrfm cally 3nsume_a at leagt th‘i):etwo of t.ha: E:;‘nﬁe.be If a state hasr:ﬁen unable
plement the provigions wi ears, it wi required to relitigate the
i:suu.gvenwhen‘t’hemknmthntigwﬂllosetheliﬁgahon.Andthetifauwﬂl
be required to do so every two years thereafter, until they achieve compliance. Our
dollars would be much better spent training staff and making conditions humane,
rather than relitigating issues with such frequency.
A provision that is related to the one that prevents consent decrees in the future
is the one that calls for the immediate termination of all existing consent decrees.
‘ﬂmﬁminonwmwmkha menﬁm of an untold number
. are the product of endless hours of
negotiations Letween the parties. Lawyers for my department have expended count-
less hours in arriving at the numerous consent decrees that are in existance in
WaahingtonTermmgmgfhe;edecmbyleﬁdaﬁwﬁAtwmundoanofthatwork,
ving forees banind the STOP legiaiation is the
: of the driving forces on
ception that prison conditions lawsuits have resulted in the imposition of poj ulalt’:%:
that have led to the release of offenders who should have remained behind
o et o voprlations 1n one or ware (nMtitatiane, hass.
p in one or more ns, re-
Muhmqum%mfhﬁauatﬁﬁwmm&
gdqiﬁgnglumdty:nhh?uamm:.aﬂjmiﬁcﬁommtbemuy.xfmfn
Jurisdictions suffering court-imposed ly release conditions are generally those in
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which the fun bodies have refused to providing sufficient
mbmd?o:tzwnsﬁhﬁo:ﬂmim x?i:h;mm that Governors
at:dh‘egahwmuinmtbathan prison disturbances or been subject
major prison litigation are more to be responsive to providing adequate re-

Moving to another of the bill’s provisions, the way < .

befors a court. will be allowed o enter any relief o P wﬁm,(.xthen o i
_hmﬁnmevaynngled...mﬂz,. Even i

determination that the challenged conditions are uneonat:lf m"ﬁmonnl,d'emmw?twiﬂh”bem;dem.

to listen to testimony, from every single priso
in the facility or ev: i in the sta vendi i
defined. The trath rerseinss thbrs are dobomiE oy o Eading o how the Py

ity is sued, what will be i
coust, 16 hear Purposes 'Gmdb!i requiring the defendants, and a federal

you for giving me the opportunity to share my opinions with you.
Q
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